

# **UniCredit Bank AG**

Munich, Federal Republic of Germany

# **Base Prospectus**

for the issuance of

# Knock-out Securities and Warrants

under the Euro 50,000,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme

14 March 2019

SUMMARY	
A. INTRODUCTION AND WARNINGS	
B. ISSUER	5
C. SECURITIES	
D. RISKS	
E. OFFER	
ANNEX TO THE SUMMARY	
RISK FACTORS.	
A. Risks related to the Issuer	
B. Risks related to potential conflicts of interest	
C. Risks related to the Securities	
D. Risks related to the Underlying or its Components	
GENERAL INFORMATION ON THE BASE PROSPECTUS	63
RESPONSIBILITY STATEMENT	64
CONSENT TO THE USE OF THE BASE PROSPECTUS	65
DESCRIPTION OF THE ISSUER	66
GENERAL INFORMATION ON THE SECURITIES	
DESCRIPTION OF THE SECURITIES	
The Securities	
1. Warrants	
Classical Warrants	
Discount Warrants	
2. Knock-out Securities	
Turbo Securities	
Turbo Open End Securities	
X-Turbo Securities	
X-Turbo Open End Securities	
Mini Futures Securities	
COOL Securities	
Inline Securities	
Stay High/Stay Low Securities	
Description of the Securities incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus	
CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES	
General Information	
Structure of the Conditions	
PART A - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES	
PART B – PRODUCT AND UNDERLYING DATA	105
PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES	
Classical Warrants	
Discount Warrants	
Turbo Securities	
Turbo Open End Securities	
X-Turbo Securities	
X-Turbo Open End Securities	
Mini Future Securities	
COOL Securities	200
Inline Securities	211
Stay High/Stay Low Securities	
Conditions of the Securities incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus	232

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

FORM OF WAIVER NOTICE	233
DESCRIPTION OF INDICES COMPOSED BY THE ISSUER OR BY ANY LEGAL	
ENTITY BELONGING TO THE SAME GROUP	234
FORM OF FINAL TERMS	235
TAXES	241
International Exchange of Information	241
Financial Transaction Taxes	241
Czech Republic	242
France	243
Italy	244
U.S. Withholding Tax	
GENERAL INFORMATION	
Selling Restrictions	
General	
European Economic Area	
Selling Restrictions addressing additional Italian Securities Laws	
Selling Restrictions addressing additional French Securities Laws	253
Selling Restrictions addressing additional Czech Securities Laws	
United States of America	
Authorisation	254
Availability of Documents	254
Clearing System	255
Agents	255
Significant Changes in HVB's Financial Position and Trend Information	255
Interest of Natural and Legal Persons involved in the Issue/Offer	
Third Party Information	
Use of Proceeds and Reasons for the Offer	
Information incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus	
CONTINUED OFFERINGS	

#### SUMMARY

Summaries are made up of disclosure requirements known as "Elements". These Elements are numbered in sections A - E (A.1 - E.7).

This Summary contains all the Elements required to be included in a summary for this type of securities and issuer. Because some Elements are not required to be addressed, there may be gaps in the numbering sequence of the Elements.

Even though an Element may be required to be inserted in the Summary because of the type of securities and issuer, it is possible that no relevant information can be given regarding the Element. In this case a short description of the Element is included in the Summary with the specification of 'Not applicable'.

#### A. INTRODUCTION AND WARNINGS

A.1	Warning	This Summary should be read as an introduction to the Base Prospectus. The investor should base any decision to invest in the relevant Securities on consideration of the Base Prospectus as a whole. Where a claim relating to the information contained in this Base Prospectus is brought before a court, the plaintiff investor might, under the national legislation of the Member States, have to bear the costs of translating the Base Prospectus before the legal proceedings are initiated. UniCredit Bank AG (" <b>UniCredit Bank</b> ", the " <b>Issuer</b> " or " <b>HVB</b> "), Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, which in its capacity as Issuer assumes liability for the Summary including any translation thereof, as well as any person which has tabled it, may be held liable, but only if the Summary is misleading, inaccurate or inconsistent when read together with the other parts of the Base Prospectus, or it does not provide, when read together with the other parts of the Base Prospectus, all necessary key information.
A.2	Consent to the use of the base prospectus	[Subject to the following paragraphs, the Issuer gives its [general] [individual] consent to the use of the Base Prospectus for subsequent resale or final placement of the Securities by financial intermediaries.] [Not applicable. The Issuer does not give its consent to the use of the Base Prospectus for subsequent resale or final placement of the Securities by financial intermediaries.]
	Indication of the offer period	[Resale or final placement of the Securities by financial intermediaries can be made and consent to use the Base Prospectus is given [for the following offer period of the Securities: [ <i>Insert offer period for which</i> <i>consent is given</i> ]] [during the period of the validity of the Base Prospectus].] [Not applicable. No consent is given.]
	Other conditions attached to the consent	[The Issuer's consent to the use of the Base Prospectus is subject to the condition that each financial intermediary complies with the applicable selling restrictions as well as the terms and conditions of the offer.] [Moreover, the Issuer's consent to the use of the Base Prospectus is subject to the condition that the financial intermediary using the Base Prospectus commits itself towards its customers to a responsible distribution of the Securities. This commitment is made by the publication of the financial intermediary on its website stating that the prospectus is used with the consent of the Issuer and subject to the

	conditions set forth with the consent.] [Not applicable. No consent is given.]
Provision of terms and conditions of the offer by financial intermediary	[Information on the terms and conditions of the offer by any financial intermediary is to be provided at the time of the offer by the financial intermediary.] [Not applicable. No consent is given.]

## **B. ISSUER**

B.1	Legal and commercial name	UniCredit Bank AG (together with its consolidated subsidiaries, the " <b>HVB Group</b> ") is the legal name. HypoVereinsbank is the commercial name.		
B.2	Domicile / Legal form / Legislation / Country of incorporation	UniCredit Bank has its registered office at Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, was incorporated in Germany and is registered with the Commercial Register at the Local Court ( <i>Amtsgericht</i> ) in Munich under number HRB 42148, incorporated as a stock corporation under the laws of the Federal Republic of Germany.		
B.4b	Known trends affecting the issuer and the industries in which it operates	The performance of HVB Group will also in 2019 depend on the future development on the financial and capital markets, and the real economy as well as on the imponderables related. In this environment, HVB Group reviews its business strategy on a regular as well as on an ad hoc basis and adopts it where necessary.		
B.5	Description of the group and the issuer's position within the group	UniCredit Bank is the parent company of HVB Group. HVB Group holds directly and indirectly equity participations in various companies. UniCredit Bank has been an affiliated company of UniCredit S.p.A., Milan ("UniCredit S.p.A.", and together with its consolidated subsidiaries, "UniCredit") since November 2005 and hence a major part of UniCredit from that date as a sub-group. UniCredit S.p.A. holds directly 100% of UniCredit Bank's share capital.		
B.9	Profit forecast or estimate	Not applicable; profit forecasts or estimates are not prepared by the Issuer.		
B.10	Nature of any qualifications in the audit report on historical financial information	Not applicable; Deloitte GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft, the independent auditor ( <i>Wirtschaftsprüfer</i> ) of UniCredit Bank, has audited the consolidated financial statements ( <i>Konzernabschluss</i> ) of HVB Group for the financial year ended 31 December 2016 and for the financial year ended 31 December 2017 and the unconsolidated financial statement ( <i>Einzelabschluss</i> ) of UniCredit Bank for the financial year ended 31 December 2017 and has in each case issued an unqualified audit opinion thereon.		
B.12	Selected	Consolidated Financial Highlig	tts as of 31 Decemb	oer 2017
	historical key financial information	Key performance indicators	1/1/2017 – 31/12/2017*	1/1/2016 – 31/12/2016 <sup>†</sup>
	mormation	Net operating profit <sup>1)</sup>	€1,517m	€1,096m

Earnings per share (full HVB Group)	€0.33	€0.89
Consolidated profit	€262m	€717m
Profit before tax	€602m	€933m
Net operating profit <sup>1),2)</sup>	€914m	€942m
	30/6/2018	30/6/2017
Key performance indicators	1/1/2018 –	1/1/2017 -
Consolidated Financial Highli	ghts as of 30 June 20	)18*
<sup>4)</sup> calculated on the basis of risk-wei and operational risk.	ghted assets, including equ	ivalents for market risl
financial year ended 31 Decemb UniCredit Bank AG.		
UniCredit Bank AG. <sup>3)</sup> in accordance with the consolida	ted financial statements	of HVB Group for the
2) in accordance with the consolida financial year ended 31 Decemb		
income from equity investments, n other expenses/income, operating for guarantees and commitments.	costs and net write-downs	of loans and provisions
<sup>1)</sup> Net operating profit results from t	he P/L line items net inter	est, dividends and other
<ul> <li>* Figures shown in this column are statements of HVB Group for the f</li> <li><sup>†</sup> Figures shown in this column are statements of HVB Group for the f</li> </ul>	inancial year ended 31 De audited and taken from th	cember 2017. e consolidated financial
* Figures shown in this column are	udited and taken from th	e consolidated financia
Core capital ratio (Tier 1 ratio) <sup>4)</sup>	21.1% <sup>2)</sup>	20.4% <sup>3</sup> )
Common Equity Tier 1 capital ratio <sup>4)</sup>	21.1% <sup>2)</sup>	20.4% <sup>3)</sup>
(including equivalents for market risk and operational risk)		
Risk-weighted assets	€78,711m	€81,575m
capital Core capital (Tier 1 capital)	€16,639m <sup>2)</sup>	€16,611m <sup>3)</sup>
Common Equity Tier 1	€16,639m <sup>2)</sup>	€16,611m <sup>3)</sup>
Key capital ratios	31/12/2017	31/12/2016
Shareholders' equity	€18,874m	€20,420m
Total assets	€299,060m	€302,090m
Balance sheet figures	31/12/2017	31/12/2016
Earnings per share	€1.66	€0.19
Consolidated profit	€1,336m	€157m

		Total assets	€294,387m	€299,060m
		Shareholders' equity	€17,837m	€18,874m
		······································		
		Key capital ratios	30/6/2018	31/12/2017
		Common Equity Tier 1 capital <sup>3)</sup>	€16,557m	€16,639m
		Core capital (Tier 1 capital) <sup>3)</sup>	€16,557m	€16,639m
		Risk-weighted assets (including equivalents for market risk and operational risk)	€79,903m	€78,711m
		Common Equity Tier 1 capital ratio <sup>3), 4)</sup>	20.7%	21.1%
		<ul> <li>* Figures shown in this table are una Half-yearly Financial report as of 3</li> <li><sup>1)</sup> Net operating profit according to IA</li> <li><sup>2)</sup> Net operating profit according to IF</li> <li><sup>3)</sup> 31 December 2017: in accord statements.</li> <li><sup>4)</sup> Calculated on the basis of equivalents for market risk and operation</li> </ul>	0 June 2018. AS 39 until 31 De FRS 9 since 1 Janu lance with app risk-weighted a	cember 2017. uary 2018. roved financial
	Statement with regard to no material adverse change in the prospects of the issuer since the date of its last published audited financial statements or a description of any material adverse change	There has been no material adverse of Group since 31 December 2017, the financial statements.	• •	•
	Description of significant change in the financial position subsequent to the period covered by the historical financial information	There has been no significant change Group which has occurred since 30 Jun	-	position of HVB
B.13	Recent	Not applicable. There are no recent ev	ents particular to	UniCredit Bank

	events	which are to a material extent relevant to the evaluation of its solvency.
B.14	B.5 plus statement of dependency upon other entities within the group	See B.5 Not applicable. UniCredit Bank is not dependent on any entity within HVB Group.
B.15	Principal activities	<ul> <li>UniCredit Bank offers a comprehensive range of banking and financial products and services to private, corporate and public sector customers, international companies and institutional customers.</li> <li>This range extends from mortgage loans, consumer loans, savings-and-loan and insurance products, and banking services for private customers through to business loans and foreign trade financing and investment banking products for corporate customers.</li> <li>In the private banking and wealth management customer segments, UniCredit Bank offers comprehensive financial and asset planning with needs-based advisory services by generalists and specialists.</li> <li>HVB Group continues to be the centre of competence for the international markets and investment banking operations of the entire UniCredit. In addition, the Corporate &amp; Investment Banking business segment acts as a product factory for customers in the Commercial Banking business segment.</li> </ul>
B.16	Direct or indirect ownership or control	UniCredit S.p.A. holds directly 100% of UniCredit Bank's share capital.

## C. SECURITIES

C.1	Type and class of the securities	[Call Warrants with European exercise] [Call Warrants with American exercise] [Put Warrants with European exercise] [Put Warrants with American exercise] [Call Discount Warrants] [Put Discount Warrants] [Put Discount Warrants] [Call Turbo Securities] [Call Turbo Securities] [Call Turbo Open End Securities] [Put Turbo Open End Securities] [Call X-Turbo Securities] [Put X-Turbo Securities] [Call X-Turbo Open End Securities] [Put X-Turbo Open End Securities] [Call Mini Future Securities] [Call Mini Future Securities] [Put Mini Future Securities]
-----	--	--

		[Put COOL Securities]
		[Inline Securities]
		[Stay High Securities]
		[Stay Low Securities]
		The Securities will be issued as non-par value [Warrants] [Certificates].
		[The ["Warrants"] ["Certificates"] are debt instruments in bearer form ( <i>Inhaberschuldverschreibungen</i> ) pursuant to Section 793 of the German Civil Code ( <i>Bürgerliches Gesetzbuch, BGB</i> ).]
		[The ["Warrants"] ["Certificates"] are debt instruments in dematerialized registered form pursuant to the Italian Consolidated Law on Financial Intermediation ( <i>Testo Unico della Finanza</i> ).]
		[The Securities are represented by a global note without interest coupons.]
		[The Securities are represented by a book entry.]
		The holders of the Securities (the "Security Holders") are not entitled to receive definitive Securities.
		The [ISIN] [WKN] is specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary.
C.2	Currency of the securities issue	The Securities are issued in [Insert Specified Currency] (the "Specified Currency").
C.5	Restrictions of any free transferabilit y of the securities	Not applicable. The Securities are freely transferable.
C.8	Rights	Governing law of the Securities
	attached to the securities, including	The Securities, as to form and content, and all rights and obligations of the Issuer and the Security Holder shall be governed by the laws of the [Federal Republic of Germany][Republic of Italy].
	ranking and	Rights attached to the Securities
	limitations to those rights	[In the case of <u>Call/Put Warrants with European exercise</u> , the following applies:
		The Securities have a fixed term. Security Holders shall be entitled to a capital payment linked to the performance of an Underlying (as defined in C.20).
		The Securities will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date (as defined in C.16). On the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16), Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> ").
		The Securities do not bear interest.]
		[In the case of <u>Call/Put Warrants with American exercise</u> , the following applies:
		The Securities have a fixed term. Security Holders shall be entitled to a capital payment linked to the performance of an Underlying (as defined in C.20).
		On each Trading Day during the Exercise Period, the Security Holders may demand payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15)

(the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "). In the case a Security Holder does not exercise its Exercise Right, the Securities will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date (as defined in C.16) and the Security Holder has the right to demand payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) on the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16).
The Securities do not bear interest.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put Discount Warrants</u> , the following applies:
The Securities have a fixed term. Security Holders shall be entitled to a capital payment linked to the performance of an Underlying (as defined in C.20).
On the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16), Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> ").
The Securities do not bear interest.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put Turbo Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities have a fixed term. Security Holders shall be entitled to a capital payment linked to the performance of an Underlying (as defined in C.20).
Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event (as defined in C.15), the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) on the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16) (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "). If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Knock-out Amount.
The "Knock-out Amount" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.
The Securities do not bear interest.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put Turbo Open End Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities do not have a fixed term. Instead they run for an indefinite time unless a Knock-out Event (as defined in C.15) has occurred, the Security Holders exercise their Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right.
Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) per Security from the Issuer (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "). The Exercise Right may be exercised by the Security Holder on each Exercise Date (as defined in C.16) prior to 10:00 a.m. (Munich local time).
If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Knock-out Amount.
The Issuer may call the Securities on any Exercise Date in whole but not in part and pay the Differential Amount (the " <b>Regular Call Right</b> "). The Issuer will notify such a call at least one month prior to the call.
The "Knock-out Amount" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.
The Securities do not bear interest.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities have a fixed term. Subject to the occurrence of a Knock- out Event (as defined in C.15), the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) on the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16) (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "), with the
r han r ayment Date (as defined in C.10) (are Distributing it ), with the

amount of the payment depending on the performance of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> (as defined in C.20). If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Knock-out Amount.
The " <b>Knock-out Amount</b> " is specified in the Annex to this Summary.
The Securities do not bear interest.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Open End Securities</u> , the following
applies:
The Securities do not have a fixed term. Instead they run for an indefinite time unless a Knock-out Event (as defined in C.15) has occurred, the Security Holders exercise their Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right.
Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) per Security from the Issuer (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "), with the amount of the payment depending on the performance of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> (as defined in C.20). The Exercise Right may be exercised by the Security Holder on each Exercise Date (as defined in C.16) prior to 10:00 a.m. (Munich local time).
If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Knock-out Amount.
The Issuer may call the Securities on any Exercise Date in whole but not in part and pay the Differential Amount (the " <b>Regular Call Right</b> "). The Issuer will notify such a call at least one month prior to the call.
The "Knock-out Amount" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.
The Securities do not bear interest.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put Mini Future Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities do not have a fixed term. Instead they run for an indefinite time unless a Knock-out Event (as defined in C.15) has occurred, the Security Holders exercise their Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right.
Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) per Security from the Issuer (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "). The Exercise Right may be exercised by the Security Holder on each Exercise Date (as defined in C.16) prior to 10:00 a.m. (Munich local time).
If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Knock-out Amount (as defined in C.15).
The Issuer may call the Securities on any Exercise Date in whole but not in part and pay the Differential Amount (the " <b>Regular Call Right</b> "). The Issuer will notify such a call at least one month prior to the call.
The Securities do not bear interest.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put COOL Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities have a fixed term. Security Holders shall be entitled to a capital payment linked to the performance of an Underlying (as defined in C.20).
The Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Differential Amount (as defined in C.15) and, provided that no Knock- out Event (as defined in C.15) has occurred, the COOL Amount on the

		Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16) (the "Exercise Right").
		The "COOL Amount" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.
		The Securities do not bear interest.]
		[In the case of Inline Securities, the following applies:
		The Securities have a fixed term. Subject to the occurrence of a Knock- out Event (as defined in C.15), the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Redemption Amount on the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16) (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "). If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Knock-out Amount.
		The " <b>Redemption Amount</b> " and the " <b>Knock-out Amount</b> " are specified in the Annex to this Summary.
		The Securities do not bear interest.]
		[In the case of <u>Stay High/Stay Low Securities</u> , the following applies:
		The Securities have a fixed term.
		Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event (as defined in C.15), the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand payment of the Redemption Amount on the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16) (the " <b>Exercise Right</b> "). If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders shall be entitled to demand the payment of the Knock-out Amount.
		The " <b>Redemption Amount</b> " and the " <b>Knock-out Amount</b> " are specified in the Annex to this Summary.
		The Securities do not bear interest.]
		Limitation of the rights
		Upon the occurrence of one or more adjustment events (including, but not limited to, [corporate actions][,] [changes in the relevant [index concept] [,] [trading conditions] [,] [contract specifications]] [,] [a modification in the method of determination and/or publication of the Underlying] [or the adjustment or early termination of derivatives linked to the Underlying]) (the " <b>Adjustment Events</b> ") the Calculation Agent will [in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 BGB)][acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] adjust the terms and conditions of these Securities and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent on the basis of the terms and conditions of the Securities in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible.
		[Upon the occurrence of one or more call events (e.g. if, in the event of an Adjustment Event, an adjustment is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders) the Issuer may call the Securities extraordinarily and redeem the Securities at their Cancellation Amount. The " <b>Cancellation Amount</b> " is their fair market value.]
		Status of the Securities
		The obligations under the Securities constitute direct, unconditional and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and rank, unless provided otherwise by law, <i>pari passu</i> with all other unsecured unsubordinated present and future obligations of the Issuer.
C.11	Admission to trading	[Application [has been] [will be] made for the Securities to be admitted to trading [with effect from [ <i>Insert expected date</i> ]] on the following regulated or other equivalent markets: [Euronext Paris] [ <i>Insert relevant</i>

		regulated or other equivalent market(s)].][The first [trading] [listing] date will be specified in the admission notice published by [Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s)].] [The Securities are already admitted to trading on the following regulated or other equivalent markets: [Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s)].] [To the knowledge of the Issuer, securities of the same class of the Securities to be offered or admitted to trading are already admitted to trading on the following regulated or other equivalent markets: [Euronext Paris]. [Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent markets: [Euronext Paris]. [Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s)].] [Not applicable. No application of the Securities to be admitted to trading on a regulated or another equivalent market has been made [and no such application is intended].] [[However,] [In addition,] application to [listing] [trading] [will be] [has been] made with effect from [Insert expected date] on the following [markets] [multilateral trading facilities (MTF)] [trading venues]: [Insert relevant market(s), MTF(s) or trading venue(s)].] [[However, the] [The] Securities are already [listed] [traded] on the following [markets] [multilateral trading facilities (MTF)] [trading venue(s)].]] [The [Insert name of the Market Maker] (the "Market Maker") undertakes to provide liquidity [through bid and offer quotes] in accordance with the market making rules of [Insert relevant market(s), MTF(s) or trading venue(s)], MTF(s) or trading venue(s)], and the relevant instructions to such rules] [Borsa Italiana SeDeX MTF] [EuroTLX SIM S.p.A.] [insert relevant market (s), MTF(s) or trading venue[], aspread between bid and offer quotes not higher than [Insert percentage]%.]]
C.15	Effect of the underlying on the value of the securities	[In the case of <u>Call/Put Warrants with European and American exercise</u> , the following applies: The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities. Call Warrants are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders can participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls. Put Warrants are Securities for which "Put" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders can participate in the reverse price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.

	price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	The "Differential Amount" equals:
] ]	- in the case of Call Warrants an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;
	- in the case of Put Warrants an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
	In the case of Compo <u>Call/Put Warrants</u> , the following applies:
1	The Differential Amount will be converted into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]
	However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.
	The " <b>Ratio</b> ", the " <b>Strike</b> " and the " <b>Minimum Amount</b> " are specified in the Annex to this summary.]
	In the case of <u>Call/Put Discount Warrants</u> , the following applies:
	The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative price development of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
	Discount Warrants are Securities whose price upon issue is lower than the price for a Classical Warrant with the same term, Underlying, Strike and Ratio. In return for this discount, the Security Holder will benefit during the term of the Securities from the price development of the Underlying only up to the Maximum Amount.
	Call Discount Warrants are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participates in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
	Put Discount Warrants are Securities for which "Put" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the reverse price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
	However, the price of Discount Warrants is limited to a maximum of the Maximum Amount.
	The "Differential Amount" equals:
	- in the case of Call Discount Warrants an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;
	- in the case of Put Discount Warrants an amount by which the Relevant

Reference Price falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
[In the case of Compo <u>Call/Put Discount Warrants</u> , the following applies:
The Differential Amount [and the Maximum Amount] will be converted
into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]
However, the Differential Amount is not higher than the Maximum Amount and not lower than the Minimum Amount.
The " <b>Ratio</b> ", the " <b>Strike</b> ", the " <b>Minimum Amount</b> " and the " <b>Maximum Amount</b> " are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put Turbo Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
Call Turbo Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders can participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
Put Turbo Securities are Securities for which "Put" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders can participate in the reverse price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment will be made on the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16) and shall consist of the Differential Amount.
If <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment shall occur prematurely and shall consist of the Knock-out Amount.
The "Differential Amount" equals:
- in the case of Call Turbo Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;
- in the case of Put Turbo Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
[In the case of Compo <u>Call/Put Turbo Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Differential Amount will be converted into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]
However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.
A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if

- in the case of Call Turbo Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;
- in the case of Put Turbo Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.
"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [calculation date] from the [ <i>insert date</i> ] [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time)] [(including)] to the Final Valuation Date (as defined in C.16) [until the relevant time of publication of [all components] of the Relevant Reference Price] [(including)].
The "Ratio", the "Strike"[, the "Relevant Period"], the "Minimum Amount" and the "Knock-out Barrier" are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put Turbo Open End Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
Call Turbo Open End Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
Put Turbo Open End Securities are Securities for which "Put" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the reverse price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment of the Differential Amount will only be made, if the Security Holder exercises its Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right.
If <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment shall occur prematurely and shall consist of the Knock-out Amount.
Upon issuance of the Securities the " <b>Strike</b> " corresponds to the Initial Strike. In the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally
rises on a daily basis in a certain amount. In the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally falls on a daily basis in a certain amount.
The "Differential Amount" equals:
- in the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

<ul> <li>- in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>[In the case of Compo <u>Call/Put Turbo Open End Securities</u>, the following applies:</li> <li>The Differential Amount will be converted into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is always equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if</li> <li>- in the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [insert date] (the "First Trade Date") [at [insert time] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>- in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation on the First Trade Date"] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>- in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation on the First Trade Date [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[.][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Securities</u>, the following applies:</li> <li>The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying may have a disp</li></ul>
<ul> <li>applies:</li> <li>The Differential Amount will be converted into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is always equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if <ul> <li>in the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert date</i>] (the "First Trade Date") [at [<i>insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date</li> <li>[(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[.][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]</li> <li>[In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Securities</u>, the following applies:</li> <li>The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
<ul> <li>prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is always equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if <ul> <li>in the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert date</i>] (the "First Trade Date") [at [<i>insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [[(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[,][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]</li> <li>[In the case of Call/Put X-Turbo Securities, the following applies:</li> <li>The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Securities.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Amount.The "Knock-out Barrier" is always equal to the Strike.A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if- in the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [insert date] (the "First Trade Date") [at [insert time] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier; - in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier. The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[,][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [In the case of Call/Put X-Turbo Securities, the following applies: The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if - in the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [ <i>insert date</i> ] (the "First Trade Date") [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier; - in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier. The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[.][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Securities</u> , the following applies: The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Securities.
<ul> <li>in the case of Call Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert date</i>] (the "First Trade Date") [at [<i>insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier. The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[,][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [<i>In the case of Call/Put X-Turbo Securities, the following applies:</i> The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Securities.</li> </ul>
Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [ <i>insert date</i> ] (the "First Trade Date") [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier; - in the case of Put Turbo Open End Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier. The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[,][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Securities</u> , the following applies: The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier. The " <b>Ratio</b> ", the " <b>Initial Strike</b> "[,][and] the " <b>Minimum Amount</b> "[and the " <b>Relevant Period</b> "] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [ <i>In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Securities</u>, the following applies:</i> The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.][In the case of Call/Put X-Turbo Securities, the following applies:The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
Call X-Turbo Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in
the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlyings. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlyings rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlyings falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
Put X-Turbo Securities are Securities for which "Put" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the reverse price development of the Underlyings. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlyings falls, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlyings rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment will be made on the Final Payment Date (as defined in C.16) and shall consist of the Differential Amount.
If <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment shall occur prematurely

and shall consist of the Knock-out Amount.
The "Differential Amount" equals:
- in the case of Call X-Turbo Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;
- in the case of Put X-Turbo Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.
A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if
- in the case of Call X-Turbo Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying <sub>2</sub> (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;
- in the case of Put X-Turbo Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying <sub>2</sub> with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.
"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [calculation date] from the [ <i>insert date</i> ] [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time)] [(including)] to the Final Valuation Date (as defined in C.16) [until the relevant time of publication of [all components] of the Relevant Reference Price [(including)].
The "Ratio", the "Strike"[, the "Relevant Period"], the "Minimum Amount" and the "Knock-out Barrier" are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Open End Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlyings (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlyings during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
Call X-Turbo Open End Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlyings. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlyings rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlyings falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
Put X-Turbo Open End Securities are Securities for which "Put" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the reverse price development of the Underlyings. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlyings falls, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlyings rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls.

<ul> <li>If <u>no</u> Koock-out Event has occurred, the payment of the Differential Amount will only be made, if the Scourity Holder exercises its Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right.</li> <li>If <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment shall occur prematurely and shall consist of the Knock-out Amount.</li> <li>Upon issuance of the Scutities the "Strike" corresponds to the Initial Strike. In the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally rises on a daily basis in a certain amount. In the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount. The "Differential Amount" equals:         <ul> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The 'Knock-out Event' has occurred, if</li></ul></li></ul>	
<ul> <li>If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment shall occur prematurely and shall consist of the Knock-out Amount.</li> <li>Upon issuance of the Securities the "Strike" corresponds to the Initial Strike. In the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally rises on a daily basis in a certain amount. In the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally random on a daily basis in a certain amount.</li> <li>The "Differential Amount" equals: <ul> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Underlying; (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert date</i>] (the "First Trade Date") [at [<i>insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date") [[including]], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>- in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying; (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert Tarde Date</i>"] [[including]], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>- in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying (with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Begin</li></ul></li></ul>	Amount will only be made, if the Security Holder exercises its Exercise
<ul> <li>Upon issuance of the Securities the "Strike" corresponds to the Initial Strike. In the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally fails on a daily basis in a actrain amount. In the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally fails on a daily basis in a certain amount.</li> <li>The "Differential Amount" equals: <ul> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if</li> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying; or (ii) the published price of the Underlying; (a defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [insert date]</li> <li>(the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying; or (ii) the published price of the Underlying; with continuous observation at the "First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying; or (ii) the published price of the Underlying; with continuous observation at the First Trade Date [] (including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[.][and] the "Minimu Amount"[and the "Relevant Period]"] are specified in the Annex to this S</li></ul></li></ul>	
<ul> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if</li> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying, and defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [insert date] (the "First Trade Date") [at [insert time] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying, with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [I(including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[.][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [In the case of Call/Put Mini Future Securities the following applies:</li> <li>The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.</li> <li>Call Mini Future Security Barbiect to the inf</li></ul>	Upon issuance of the Securities the " <b>Strike</b> " corresponds to the Initial Strike. In the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally rises on a daily basis in a certain amount. In the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities the Strike generally falls on a daily basis in a
<ul> <li>the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if <ul> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying; or (ii) the published price of the Underlying; (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the <i>[insert date</i>] (the "First Trade Date") [at <i>[insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying, with continuous observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [ (including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[.][and] the "Minimu Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [<i>In the case of CallPut Mini Future Securitize the following applies:</i> The Securities relect the performance of the Underlying may have a disproportional (everaged) effect on the price of the Securities. Call Mini Future Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.] (In the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the S</li></ul></li></ul>	The "Differential Amount" equals:
<ul> <li>the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.</li> <li>However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.</li> <li>The "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.</li> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if <ul> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying. (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert date</i>]</li> <li>(the "First Trade Date") [at [<i>insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")]</li> <li>[(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying; with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date [at the Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]</li> <li>[In the case of <u>CallPut Mini Future Securities</u> the following applies: The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the securities. Call Mini Future Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying isse, the price of the price of the Securities rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Securities rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly ri</li></ul></li></ul>	the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike,
Amount.The "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if- in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the publishedprice of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying <sub>2</sub> (asdefined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [ <i>insert date</i> ](the "First Trade Date") [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the"Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")][(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below theKnock-out Barrier;- in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the publishedprice of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying <sub>2</sub> with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at theBeginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date][(including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above theKnock-out Barrier.The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[.][and] the "Minimum Amount"[andthe "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.][In the case of <u>Call/Put Mini Future Securities</u> the following applies:The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined inC.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positiveand negative performance of the Underlying may have adisproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.Call Mini Future Securities are Security Holders participate in theprice development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of otherprice development of the Underlying sises,	the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the
<ul> <li>A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if</li> <li>in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub> (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [insert date] (the "First Trade Date") [at [insert time] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub> with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[,][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [<i>In the case of Call/Put Mini Future Securities the following applies:</i></li> <li>The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.] (and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Securities.</li> <li>Call Mini Future Securities are Security Holders participate in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>- in the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub> (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert date</i>] (the "<b>First Trade Date</b>") [at [<i>insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "<b>Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date</b>")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>- in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub> with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "<b>Ratio</b>", the "<b>Initial Strike</b>"[.][and] the "<b>Minimum Amount</b>"[and the "<b>Relevant Period</b>"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [<i>In the case of Call/Put Mini Future Securities the following applies:</i> The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Securities.</li> <li>Call Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.</li> </ul>	The "Knock-out Barrier" is at any time equal to the Strike.
<ul> <li>price of the Underlying, or (ii) the published price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub> (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [<i>insert date</i>] (the "First Trade Date") [at [<i>insert time</i>] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;</li> <li>- in the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities (i) either the published price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub> with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[,][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.] [<i>In the case of Call/Put Mini Future Securities the following applies:</i> The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Securities.</li> <li>Call Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security regularly falls.</li> </ul>	A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if
<ul> <li>price of the Underlying1 or (ii) the published price of the Underlying2 with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.</li> <li>The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike"[,][and] the "Minimum Amount"[and the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]</li> <li>[In the case of <u>Call/Put Mini Future Securities</u> the following applies:</li> <li>The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Securities.</li> <li>Call Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.</li> </ul>	price of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying <sub>2</sub> (as defined in C.20) with continuous observation starting at the [ <i>insert date</i> ] (the " <b>First Trade Date</b> ") [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the " <b>Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date</b> ")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the
the "Relevant Period"] are specified in the Annex to this Summary.][In the case of Call/Put Mini Future Securities the following applies:The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined inC.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positiveand negative performance of the Underlying during the term of theSecurities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have adisproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.Call Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified inthe Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in theprice development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of otherprice influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate,dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of theSecurity regularly rises. Subject to the influence of otherprice influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of theSecurities regularly falls.	price of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> or (ii) the published price of the Underlying <sub>2</sub> with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)] is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the
The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities. Call Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.	
<ul> <li>C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.</li> <li>Call Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.</li> </ul>	[In the case of <u>Call/Put Mini Future Securities</u> the following applies:
the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.	C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive and negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a
Put Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Put" is specified in	Call Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the
	Put Mini Future Securities are Securities for which "Put" is specified in

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the reverse price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
	If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment of the Differential Amount will only be made, if the Security Holder exercises its Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right.
	If <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the payment shall occur prematurely and shall consist of the Knock-out Amount.
	Upon issuance of the Securities the " <b>Strike</b> " corresponds to the Initial Strike. In the case of Call Mini Future Securities the Strike generally rises on a daily basis in a certain amount. In the case of Put Mini Future Securities the Strike generally falls on a daily basis in a certain amount.
	The "Differential Amount" equals:
	- in the case of Call Mini Future Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
	- in the case of Put Mini Future Securities an amount by which the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
	[In the case of <u>Compo Call/Put Mini Future Securities</u> , the following applies:
	The Differential Amount will be converted into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]
	However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.
	Upon issuance of the Securities the " <b>Knock-out Barrier</b> " corresponds to the Initial Knock-out Barrier. In the case of Call Mini Future Securities the Knock-out Barrier generally rises on a regular basis in a certain amount. In the case of Put Mini Future Securities the Knock-out Barrier generally falls on a regular basis in a certain amount.
	The "Knock-out Amount" equals
	- in the case of Call Mini Future Securities an amount by which the Exercise Price (as defined in C.19) exceeds the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
	- in the case of Put Mini Future Securities an amount by which the Exercise Price (as defined in C.19) falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.
	[In the case of Compo Call/Put Mini Futures Securities, the following applies:
	The Knock-out Amount will be converted into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]
	However, the Knock-out Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.
	A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if

- in the case of Call Mini Future Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the [ <i>insert date</i> ] (the "First Trade Date") [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time) (the "Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date")] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or below the Knock-out Barrier;
- in the case of Put Mini Future Securities the price of the Underlying with continuous observation starting at the First Trade Date [at the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date] [(including)], is at any time [during the Relevant Period] [on any calculation date] [on any trade date] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.
The "Ratio", the "Initial Strike", the "Minimum Amount"[, the "Relevant Period"] and the "Initial Knock-out Barrier" are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]
[In the case of <u>Call/Put COOL Securities</u> , the following applies:
COOL Securities reflect the price development of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holders to participate in a positive or in a negative development of the price of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportionate (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
Call COOL Securities are Securities for which "Call" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security falls.
Put COOL Securities are Securities for which "Put" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders participate in the inverse price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security falls.
Redemption will be made on the Final Payment Date in the amount of the Differential Amount.
The "Differential Amount" equals:
- in the case of Call COOL Securities the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price (as defined in C.19) and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio;
- in the case of Put COOL Securities the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price, multiplied by the Ratio.
[In the case of Compo Call/Put COOL Securities, the following applies:
The Differential Amount will be converted into the Specified Currency prior to the payment by application of [a] [two] FX Exchange Rate[s] observed on the FX Valuation Date.]
However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum

Amount.
If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the Security Holders receive an additional payment of the COOL Amount.
If <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, a total loss may occur.
A "Knock-out Event" has occurred, if
- in the case of Call COOL Securities, the price of the Underlying with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Knock-out Barrier.
- in the case of Put COOL Securities, the price of the Underlying with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or above the Knock-out Barrier.
"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [calculation date] from the [ <i>insert date</i> ] [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time)] [(including)] to the Final Valuation Date (as defined in C.16) [until the relevant time of publication of [all components] of the Relevant Reference Price] [(including)].
The " <b>Ratio</b> ", the " <b>Strike</b> "[, the " <b>Relevant Period</b> "] and the " <b>Minimum Amount</b> " are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]
[In the case of <u>Inline Securities</u> , the following applies:
Inline Securities are Securities which will be redeemed on the Final Payment Date by payment of the Redemption Amount, provided that no Knock-out Event has occurred during the Knock-out Period.
If no Knock-out Event has occurred, Security Holders may, depending on prevailing market conditions, participate direct proportionally as well as contrariwise in the price development of the Underlying (as defined in C.20). A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportionate (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
If the price of the Underlying is at any time during the Knock-out Period closer to the Lower Knock-out Barrier than to the Upper Knock-out Barrier, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), rising prices of the Underlying lead to rising prices of the Inline Security. If the price of the Underlying is at any time during the Knock-out Period closer to the Upper Knock-out Barrier than to the Lower Knock-out Barrier this effect inverts and, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, rising prices of the Underlying lead to falling prices of the Inline Security. In the case of falling prices of the Underlying, it is contrary to this effect. Thus, generally spoken, the price of the Security is at its maximum if the price of the Underlying is at the middle of the Upper and the Lower Knock-out Barrier.
However, the value of Inline Securities is limited to the maximum of the Redemption Amount.
If at any time during the Knock-out Period a Knock-out Event has occurred, the term of the Security ends and the Security Holders only receive payment of the Knock-out Amount.
A Knock-out Event (the " <b>Knock-out Event</b> ") has occurred if the price of the Underlying during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period] on or below the Lower Knock-out Barrier or on or above the Upper Knock-out Barrier.

"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [calculation date] from the [insert
<i>date</i> ] [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] [•] local time)] [(including)] to the Final Valuation Date (as defined in C.16) [until the relevant time of publication of [all components] of the Relevant Reference Price] [(including)].
The ["Relevant Period", the] "Lower Knock-out Barrier" and the "Upper Knock-out Barrier" are specified in the Annex to this Summary.]
[In the case of <u>Stay High/Stay Low Securities</u> , the following applies:
The Securities reflect the performance of the Underlying (as defined in C.20) and allow the Security Holder to participate in both the positive or negative price development of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportional (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.
Stay High Securities are Securities for which "Stay High" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders can participate in the price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Securities regularly falls.
Stay Low Securities are Securities for which "Stay Low" is specified in the Annex to this Summary and where Security Holders can participate in the reverse price development of the Underlying. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors (such as expected volatility, interest rate, dividend yield, time to maturity), if the price of the Underlying falls, the price of the Security regularly rises. Subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, if the price of the Underlying rises, the price of the Securities regularly falls. However, the value of Stay High/Stay Low Securities is limited to the maximum of the Redemption Amount.
If at any time during the Knock-out Period a Knock-out Event has occurred, the term of the Security ends and the Security Holders only receive payment of the Knock-out Amount.
A Knock-out Event (the " <b>Knock-out Event</b> ") has occurred if the price of the Underlying during the Knock-out Period is at any time [during the Relevant Period]:
[In the case of Stay High Securities:
is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.]
[In the case of Stay Low Securities:
is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.]
"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [calculation date] from the [ <i>insert date</i> ] [at [ <i>insert time</i> ] ([Munich] $[\bullet]$ local time)] [(including)] to the Final Valuation Date (as defined in C.16) [until the relevant time of publication of [all components] of the Relevant Reference Price] [(including)].
[The "Relevant Period" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.]]

C.16	The expiration or	[The "Final Valuation Date" and the "Final Payment Date" are specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary.]
	maturity date	["Valuation Date" is
of the derivative securities – the exercise date or final reference date	derivative securities – the exercise	[if the Underlying is an Italian Underlying as specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary, the Calculation Date immediately following the day at which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, however, not later than the Final Valuation Date;
	reference	if the Underlying is not an Italian Underlying as specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary, the day at which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, however, not later than the Final Valuation Date.
		[" <b>Italian Underlying</b> " refers to an Index sponsored by Borsa Italiana (if it is specified as "Italian Underlying" in the Annex to this Summary).]]
		[the Calculation Date immediately following the day on which the Exercise Right is effectively exercised, at the latest the Final Valuation Date.]
		[the Calculation Date on which the Exercise Right is effectively exercised, at the latest the Final Valuation Date.]]
		["Final Payment Date" is specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary.]
		["Exercise Date" is [each Trading Day][the last Trading Day in the month of [January][ <i>Insert Month[s]</i> ] of each year].
		["Valuation Date" is
		[if the Underlying is an Italian Underlying as specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary, the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Calculation Date immediately following the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right;
		if the Underlying is not an Italian Underlying as specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary, the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right.
		[" <b>Italian Underlying</b> " refers to an Index sponsored by Borsa Italiana (if it is specified as "Italian Underlying" in the Annex to this Summary).]]
		[the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Calculation Date immediately following the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right.]
		[the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right.]]
		[The "Expiry Date [( <i>Data di Scadenza</i> )]" is specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary.]["FX Valuation Date" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]
C.17	Settlement procedure of	All payments shall be made to [ <i>Insert</i> ] (the " <b>Principal Paying Agent</b> "). The Principal Paying Agent shall pay the amounts due to the Clearing

	the securities	System for credit to the respective accounts of the depository banks for transfer to the Security Holders.
		The payment to the Clearing System shall discharge the Issuer from its obligations under the Securities in the amount of such payment. "Clearing System" means [ <i>Insert</i> ].
C.18	Description of how any return on	[In the case of <u>Call/Put Warrants with European exercise</u> and <u>Call/Put</u> ] <u>Discount Warrants</u> the following applies:
		Payment of the Differential Amount on the Final Payment Date.]
	derivative securities takes place	[In the case of <u>Call/Put Warrants with American exercise</u> , the following applies:
	takes place	Payment of the Differential Amount five Banking Days after the respective Valuation Date, but not later than on the Final Payment Date.]
		[In the case of <u>Call/Put Turbo Securities</u> and <u>Call/Put X-Turbo</u> <u>Securities</u> , the following applies:
		Payment of the Differential Amount on the Final Payment Date or payment of the Knock-out Amount five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred.]
		[In the case of <u>Call/Put Turbo Open End Securities</u> , <u>Call/Put X-Turbo</u> <u>Open End Securities</u> and <u>Call/Put Mini Future Securities</u> , the following applies:
		Payment of the Differential Amount [five][ <i>Insert days</i> ] Banking Days after the respective Valuation Date or payment of the Knock-out Amount [five][ <i>Insert days</i> ] Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred.]
		[In the case of <u>Call/Put COOL Securities</u> , the following applies:
		Payment of the Differential Amount and, if applicable, the COOL Amount on the Final Payment Date.]
		[In the case of <u>Inline Securities</u> , the following applies:
		Payment of the Redemption Amount on the Final Payment Date or payment of the Knock-out Amount five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred.]
		[In the case of <u>Stay High/Stay Low Securities</u> , the following applies:
		Payment of the Redemption Amount on the Final Payment Date or payment of the Knock-out Amount five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred.]
C.19	Exercise price or final reference price of the underlying	[In the case of <u>Call/Put Securities with European exercise</u> , <u>Call/Put</u> <u>Discount Warrants</u> , <u>Call/Put Turbo Securities</u> and <u>Call/Put COOL</u> <u>Securities</u> the following applies: " <b>Relevant Reference Price</b> " means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date.]
		[ <i>In the case of <u>Call/Put Securities with American exercise</u> and <u>Call/Put</u>] <u><i>Turbo Open End Securities</i></u> the following applies:</i>
		"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date.]
		[In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Securities,</u> the following applies:
		" <b>Relevant Reference Price</b> " means the Reference Price [of the Underlying <sub>1</sub> ] on the Final Valuation Date.]

		[In the case of <u>Call/Put X-Turbo Open End Securities</u> , the following applies: "Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price [of the Underlying1] on the respective Valuation Date.] [In the case of <u>Call/Put Mini Future Securities</u> , the following applies: "Exercise Price" means an amount in the currency of the Underlying, which the Issuer would receive following the liquidation of hedging transactions for [an] [one unit of the] Underlying [or its components]. "Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date.] [The "Reference Price" is specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary.] ["Reference Price" means, if the Underlying is an Italian Underlying as specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary.] [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date
		<ul> <li>(the "Settlement Price");</li> <li>if the Underlying is not an Italian Underlying as specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary, [the Opening Price] [the Closing Price].]</li> <li>[In the case of <u>Inline Securities</u> and <u>Stay High/Stay Low Securities</u>, the following applies:</li> <li>Any [price of the Underlying, as published by the [Relevant Exchange]</li> <li>[Index Sponsor or, as the case may be, the Index Calculation Agent],]</li> <li>[Relevant Price of the Underlying] [actually traded price of the Underlying[, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation],] with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period.</li> <li>The "Screen Page for the Continuous Observation" is specified in the Annex to this Summary.]</li> </ul>
C.20	Type of the underlying and description where information on the underlying can be found	[The [Underlying] [Underlyings] [is a[n]][are the] [Share[s]][Index] [Indices][Commodity][Commodities] [Currency Exchange Rate[s]] [Futures Contract[s]] as specified in the table in the Annex to this Summary.][The Underlyings are the Indices specified as Underlying <sub>1</sub> and Underlying <sub>2</sub> in the table in the Annex to this Summary.] [The [Index is][Indices are] composed by [the Issuer] [a legal entity belonging to the same group as the Issuer].] For further information about [the [Underlying][Underlyings] and] the past and the future performance of the [Underlying] [Underlyings] and [its] [their] volatility, please refer to the Website, as specified in the table below. [ <i>In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, for which a roll over is</i> <i>provided, the following applies:</i> Prior to the expiry of the Underlying, the Underlying will be replaced by
		[the] [a new] futures contract [at the Reference Market] [with the next following expiry date] [[,] [and] which is linked to the same reference asset] [and] [having a remaining term of at least [one month] [•]], which, as of this point in time, shall be deemed to be the Underlying.]

## D. RISKS

D.2	Key information on the key risks that are specific to the Issuer	<ul> <li>Potential investors should be aware that in the case of the occurrence of one of the below mentioned risk factors the securities may decline in value and that they may sustain a total loss of their investment.</li> <li>Macroeconomic risk</li> <li>Risks from a deterioration in the macroeconomic development and/or the</li> </ul>
		financial markets and from geopolitical uncertainties.
		• Systemic risk
		Risks from disruptions or the functional collapse of the financial system or parts of it.
		Credit risk
		(i) Risks from changes in the credit rating of a contracting party (borrower, counterparty, issuer or country); (ii) Risks from a deterioration of the overall economic situation and negative effects on the demand for credit and the solvency of the borrowers of HVB Group; (iii) Risks from a decrease in value of credit collateral; (iv) Risks from derivative/trading business; (v) Risks from intra-group credit exposures; (vi) Risks from exposures to sovereigns / public sector.
		• Market risk
		(i) Risk of potential losses that can arise in response to adverse changes in market prices, other price-influencing parameters or trading-related events; (ii) Risk for trading and banking books from a deterioration in market conditions; (iii) Interest rate and foreign currency risk.
		Liquidity risk
		(i) Risk that the HVB Group will not be able to meet its payment obligations on time or in full; (ii) Risks from the procurement of liquidity; (iii) Risks from intra-group liquidity transfers; (iv) Market liquidity risk.
		Operational risk
		(i) Risk of losses resulting from inadequate or failed internal processes, systems, human errors or external events; (ii) IT risks; (iii) Legal and tax risks; (iv) Compliance risk (v) Business continuity management risk.
		Business risk
		Risks of losses arising from unexpected negative changes in the business volume and/or margins.
		• Real estate risk
		Risk of losses resulting from changes in the market value of the real estate portfolio of HVB Group.
		Financial investment risk
		Risk of losses resulting from fluctuations in the measurement of HVB Group's equity interest.
		Reputational risk
		Risk of negative effects on the income statement caused by adverse reactions by stakeholders due to a changed perception of HVB Group.
		Strategic risk
		(i) Risk that results from management either not recognising early enough or not correctly assessing significant developments or trends in the bank's environment; (ii) Risks arising from the strategic orientation

		of HVB Group's business model; (iii) Industry specific risk; (iv) Risks arising from a change in HVB's rating.
		Regulatory risks
		(i) Risks arising from changes to the regulatory and statutory environment of HVB Group; (ii) Risks in connection with the International Financial Reporting Standards 9 (IFRS 9); (iii) Risks in connection with potential resolution measures or a reorganisation proceeding.
		Pension risk
		Risk that the pension provider will have to provide additional capital to service the vested pension commitments.
		Risks arising from outsourcing activities
		Cross-risk-type, which affects the following risk types in particular: operational risk, reputational risk, strategic risk, business risk, credit risk, market risk and liquidity risk.
		• Risks from concentrations of risk and earnings
		Risks from concentrations of risk and earnings indicate increased potential losses and represent a business-related strategy risk for HVB Group.
		• Risks from the stress testing measures imposed by ECB
		The business performance of HVB and HVB Group could be negatively affected in case of a poor stress test performance by HVB, HVB Group, UniCredit S.p.A. or one of the financial institutions with which they do business.
		Risks from inadequate risk measurement models
		It is possible that the internal models of HVB and HVB Group could be rated as inadequate following investigations or verification through the regulatory authorities, or that they could underestimate existing risks.
		Unidentified/unexpected risks
		HVB and HVB Group could incur greater losses than those calculated with the current methods or losses previously left out of its calculations entirely.
D.6	Key information on the key risks that are specific to the securities	In the opinion of the Issuer, the key risks described below may, with regard to the Security Holder, adversely affect the value of the Securities and/or the amounts to be distributed under the Securities and/or the ability of Security Holders to sell the Securities at a reasonable price prior to their redemption.
	the securities	Potential conflicts of interest
		The risk of conflicts of interest (as described in E.4) is related to the possibility that the Issuer, distributors or any of their affiliates, in relation to certain functions or transactions, may pursue interests which may be adverse to or do not regard the interests of the Security Holders.
		Key risks related to the Securities
		Key risks related to the market
		Under certain circumstances a Security Holder may not be able to sell his Securities at all or at an adequate price prior to their redemption. Even in the case of an existing secondary market it cannot be ruled out that the Security Holder may not be in a position to dispose of the Securities in the case of an unfavourable development of the Underlying [or its
		the case of an anavourable development of the onderlying [of its

components] or of a currency exchange rate, e.g. if such development occurs outside of the trading hours of the Securities.
The market value of the Securities will be affected by the creditworthiness of the Issuer and a number of other factors (e.g. exchange rates, prevailing interest and yield rates, the market for similar securities, the general economic, political and cyclical conditions, the tradability of the Securities and Underlying-related factors) and may be substantially lower than the purchase price.
Security Holders may not rely on being able to sufficiently hedge against price risks arising from the Securities at any time.
Key risks related to the Securities in general
The Issuer may possibly fail to perform its obligations under the Securities in whole or in part, e.g., in case of an insolvency of the Issuer or due to governmental or regulatory interventions. Such risk is not protected by a deposit protection scheme or any similar compensation scheme. The competent resolution authority may apply resolution tools which include, among others, a "bail-in" instrument (e.g., conversion of Securities into equity instruments or write down). Application of a resolution tool may materially affect the rights of the Security Holders.
An investment into the Securities may be illegal or unfavourable for a potential investor or not suitable, with regard to his knowledge or experience and his financial needs, goals and situation.
The real rate of return of an investment into the Securities may be reduced or may be zero or even negative (e.g., due to incidental costs in connection with the purchase, holding and disposal of the Securities, future money depreciation (inflation) or tax effects).
The differential amount may be less than the Issue Price or the respective purchase price and, under certain circumstances, no interest or ongoing payments will be made.
The proceeds from the Securities may possibly not be sufficient to make interest or principal payments arising from a financing purchase of the Securities and require additional capital.
Risks related to Underlying-linked Securities
Risks arising from the influence of the Underlying [or its components] on the market value of the Securities
The market value of the Securities and the amounts payable under the Securities significantly depend on the price of the Underlying [or its components]. It is not possible to predict the price development of the Underlying [or its components] in the future. Additionally, the market value of the Securities will be affected by a number of Underlying-related factors.
<i>Risks arising from the fact that the observation of the Underlying [or its components] occurs only at specified dates or times or periods</i>
Due to the fact that the observation of the Underlying [or its components] may occur only at specified dates, times or periods, amounts payable under the Securities may be considerably lower than the price of the Underlying [or its components] may have suggested.
[In the case of Turbo Open End, X-Turbo Open End and Mini Future Securities, the following applies:
Risks due to open-end structure
Securities may be issued without a fixed term. Security Holders have no

alaine for representation of the District of the L (1, D) is the of the L
claim for repayment until a Call Right of the Issuer or the Exercise Right of the Security Holder has been exercised.]
[In the case of all Securities other than Inline Securities, the following applies:
Risks related to a Strike
A strike can lead to the Security Holders participate either to a lesser extent in a favourable performance of the Underlying [or its components] or to a greater extent in an unfavourable performance of the Underlying [or its components].]
[ <i>In the case of all Securities other than Inline and Stay High/Stay Low</i> <i>Securities, the following applies:</i>
Risks related to a Ratio
A ratio may result in the Security being in economic terms similar to a direct investment in the relevant Underlying [or its components], but being nonetheless not fully comparable with such a direct investment.]
[In the case of Discount Warrants, the following applies:
Risks related to a Maximum Amount
The potential return from the Securities may be limited.]
[In the case of Turbo Open End, X-Turbo Open End and Mini Future Securities, the following applies:
Special risks related to reference rates
During the term of the Securities it cannot be ruled out that underlying reference rates will no longer be available, in the relevant form at the time of the issuance of the Securities or, that in connection with the determination or publication of these reference rates it may come to inaccuracies or even manipulations by the persons responsible for the determination and/or publication, or by any other market participants.]
[In the case of Warrants, Discount Warrants, Turbo Securities, Turbo Open End Securities, Mini Future Securities and COOL Securities, the following applies:
Currency and Currency Exchange Rate risk with respect to the Underlying [or its components]
Since the Underlying or its components are denominated in a currency other than the Specified Currency, there is a Currency Exchange Rate risk. [There is an increased Currency Exchange Rate Risk since the conversion of the currency of the Underlying into the Specified Currency will not be effected directly by the use of one single currency exchange rate but indirectly by the use of two different currency exchange rates (so called cross rate option).]]
[Risks related to Adjustment Events
Adjustments may have a substantial negative impact on the value and the future performance of the Securities as well as on the amounts to be distributed under the Securities. Adjustment events may also lead to an extraordinary early termination of the Securities.]
Risks related to structure specifics
Because of the leverage typical for the Securities, the performance of the Underlying may have a disproportionately strong adverse effect on the value of the Securities. The time value declines in relation to the time remaining to maturity. In this case the market value of the Securities will fall to zero by the last possible Exercise Data
fall to zero by the last possible Exercise Date.

[In the case of Call Warrants, Call Discount Warrants, Call Turbo Securities, Call Turbo Open End Securities, Call X-Turbo Securities, Call X-Turbo Open End Securities, Call Mini Future Securities, Call COOL Securities and Stay High Securities, the following applies:
Risks related to [Call Warrants] [Call Discount Warrants] [Call Turbo Securities] [Call Turbo Open End Securities] [Call X-Turbo Securities] [Call X-Turbo Open End Securities] [Call Mini Future Securities] [Call COOL Securities] [Stay High Securities]
If the price of the Underlying falls, the Security Holders may suffer a total loss of their invested capital.]
[In the case of Put Warrants, Put Discount Warrants, Put Turbo Securities, Put Turbo Open End Securities, Put X-Turbo Securities, Put X-Turbo Open End Securities, Put Mini Future Securities, Put COOL Securities and Stay Low Securities, the following applies:
Risks related to [Put Warrants] [Put Discount Warrants] [Put Turbo Securities] [Put Turbo Open End Securities] [Put X-Turbo Securities] [Put X-Turbo Open End Securities] [Put Mini Future Securities] [Put COOL Securities] [Stay Low Securities]
If the price of the Underlying rises, the Security Holders may suffer a total loss of their invested capital.]
[ <i>In the case of Inline Securities, the following applies:</i> <i>Risks related to Inline Securities</i>
The Security Holders may suffer a total loss of their invested capital if the price of the Underlying rises as well as if the price of the Underlying falls.]
[ <i>In the case of Discount Warrants, the following applies:</i> <i>Risks related to Discount Warrants</i>
The Security Holder does not participate in a development of the price of the Underlying [or its components] which would mathematically lead to a Differential Amount higher than the Maximum Amount.]
[In the case of Turbo Securities, Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities, Mini Future Securities, COOL Securities, Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities, the following applies:
Risks related to the Knock-out Barrier
If a Knock-out Event occurs, the Security Holder may suffer an immediate partial or total loss of his investment or lose the right to demand payment of certain amounts under the Securities. [Furthermore, the Security Holder bears the reinvestment risk.]]
[In case of Warrants with American exercise, Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Future Securities, the following applies:
Risks related to the Minimum Exercise Amount
Since a certain number of Securities is required in order to exercise the Securities, a Security Holder may be unable to exercise some of his Securities.]
[In the case of Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities, Mini Future Securities, the following applies:
Risks related to Securities which provide for a constant adjustment of the

Strike and Knock-out Barrier
Since the Strike and Knock-out Barrier are subject to a constant adjustment, the risk of the occurrence of a Knock-out Event may increase and the amounts payable under Securities as well as the value of the Securities may significantly reduce.]
[In the case of X-Turbo Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities, the following applies:
Additional risks
Securities that are linked to an additional index bear a higher risk of the occurrence of a Knock-out Event. With respect to the determination of the Differential Amount the additional index will not be taken into account.]
[In the case of Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Futures Securities, the following applies:
Risks arising from an Issuer's Regular Call Right
In case of Securities with an Issuer's Call Right, Securities may be called within the Issuer's sole discretion at certain dates. If the price of the Underlying is low at the time of the Issuer's regular call, the Security Holder may suffer a partial or total loss of its invested capital.]
[In the case of Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Futures Securities, the following applies:
Risks arising from the Exercise Right of Security Holders
In case of Securities with an Exercise Right of the Security Holders, Securities may be called at certain dates. If the price of the Underlying is low at the time of the exercise, the Security Holder may suffer a partial or total loss of its invested capital.]
[Risks related to Call Events
Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer has the right to extraordinarily call the Securities at their market value. If the market value of the Securities at the relevant time is lower than the Issue Price or the purchase price, the respective Security Holder will suffer a partial or total loss of its invested capital even if the Securities provide for a conditional minimum payment.]
Risks related to Market Disruption Events
The Calculation Agent may defer valuations and payments and make determination in its [reasonable] discretion [acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Security Holders are not entitled to demand interest due to such delayed payment.
<i>Risks arising from negative effects of hedging arrangements by the Issuer on the Securities</i>
The entering or the liquidation of hedging transactions by the Issuer may, in individual cases, adversely affect the price of the Underlying [or its components].
Key risks related to the Underlying [or its components]
General risks
No rights of ownership of the Underlying [or its components]
The Underlying [or its components] will not be held by the Issuer for the benefit of the Security Holders, and as such, Security Holders will not obtain any rights of ownership (e.g., voting rights, rights to receive

dividends, payments or other distributions or other rights) with respect to the Underlying [or its components].
[In case of Securities with shares or indices related to shares as Underlying, the following applies:
Key risks related to shares
The performance of share-linked Securities [(i.e. Securities related to indices as Underlying and shares as index components)] depends on the performance of the respective shares, which may be subject to certain factors. Dividend payments may have an adverse effect on the Security Holder. [The holder of the depository receipts may lose the rights to the underlying shares certified by the participation certificate which may result in the depository receipts becoming valueless.]
[The underlying shares are issued by [UniCredit S.p.A., a] [another] company belonging to the UniCredit Group, to which also the Issuer of the Securities belongs to (Group Shares).]
[There is an increased risk of loss due to the possible combination of credit and market risk.]
[There is a sector related risk of loss, since both, the Issuer of the Securities and the issuer of the Underlying belong to the same economic sector and/or country.]
[There is a risk of loss arising from potential conflicts of interest on group level, since the Issuer of the Securities and the issuer of the Underlying are under joint control (Group Shares).]]
[In case of Securities with indices as Underlying, the following applies:
Key risks related to indices
The performance of index-linked Securities depends on the performance of the respective indices, which largely depend on the composition and the performance of their index components. [The index sponsor exclusively develops and determines the investment strategy and implements the investment strategy, in accordance with the guidelines of the index description, within its broad discretion. Neither the Issuer, the Calculation Agent, the index calculation agent nor any independent third party reviews the investment strategy.] [The Issuer neither has influence on the respective index nor the index concept.] [The Issuer also acts as sponsor or calculation agent of the index. This may lead to conflicts of interest.] In general, an index sponsor does not assume liability. Generally, an index may at any time be altered, terminated or replaced by any successor index. [The index sponsor and/or any key persons may at any time discontinue their contribution with regard to the implementation of the investment strategy.] [If the index sponsor discontinues its activities, in principle, neither the Issuer nor any third person will continue to implement the investment strategy. As a consequence, the Issuer may extraordinarily call the Securities.] [Security Holders do not or only partly participate in dividends or other distributions in relation to the index components.] [If the index entails a leverage factor, investors bear an enhanced risk of losses.] [Indices may be affected disproportionately negative in the case of an unfavourable development in a country, region or industrial sector.] [Due to regulatory measures in the future the index, <i>inter alia</i> , may not be used as Underlying of the Securities or only subject to changed conditions.]

r r r	
	[In case of Securities with futures contracts or with indices related to futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:
	Key risks related to futures contracts
	The performance of futures contract-linked Securities [(i.e. Securities related to indices as Underlying and futures contracts as index components)] primarily depends on the performance of the respective futures contract which is subject to certain influencing factors. Differences in the prices between different contract terms (e.g. in the case of a roll over) may adversely affect the Securities. Furthermore, prices of futures contracts are subject to similar risks as compared to a direct investment in the underlying reference assets.]
	[In case of Securities with a commodity or futures contract on
	commodity or indices related to commodities as components, the
	following applies:
	Key risks related to commodities
	The performance of commodity-linked Securities [(i.e. Securities related to indices as Underlying and commodities as index components)] [(i.e. Securities related to commodity futures contracts as Underlying)] is depending on the performance of the respective commodity, which is subject to certain influencing factors. An investment in commodities is associated with higher risks than investments in other asset classes. The trading on a global basis almost non-stop in various time zones may lead to different prices in different places, which are not all relevant for the calculation of the Securities.]
	[In the case of Securities linked to Currency Exchange Rates, the following applies:
	Key risks related to currency exchange rates
	The performance of currency-exchange-rate-linked-Securities primarily depends on the performance of the respective currency exchange rate, which is subject to certain influencing factors. The trading on a global basis almost non-stop in various time zones may lead to different prices in different places, which are not all relevant for the calculation of the Securities. The currency exchange rates displayed on different sources of information may also vary. As a result, a currency exchange rate favourable for the investor might not be used for the calculation or, as the case may be, specification of the Differential Amount. [The indirect determination of a relevant currency exchange rate via a computation of two other currency exchange rates may result in an increased currency exchange rate risk and have a negative effect on the Securities.]]
	of their entire investment or part of it.

## E. OFFER

E.2b	Reasons for the offer and use of proceeds when different	Not applicable; the net proceeds from each issue of Securities will be used by the Issuer for its general corporate purposes, i.e. making profit and/or hedging certain risks.
	from making profit and/or	

	hedging certain risks	
E.3	Description of the terms and conditions of the offer	[Day of the first public offer: [ <i>Insert</i> ]] [Start of the new public offer: [ <i>Insert</i> ] [(continuance of the public offer of previously issued securities)] [(increase of previously issued securities)].]
		[A public offer will be made in [the Czech Republic] [,] [and] [France] [and] [Italy].]
		[The smallest transferable unit is [ <i>Insert</i> ].]
		[The smallest tradable unit is [ <i>Insert</i> ].]
		[The Securities will be offered to [qualified investors][,] [and/or] [retail investors] [and/or] [institutional investors] [by way of [private placements] [public offerings]] [by financial intermediaries].]
		[As of the [day of the first public offer] [start of the new public offer] the Securities will be offered on a continuous basis.]
		[The continuous offer will be made on current ask prices provided by the Issuer.]
		[The public offer may be terminated by the Issuer at any time without giving any reason.]
		[The effectiveness of the offer is subject to the adoption of the admission provision for trading by [ <i>Insert relevant market(s) or trading venue(s)</i> ] prior to the Issue Date [the confirmation, prior to the Issue Date, by [ <i>Insert relevant market(s) or trading venue(s)</i> ] on the admissibility of the payoff with start of trading on the [ <i>insert number of days</i> ] business day following the Issue Date]. The Issuer undertakes to request the admission to trading on [ <i>Insert relevant market(s) or trading venue(s)</i> ] in time for the adoption of the admission provision by the Issue Date.]
		[In the case of Securities being offered to Italian consumers, the following applies:
		The Securities can be placed by the relevant Distributor through ["door to door selling" (through financial sales agents, pursuant to the articles 30 and 31 of the Italian Legislative Decree 24 February 1998, n. 58)] [or] ["long distance technique selling" (pursuant to the article 67-duodecies, Par. 4 of the Italian Legislative Decree 6 September 2005, n. 206)]. Therefore, the effects of the subscription agreements will be suspended [for seven days, with reference to those "door to door selling"] [,] [and] [for fourteen days, with reference to "long distance technique selling"], from the date of the subscription by the investors. Within such terms, the investor can withdraw by means of a notice to the financial promoter or the Distributors without any liability, expenses or other fees according to the conditions indicated in the subscription agreement.]
E.4	Any interest that is material to the issue/offer including conflicting interest	Any distributor and/or its affiliates may be customers of, and borrowers from the Issuer and its affiliates. In addition, any of such distributors and their affiliates may have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform services for the Issuer and its affiliates in the ordinary course of business.
		[With regard to trading of the Securities the Issuer has a conflict of interest being also the Market Maker on the [ <i>Insert relevant market(s)</i> , <i>MTF(s) or trading venue(s)</i> ][;][.]] [moreover] [[T][t]he [ <i>Insert relevant</i>

		<ul> <li>market(s), MTF(s) or trading venue(s)] [is][are] organized and managed by [Insert name], a company in which UniCredit S.p.A. – the Holding Company of UniCredit Bank AG as the Issuer – has a stake in.] [The Issuer is also [the arranger] [and] [the Calculation Agent] of the Securities.] [The Issuer or any of its affiliates [may] act[s] as a calculation agent or paying agent.]</li> <li>Besides, conflicts of interest in relation to the Issuer or the persons entrusted with the offer may arise for the following reasons:</li> <li>The Issuer specifies the Issue Price.</li> <li>The Issuer and one of its affiliates act as Market Maker of the Securities (however, no such obligation exists).</li> <li>Distributors may receive inducements from the Issuer.</li> <li>The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates act as Calculation Agent or Paying Agent in relation to the Securities.</li> <li>From time to time, the Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may be involved in transactions on their own account or on the account of their clients, which affect the liquidity or the price of the Underlying or its components.</li> <li>The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may issue securities in relation to the Underlying or its components on which already other securities have been issued.</li> <li>The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may possess or obtain material information about the Underlying or its components (including publicly not accessible information) in connection with its business activities or otherwise.</li> <li>The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may engage in business activities with the issuer of the Underlying or its components, its affiliates, competitors or guarantors.</li> <li>The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may also act as a member of a syndicate of banks, as financial advisor or as bank of a sponsor or issuer of the Underlying or its components.</li> <li>The Issuer or one of its affiliates acts as index</li></ul>
E 7	Defined 1	
E.7	Estimated expenses charged to the investor by the Issuer or the distributor	[Selling Concession: [An upfront fee in the amount of [ <i>Insert</i> ] is included in the Issue Price.] [ <i>Insert details</i> ]] [Other Commissions: [ <i>Insert details</i> ]] [Not applicable. No such expenses will be charged to the investor by the Issuer or a distributor. However, other charges like custody fees or transaction fees might be charged.]

# ANNEX TO THE SUMMARY

[WKN] [ISIN] (C.1)	[Final Valuatio n Date (C.16)]	[Final Payment Date (C.16)]	Under- lying <sub>[1]</sub> (C.20)	[Underly ing <sub>2</sub> (C.20)]	-	[Referen ce Price] [Screen Page for the Continu ous Observat ion] (C.19)	-	[[Initial] Strike (C.15)]	[Lower Knock- out Barrier (C.15)]	[[Redem ption] [COOL] Amount (C.8)] [[Maxim um Amount] [[Initial] [Upper] Knock- out Barrier] (C.15)]	out Amount (C.8)] [Minimu m Amount	[Relevan t Period (C.15)]	[[Call/Pu t] [Stay High/Sta y Low] (C.15)]	Website (C.20)
[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]		[Insert name of Underlyi ng and, if applicabl e, ISIN]	[Insert "Yes" or "No"]]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Call] [Put] [Stay High] [Stay Low]	[Insert]

[WKN] [ISIN] (C.1)	[Expiry Date [(Data di Scadenza)] (C.19)]				
[Insert]	[Insert]				

**RISK FACTORS** 

#### **RISK FACTORS**

The following is a disclosure of Risk Factors that, in the opinion of UniCredit Bank AG as issuer (the "Issuer"), are material with respect to the Issuer and to the securities issued under this base prospectus (the "Base Prospectus") (the "Securities") in order to assess the risk associated with these Securities. Moreover, further risks that are currently unknown or currently believed to be not material may also have a negative impact on the value of the Securities. Potential investors should be aware that the Securities may decline in value and that the sum of amounts distributed under the Securities may be below the value that the respective Security Holder spent for the purchase of the Securities (including any Incidental Costs) (the "Purchase Price"). As a result, the respective Security Holder may sustain a partial loss (e.g. in the case of an unfavourable performance of the Underlying or its Components) or total loss (e.g. in the case of a substantially unfavourable performance of the Underlying or of an insolvency of the Issuer) of his investment.

The Base Prospectus, including these risk factors, and relevant final terms of the Securities (the "Final Terms") do not replace a professional consultation with a potential investor's house bank or financial adviser. However, potential investors should carefully consider these Risk Factors before making a decision to purchase any Securities in any case.

Potential investors should consider all information provided in (a) this Base Prospectus and in any supplements thereto, (b) the registration document of UniCredit Bank AG dated 17 April 2018 (the "**Registration Document**"), the information of which is incorporated herein by reference at different parts of the Prospectus, (c) all documents the information of which is incorporated in the Base Prospectus by reference, and (d) the relevant Final Terms. An investment in the Securities is only suitable for investors, who understand the nature of such Securities and the extent of the incorporated risk and who have sufficient knowledge, experience and access to professional advisors (including their financial, legal and tax advisors) in order to form their own legal, tax and financial opinion upon the existing risks in relation to the Securities. Furthermore, potential investors should be aware that the risks described below may arise separately or cumulatively in combination with other risks and may possibly have mutually reinforcing effects. The order of the risks described below does not imply any statement about the likelihood of occurrence of each risk or the degree of influence of such risk factor on the value of the Securities.

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

In the opinion of the Issuer, the significant risks described below may adversely affect the value of the Securities and/or the amounts to be distributed under the Securities and/or the ability of Security Holders to sell the Securities at a reasonable price prior to the Final Payment Date of the Securities:

### A. Risks related to the Issuer

The risk factors related to the Issuer included in the Registration Document of UniCredit Bank AG dated 17 April 2018 are hereby incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus. A list setting out the information incorporated by reference is provided on page 257 et seq.

Potential investors should consider the information within the section entitled "Risk Factors" of the Registration Document. This section contains information on risks which may affect the assets, liabilities and the financial position of the Issuer and its ability to fulfil its obligations arising from the Securities.

#### B. Risks related to potential conflicts of interest

The Issuer, a financial institution or a financial intermediary with whom the Issuer has entered into a distribution agreement (the "**Distributor**") or any of their affiliates may, in connection with the below mentioned functions or transactions, as the case may be, pursue interests, which may be adverse to the interests of the Security Holders or do not take them into account (the "**Conflicts of Interest**").

## 1. General potential conflicts of interest

#### Potential conflicts of interest related to the Issue Price

The Securities will be offered at a price determined by the Issuer (the "**Issue Price**"). The Issue Price is based on internal pricing models of the Issuer and may be higher than the market value of the Securities. The Issue Price may contain, beside upfront, management or other fees, an additional premium that may not be obvious to the Security Holders. Such an additional premium depends on several factors, particularly on the volume of the Securities of each series as well as current and expected market conditions and market outlooks as of the time of the issuance of the Securities. The premium will be added to the original mathematical value of the Securities and may differ between each issue of the Securities as well as from the premiums charged by other market participants.

#### Potential conflicts of interest related to market maker activities

The Issuer, any of its affiliates and any other company that the Issuer has appointed as market maker (each a "**Market Maker**"), may, but is not obliged to, undertake market making activities for the Securities. "**Market Making**" means that the Market Maker, under normal market conditions, continuously quotes bid and offer prices at which it is willing to trade the Securities in a certain volume. Through Market Making the liquidity and/or the value of the Securities may substantially be influenced. The prices quoted by a Market Maker may, to the detriment of the investor, substantially deviate from the mathematical (intrinsic) value of the Securities and usually do not correspond to the prices which would have been formed without Market Making and in a liquid market.

## Potential conflicts of interest related to Distributors and inducements

From the Issuer Distributors may receive certain inducements in form of turnover-dependent placement- and/or management fees. Placement fees are one-off payments which, alternatively, may be granted by the Issuer in the form of an appropriate discount on the Issue Price. On the other hand, payment of management fees is recurring and dependant on the volume of the outstanding Securities at the given point of time placed by the relevant Distributor. The amount of the relevant inducement will be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Distributor, may be subject to change and may differ with respect to the individual Distributor and Series of Securities.

# Potential conflicts of interest related to the function as calculation agent or paying agent

The Issuer, any Distributor or any of their affiliates may act as a calculation agent or paying agent in relation to the Securities. In this function, the relevant entity may, *inter alia*, calculate amounts to be distributed under the Securities and make adjustments or other determinations, as described in the Final Terms, i.e. by exercising its reasonable discretion (§ 315 German Civil Code, *Bürgerliches Gesetzbuch*, "**BGB**") if the governing law of the Securities is German law or, respectively, by acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith if the governing law of the Securities is Italian law. The aforementioned calculations, adjustments and determinations may adversely influence the value of, and/or the amounts to be distributed under the Securities and may be adverse to the interests of the respective Security Holder.

# 2. Potential conflicts of interest related to Underlying-linked Securities

The Securities are linked to the performance of an underlying (the "**Underlying**") and/or its components. "**Components**" are, in case of an index as Underlying, the relevant components of the index. In this context, the following additional conflicts of interest may exist:

## Potential conflicts of interest related to additional transactions

The Issuer, any Distributor or any of its affiliates may from time to time, without regard to the interests of the Security Holders, participate in transactions involving shares or other securities, fund shares, futures contracts, commodities, indices, currencies or derivatives for their own account or for the account of their customers. Additional transactions may result in further liquidity constraints of the Underlying or its Components, in particular, following hedging transactions in Underlyings or its Components with an already restricted liquidity.

# Potential conflicts of interest related to the issuance of additional securities linked to the same Underlying or to its Components

The Issuer, any Distributor and any of its affiliates may issue securities with respect to the Underlying or its Components on which securities already have been issued. This increases the offer and, therefore, may limit the possibility to trade the Securities in case of limited demand. An issuance of such new competing securities may, therefore, adversely affect the tradability of the Securities.

#### Potential conflicts of interest related to Underlying-related information

In the course of their business activities or otherwise, the Issuer, any Distributor or any of their affiliates may be in possession of or may acquire important Underlying-related information (also not publicly available) over the term of the Securities. The issuance of Securities does, in particular, not create any obligation to disclose such information (whether or not confidential), which is related to the Underlying or to its Components, to the Security Holders, or to consider such information in the course of the issuance of the Securities.

## Potential conflicts of interest related to business activities

The Issuer, any Distributor or any of their affiliates may, without regard to the interests of the Security Holders, deal with other issuers, any of their affiliates, competitors or any guarantor and engage in any kind of commercial or investment banking or other business activities. Any such action may, with respect to the Security Holders, adversely affect the price of the Underlying or its Components.

#### Potential conflicts of interest related to other functions of the Issuer

The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may, without regard to the interests of the Security Holders, act as a member of a syndicate of banks, as financial advisor or as a bank of another issuer. In the course of the aforementioned functions actions may be taken or recommendations may be made which, with respect to the Security Holders, may adversely affect the Underlying or its Components.

## **C.** Risks related to the Securities

In the following the material risk factors related to the Securities are described.

#### 1. Risks related to the market

#### Risk that no active trading market for the Securities exists

There is a risk that the Securities may not be widely distributed and no active trading market (the "**Secondary Market**") may exist and may develop for the Securities.

The Issuer is not obliged to make applications for the Securities to be admitted to the regulated market of any stock exchange or to be listed on any other exchange, market or trading system within the European Economic Area. Even if the Issuer makes such application, there is no

assurance that such applications will be accepted or that an active trading will develop or be maintained. If the Securities are not traded on any stock exchange or any other market or trading system, pricing information for the Securities may in addition be more difficult to obtain.

Neither the Issuer nor any Distributor or any of its affiliates is obliged to undertake any Market Making activities. There is also no obligation to appoint a Market Maker or to continue a Market Making during the whole term of the Securities. If there is no Market Maker, or Market Making is only made to a limited extent, the Secondary Market in the Securities may be very limited.

Neither the Issuer nor any Distributor can therefore assure that a Security Holder will be able to sell his Securities at an adequate price prior to their redemption. Even in the case of an existing Secondary Market it cannot be excluded that the Security Holder may not be in a position to dispose of the Securities in the case of an unfavourable development of the Underlying or its Components or of a Currency Exchange Rate, e.g. if such development occurs outside of the trading hours of the Securities.

## Risk related to a possible repurchase of the Securities

The Issuer may, but is not obliged to, purchase Securities at any time and at any price in the open market, by tender offer or private agreement. Any Securities purchased in this way by the Issuer may be held, resold or cancelled. A repurchase of Securities by the Issuer may adversely affect the liquidity of the Securities.

#### Risk related to the offering volume

The issue volume described in the Final Terms does not allow any conclusion on the volume of the Securities actually issued or outstanding at any time and thus on the liquidity of a potential Secondary Market.

#### Risks related to a sale of the Securities

Prior to the redemption of the Securities, the Security Holders may only be able to realise the value, represented by the Securities, through a sale of the Securities in the Secondary Market. The price at which a Security Holder may be able to sell his Securities may be substantially lower than the Purchase Price. In the case of a sale of the Securities at a certain point of time at which the market value of the Securities is below the Purchase Price paid, the respective Security Holder will be suffering a loss. Costs associated with the sale of the Securities in the Secondary Market (e.g. order fees or trading venue fees) may in addition increase the loss.

#### Risks related to market value-influencing factors

The market value of the Securities will be affected by a number of factors. These are *inter alia* the creditworthiness of the Issuer, the relevant prevailing interest and yield rates, the market for similar securities, the general economic, political and cyclical conditions, the tradability and, if applicable, the remaining term of the Securities as well as additional Underlying-related market value-influencing factors (as described in *Risks arising from the influence of the Underlying or its Components on the market value of the Securities*).

In addition, changes in the composition of the member states of the European Union (EU), e.g. an exit of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland according to the referendum of 23 June 2016, may have a negative impact on the stability, the existence and the functioning of the EU and its institutions. Uncertainties and possible economic burdens resulting from such attempts may arise not only in the relevant member states, have significant impact on the economic development of single member states and the EU as a whole and result in distortions as well as in increased volatilities in the financial markets. These factors may be mutually reinforcing or neutralising.

## Risks related to the spread between bid and offer prices

During extraordinary market situations or the occurrence of technical disruptions, the Market Maker for the Securities may temporarily suspend the quotation of bid and offer prices for the Securities or increase the spread between bid and offer prices. Should the Market Maker in special market situations be unable to conclude transactions to hedge against price risks resulting from the Securities, or when such transactions are very difficult to conclude, the spread between the bid and offer prices may be expanded in order to limit its economic risk.

## Currency and Currency Exchange Rate risk with respect to the Securities

If the Securities are denominated in a currency (the "**Specified Currency**") other than the currency of the jurisdiction where a Security Holder is domiciled or where the Security Holder seeks to receive funds, there is a Currency Exchange Rate risk (as described in *Currency Exchange Rate risk*). Currencies may also be devalued or replaced by a different currency whose development cannot be predicted.

In cases where the conversion of amounts payable under the Securities is not made directly by application of one Currency Exchange Rate but indirectly by application of two different Currency Exchange Rates (so called *Cross Rate* option), an increased Currency Exchange Rate risk exists. In such cases, the currency of the Underlying will at first be converted into a third currency before it will then be converted into the Specified Currency. Thus, as the amounts to paid at redemption and, if applicable, at early redemption depend on two different Currency Exchange Rates, investors might suffer higher losses of interest and/or principal, as it would otherwise be the case.

## Currency Exchange Rate risk

Exchange rates between currencies (the "**Currency Exchange Rates**") are determined by factors of supply and demand in the international currency markets and are influenced by macroeconomic factors, speculations and interventions by the central banks and governments as well as by political factors (including the imposition of currency controls and restrictions). In addition there are other factors (e.g. psychological factors) which are almost impossible to predict, (e.g. a crisis of confidence in the political regime of a country) and which also may have a material impact on a Currency Exchange Rate. Currencies may be very volatile. There may be an increased risk in connection with currencies of countries whose standard of development is not comparable to the standard of the Federal Republic of Germany or of other industrialized countries (the "**Industrialized Countries**"). In the case of any irregularities or manipulations in connection with the fixing of Currency Exchange Rates, this may have a material adverse effect on the Securities.

## Risks related to hedging transactions with respect to the Securities

Security Holders may not rely on being able to sufficiently hedge against price risks arising from the Securities at any time. Their ability to make transactions to preclude or limit such price risks will depend on, *inter alia*, the relevant prevailing market conditions. In some cases there may be no suitable transactions available at a certain point of time or Security Holders may conclude transactions only at a market price that is disadvantageous to them.

# 2. Risks related to the Securities in general

# Credit risk of the Issuer

The Securities constitute unsecured obligations of the Issuer vis-a-vis the Security Holders. Any person who purchases the Securities therefore relies on the creditworthiness of the Issuer and has, in relation to his position under the Securities, no rights or claims against any other person. Security Holders are subject to the risk of a partial or total failure of the Issuer to fulfil obligations which the Issuer is liable to perform under the Securities in whole or in part, for example, in the event of the Issuer's insolvency. The worse the creditworthiness of the Issuer is the higher is the risk of a loss. Such risk is not protected by a statutory deposit protection, the deposit protection scheme of the Association of German Banks (*Einlagensicherungsfonds des Bundesverbandes deutscher Banken*), the Compensation Fund of German Banks (*Entschädigungseinrichtung deutscher Banken GmbH*) or any similar compensation scheme. In the case of realization of the credit risk of the Issuer the Security Holder may sustain a total loss of his capital.

# Possible limitations of the legality of purchase and lack of suitability of the Securities

There is the risk, that an investment in the Securities is illegal, unfavourable or not suitable for a potential investor.

The purchase, holding and/or disposal of certain Securities may, for certain investors, be prohibited, limited or associated with adverse regulatory or other consequences. It *inter alia* cannot be ruled out that the specific investor is restricted or not entitled to invest in the Securities due to supervisory regulations or that the investment is attached to special reporting or notification requirements (e.g. with respect to certain funds).

Additionally, the purchase or holding of Securities may be excluded or unsuitable under civil law agreements (e.g. if eligibility as trustee stock (*Mündelsicherheit*) is required) or may not be fully consistent with all investment policies, guidelines and restrictions applicable to it.

An investment in the Securities requires detailed knowledge of the features of the relevant Security. Thus, potential investors should have experience with investing in structured securities and the risks associated therewith. An investment in the Securities is only suitable for investors who

- have sufficient knowledge and experience in financial and business affairs to evaluate the merits and risks as well as the suitability of an investment in structured securities;
- have the ability to evaluate the merits and risks in the context of their financial situation on the basis of appropriate analytical tools or, in case of lack of knowledge, have the possibility to take respective professional advice;
- are able to bear the economic risk of an investment in structured securities for an indefinite period; and
- are aware that it may, during a substantial period of time or even at all, not be possible to sell the Securities.

Under consideration of the characteristics of the Securities and the substantial risks inherent in purchasing the Securities, the Securities may also not be an economically appropriate investment.

As a result, each potential investor must determine, based on its own independent review and, if applicable, professional advice, if the purchase, holding and disposal of the Securities fully complies with the investor's legal requirements, knowledge and experience and financial needs, objectives and circumstances (or if the investor is acquiring the Securities in a fiduciary capacity, the trustee).

# Risks arising from financial markets turmoil, the Resolution Directive as well as governmental or regulatory interventions

Turmoil in the international financial markets may also in the future adversely affect inflation, interest rates, the Underlying and its Components, the amounts to be distributed under the Securities or the value of the Securities and result in extensive governmental and regulatory interventions.

As a reaction to the financial market crisis which begun in 2007, the European and the German legislator enacted or planned several directives, regulations and laws which might affect the Security Holders. In particular, Directive 2014/59/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 establishing a framework for the recovery and resolution of credit institutions and investment firms (the "**Resolution Directive**") and the law for the recovery and resolution of institutions and financial groups (German Recovery and Resolution Act, *Sanierungs-und Abwicklungsgesetz*) implementing the Resolution Directive into national German law contain additional or amended regulatory provisions which may affect the Issuer and the Securities issued. Besides, the Regulation (EU) No. 806/2014 of the European Parliament and the Council of 15 July 2014 establishing uniform rules and a uniform mechanism for the resolution of credit institutions

and certain investment firms in the framework of a Single Resolution Mechanism and a Single Resolution Fund (the "**SRM Regulation**"), provides certain resolution tools.

The German Recovery and Resolution Act and the SRM Regulation provide tools which enable the competent supervisory or resolution authorities to restructure or dissolve credit institutions and investment firms if there is a potential default risk regarding the respective credit institution or investment firm and provided that the default risk may not be prevented by other effective means and the application of the tool serves the public interest. These resolution tools, in accordance with the Resolution Directive, include among others a "bail-in" instrument enabling the competent resolution authority to convert relevant capital instruments or certain eligible liabilities into shares or common equity tier 1 capital instruments or to write them down in whole or in part. By suspension, modification and termination (in whole or in part) of the rights under the Securities, the resolution tools may materially affect the rights of the Security Holders. The extent to which the claims resulting from the Securities forfeit due to the "bail-in" instrument, depends on a number of factors, on which the Issuer potentially has no influence.

If the resolution conditions are met, the competent resolution authority may as an alternative to a resolution issue a transfer order pursuant to which the Issuer would be forced to transfer its shares or assets and liabilities in whole or in part to a so-called bridge bank or an asset management company. In the context of a transfer order, the Issuer as initial debtor of the Securities may be replaced by another debtor (which may have a fundamentally different risk tolerance or creditworthiness than the Issuer). Alternatively, the claims may remain towards the initial debtor, but the situation regarding the debtor's assets, business activity and/or creditworthiness may not be identical to the situation prior to the transfer order.

With respect to insolvency proceedings opened on or after 1 January 2017, § 46f of the German Banking Act (*Kreditwesengesetz*, the "**KWG**") provides that, in the case of an insolvency proceeding of the Issuer, claims arising from certain standard unsecured debt securities (such as fixed or floating rate bearer bonds), including securities that were issued prior to 1 January 2017, will be satisfied only after other senior debt obligations have been satisfied (so called non-preferred debt securities).

With the amending directive (EU) 2017/2399 to the Resolution Directive dated 12 December 2017 (the "**Resolution Directive Amending Directive**") the European legislator regulated the ranking of unsecured debt instruments of an institution in case of insolvency proceedings of such institution. According to the Resolution Directive Amending Directive unsecured senior liabilities resulting from debt securities with a maturity of at least one year which do not contain embedded derivatives and are not derivatives themselves have a lower ranking in an insolvency than other unsecured senior liabilities. The relevant contractual documentation and, where applicable, the prospectus must explicitly refer to the lower ranking of these senior non-preferred debt liabilities in insolvency proceedings. The Resolution Directive Amending Directive has been implemented by an amendment to § 46f KWG with effect as from 21 July 2018. For debt securities issued prior to this date, the statutory rules for non-preferred debt securities pursuant to the former version of § 46 f para. 5 to 7 KWG will still apply and remain unchanged.

The Issuer may be subject to a restructuring or reorganisation procedure pursuant to the German Act on the Reorganisation of Credit Institutions (*Kreditinstitute-Reorganisationsgesetz*, the "**KredReorgG**"). While a restructuring procedure generally may not interfere with rights of creditors, the reorganisation plan established under a reorganisation procedure may provide for measures that affect the rights of a creditor of the credit institution such as a Security Holder even if such creditor does not consent to such measures, including a reduction of existing claims or a suspension of payments. The Security Holders' rights may be adversely affected by the reorganisation plan which might be adopted irrespective of their particular voting behaviour by a majority vote.

It was planned that pursuant to the Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on structural measures improving the resilience of EU credit institutions, which are considered to be

systemically important, such credit institutions shall be restricted by the competent authorities with regard to their business activities, including a prohibition of proprietary trading and the separation of certain trading activities. The draft of this regulation was published by the European Commission on 29 January 2014. This draft was withdrawn on 24 October 2017. However, it cannot be precluded that similar measures will be planned in the future and could in the future – in comparison to the German Bank Separation Act (Trennbankengesetz) – have further impairments in relation to the Issuer's ability to meet its obligations under the Securities.

The aforementioned measures may result in a default of all claims under the Securities and thus to a total loss of the investment of the Security Holder. There may be negative effects in the market value of the Securities even before the execution of such rights. In addition, the Issuer's assets may be affected under these measures, which may further adversely affect the ability of the Issuer to meet its payment obligations under the Securities.

It is generally not or only partly possible to predict future market turmoil, regulatory measures and further legislative projects.

#### Risks related to debt financing the purchase of the Securities

If the purchase of the Securities will be financed by uptake of foreign funds, the proceeds from the Securities may possibly not be sufficient to make interest or principal payments arising from a financing purchase of the Securities and require additional capital. Therefore, in such a case, potential investors should make sure in advance that they can still pay the interest and principal payments on the loan also in the event of a decrease of value or a payment delay or default with regard to the Securities. The expected return should be set higher since the costs relating to the purchase of the Securities and those relating to the loan (interest, redemption, handling fee) have to be taken into account.

# Risks related to Incidental Costs

In connection with the purchase, holding and disposal of the Securities, incidental costs (the "**Incidental Costs**") may be incurred beside the purchase or sale price of the Securities. These Incidental Costs may significantly reduce or even eliminate any profit from the Securities.

If the purchase or sale of the Securities is not agreed between the purchaser and the Issuer or the Distributor, as the case may be, at a fixed price (the "**Fixed Price**"), commissions which are either fixed minimum commissions or pro-rata commissions, depending on the order value, will be charged upon the purchase and sale of the Securities. To the extent that additional – domestic or foreign – parties are involved in the execution of an order, for example domestic dealers or brokers in foreign markets, potential investors may also be charged for the brokerage fees, commissions and other fees and expenses of such parties (third-party costs).

In addition to such Fixed Price and the costs directly related to the purchase of the Securities (direct costs), potential investors must also take into account any other costs in connection with the holding of the Securities. These include for example custody fees and additional costs if other foreign or domestic entities are involved in the custody.

Before investing in the Securities, potential investors should inform themselves about any Incidental Costs incurred in connection with the purchase, holding or sale of the Securities.

#### Inflation risk

Security Holders are exposed to the risk that the real yield from an investment in the Securities is reduced, equal to zero or even negative due to future money depreciation (the "**Inflation**"). The higher the rate of inflation rises, the lower is the real yield on a Security. If the inflation rate is equal to or higher than the nominal yield, the real yield is zero or even negative.

#### Risks related to taxation

The return on the Securities may be reduced through the tax impact on an investment in the Securities. Potential investors and sellers of Securities should be aware that they may be required to pay taxes or other charges or duties in accordance with the laws and practices of the country

where they are individually assessed for tax, to which the Securities are transferred to, in which the Securities are held or in which the paying agent is situated, or of any other jurisdiction. In some jurisdictions, no official statements, rulings and/or guidelines of the tax authorities or court decisions may be available for innovative financial instruments such as the Securities. The laws and practices with respect to taxes are subject to change. Potential investors are advised to ask for their own tax advisors' advice on their individual taxation with respect to the acquisition, sale or redemption of the Securities. Only these advisors are in a position to duly consider the specific situation of the potential investor.

#### Risks regarding US withholding tax

For the Security Holder there is the risk that payments on the Securities may be subject to US withholding tax pursuant to section 871(m) of the US Internal Revenue Code of 1986 or subject to the US withholding tax pursuant to the so called Qualified Intermediary Regime and/or the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act ("FATCA").

Section 871(m) of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code ("**IRC**") and accompanying regulations can require the Issuer to withhold up to 30% of the amount of a dividend paid on an U.S. Underlying referenced in the Securities if a payment (or deemed payment) on the Securities is considered to be contingent upon, or determined by reference to, the payment of such dividend. The withholding tax is imposed only if the performance of the Securities bears a relationship to the performance of the U.S. Underlying that meets or exceeds specified thresholds. Pursuant to these U.S. rules, payments (or deemed payments) under certain equity-linked instruments that refer to the performance of U.S. equities or certain indices that contain U.S. equities as an Underlying or a Component are treated as dividend equivalents ("**Dividend Equivalents**") and are subject to U.S. withholding tax of 30% (or a lower income tax treaty rate).

The withholding tax is imposed even if pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Securities, no actual dividend-related amount is paid or an adjustment is made. Investors may not be able to determine any connection to the payments to be made in respect of the Securities to the actual dividends.

The withholding tax may be withheld by the Issuer or the custodian of the Security Holder. In withholding this tax, the Issuer will regularly apply the general tax rate of 30% to the payments subject to US provisions (or deemed payments) and not any lower tax rate pursuant to any potentially applicable double taxation agreements. In such case, an investor's individual tax situation can therefore not be taken into account. A double taxation may occur in relation to payments made under the Securities.

The determination made by the Issuer or the custodian of the Security Holder of whether the Securities are subject to this withholding tax is binding for the Security Holder. However, it cannot be excluded that the United States Internal Revenue Service (the "**IRS**") comes to a different assessment which may be relevant. The rules of section 871(m) of the IRC require complex calculations in respect of the Securities that refer to US equities and application of these rules to a specific issuance of Securities issue may be uncertain. Consequently, the IRS may determine they are to be applied even if the Issuer or the custodian of the Security Holder initially assumed the rules would not apply. There is a risk in such case that Security Holder is nonetheless subject to withholding tax.

There is also the risk that section 871(m) of the IRC must also be applied to Securities that were not initially subject to withholding tax. This case could arise in particular if the Securities' economic parameters change such that the Securities are in fact subject to tax liability and the Issuer continues to issue and sell these Securities.

The Issuer or the custodian of the Security Holder is entitled to deduct from payments made under the Securities any withholding tax accrued in relation to payments made under the Securities. If IRC section 871(m) requires withholding on a payment, none of the Issuer, a paying agent nor any other person will be obliged to pay additional amounts to the Security Holders in respect of the amount withheld. As a result of the deduction or withholding, Security Holders will

receive less interest or principal than expected. In the worst case, payments to be made in respect of the Security would be reduced to zero or the amount of tax due could even exceed the payments to be made in respect of the Security (the latter situation may also arise if the Securities were to expire worthless and no payment was made to investors).

Payments on the Securities may be subject to a US withholding tax pursuant to the Qualified Intermediary ("QI") and/or FATCA rules. Should, for example as a consequence of a non-compliance with certain certification, information reporting requirements with respect to its US accounts, other specified requirements by the Issuer or the documentation requirements by the Security Holder, a withholding of taxes on interest, capital or other payments under the Securities occur in connection with such withholding taxation, then neither the Issuer, nor the Paying Agent or any other person will be obliged to pay a compensation to the Security Holder. As a consequence, the Security Holder may receive a lower amount than without any such withholding or deduction.

## Risks related to the Differential Amount

The Securities (except for *Inline and Stay High/Stay Low Securities*) will be redeemed at their maturity at the Differential Amount specified in the Final Terms, if no early redemption or Knockout Event occurs. The Differential Amount may be less than the Issue Price or the Purchase Price. This means, the Security Holder only achieves a return (subject to the influence of exchange rate and inflation risk) if the Differential Amount exceeds the individual Purchase Price of the Security Holder. The Differential Amount may also be lower than the nominal amount of the Securities or even zero.

## Risks arising from missing ongoing payments

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable Final Terms, the Securities do not bear interest or grant any other unconditional rights for ongoing payments which could compensate possible losses of principal.

# Risks in connection with a later determination of features

The Final Terms may provide that either the Issue Price or other features of the Securities (such as a Strike or a Knock-Out Barrier) may be determined by the Issuer or published at any point of time after the production of the Final Terms. Depending on the time and manner of any such determination, investors in the relevant Securities bear the risk that the potential return which is achievable from an investment in the relevant Securities do not match the expectations of the investor at the time of purchase or the risk profile does not match the risk expectations of the investor.

# 3. Risks related to Underlying-linked Securities

Amounts to be distributed under the Securities will be determined by reference to an Underlying or its Components using a payment formula and other conditions, as specified in the Final Terms (the "**Underlying-linked Securities**"). This brings in addition to the risks that arise in connection with the Securities themselves, further significant risks which are not associated with a similar investment in a conventional fixed or floating rate bond with a claim for repayment of the nominal amount or a direct investment in the Underlying or its Components. Potential investors should only invest in the Securities if they have fully understood the applicable payment formulas.

# Risks arising from the influence of the Underlying or its Components on the market value of the Securities

In addition to the risks described in *Risks related to market value-influencing factors*, the market value of Underlying-linked Securities will be influenced by a number of additional factors.

The market value of the Securities as well as the amounts distributable under the Securities primarily depend on the price of the Underlying or its Components, as the case may be. It is not possible to predict how the price of the Underlying or its Components will develop in the future. The market value of the Securities may be subject to substantial fluctuations, since it will

primarily be influenced by changes in the price of the Underlying or its Components. The price of the Underlying or its Components may also depend on a number of inter-related factors, including cyclical, economic, financial and political events and their general effect on capital markets and on the relevant stock exchanges.

Whilst the market value of the Securities is linked to the price of the Underlying or its Components and may be adversely influenced by it, not any change may be equally influencing.

In addition, the market value of the Securities *inter alia* is influenced by the variations in the intensity of the fluctuation of values (volatility) of the Underlying or its Components, the interference (correlation) between various Components of the Underlying, if any, and changes in the expected and actual dividend or other payments under the Underlying or its Components. Moreover, even the failure of an expected change in the price of the Underlying or its Components may adversely affect the market value of the Securities. These factors can reinforce or negate each other.

# Risks arising from the fact that the observation of the Underlying or its Components occurs only at specified dates or times or periods

The amounts to be distributed under the Securities may be considerably lower than the price of the Underlying or its Components may have suggested. The observation of the price of the Underlying or its Components relevant for the calculation of amounts to be distributed under the Securities only occurs on one or more dates or during a specified period, as specified in the relevant Final Terms. In addition, in the Final Terms may be specified that for an observation of the price of the Underlying or its Components only a certain point of time is relevant. Any prices of the Underlying or its Components favourable for the relevant Security Holder that are outside of these dates, times or periods, will not be regarded. In particular, at a high volatility of the Underlying or its Components, this risk can significantly increase.

# Risks related to conditional payments: Impact of thresholds or limits

In case where the conditional payment of amounts is specified in the Final Terms, the payment and/or the extent of such amounts depend on the performance of the Underlying or its Components. Potential investors should be aware that in case of an unfavourable performance of the Underlying or its Components no payment of any conditional amount may occur or that any amount may also be very low or even zero or that the payment of a conditional amount may irretrievably lapse for the remaining term of the Securities.

# Risks due to open-end structure

Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Futures Securities are issued without a fixed maturity. Instead, they will be valid for an indefinite period of time until the call right of the Issuer or the exercise right of the Security Holder is exercised or until a Knock-out Event has occurred. The Security Holders have no right that the Securities be redeemed until the aforementioned rights are exercised or a Knock-out Event has occurred.

# Risks related to a Strike

In the case of all Securities other than Inline and Stay High/Stay Low Securities, a strike (the "**Strike**"), as specified in the Final Terms, can lead to the Security Holders participate either to a lesser extent in a favourable performance of the Underlying or its Components or to a greater extent in an unfavourable performance of the Underlying or its Components. The Strike is a threshold at which the Securities participate in the development of the price of the Underlying or its Components and may, as a mathematical factor within the payment formula, lead to a reduced payment to the Security Holders. Security Holders may potentially be exposed to an increased risk of loss of their invested capital.

#### Risks related to a Ratio

In the case of all Securities other than Inline and Stay High/Stay Low Securities, a ratio (the "Ratio"), as specified in the Final Terms, may result in the Security being in economic terms

similar to a direct investment in the relevant Underlying or its Components, but being nonetheless not fully comparable with such a direct investment. In respect of the Security Holders, the application of a Ratio may result in a reduced participation in a favourable development of the Underlying or its Components or in an increased participation in an unfavourable development or the Underlying or its Components, as the case may be. Security Holders may potentially be exposed to an increased risk of loss of their invested capital.

### Reinvestment Risk

The Security Holders are exposed to the risk that they may only reinvest the principal received due to an early repayment of the Securities to less favourable conditions.

#### Risks related to a Maximum Amount

Discount Warrants are issued with a maximum amount. A maximum amount (the "**Maximum Amount**"), as specified in the Final Terms, has the consequence that the potential return from the Securities is limited in contrast to a direct investment in the Underlying or its Components. A participation in a favourable performance of the Underlying or its Components beyond the Maximum Amount is excluded.

## Special risks related to reference rates

During the term of the Securities it cannot be excluded that underlying reference rates will no longer be available, will no longer be available in the relevant form at the time of the issuance of the Securities or, that in connection with the determination or publication of these reference rates it may come to inaccuracies or even manipulations by the persons responsible for the determination and/or publication, or by any other market participants. All this may have a negative effect on the amounts payable under and the market value of the Securities. Furthermore, regulatory developments (in particular for the regulation of benchmark) may entail special approval and registration obligations and special rules of conduct for the persons responsible for the determination related to these reference rates. This may mean that the reference rates underlying the Securities might not be available for the entire term of the Securities or only with changed conditions. This may also have a negative effect on the amounts payable under and the amounts payable under and on the market value of the Securities.

# Currency and Currency Exchange Rate risk with respect to the Underlying or its Components

If the Underlying or its Components are denominated in a currency other than the Specified Currency, there is a Currency Exchange Rate risk (as described in *Currency Exchange Rate risk*). Currencies may also be devalued or replaced by a different currency whose development cannot be predicted.

In cases where the conversion of amounts payable under the Securities is not made directly by application of one Currency Exchange Rate but indirectly by application of two different Currency Exchange Rates (so called *Cross Rate* option), an increased Currency Exchange Rate risk exists. In such cases, the currency of the Underlying will at first be converted into a third currency before it will then be converted into the Specified Currency. Thus, as the amounts to paid at redemption and, if applicable, at early redemption depend on two different Currency Exchange Rates, investors might suffer higher losses of interest and/or principal, as it would otherwise be the case.

#### Risks related to Adjustment Events

In the case of the occurrence of an adjustment event (the "Adjustment Event"), as specified in the Final Terms, the calculation agent is entitled to carry out adjustments according to the Final Terms in its discretion and/or to replace the Underlying or its Components, as the case may be. Although these adjustments aim at retaining the economic situation of the Security Holders unchanged to the largest extent possible, it cannot be guaranteed that such an adjustment only leads to a minimal negative economic impact. Adjustment Events may have a substantial negative impact on the value and the future performance of the Securities as well as on the amounts to be distributed

under the Securities and can change the structure and/or the risk profile of the Securities. If such adjustments in accordance with the Final Terms are impossible or not reasonable for the Issuer and/or the Security Holders, the Issuer may call the Securities and redeem them at their market value. As a result, the Security Holder is exposed to the risks as described in *Risks arising from Call Events*.

## *Risks related to structure specifics*

Because of the leverage typical for the Securities, the performance of the Underlying may have a disproportionately strong adverse effect on the value of the Securities, culminating in the Securities becoming completely worthless. The Securities therefore involve disproportionate risks of loss compared to a direct investment in the Underlying or to an investment with a fixed redemption.

If the relevant reference price of the Underlying is below (in the case of Call Securities, as defined in section *Risks related to Call /Put Securities and Stay High / Stay Low Securities*, and Stay High Securities) or above (in the case of Put Securities, as defined in section *Risks related to Call / Put Securities and Stay Low Securities*, and Stay Low Securities) the strike indicated in the Final Terms, or if the strike is identical to the relevant reference price of the Underlying, the market value of the Securities will be determined exclusively by their time value. The time value declines in relation to the time remaining to maturity. In this case the market value of the Securities will fall to zero by the last possible Exercise Date.

## Risks related to Call / Put Securities and Stay High / Stay Low Securities

If, in the case of Call Securities (Call Warrants, Call Discount Warrants, Call Turbo Securities, Call Turbo Open End Securities, Call X-Turbo Securities, Call X-Turbo Open End Securities, Call Mini Future Securities and Call COOL Securities together the "**Call Securities**") and Stay High Securities, the price of the Underlying falls, holders of the Securities may be exposed to the risk that the value of their Securities will fall to a level which will result in the Security Holders suffering a total loss of their invested capital (i. e. the price paid for the Securities).

If, in the case of Put Securities (Put Warrants, Put Discount Warrants, Put Turbo Securities, Put Turbo Open End Securities, Put X-Turbo Securities, Put X-Turbo Open End Securities, Put Mini Futures Securities and Put COOL Securities together the "**Put Securities**") and Stay Low Securities, the price of the Underlying rises, holders of the Securities may be exposed to the risk that the value of their Securities will fall to a level which will result in the Security Holders suffering a total loss of their invested capital (i. e. the price paid for the Securities). The relevant Differential Amount of put-Securities is limited since the relevant reference price of the Underlying cannot exceed zero.

Therefore, potential investors should only purchase the Securities if they are able to bear the risk of losing the invested capital, including the transaction costs.

#### Risks related to Inline Securities

If in the case of an Inline Security the price of the Underlying during the Knock-out Period is closer to the Upper Knock-out Barrier and rises or is closer to the Lower Knock-out Barrier and falls, the Security Holders may be exposed to the risk that the value of their Securities falls so far, that they completely lose their invested capital (i.e. the price paid for the Securities). This means, that the price of the Security generally falls, the closer the price of the Underlying approaches to the Upper or the Lower Knock-out Barrier.

#### Risks related to Discount Warrants

Discount Warrants provide to the Security Holder the possibility to participate in the performance of the Underlying or its Components. In the case of Discount Warrants, the participation in a favourable development of the price of the Underlying or its Components is limited to the Maximum Amount. As a result, the Security Holder does not participate in a development of the price of the Underlying or its Components which would mathematically lead to a Differential Amount higher than the Maximum Amount.

In the case of Discount Warrants, the Differential Amount, which will be paid to the Security Holder at maturity, may be lower than the Purchase Price of the Discount Warrant. In this case, the Security Holder will suffer a loss. In the most negative case, this may lead to a total loss of the invested capital.

#### Risks related to the Knock-out Barrier

Turbo Securities, Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Futures Securities, Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities provide that an early redemption occurs if the price of the Underlying (e.g. in the case of continuous observation) is at any time on or below or on or above, as specified in the relevant Final Terms, a certain threshold (so-called Knock-out Barrier) (the "**Knock-out Event**"). Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the right of the Security Holder to demand payment of the Differential Amount, or, as the case may be, the redemption amount forfeit and an early redemption occurs at the predefined Knock-out Amount.

**The Knock-out Amount may be very low or even zero.** In the case of Mini Futures Securities, the Knock-out Amount depends on, among others, the amount received by the Issuer as a consequence of liquidating its hedging transactions. Therefore, there is a risk that any positive performance of the Underlying exceeding the Knock-out Amount will not be considered or reproduced. All of the above mentioned Securities also bear the risk that the Security Holder will, upon receipt of the Knock-out Amount, receive significantly less than in the case of the payment of the Underlying related Differential Amount or the redemption amount as a consequence of any (automatic, as the case may be) exercise or regular termination.

In the case of COOL Securities, the occurrence of a Knock-out Event results for the Security Holder in the loss of the right to demand payment of the COOL amount. In this case, the COOL Security converts into a classical Call or, as the case may be, Put Warrant with European exercise which bears the respective risks.

Investors should be aware that the occurrence of a Knock-out Event will have negative consequences for them and that they may in case of a Knock-out Event **suffer a partial or total loss of their investment**.

I the case of a partial loss of capital, the Security Holder bears the reinvestment risk of the prematurely received amount.

## Risks related to the Minimum Exercise Amount

The Final Terms (in case of Warrants with American exercise, Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Future Securities) may provide that a certain number of Securities (the "**Minimum Exercise Amount**") or an integral multiple thereof is required in order to exercise the Securities. Should Security Holders acquire a smaller quantity or number of Securities which is not equal to a multiple of the Minimum Exercise Amount, a Security Holder may be unable to exercise some of his Securities. The value of the Securities that cannot be exercised may fall to zero.

# Risks related to Securities which provide for a constant adjustment of the Strike and the Knock-out Barrier

In the case of Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Futures Securities, the Final Terms may specify that the Strike and/or the Knock-out Barrier which are used to determine the amounts payable under the Final Terms will be subject to constant adjustment, e.g. in order to reflect market developments such as an increased volatility of the Underlying, dividend payments or financing costs.

These adjustments may result in a significant reduction of the amounts payable under the Securities and thus may adversely affect the value of the Securities. The adjustments may also

result in a Knock-out Event (see the above section *Consequences of the Knock-out Barrier*), resulting in an increased risk of an occurrence of a Knock-out Event for these securities. Even a Knock-out Event may occur if the price of the Underlying is not changing or if it is rising (in the case of Call Securities and Stay High Securities) or falling (in the case of Put Securities and Stay Low Securities) to a lesser extent than the respective Knock-out Barrier.

The Securities may provide for an adjustment of the strike and the knock-out barrier if the price of the underlying is reduced due to an ex-dividend markdown (the "**Dividend Adjustment**"). Although, the Dividend Adjustment intends to remain the gap between the price of the underlying and the knock-out barrier constant (as far as possible) following a dividend payment, the Dividend Adjustment will not fully reflect the ex-dividend markdown since it takes into consideration taxes, other levies or costs. Therefore, the risk of an occurrence of a knock-out event increases with each dividend payment of the underlying or one of its components.

## Increased risk of occurrence of a knock-out event related to X-Turbo Securities and X-Turbo Open End Securities

In the case of X-Turbo Securities and X-Turbo Open End Securities that are linked to the DAX<sup>®</sup>, MDAX<sup>®</sup> or TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index or a comparable index, not only the price of the relevant index but also the price of the X-DAX<sup>®</sup>, X-MDAX<sup>®</sup> or, respectively, X-TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index or the relevant comparable index will be relevant in order to determine whether a Knock-out Event has occurred. As a consequence of the observation of both indices, the period during which a Knock-out Event may occur is considerably longer than in the case of a classic Call or Put Turbo Security, and consequently the risk that a Knock-out Event may occur is proportionately higher.

# Increased risk of strong price fluctuations related to X-Turbo Securities and X-Turbo Open End Securities

The risk that prices may fluctuate strongly and, therefore, the risk that a Knock-out Event may occur is higher with the X-DAX<sup>®</sup>, X-MDAX<sup>®</sup> or X-TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index as compared to the DAX<sup>®</sup>, MDAX<sup>®</sup> or TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index. This risk results from the event-driven calculation method applied to the respective X-index, while at the same time the liquidity of the DAX, MDAX or TecDAX futures contract underlying the corresponding X-index is usually lower.

# *Calculation of the differential amount exclusively on the basis of the DAX®, MDAX® or TecDAX® (performance) index related to X-Turbo Securities and X-Turbo Open End Securities*

The Differential Amount will be calculated exclusively on the basis of the DAX<sup>®</sup>, MDAX<sup>®</sup> or TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index. The X-DAX<sup>®</sup>, X-MDAX<sup>®</sup> or X-TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index will not be taken into account for this purpose. Should the price of the X-DAX<sup>®</sup>, X-MDAX<sup>®</sup> or X-TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index be more favourable for a holder of Securities on the relevant valuation date than that of the DAX<sup>®</sup>, MDAX<sup>®</sup> or TecDAX<sup>®</sup> (performance) index, it will not be used for the purposes of calculating the Differential Amount.

#### Risks arising from an Issuer's Regular Call Right

Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Futures Securities are not issued with a fixed maturity but will be valid for an indefinite period of time until the call right of the Issuer or the put right of the Security Holder is exercised, provided that no Knock-out Event occurs. These Securities contain a regular call right of the Issuer (the "**Regular Call Right**"), i.e. they may be redeemed by the Issuer on certain call dates (the "**Call Dates**") as specified in the Final Terms, by giving notice to the Security Holders. This will result in the Security Holder in such case receiving the Differential Amount which is dependent upon the performance of the Underlying. The Issuer exercises the Regular Call Right within its sole discretion, it may also terminate as of a Call Date on which the price of the Underlying is unfavourable for a Security Holder, i.e. where the price of the Underlying is substantially lower than at the time of the purchase of the Securities by a Security Holder. This will have the consequence that the exercise of the Issuer's Regular Call Right results in a lower Differential Amount or in no higher amount

than the Minimum Amount. Furthermore, the Security Holder bears the risk that the expectations for an increase of the market value of the Securities will no longer be met because of such ordinary termination. At the time of the exercise of the Regular Call Right, the price of the Underlying may be substantially lower than its price at the time of the purchase of the Securities by a Security Holder. From the time of the exercise of the Regular Call Right the remaining term of the Securities is limited until the respective Call Date. In this case, the Security Holders may not be able to hold the Securities until the price of the Underlying has recovered. Upon a termination of the Securities, the Security Holders no longer have a possibility to participate in any further performance of the Underlying. Security Holders should be aware that they may in case of an exercise of the Regular Call Right suffer a partial or total loss of their invested capital.

### Risks arising from the Exercise Right of Security Holders

Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Futures Securities are issued without a fixed maturity and will be valid for an indefinite period of time until the exercise of the Exercise Right by the Security Holder or of the Issuer's Regular Call Right, provided that no Knock-out Event occurs. Security Holders may demand redemption of the Securities (the "Exercise Right") on certain exercise dates (the "Exercise Dates") as specified in the Final Terms by transmission of a duly filled notice (as described in the Final Terms). Likewise, the Security Holders have an early exercise right in the case of Warrants with American exercise rights. In such case, the Security Holder receives the Differential Amount which is dependent on the performance of the Underlying. At the time of the exercise of the Exercise Right, the price of the Underlying may be substantially lower than its price at the time of the purchase of the Securities by a Security Holder. From the time of the exercise of the Exercise Right the remaining term of the Securities is limited to the respective Exercise Date. In such case, Security Holders may have no possibility to hold the Securities until the price of the Underlying has recovered. Investors should be aware that in the case of an exercise of the Exercise Right they may suffer a partial or total loss of their invested capital. Upon the exercise of the Exercise Right of the Securities, the Security Holders no longer have a possibility to participate in any further performance of the Underlying. In this case, the Security Holder bears the reinvestment risk.

Furthermore, there may be a certain time lag between the time of the exercise of the Exercise Right and the next respective valuation date. During the period from the exercise of the Exercise Right to the respective valuation date, the price of the Underlying may decline with the consequence that the amount payable under the Securities at the redemption date with respect to such valuation date will be substantially lower than the amount expected to be paid by the Security Holder at the time of the exercise. In the case of a Market Disruption on the respective valuation date, a respective time lag could even last considerably longer.

Holders of Warrants, Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Future Securities linked to shares should also note that the exercise right cannot be exercised during certain periods specified in the Final Terms.

### Risks related to Call Events

The Issuer has the right to extraordinarily call the Securities at their market value upon the occurrence of a call event (the "**Call Event**"), as specified in the Final Terms. A further participation of the Securities on a favourable development of the price development of the Underlying or its Components will cease. If the market value of the Securities at the relevant time is lower than the Issue Price or the Purchase Price, the respective Security Holder will suffer a partial or total loss of its invested capital, even if the Securities provide for a conditional minimum payment. Furthermore, the Security Holder bears the risk that the expectations for an increase in the market value of the Security Holder is also exposed to a reinvestment risk.

## Risks related to Market Disruption Events

If a market disruption event (the "**Market Disruption Event**"), as specified in the relevant Final Terms, occurs the relevant calculation agent may defer valuations of the Underlying or its

Components, as provided in the Final Terms, and, after a certain period of time, determine such valuations in its discretion. These valuations may, to the detriment of the Security Holder, differ substantially from the actual price of the Underlying or its Components. In general market disruption events also lead to delayed payments on the Securities. In this case, Security Holders are not entitled to demand interest due to such delayed payment.

In particular, as a result of a Market Disruption Event, the Knock-out Period may be extended if so specified in the relevant Final Terms. As a consequence of such extension, a total loss of the invested capital might occur even after the original end of the Knock-out Period. The extended Knock-out Period increases the risk that a Knock-out Event occurs (as described in section *Risks related to the Knock-out Barrier*).

## Risks related to the regulation of benchmarks

The Underlying may be an index or certain financing costs relevant for the adjustment of the Strike and/or the Knock-out Barrier may be linked to a reference rate, both of which qualify as a benchmark (the "**Benchmark**") within the meaning of Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 of the European Parliament and of the Council dated 8 June 2016 on indices used as benchmarks in financial instruments and financial contracts or to measure the performance of investment funds and amending Directives 2008/48/EC and 2014/17/EU and Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 (the "**Benchmark Regulation**"). According to the Benchmark Regulation, a Benchmark could not be used as such if its administrator does not obtain authorisation or is based in a non-EU jurisdiction which (subject to applicable transitional provisions) does not satisfy the "equivalence" conditions, is not "recognised" pending such a decision or is not "endorsed" for such purpose. Consequently, it might not be possible to further utilise a Benchmark as underlying of the Securities. In such event, depending on the particular Benchmark and the applicable terms of the Securities, the Securities could be de-listed, adjusted, redeemed prior to maturity or otherwise impacted.

Any changes to a Benchmark as a result of the Benchmark Regulation could have a material adverse effect on the costs of refinancing a Benchmark or the costs and risks of administering or otherwise participating in the setting of a Benchmark and complying with the Benchmark Regulation. Such factors may have the effect of discouraging market participants from continuing to administer or contribute input data to certain Benchmark, trigger changes in the rules or methodologies used to determine certain Benchmarks, adversely affect the performance of a Benchmark or lead to the disappearance of certain Benchmarks. Potential investors should be aware that they face the risk that any changes to the relevant Benchmark may have a material adverse effect on the value of and the amount payable under the Securities. Furthermore, the methodology of a Benchmark might be changed in order to comply with the terms of the Benchmark Regulation, and such changes could have an adverse effect on the Security Holders, including but not limited to an unfavorable adjustment of the published price or its volatility. Consequently, it might become necessary to also adjust (as described in *Risks related to Call Events*).

### Risks arising from negative effects of hedging arrangements by the Issuer on the Securities

The Issuer may use a portion or the total proceeds from the sale of the Securities on transactions to hedge against price risks of the Issuer resulting from the Securities. The entering or the liquidation of hedging transactions by the Issuer may, in individual cases, adversely affect the price of the Underlying or its Components.

## D. Risks related to the Underlying or its Components

The Underlying may be a share (including a Depository Receipt (as defined below)), an index, a commodity, a futures contract or a Currency Exchange Rate. The asset classes described below (including, but not limited to, shares, indices, futures contracts and/or commodities) may also be the Component of an index as Underlying or the reference asset of a futures contract and thus may have an indirect influence on the Securities. The Underlying and its Components are subject to particular risks which are described below and must be observed.

# 1. General risks

# Past performance no indication for a future performance

The past performance of an Underlying or its Components provides no indication of its future performance. The amounts to be distributed under the Securities may therefore be substantially lower than the price of the Underlying or its Components may in advance have suggested.

## No rights of ownership of the Underlying or its Components

The Underlying or its Components will not be held by the Issuer for the benefit of the Security Holders, and as such, Security Holders will not obtain any rights of ownership (such as voting rights, rights to receive dividends or other distributions or other rights) with respect to the Underlying or its Components. Unless not specified otherwise in the relevant Final Terms, the Securities are linked to the price development of the Underlying or its Components and there will be no compensatory consideration of dividends and other payments of the Underlying or its Components. If either the Issuer or any of its affiliates holds the Underlying or its Components, neither the Issuer nor any of its affiliates is restricted from selling, pledging or otherwise conveying all rights, titles and interests in or with regard to the Underlying or its Components or any derivative contracts linked to it by virtue solely of having issued the Securities.

#### Risks associated with foreign jurisdictions

If the Underlying or any of its Components is subject to the jurisdiction of a country whose legal system is not comparable with the legal system of the Federal Republic of Germany or other Industrialized Countries, investing in such Securities involves further legal, political (e.g. political changes) and economical (e.g. economic downturns) risks. In foreign jurisdictions possibly expropriation, taxation equivalent to confiscation, political or social instability or diplomatic incidents may occur. Transparency requirements, accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards as well as regulatory standards may in many ways be less strict than in Industrialized Countries. Financial markets in these countries may have much lower trading volumes than developed markets in Industrialized Countries and the securities of many companies are less liquid and their prices are subject to stronger fluctuations than those of similar companies in Industrialized Countries.

#### Risks related to the purchase of Securities for hedging purposes

The Securities may not be a perfect hedge against price risks arising from the Underlying or its Components. Any person intending to use the Securities to hedge against such price risks is subject to the risk that the price of the Underlying or its Components, other than expected, develops in the same direction as the value of the Securities. In addition, it may not be possible to liquidate the Securities at a certain date at a price which reflects the actual price of the respective Underlying or ifs Components. This particularly depends on the prevailing market conditions. In both cases, the Security Holder may suffer a loss from both, his investment in the Securities and his investment in the Underlying or its Components, whose risk of loss he actually wanted to hedge.

#### 2. Risks related to shares

## Similar risks to a direct investment in shares

The performance of Securities linked to shares (including Depository Receipts, as defined below) (the "**Share-linked Securities**") primarily depends on the performance of the respective share. The performance of a share may be subject to factors like the dividend or distribution policy, financial prospects, market position, corporate actions, shareholder structure and risk situation of the issuer of the share, short selling activities and low market liquidity as well as to cyclical, macro-economic or political influences. In particular, dividend payments lead to a fall in the share price and, therefore, may have an adverse effect on the Securities may bear similar risks to a direct investment in the respective shares. Corporate actions and other events in relation to the share or the issuer of the share may result in adjustments to the Securities (as described in *Risks related to Call Events*). Disruptions regarding the trading of the shares may lead to Market Disruption Events).

## Risks related to Depository Receipts

Depository receipts (the "**Depository Receipts**"), e.g. in the form of American Depository Receipts (ADRs) or Regional Depository Receipts (RDRs), may bear additional risks compared with risks related to shares. Depository Receipts are participation certificates in a portfolio of shares normally held in the country of incorporation of the issuer of the underlying shares and represent one or more shares or a fraction of such shares. For Depository Receipts, the legal owner of the underlying share portfolio is the custodian bank, which is at the same time the issuing agent of the Depository Receipts. Depending on the jurisdiction in which the Depository Receipts will be issued and to which jurisdiction the custody agreement is subject, it cannot be ruled out that the respective jurisdiction does not recognise the holder of the Depository Receipts as the actual beneficial owner of the underlying shares. Especially in the event of insolvency of the custodian bank or foreclosure against it, it is possible that shares underlying the Depository Receipts are restricted or that these shares may be sold to realise their value in the case of foreclosure against the custodian bank. If that is the case, the holder of the Depository Receipts loses the rights to the underlying shares certified by the participation certificate and the Depository Receipt becomes worthless.

## Risks related to dividend payments

Dividend payments of the Underlying usually lead to a fall in its price and, therefore, may have an adverse effect on the Security Holder and its investment in the Securities. In particular, dividend payments may adversely affect the price performance of a Call Security or Inline Security and lead to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event.

## Risks related to Group Shares

In case of shares issued by UniCredit S.p.A. (a company of UniCredit Group) or shares issued by another company belonging to the UniCredit Group (the same group as the Issuer of the Securities) (both types of shares referred to as the "**Group Shares**"), there are the following additional risks:

## Combination of Credit and Market Risk

The Issuer of the Securities and the issuer of the Group Shares may be exposed to the same risks, *inter alia*, resulting from a group-wide organization, management and business strategy. Risks materialising with the Issuer of the Securities or the issuer of the Underlying or another entity of the group may simultaneously affect both, the Issuer of the Securities as well as the issuer of the Underlying.

If the creditworthiness of UniCredit S.p.A., the holding entity of the group, (the "**Holding Company**") is reduced, this may result in a simultaneous reduction of the creditworthiness of the

issuer of the Underlying as well as of the Issuer of the Securities. Such reduction of the Holding Company's rating would likely result in falling prices of the Underlying and, in addition, in a reduction in the market value of the Securities due to a reduced creditworthiness of the Issuer.

If the Holding Company were to become insolvent, the Issuer of the Securities and the issuer of the Group Shares would probably also become insolvent. In this case, there is an increased risk that the Security Holder will only receive significantly limited payments from the insolvency assets of the Issuer with regard to amounts payable under the Securities. On the one hand, the Security Holder's claims against the Issuer of the Securities would be subject to the insolvency rate applicable to claims of equal priority. On the other hand, the amounts payable under the Securities would decrease due to the loss in value of the Underlying as a result of the insolvency of the issuer of the Underlying.

#### Sector related risks

If both, the Issuer of the Securities and the issuer of the Group Shares belong to the same economic sector and/or country, a general negative performance of this sector or country might have a cumulated negative impact on the price development of the Securities.

## Risks arising from special conflicts of interest on group level

The Holding Company will not consider the interests of Security Holders in its exercise of control with respect to the issuer of the Group Shares and the Issuer of the Securities. Since both, the Issuer of the Securities and the issuer of the Group Shares are under joint control of the Holding Company, conflicting interests at the Holding Company's level might have negative effects on the overall performance of the Securities. E.g., if the Holding Company is interested in rising prices of the Group Shares, this might have a negative impact on the holders of Put Securities. On the other hand, if the Holding Company is interested in falling prices of the Group Shares, this might have a negative impact on the holders of the Group Shares, this might have a negative impact on the holders of the Group Shares, this might have a negative impact on the holders of the Group Shares, this might have a negative impact on the holders of Call Securities.

#### 3. Risks related to indices

#### Similar risks to a direct investment in index components

The performance of Securities linked to indices (the "Index-linked Securities") depends on the performance of the respective index. The performance of an index depends primarily on the performance of its components (the "Index Components"). Changes in the price of the Index Components may have an effect on the index and, likewise, changes to the composition of the index or other factors may also have an effect on the index. Accordingly, an investment in an Index-linked Security may bear similar risks to a direct investment in the Index Components. Generally, an index may at any time be altered, terminated or replaced by any successor index. This may result in adjustments to the Securities (as described in *Risks related to Adjustment Events*). Disruptions regarding the trading of the shares may lead to Market Disruption Events (as described in *Risks related to Market Disruption Events*).

#### No influence of the Issuer on the index

If neither the Issuer nor any of its affiliates acts as index sponsor, the Issuer neither has influence on the index nor on the method of calculation, determination and publication of the index (the "**Index Concept**") or its modification or termination.

If neither the Issuer nor any of its affiliates acts as index sponsor, Index-linked Securities are not in any way sponsored, endorsed, sold or promoted by the respective index sponsor. Such index sponsor makes no warranty or representation whatsoever, express or implied, either as to the results to be obtained from the use of the index or the prices at which the index stands at a particular time. Such index is composed, calculated (if so) and determined by its respective index sponsor independently from the Issuer of the Securities. Such index sponsor is not responsible or liable for the issuance, the administration, the marketing or the trading of the Securities.

# Risks arising from special conflicts of interests in relation to indices

If the Issuer or any of its affiliates acts as index sponsor, index calculation agent, advisor or as a member of an index committee, or in a similar position, this may lead to conflicts of interest. In relation to such function, the Issuer or any of its affiliates may, *inter alia*, calculate the price of the index, carry out adjustments (e.g. by exercising its discretion) to the Index Concept, replace the Index Components and/or determine the composition and/or weighting. These measures may have an adverse effect on the performance of the index, and thus on the value of the Securities and/or the amounts to be distributed under the Securities.

# Risks related to Strategy Indices

Strategy indices (the "**Strategy Indices**") represent hypothetical rule-based investment strategies (i.e., no actual trading or investment activities take place) conducted by an index sponsor. As a general rule, Strategy Indices entitle the index sponsor to extensively exercise its discretion when calculating the index which may lead under certain circumstances to a negative performance of the index.

## Risks related to Price Indices

In the case of price or price-return indices (the "**Price Indices**"), dividends or other distributions paid out with respect to Index Components will not be considered when calculating the price of the index and consequently have a negative impact on the price of the index, because the Index Components will as a rule be traded with a discount after the pay-out of dividends or distributions. This has the effect that the price of the Price Index does not increase to the same extent or falls to a greater extent than the price of a comparable total return / performance index (the "**Total Return Index**"), which reflects gross payments, or Net Return Index, which reflects net payments.

## Risks related to Net Return Indices

In the case of net return indices (the "**Net Return Indices**"), dividends or other distributions paid out or made on the Index Components will be considered when calculating the price of the index as net payments after deduction of an average tax rate, as specified by the relevant Index Sponsor. This tax deduction has the effect that the price of the net return index does not increase to the same extent or falls to a greater extent than the price of a comparable Total Return Index.

# Risks related to Short Indices

In the case of short indices (the "**Short Indices**"), as a rule, the price of the index develops in a reverse manner to the market or long index to which it refers. This means that the price of the Short Index generally rises when the prices of the market or long index to which it refers fall, and that the price of the Short Index falls when the prices of the market or long index to which it refers rise.

# Risks related to Leverage Indices

Leverage indices (the "Leverage Indices") consist of two different components, the underlying (i.e. stock, index, commodity, futures contract or exchange rate) to which the Leverage Index refers (the "Reference Underlying") and the leverage factor (the "Leverage Factor"). The performance of the Leverage Index is linked to the per cent performance per day of the Reference Underlying by applying the Leverage Factor. Depending on the respective Leverage Factor, the daily price of the Leverage Index falls or rises to a greater extent than the price of the respective Reference Underlying.

If the Leverage Index has exceeded a certain threshold due to extraordinary price movements during a trading day, the Leverage Index may be adjusted intra-daily in accordance with the relevant Index Concept. Such adjustment may lead to a reduced participation of the Leverage Index in a subsequent increase in price of the Reference Underlying.

In the case of Securities linked to a Leverage Index, Security Holders **may to a greater extent be suffering a loss of the invested capital**.

## Risks related to Distributing Indices

In the case of distributing indices (the "**Distributing Indices**") dividends or other distributions, made from the Distributing Index, will usually result in a discount on the price of Distributing Index. This has the effect that the price of the Distributing Index in a longer term does not rise to the same extent or falls to a greater extent than the price of a comparable Net Return Index or Total Return Index.

## Risks related to Excess Return Indices

In the case of excess return indices, the investor indirectly invests in futures contracts and thus is exposed to the same risks as described in *Risk related to futures contracts*. The performance of the Index Components is only considered in excess (that means relative) to a benchmark or interest rate.

## Risks in relation to country or sector related indices

If an index reflects the performance of assets only of certain countries, regions or sectors, this index is affected disproportionately negatively in the case of an unfavourable development in such a country, region or industrial sector.

## Currency risk contained in the index

Index Components may be listed in different currencies and therefore exposed to different currency influences (this particularly applies to country or sector related indices). Furthermore, it is possible that Index Components are converted first from one currency to the currency which is relevant for the calculation of the index, and then converted again in order to calculate and determine the amounts to be distributed under the Securities. In such cases, Security Holders are confronted with several currency and Currency Exchange Rate risks, which may not be obvious for a Security Holder.

## Adverse effect of fees on the index level

If the index composition changes in accordance with the relevant Index Concept, fees may arise that are subject of the index calculation and which reduce the level of the index and the payment of amounts under the Securities (for Distributing Indices). This may have a negative effect on the performance of the index and the payments under the Securities. Indices which reflect certain markets or sectors may use certain derivative financial instruments. This may lead to higher fees and thus a lower performance of the index than it would have been the case with a direct investment in these markets or sectors.

#### Risks arising from to the publication of the index composition which is not constantly updated

For some indices its composition will not entirely be published or only with retardation on a website or in other public media specified in the Final Terms. In this case the composition exposed might not always correspond with the current composition of the respective index used for calculating the amounts payable under the Securities. The delay may be substantial and, under certain circumstances last for several months. In this case the calculation of the index may not be fully transparent to the Security Holders.

## Risks of unrecognized or new indices

In the case of a not recognized or new financial index, there may be a lower degree of transparency relating to its composition, maintenance and calculation than it would be the case for a recognized financial index, and there may in some circumstances be less information available about the index. In addition, subjective criteria may play a much greater role in the composition of the index in such cases, and there may be a greater degree of dependence on the agent responsible for the composition, maintenance and calculation of the index than it would be the case for a recognized financial index. Furthermore, particular investors (e.g. Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities (UCITS) or insurance companies) may be subject to specific administrative restrictions relating to the purchase of Securities linked to such index which have to be considered by these investors. Finally, the provision of indices, the contribution of input data to

indices and the use of indices may from time to time be subject to regulatory requirements and restrictions which may affect the ongoing maintenance and availability of an index.

## 4. Risks related to futures contracts

#### Similar risks to a direct investment in futures contracts

The performance of Securities linked to futures contracts (the "**Futures contract-linked Securities**") primarily depends on the performance of the respective futures contract. The performance of a futures contract may be subject to factors like the price of the reference asset underlying the futures contract, limited liquidity of the futures contract or the reference asset underlying the futures contract, as the case may be, speculations and cyclical, macro-economic or political influences. Accordingly, an investment in Futures contract-linked Securities may bear similar risks to a direct investment in the respective futures contracts or reference asset underlying the respective futures contract (see also the risks as described in *Risks related to commodities*). Changes in the contract specification made by the relevant determining futures exchange may result in adjustments to the Securities (as described in *Risks related to Call Events*) or in an extraordinary early termination of the Securities (as described in *Risks related to Call Events*). Disruptions regarding the trading of the futures contracts may lead to Market Disruption Events (as described in *Risks related to Market Disruption Events*).

#### Futures contracts are standardised transactions

Futures contracts are standardised forward transactions, which reference as so called commodity futures contracts commercial good (e.g. oil, wheat or sugar) or as so called financial futures contracts on bonds (e.g. sovereign bonds) or other reference assets ("**Futures Reference Assets**")

A futures contract represents a contractual obligation to buy or sell a fixed amount of the Futures Reference Assets on a fixed date at an agreed price. Futures contracts are traded on futures exchanges and are standardised with respect to the contract amount and Futures Reference Assets (e.g. type and quality in case of commodities as well as issuer, term, nominal amount and coupons in case of bonds), as well as to delivery location and dates (if applicable). Futures contracts are normally traded at a discount or premium compared with the spot prices of their underlying reference assets.

#### No parallel development of spot and futures prices

Prices of futures contracts may differ substantially from the spot prices of the underlying reference assets. The price of a futures contract does not always develop in the same direction or at the same rate as the spot price of the underlying reference asset. As a result, the price of the futures contract may develop substantially unfavourable for Security Holders even if the spot price of the underlying reference asset remains constant or develops favourably for Security Holders.

## Risks related to futures contracts with different contract dates

The prices of futures contracts with different contract dates and overlapping terms can differ, even if all other contract specifications are identical. If the prices of longer-term futures contracts are higher than the prices of the shorter-term futures contracts this is called 'contango'. If the prices of shorter-term futures contracts are higher than the prices of the longer-term futures contracts this is called 'backwardation'. If the Final Terms provide for an observation of futures contracts with different contract dates (e.g. in the case of an roll over), these price differences might have negative effects on the value of the Securities and the amounts to be paid under the Securities, since not the most favourable futures contract for the Security Holder might be of relevance.

#### Risks with respect to a Roll-Over

In order to trade futures contracts on an exchange, they are standardised with respect to their term (e.g. 3, 6, 9 months). This may require a subsequent replacement of the futures contracts by futures contracts (under consideration of transaction costs related thereto), which have a later contract date, but otherwise has identical contract specifications as the initial futures contract (the "**Roll-Over**"). Such a Roll-Over can be repeated several times, as a result of which the associated

transaction costs are incurred several times. Differences in the prices and settlement prices of the futures contract (as described in *Risks related to futures contracts with different contract dates*) together with the related transaction costs may be compensated by a respective adjustment (e.g. of the rate at which the respective Security directly or indirectly participates in the performance of the underlying futures contract). Therefore, over time Securities may participate to a greater extent in an unfavourable underlying future's performance for the respective Security Holder or to a lesser extent in a favourable underlying future's performance for the respective Security Holder. In addition, differences in the prices and reference prices of the futures contracts (as described in section *Risks related to futures contracts with different contract dates*) and the transaction costs associated with a roll over may lead to an adjustment of the Strike and, if applicable, the Knockout Barrier. This may have a detrimental effect on the value of the Securities and the Differential Amount for the Security Holder and even lead to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event and thus to a total loss of the capital invested.

## 5. Risks related to commodities

#### Similar risks as a direct investment in commodities

The performance of Securities linked to a commodity (the "**Commodity-linked Securities**") primarily depends on the performance of the respective commodity. The performance of a commodity may be subject to factors like supply and demand; speculations in the financial markets; production bottlenecks; delivery difficulties; hardly any market participants; political turmoil; economic downturns; political risks (exporting restrictions, war, terrorist actions); unfavourable weather conditions; natural disasters. Changes in the trading conditions at the relevant reference market or other events, affecting the commodity may result in adjustments to the Securities (as described in *Risks related to Adjustment Events*) or in an extraordinary early termination of the Securities (as described in *Risks related to Call Events*). Disruptions regarding the trading of a commodity may lead to Market Disruption Events (as described in *Risks related to Market Disruption Events*).

### Higher risks than other asset classes

An investment in commodities is associated with higher risks than investments in other asset classes like e.g. bonds, currencies or stocks; because prices in this asset category are subject to greater fluctuations (volatility) and markets may be less liquid than e.g. stock markets. Changes to bid and offer volumes may have a higher impact on the price and volatility. Commodity markets are also characterised by, among others, the fact that there are only a few active market participants what increases the risk of speculation and pricing inaccuracies.

## Risks arising from the trading in various time zones and on different markets

Commodities (e.g. oil, gas, wheat, corn, gold, silver) are traded on a global basis almost non-stop in various time zones on different specialised exchanges or markets or directly among market participants (over the counter). This may lead to a publication of different prices for a commodity in different price sources. The Final Terms specify which exchange or market and which timing apply regarding the specification of the price of the relevant commodity. The prices of a commodity displayed at the same time on different price sources can differ e. g. with the result that a more favourable price, which is displayed on a price source, is not used for the calculations or determinations in respect of the Securities.

#### 6. Risks related to Currency Exchange Rates

For all Securities with a Currency Exchange Rate as Underlying (the "**Currency-Exchange-Rate-linked Securities**") the same risks apply as described in section *Currency and Currency Exchange Rate risk with respect to the Securities* and *Currency Exchange Rate risk.* In addition, potential investors should also consider the following risk factors with respect to Currency Exchange Rates as Underlying:

**RISK FACTORS** 

#### Similar risks as a direct investment in currencies

Currency-Exchange-Rate-linked Securities are linked to one or more specified currencies. Payments depend on the performance of the underlying currency/ies and may be substantially lower than the amount the Security Holder has initially invested. An investment in Currency-Exchange-Rate-linked Securities may bear similar market risks as a direct investment in the respective underlying currency/ies. This might especially be the case if the underlying currency is the currency of an emerging market. Such risk may in particular result from a high volatility (exchange rate fluctuations). Therefore, potential investors should be familiar with foreign currencies as investment asset class.

#### Risks arising from different price sources

If the relevant Final Terms specify a continuous observation of a Currency Exchange Rate (e.g. the continuous observation of a Knock-out Barrier during a Knock-out Period) this may be carried out on the basis of a price source different to the price source used for the determination of the relevant reference price. The Currency Exchange Rates displayed at the same time on different price sources may differ e. g. with the result that the price, which is displayed on a price source used for the continuous observation, is not used for the calculation or determination of the Differential Amount.

#### Risk arising from an indirect determination of the relevant Currency Exchange Rate

Potential investors should consider that the relevant Final Terms may specify that the reference price relevant for the calculation or specification of the Differential Amount is not determined directly from the Currency Exchange Rate defined as Underlying, but indirectly via a computation of two Currency Exchange Rates each consisting of one currency from the Underlying's currency pair and the Specified Currency. This may result in a reference price used for the calculation or specification of the Differential Amount differing materially from the determination of the Underlying published by a recognized financial information provider or by a central bank. This may result in an increased currency exchange rate risk and have a negative effect on the Securities.

# In case of Currency Exchange Rate-linked Securities, Security Holders may be subject to an increased risk of substantial loss of the capital invested.

#### **GENERAL INFORMATION ON THE BASE PROSPECTUS**

This document constitutes a base prospectus (the "**Base Prospectus**") according to Art. 5 (4) of Directive 2003/71/EC, in the version valid at the date of the Base Prospectus, (the "**Prospectus Directive**") in connection with § 6 of the German Securities Prospectus Act, in the version valid at the date of the Base Prospectus (*Wertpapierprospektgesetz*, the "**WpPG**") in connection with the Commission Regulation (EC) No 809/2004, in the version valid at the date of the Base Prospectus relating to knock-out securities and warrants (the "**Securities**") issued from time to time by UniCredit Bank AG ("**HVB**" or the "**Issuer**") under the Euro 50,000,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme (the "**Programme**").

This Base Prospectus is to be read together with the information provided in (a) the registration document of UniCredit Bank AG dated 17 April 2018 (the "**Registration Document**"), whose information is incorporated herein by reference, (b) the supplements to this Base Prospectus in accordance with § 16 WpPG, if any (the "**Supplements**") (c) all other documents whose information is incorporated herein by reference (see "General Information– Information incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus" below) as well as (d) the respective Final Terms (the "**Final Terms**").

No person has been authorised to give any information or to make any representation not contained in or not consistent with this Base Prospectus or any other information supplied in connection with the Programme and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Issuer.

Neither this Base Prospectus nor any other information supplied in connection with the Programme constitutes a recommendation, an offer or invitation by or on behalf of the Issuer to any person to subscribe for or to purchase any Securities. The delivery of this Base Prospectus does not imply that the information contained herein concerning the Issuer is correct at any time subsequent to the date of this Base Prospectus or that any other information supplied in connection with the Programme is correct as of any time subsequent to the date indicated in the document containing the same. The Issuer will be obliged to supplement this Base Prospectus pursuant to § 16 WpPG. Investors should read *inter alia* the most recent non-consolidated or consolidated financial statements and interim reports, if any, of the Issuer when deciding whether or not to purchase any Securities.

The distribution of this Base Prospectus and the offer or sale of Securities may be restricted by law in certain jurisdictions. Persons into whose possession this Base Prospectus or any Securities come must inform themselves about any such restrictions. In particular, there are restrictions on the distribution of this Base Prospectus and the offer or sale of Securities in the United States of America and on the offer or sale of the Securities in the European Economic Area (see "General Information – Selling Restrictions" below). The Securities have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Mathematication of the U.S. tax law requirements. Subject to certain exceptions, Securities may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States of America or to U.S. persons (see "General Information – Selling Restrictions" below).

# **RESPONSIBILITY STATEMENT**

UniCredit Bank AG having its registered office at Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, Germany accepts responsibility for the information contained in this Base Prospectus. UniCredit Bank AG declares that the information contained in this Base Prospectus is, to the best of its knowledge, in accordance with the facts and that no material information has been omitted.

## CONSENT TO THE USE OF THE BASE PROSPECTUS

The Issuer may consent to the use of the Base Prospectus to all financial intermediaries (general consent) or to only one or several specified financial intermediaries (individual consent) or to no financial intermediary (no consent) and will designate its decision in the Final Terms.

In case of a consent, the following applies:

The Issuer consents to the use of the Base Prospectus, any supplement thereto as well as the relevant Final Terms by financial intermediaries in the member states, in which the Base Prospectus has been notified, to the extent such member states have been specified as offering countries during the offer period specified in the Final Terms and the Issuer assumes the liability for the content of this Base Prospectus also with regard to any subsequent resale or final placement of the Securities.

The Issuer's consent to the use of the Base Prospectus may be given under the condition that

- (i) each financial intermediary complies with the applicable selling restrictions and the terms and conditions of the offer and
- (ii) the consent to the use of the Base Prospectus is not revoked

In addition, the Issuer's content to the use of the Base Prospectus may be given under the condition that the financial intermediary using the Base Prospectus commits itself to comply any information and notification requirements under investment laws and regulations with regard to the Underlying or its Components. This commitment is made by the publication of the financial intermediary on its website stating that the prospectus is used with the consent of the Issuer and subject to the conditions set forth with the consent.

Furthermore, in connection with the consent to the use of the Base Prospectus the Issuer may impose the condition that the financial intermediary using the Base Prospectus commits itself towards its customers to a responsible distribution of the Securities. This commitment is made by the publication of the financial intermediary on its website stating that the prospectus is used with the consent of the Issuer and subject to the conditions set forth with the consent.

Apart from that, the consent is not subject to further conditions.

Information on the terms and conditions of the offer by any financial intermediary is to be provided at the time of the offer by the financial intermediary.

Any further financial intermediary using the Base Prospectus shall state on its website that it uses the Base Prospectus in accordance with this consent and the conditions attached to this consent.

New information with respect to financial intermediaries unknown at the time of the approval of the Base Prospectus or the filing of the Final Terms, as the case may, will be published and will be found on the website of the Issuer (www.onemarkets.de) under "Rechtliches", "Zustimmung zur Prospektnutzung" (or any successor website which the Issuer will publish in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions).

# **DESCRIPTION OF THE ISSUER**

The following information regarding the Issuer are hereby incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus:

- (i) The description of the Issuer included in the Registration Document of UniCredit Bank AG dated 17 April 2018, as supplemented by the Supplement dated 8 November 2018 to the Registration Document of UniCredit Bank AG dated 17 April 2018,
- (ii) the audited consolidated financial statements, comprising the consolidated income statement, the consolidated balance sheet, the statement of changes in consolidated shareholders' equity, the consolidated cash flow statement, the notes to the consolidated financial statements and the independent auditors' report of HVB Group as of 31 December 2016, contained in the Annual Report HVB Group 2016,
- (iii) the audited consolidated financial statements, comprising the consolidated income statement, the consolidated balance sheet, statement of changes in consolidated shareholders' equity, the statement of cash flows and the notes to the consolidated financial statements and the auditors' report of HVB Group as of 31 December 2017 contained in the Annual Report HVB Group 2017,
- (iv) the audited unconsolidated financial statements, comprising the income statement of UniCredit Bank AG, the balance sheet of UniCredit Bank AG and the notes to the unconsolidated financial statements, and the auditors' report as of 31 December 2017, contained in the Annual Report UniCredit Bank AG (HVB) 2017, and
- (v) the unaudited Consolidated Results of HVB Group as of 30 June 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24 August 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August 2018 for Interest Securities under the Euro 50,000,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of UniCredit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic of Germany, comprising the financial highlights, the consolidated income statement, the consolidated balance sheet, the statement of changes in shareholders' equity, the consolidated cash flow statement (abridged version) and the consolidated accounts (selected notes).
- A list setting out the information incorporated by reference is provided on page 257 et seq

## **GENERAL INFORMATION ON THE SECURITIES**

### **Features of the Securities**

## General

The Securities will be issued as non-par value warrants/certificates. Except for Inline and Stay High/Stay Low Securities, the method of calculating the Differential Amount of the Securities is linked to the value of the Underlying at one or more certain dates, times or periods.

Under this Base Prospectus Securities of the product types mentioned below in section "*Product types*" may be issued for the first time, a public offer of Securities which has already started may be continued, the issue volume of Securities the offer of which has already started may be increased and an application for admission of Securities to trading on a regulated or other equivalent market may be made.

## Continuance of public offer or increase

In case of Securities, which have been publicly offered or admitted to trading for the first time before the date of this Base Prospectus (the "**Previous Products**"), the Final Terms may specify that they are to be read in conjunction with this Base Prospectus as well as along with another base prospectus which is specified in the Final Terms (a "**Previous Prospectus**"), of which the description of the Securities (if so specified in the Final Terms) and the conditions of the Securities are incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus. In this respect, the description of the Securities (if so specified in the Final Terms) and the conditions of the relevant product type are not printed in this Base Prospectus, but have to be read in the respective Previous Prospectus (see sections "*Description of the Securities incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus*" and "*Conditions of the Securities incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus*").

In addition, all Securities, which have been issued or continued under the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants, or Securities, the public offer of which has been continued under the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants, and the public offer of which shall be continued under this Base Prospectus. The Final Terms of the specified Securities are published on the website of the Issuer under www.onemarkets.de and may be inspected by searching for the relevant ISIN.

#### **Product types:**

The name of the relevant product type is specified in the Final Terms. The following product types may be issued under this Base Prospectus:

- Call Warrants with European exercise
- Call Warrants with American exercise
- Put Warrants with European exercise
- Put Warrants with American exercise
- Call Discount Warrants
- Put Discount Warrants
- Call Turbo Securities
- Put Turbo Securities
- Call Turbo Open End Securities

- Put Turbo Open End Securities
- Call X-Turbo Securities
- Put X-Turbo Securities
- Call X-Turbo Open End Securities
- Put X-Turbo Open End Securities
- Call Mini Future Securities
- Put Mini Future Securities
- Call COOL Securities
- Put COOL Securities
- Inline Securities
- Stay High Securities
- Stay Low Securities

# Form of the Securities

## Securities governed by German law:

The Securities are bearer debt instruments (*Inhaberschuldverschreibungen*) pursuant to § 793 of the German Civil Code (*Bürgerliches Gesetzbuch*, "**BGB**").

The Securities will be represented by a global note without interest coupons.

The Security Holders are not entitled to receive definitive Securities.

Securities governed by Italian law:

The Securities are debt instruments in dematerialized registered form pursuant to the Italian Consolidated Law on Financial Intermediation (*Testo Unico della Finanza*).

The Securities will be represented by book entry.

The Security Holders are not entitled to receive definitive Securities.

# Underlying

The Underlying of the Securities may either be a Share, an Index, a commodity, a Futures Contract or a currency exchange rate (each as indicated below).

The term "Share" also comprises shares of UniCredit S.p.A. or shares of other entities belonging to the same Group as the Issuer (the "Group Shares"), provided that such shares are admitted to trading on a regulated market, and securities with the form of depository receipts (e.g. American Depository Receipts (ADRs) or Regional Depository Receipts (RDRs) (respectively "Depository Receipts")). "Group" means the UniCredit Group, to which UniCredit S.p.A. is the holding company (the "Holding Company"). The Group and the Holding Company are further described in the Section "Description of the Issuer" of this Base Prospectus.

An "Index" may refer to assets or financial instruments of another asset category (e.g. Shares, Indices, commodities and/or Futures Contracts).

Index may be the Index described in the section "*Description of indices composed by the Issuer or by any legal entity belonging to the same group*" or another Index which is not composed by the Issuer or any legal entity belonging to the same group. Further Indices which are composed by the Issuer or any legal entity belonging to the same group of the Issuer may be included in the Base Prospectus by way of a supplement pursuant to § 16 WpPG.

"**Italian Underlying**" refers to an Index sponsored by Borsa Italiana (if it is specified as "Italian Underlying" in the Final Terms).

If the Underlying is a "**Futures Contract**", the Final Terms may specify that it is to be replaced before its expiration by the futures contract at the reference market with the next following expiry date, with the same reference asset and, if applicable, with a specific residual term.

The Underlying will be specified in the Final Terms.

The Underlying is the main influencing factor on the value of the Securities. In general, the Security Holders participate in any positive as well as in any negative performance of the Underlying during the term of the Securities.

Security Holders of Warrants, Discount Warrants, Turbo Securities, Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities, Mini Future Securities and COOL Securities with the description "Call" ("**Call Securities**") and of Stay High Securities generally benefit from a positive development of the price of the Underlying. Security Holders of Warrants, Discount Warrants, Turbo Securities, Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities, Mini Future Securities, and COOL Securities, X-Turbo Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities, Mini Future Securities and COOL Securities with the description "Put" ("**Put Securities**") and of Stay Low Securities generally benefit from a negative development of the price of the Underlying. Security Holders of Inline Securities generally benefit from a positive as well as from a negative development of the price of the Underlying moves towards the middle of the Upper and the Lower Knock-out Barrier. Details on the influence of the Underlying to the respective Securities are described in the section "Description of the Securities".

The deduction of any fees or other price-influencing factors may also influence the actual performance of the Securities.

Neither the Issuer nor any affiliated entity is in any way obliged to buy or hold the Underlying or its components. The issuance of the Securities does neither limit the Issuer nor its affiliated entities to dispose of, encumber or transfer any rights, claims or assets with regard to the Underlying or its components or with regard to derivative contracts linked thereto.

# Information according to Article 29 of the Benchmark Regulation

The Underlying may be an index or certain financing costs relevant for the adjustment of the Strike and/or the Knock-out Barrier may be linked to a reference rate, both of which is used as a benchmark (the "Benchmark") to determine the payments under the Securities or the value of the Securities, to which Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 2016 on indices used as benchmarks in financial instruments and financial contracts or to measure the performance of investment funds and amending Directives 2008/48/EC and 2014/17/EU and Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 ("Benchmark Regulation") is applicable. In this case, the Issuer is subject to certain requirements regarding the use of the respective Benchmark and corresponding disclosure obligation in relation to this Base Prospectus, *inter alia*, regarding the specification whether an administrator of the Benchmark (the "Benchmark Administrator") is authorized or registered in accordance with the Benchmark Regulation (the "Registered Benchmark Administrator"). However, during a transitional period (not ending before 1 January 2020), in the course of which authorization or registration of the respective Benchmark Administrator shall occur, certain Benchmarks, in particular such Benchmarks already in existence before 1 January 2018, may be used without authorization or registration of the respective Benchmark Administrator unless the competent authority has rejected an application of the Benchmark Administrator for authorisation or registration. During the transitional period the Issuer expects to receive no or only limited relevant information, *inter alia*, in relation to the Benchmark Administrator's authorization or registration status. Investors should note that during the transitional period relevant information may not be included in the Base Prospectus in whole or in part, although the Issuer acts in line with any requirements set out in the Benchmark Regulation and the WpPG. If available, the Final Terms will specify with respect to a Benchmark whether or not a Registered Benchmark Administrator exists.

# Term

The Securities (other than Call/Put Turbo Open End Securities, Call/Put X-Turbo Open End Securities and Call/Put Mini Futures Securities) have a fixed term, which may be reduced in certain circumstances. Call/Put Turbo Open End Securities, Call/Put X-Turbo Open End Securities and Call/Put Mini Futures Securities are issued without a fixed maturity. Instead, they will be valid for an indefinite period of time until the call right of the Issuer or the exercise right of the Security Holder is exercised, provided that no Knock-out Event occurs. Following such exercise, the Securities have a fixed term.

# Limitation of the rights

Upon the occurrence of one or more Adjustment Events, as specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Calculation Agent will in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 BGB) (if the Securities are governed by German law) or, respectively, by acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith (if the Securities are governed by Italian law) adjust the Terms and Conditions of these Securities and/or all prices of the Underlying or its components determined by the Calculation Agent on the basis of the Terms and Conditions of the Securities, pursuant to the relevant Final Terms, in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible.

Upon the occurrence of one or more Call Events (the "**Call Events**"), as specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may call the Securities extraordinarily pursuant to the Final Terms and redeem the Securities at their Cancellation Amount. The "**Cancellation Amount**" is the fair market value of the Securities on the day specified in the relevant Final Terms, determined, by the Calculation Agent in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 BGB) (if the Securities are governed by German law) or, respectively, by acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith (if the Securities are governed by Italian law) under then prevailing circumstances.

Obvious typing and calculation errors or similar obvious errors in the Terms and Conditions entitle the Issuer to rescission vis-à-vis the Security Holders. The Issuer may combine the declaration of

rescission with an offer to continue the Securities under amended Terms and Conditions. Furthermore, the Issuer is entitled to correct or amend incomplete or inconsistent provisions in the Terms and Conditions in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 BGB) (if the Securities are governed by German law) or, respectively, by acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith (if the Securities are governed by Italian law). If in such case a public offer has not yet been closed or admittance of the Securities for trading on a regulated or other equivalent market is planned, the Issuer will publish a corrected version of the Final Terms of the respective Securities and, if the legal requirements are fulfilled (in particular, a material inaccuracy of the Base Prospectus), publish in advance a supplement to this Base Prospectus pursuant to § 16 WpPG.

# Waiver Right

If specified in the relevant Final Terms, each Security Holder has the right to waive the automatic exercise of the exercise right of the Securities held by it by submission of a duly completed waiver notice.

## **Governing law of the Securities**

The Securities, as to form and content, and all rights and obligations of the Issuer and the Security Holder may either be governed by the laws of the Federal Republic of Germany or by the laws of the Republic of Italy, as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

## **Status of the Securities**

The obligations under the Securities constitute direct, unconditional and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and rank, unless provided otherwise by law, *pari passu* with all other unsecured unsubordinated present and future obligations of the Issuer.

## **Publications**

The Base Prospectus, potential supplements and the respective Final Terms are available on the website(s) as specified in the respective Final Terms or on any successor website(s) (see below) in accordance with § 14 WpPG.

The Issuer does not intend to provide information following an issuance of Securities, unless the Terms and Conditions provide for an obligation to publish notices in certain cases. In such cases, a publication will be made on the Website(s) as specified in the Final Terms in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions. The Issuer may replace these website(s) by any successor website(s) which again will be published by notice in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions.

# **Issue Price**

If the Issue Price per Security is specified prior to the start of the public offering, it will be set out in the Final Terms.

If the Issue Price per Security is determined after the start of the public offering, the Final Terms will specify the criteria or conditions, on the basis of which the Issue Price may be determined. In this case the Issue Price will be published after its specification on the website(s) as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

# Pricing

The Issue Price as well as the bid and offer prices quoted by the Issuer during the term of the Securities are based on internal pricing models of the Issuer. They may contain, beside upfront and distribution fees, an expected margin for the Issuer. Generally, the margin may contain costs, which, i.e., cover the Issuer's costs for structuring the Securities, risk hedging of the Issuer and the distribution.

#### Selling concession or other concessions

Selling concessions or other concessions may be charged as set out in the Final Terms.

## Placing and Distribution

The Securities may be distributed by way of public or private placements and either by the Issuer or through financial intermediaries as agreed between the Issuer and the relevant financial intermediary and as stated in the applicable Final Terms.

## Admission to trading and listing of the Securities

The Issuer may make an application to admit the Securities to trading on a regulated market (Euronext Paris or any other regulated market in the Czech Republic, France or Italy) or other equivalent market. In such a case the relevant Final Terms set out the regulated or other equivalent markets and the earliest date (if known) on which the Securities are or will likely be admitted to trading.

In addition, the relevant Final Terms will specify all the regulated or other equivalent markets, on which, to the knowledge of the Issuer, securities of the same class of securities are already admitted to trading.

The Issuer may also make an application to listing or trading of the Securities on another stock exchange, another market and/or trading system (including a multilateral trading facility (MTF)), which is not a regulated or other equivalent market. In this case the Final Terms may indicate the respective other stock exchange, other market and/or other trading system and the earliest date (if known) on which the Securities are or will likely be listed or traded on.

The Securities may also be issued without being admitted to trading, listed or traded on any regulated or other equivalent market, any other stock exchange, any other market and/or trading system.

Even if the Issuer makes such application there is no guarantee that this application will be granted or that an active trading will occur or develop. Furthermore, in case of an admission trading may only be single-sided (bid or ask prices).

# **Potential investors**

The Securities may be offered to qualified investors and/or retail investors and/or institutional investors as stated in the Final Terms.

# Terms and conditions of the offer

If applicable, the following details regarding the terms and conditions of the offer will be indicated in the Final Terms:

- (i) day of the first public offer;
- (ii) start of the new public offer;
- (iii) information about the continuance of a public offer of Securities which have already been issued;
- (iv) information about the increase of Securities which have already been issued;
- (v) the countr(y)(ies) where the offer(s) to the public takes place: the Czech Republic, France and/or Italy;
- (vi) smallest transferable and/or tradable unit;
- (vii) the conditions for the offer of the Securities;
- (viii) possibility of an early termination of the public offer;
- (ix) the condition for the offer in relation to an admission for trading prior to the Issue Date;
- (x) information on a consumer withdrawal right.

## Method and time limits for delivery of the Securities

The Securities are delivered in terms of co-ownership of the Global Note which will be kept in custody in case of Securities governed by German law.

The Securities are delivered in terms of ownership of an account held with an account holder which is an intermediary opening an account with and adhering to the Clearing System in case of Securities governed by Italian law.

Delivery is provided for against payment or free of payment or any other delivery method as specified in the Final Terms.

# **DESCRIPTION OF THE SECURITIES**

#### **The Securities**

Classical Warrants and Discount Warrants are issued as warrants (the "**Warrants**"). Turbo Securities, Turbo Open End Securities, X-Turbo Securities, X-Turbo Open End Securities and Mini Future Securities, COOL Securities, Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities (the "**Knock-out Securities**") are issued as Certificates or Warrants. Warrants and Knock-out securities are described as "**Securities**".

The Securities are non-interest bearing.

# 1. Warrants

## **Classical Warrants**

#### Call Warrants - General information

<u>Call Warrants</u> are Securities where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the positive price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying falls. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date or Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

<u>Call Warrants</u> are Securities, where the payment depends on the Relevant Reference Price and is made at the level of the Differential Amount. In the case of <u>European exercise</u> the payment is made on the Final Payment Date after the Final Valuation Date. In the case of <u>American exercise</u> the payment is made on the Payment Date after the relevant Valuation Date.

#### Call Warrants - Differential Amount

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Call Warrants a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

#### Put Warrants - General information

<u>Put Warrants</u> are Securities, where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the reverse price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying rises. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date or Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

<u>Put Warrants</u> are Securities, where the payment depends on the Relevant Reference Price and is made at the level of the Differential Amount. In the case of the <u>European exercise</u> the payment is made on the Final Payment Date after the Final Valuation Date. In the case of the <u>American exercise</u> the payment is made on the Payment Date after the relevant Valuation Date.

#### Put Warrants - Differential Amount

The following applies with respect to the Differential Amount:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Put Warrants a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

#### Call/Put Warrants - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount is in no case lower than the Minimum Amount.

#### Call/Put Warrants - Exercise

Warrants with <u>European exercise</u> are Warrants which are automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date. Warrants with European exercise cannot be exercised by the Security Holders before the Final Valuation Date.

Warrants with <u>American exercise</u> are Warrants which may be exercised on each Trading Day within the Exercise Period. If Warrants with American exercise are not exercised during the Exercise Period, then the Warrants will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

#### **Discount Warrants**

## General information

<u>Discount Warrants</u> are Securities whose price upon issue is lower than the price for a Classical Warrant with the same term, Underlying, Strike and Ratio. In return for this discount, the Security Holder will benefit during the term of the Securities from the price development of the Underlying only up to the Maximum Amount. The Strike, the Ratio and the Maximum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

## Call Discount Warrants - General information

Call Discount Warrants are Securities, where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the positive price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying falls. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call Discount Warrants are Securities, where the payment on the Final Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount. The Differential Amount is not greater than the Maximum Amount.

#### Call Discount Warrants - Differential Amount

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Call Discount Warrants a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

The Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount and not greater than the Maximum Amount.

# Put Discount Warrants - General information

Put Discount Warrants are Securities, where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the reverse price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying rises. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put Discount Warrants are Securities, where the payment on the Final Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount. The Differential Amount is not greater than the Maximum Amount.

## Put Discount Warrants - Differential Amount

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Put Discount Warrants a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

The Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount and not greater than the Maximum Amount.

Call Discount/Put Discount Warrants - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount is in no case lower than the Minimum Amount.

Call Discount/Put Discount Warrants - Maximum Amount

The Differential Amount is in no case greater than the Maximum Amount.

Call Discount/Put Discount Warrants - Exercise

Discount Warrants are Warrants which are <u>automatically exercised</u> on the Final Valuation Date. Call or Put Discount Warrants cannot be exercised by the Security Holders before the Final Valuation Date.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

## 2. Knock-out Securities

## **Turbo Securities**

#### Call Turbo Securities - General information

<u>Call Turbo Securities</u> are Securities, where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the positive price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying falls. If the price of the Underlying is on or below the Knock-out Barrier at any time during the Knock-out Period or the Relevant Period, as specified in the Final Terms ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred,

may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The Knock-out Period, the Knock-out Barrier and the Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call Turbo Securities are Securities, where the payment on the Final Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

## Call Turbo Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Call Turbo Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

## Put Turbo Securities - General information

<u>Put Turbo Securities</u> are Securities, where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the reverse price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying rises. If the price of the Underlying is on or above the Knock-out Barrier at any time during the Knock-out Period or the Relevant Period, as specified in the Final Terms ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The Knock-out Period, the Knock-out Barrier and the Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put Turbo Securities are Securities, where the payment on the Final Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

# Put Turbo Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Put Turbo Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

Call/Put Turbo Securities - Exercise

Call/Put Turbo Securities are Securities that are <u>automatically exercised</u> on the Final Valuation Date. These Securities cannot be exercised by Security Holders prior to the Final Valuation Date.

Call/Put Turbo Securities - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount is in no case lower than the Minimum Amount.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# Turbo Open End Securities

#### Call Turbo Open End Securities - General information

<u>Call Turbo Open End Securities</u> are Securities where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the positive price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying falls. Security Holders can realise profits (with the consequence that a subsequent, from their point of view, adverse performance in the price of the Underlying no longer affects them), by exercising their Exercise Right. The Issuer can, by exercising its Regular Call Right, force Security Holders to realise losses (with the consequence that they do not longer benefit from a subsequent, from their point of view, advantageous performance in the price of the Underlying). If the price of the Underlying is on or below the Knock-out Barrier at any time starting at the First Trade Date ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

The Knock-out Barrier corresponds at any time to the Strike. The Strike will be adjusted on a daily Basis. The method for adjustment of the Strike and the Initial Strike will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call Turbo Open End Securities are Securities where the payment on the respective Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price on the relevant Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event occurs. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date. The Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call Turbo Open End Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Call Turbo Open End Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

Put Turbo Open End Securities – General information

<u>Put Turbo Open End Securities</u> are Securities where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the reverse price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses when the price of the Underlying rises. Security Holders can realise profits (with the consequence that a subsequent, from their point of view, adverse performance in the price of the Underlying no longer affects them) by exercising their Exercise Right. The Issuer can, by exercising its Regular Call Right, force Security Holders to realise losses (with the consequence that they do not longer benefit from a subsequent, from their point of view, advantageous performance in the price of the Underlying). If the price of the Underlying is on or above the Knock-out Barrier at any time starting at the First Trade Date ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

The Knock-out Barrier corresponds at any time to the Strike. The Strike will be adjusted on a daily Basis. The method for adjustment of the Strike and the Initial Strike will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put Turbo Open End Securities are Securities where the payment on the respective Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price at the Relevant Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put Turbo Open End Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Put Turbo Open End Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

If a <u>Knock-out Event</u> has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

Call/Put Turbo Open End Securities - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount is in no case lower than the Minimum Amount.

Exercise Right and Regular Call Right

The Securities do not have a fixed period. Instead they run for an indefinite period unless the Security Holder exercises its Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right. Security Holders can exercise the Securities on any Exercise Date. The Issuer can exercise its Regular Call

Right on any Exercise Date and call the Securities in whole but not in part. After exercise of the above-mentioned rights, Security Holders will be entitled to payment of the Differential Amount five Banking Days after the relevant Valuation Date.

The Issuer may exercise its Regular Call Right without taking into account the economic impact on the Securities Holders. Following such exercise, the remaining term of the Securities is limited and the Securities Holders may suffer a partial or full loss of their capital invested.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# X-Turbo Securities

## Call X-Turbo Securities - General information

<u>Call X-Turbo Securities</u> are Securities, where Security Holders participate disproportionately (leveraged) of the positive price development of the Underlyings (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlyings). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses when the price of the Underlyings falls. If the price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or the Underlying<sub>2</sub> is on or below the Knock-out Barrier at any time during the Knock-out Period or the Relevant Period, as specified in the Final Terms ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. In the case of Call X-Turbo Securities, two indices, which refer to the same market but are calculated and published at different times, will be observed. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

A total loss may occur.

The Knock-out Period, the Knock-out Barrier and the Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call X-Turbo Securities are Securities where the payment on the Final Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub> at the Final Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call X-Turbo Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub> and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

# Put-X Turbo Securities - General information

<u>Put X-Turbo Securities</u> are Securities, where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the reverse price development of the Underlyings (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlyings). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlyings rises. If the price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or the Underlying<sub>2</sub> rises on or above the Knock-out Barrier at any time during the Knock-out Period or the Relevant Period, as specified in the Final Terms ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount

which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. In the case of Put X-Turbo Securities, two indices, which refer to the same market but are calculated and published at different times, will be observed. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

A total loss may occur.

The Knock-out Period, the Knock-out Barrier and the Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put X-Turbo Securities are Securities where the payment on the Final Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub> at the Final Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Final Valuation Date. The Strike and the Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put X-Turbo Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub>, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

If a <u>Knock-out Event</u> has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

Call/Put X-Turbo Securities - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount is in no case lower than the Minimum Amount.

Exercise

X-Call/Put Turbo Securities are Securities which are <u>automatically exercised</u> on the Final Valuation Date. These Securities cannot be exercised by the Security Holders before the Final Valuation Date.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# X-Turbo Open End Securities

# Call X-Turbo Open End Securities - General information

<u>Call X-Turbo Open End Securities</u> are Securities where the Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the positive price development of the Underlyings (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlyings). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlyings falls. The Security Holder may realise profits (with the consequence that a subsequent adverse performance in the prices of the Underlyings no longer affects them) by exercising their Exercise Right. The Issuer can, by exercising its Regular Call Right, force Security Holders to realise losses (with the consequence that they do not longer benefit from a subsequent advantageous performance in the prices of the Underlyings). If the price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or the Underlying<sub>2</sub> is on or below the Knock-out Barrier at any time starting at the First Trade Date ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. In the case of Call X-Turbo Open End Securities, two indices, which refer to the same market but are calculated and published at different times, will be

observed. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

## A total loss may occur.

The Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

The Knock-out Barrier corresponds at any time to the Strike. The Strike will be adjusted on a daily Basis. The method for adjustment of the Strike and the Initial Strike will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

<u>Call X-Turbo Open End Securities</u> are Securities where the payment on the respective Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub> on the relevant Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date. The Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call X-Turbo Open End Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub> and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

If a <u>Knock-out Event</u> has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

Put X-Turbo Open End Securities - General information

Put X-Turbo Open End Securities are Securities where the Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the reverse price development of the Underlyings (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlyings). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlyings rises. The Security Holder may realise profits (with the consequence that a subsequent, from their point of view, adverse performance in the prices of the Underlyings no longer affects them) by exercising their Exercise Right. The Issuer can, by exercising its Regular Call Right, force Security Holder to realise losses (with the consequence that they do not longer benefit from a subsequent advantageous performance in the prices of the Underlyings). If the price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> or the Underlying<sub>2</sub> is on or above the Knock-out Barrier at any time starting at the First Trade Date ("Knock-out Event"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. In the case of Put X-Turbo Open End Securities, two indices, which refer to the same market but are calculated and published at different times, will be observed. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

A total loss may occur.

The Knock-out Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

The Knock-out Barrier corresponds at any time to the Strike. The Strike will be adjusted on a daily Basis. The method for adjustment of the Strike and the Initial Strike will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

<u>Put X-Turbo Open End Securities</u> are Securities where the payment on the respective Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub> at the relevant Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date. The Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put X-Turbo Open End Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price of Underlying<sub>1</sub>, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

Call/Put X-Turbo Open End Securities - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount is in no case lower than the Minimum Amount.

## Exercise Right and Regular Call Right

The Securities do not have a fixed period. Instead they run for an indefinite period unless the Security Holder exercises its Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right. Security Holders can exercise their Exercise Right on any Exercise Date. The Issuer can exercise its Regular Call Right on any Exercise Date and call the Securities in whole but not in part. After exercise of the aforementioned rights, the Security Holders may demand payment of the Differential Amount five Banking Days after the relevant Valuation Date.

The Issuer may exercise its Regular Call Right without taking into account the economic impact on the Securities Holders. Following such exercise, the remaining term of the Securities is limited and the Securities Holders may suffer a partial or full loss of their capital invested.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# Mini Futures Securities

#### Call Mini Futures Securities - General information

<u>Call Mini Futures Securities</u> are Securities, where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the positive price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying falls. Security Holders can realise profits (with the consequence that a subsequent, from their point of view, adverse performance in the price of the Underlying no longer affects them), by exercising their Exercise Right. The Issuer can, by exercising its Regular Call Right, force Security Holders to realise losses (with the consequence that they do not longer benefit from a subsequent, from their point of view, advantageous performance in the price of the Underlying). If the price of the Underlying is on or below the Knock-out Barrier at any time starting at the First Trade Date ("Knock-out Event"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur. The observation regarding the occurrence of a Knock-out Event may be limited to a Relevant Period. The Relevant Period, as the case may be, will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

The Knock-out Barrier will be adjusted on a regularly Basis. The method for adjustment of the Knock-out Barrier and the Initial Knock-out Barrier will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Call Mini Futures are Securities where the payment on the Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price at the Relevant Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date. The Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms. The Strike will be adjusted on the daily basis. The method for adjustment of the Strike and the Initial Strike will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

# Call Mini Futures Securities - Differential Amount

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the <u>Differential</u> <u>Amount</u>:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Call Mini Futures Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

# Call Mini Future Securities - Knock-out Amount

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the Knock-out Amount:

The <u>Knock-out Amount</u> corresponds to the amount by which the Exercise Price exceeds the Strike multiplied by the Ratio. However, the Knock-out Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount. The method for determining the Exercise Price will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Call Mini Futures Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Knock-out Amount.

# Put Mini Futures Securities - General information

<u>Put Mini Future Securities</u> are Securities where Security Holders can participate disproportionately (leveraged) in the reverse price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlying). However, Security Holders also suffer disproportionate (leveraged) losses if the price of the Underlying rises. Security Holder can realise profits (with the consequence that a subsequent, from their point of view, adverse performance in the price of the Underlying no longer affects them) by exercising their Call Right. The Issuer can, by exercising its Regular Call Right force Security Holders to realise losses (with the consequence that they do not longer benefit from a subsequent, from their point of view, advantageous performance in the price of the Underlying). If the price of the Underlying is on or above the Knock-out Barrier at any time starting at the First Trade Date ("**Knock-out Event**"), the term of the Security will end immediately and Security Holders will only receive the Knock-out Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur. The observation regarding the occurrence of a Knock-out Event may be limited to a Relevant Period. The Relevant Period, as the case may be, will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

The Knock-out Barrier will be adjusted on a regularly Basis. The method for adjustment of the Knock-out Barrier and the Initial Knock-out Barrier will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

Put Mini Futures are Securities where the payment on the Payment Date depends on the Relevant Reference Price at the Relevant Valuation Date and is made at the level of the Differential Amount, unless a Knock-out Event has occurred. If the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Security Holders shall only be entitled to demand payment of the Minimum Amount which may also be close to zero or respectively zero. A total loss may occur.

The Relevant Reference Price means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date. The Minimum Amount will be specified in the respective Final Terms. The Strike will be adjusted on the daily basis. The method for adjustment of the Strike and the Initial Strike will be specified in the respective Final Terms.

#### Put Mini Futures Securities - Differential Amount

If  $\underline{no}$  Knock-out Event has occurred, the following applies with respect to the Differential Amount:

The Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Put Mini Futures Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

If a Knock-out Event has occurred, payment shall occur prematurely at the Knock-out Amount.

# Put Mini Future Securities - Knock-out Amount

If a <u>Knock-out Event</u> has occurred, the following applies with respect to the Knock-out Amount:

The <u>Knock-out Amount</u> corresponds to the amount by which the Exercise Price falls short of the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio. However, the Knock-out Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount. The method for determining the Exercise Price will be specified in the respective Final Terms. In the case of Compo Put Mini Futures Securities a FX Exchange Rate, as specified in the Final Terms, will be applied when specifying the Knock-out Amount.

Call/Put Mini Futures Securities - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount and the Knock-out Amount are in no case lower than the Minimum Amount.

# Exercise Right and Regular Call Right

The Securities do not have a fixed period. Instead they run for an indefinite period unless the Security Holder exercises its Exercise Right or the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right. Security Holders can exercise their Exercise Right on any Exercise Date. The Issuer can exercise its Regular Call Right on any Exercise Date and may call the Securities in whole but not in part. After exercise of the above-mentioned rights, Security Holders will be entitled to payment of the Differential Amount five Banking Days after the Relevant Valuation Date.

The Issuer may exercise its Regular Call Right without taking into account the economic impact on the Securities Holders. Following such exercise, the remaining term of the Securities is limited and the Securities Holders may suffer a partial or full loss of their capital invested.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# **COOL** Securities

# General

COOL Securities reflect the price development of the Underlying and allow the Security Holders to participate in a positive or in a negative development of the price of the Underlying during the term of the Securities. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportionate (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.

<u>Call COOL Securities</u> are Securities, where Security Holders participate in the price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects rising prices of the Underlying). If the price of the Underlying rises, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, the price of the Security rises. If the price of the Underlying falls, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, also the price of the Security falls.

<u>Put COOL Securities</u> are Securities, where Security Holders participate in the inverse price development of the Underlying (the Security Holder expects falling prices of the Underlying). If the price of the Underlying falls, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, the price of the Security rises. If the price of the Underlying rises, subject to the influence of other price influence of other price influence of other price influence of other price of the Security falls.

## Redemption

Redemption will be made on the Final Payment Date in the amount of the Differential Amount.

If, in the case of <u>Call COOL Securities</u>, the Relevant Reference Price is on or below the Strike, the Differential Amount is equal to the Minimum Amount.

If, in the case of <u>Put COOL Securities</u>, the Relevant Reference Price is on or above the Strike, the Differential Amount is equal to the Minimum Amount.

The Relevant Reference Price is the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date. The Strike will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The Minimum Amount will be specified in the relevant Final Terms and may be close to zero or be zero.

If <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, on the Final Payment Date Security Holders will also receive payment of the COOL Amount.

If <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, a total loss may occur.

#### Knock-out Event

In the case of <u>Call COOL Securities</u> a Knock-out Event has occurred, if the price of the Underlying with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period at any time is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

In the case of <u>Put COOL Securities</u> a Knock-out Event has occurred, if the price of the Underlying with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period at any time is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.

The Knock-out Period and the Knock-out Barrier will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

# Differential Amount

In the case of <u>Call COOL Securities</u>, the Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Relevant Reference Price and (ii) the Strike, multiplied by the Ratio.

In the case of <u>Put COOL Securities</u>, the Differential Amount equals the difference between (i) the Strike and (ii) the Relevant Reference Price, multiplied by the Ratio.

The Ratio will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

In the case of Compo Call and Compo Put COOL Securities one or two FX Exchange Rates will be applied when specifying the Differential Amount.

# Call/Put COOL Securities - Minimum Amount

The Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

# Exercise

COOL Securities are automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date. They cannot be exercised by the Security Holders before the Final Valuation Date.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# Inline Securities

# General

<u>Inline Securities</u> are Securities which will be redeemed on the Final Payment Date by payment of the Redemption Amount, provided that no Knock-out Event has occurred during the Knock-out Period. The Redemption Amount will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

If no Knock-out Event has occurred, Security Holders may, depending on prevailing market conditions, participate direct proportionally as well as contrariwise in the price development of the Underlying. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportionate (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.

If the price of the Underlying is at any time during the Knock-out Period closer to the Lower Knock-out Barrier than to the Upper Knock-out Barrier, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, rising prices of the Underlying lead to rising prices of the Inline Security. If the price of the Underlying is at any time during the Knock-out Period closer to the Upper Knock-out Barrier than to the Lower Knock-out Barrier this effect inverts and, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, rising prices of the Underlying lead to falling prices of the Inline Security. In the case of falling prices of the Underlying, it is contrary to this effect. Thus, generally spoken, the price of the Security is at its maximum if the price of the Underlying is at the middle of the Upper and the Lower Knock-out Barrier.

However, the value of Inline Securities is limited to the maximum of the Redemption Amount.

# Knock-out Event

If at any time during the Knock-out Period a Knock-out Event has occurred, the term of the Securities ends and the Security Holders only receive payment of the Knock-out Amount, which may be close to zero or be zero. A total loss is possible. The Knock-out Period and the Knock-out Amount will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

A Knock-out Event (the "**Knock-out Event**") has occurred if the price of the Underlying during the Knock-out Period at any time is on or below the Lower Knock-out Barrier or on or above the Upper Knock-out Barrier. The Lower Knock-out Barrier and the Upper Knock-out Barrier will be specified in the relevant Final Terms. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

# Inline Securities - Exercise

Inline Securities are automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date. They Securities cannot be exercised by the Security Holders before the Final Valuation Date.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# Stay High/Stay Low Securities

# General

<u>Stay High/Stay Low Securities</u> are Securities which will be redeemed on the Final Payment Date by payment of the Redemption Amount, provided that no Knock-out Event has occurred during the Knock-out Period. The Redemption Amount will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

If no Knock-out Event has occurred, Security Holders may participate in a positive or in a negative price development of the Underlying. A change in the price of the Underlying may have a disproportionate (leveraged) effect on the price of the Securities.

In the case of <u>Stay High Securities</u>, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, rising prices of the Underlying lead to rising prices of the Stay High Security. If the price of the Underlying falls, it has the opposite effect.

In the case of <u>Stay Low Securities</u>, subject to the influence of other price influencing factors, rising prices of the Underlying lead to falling prices of the Stay Low Security. If the price of the Underlying falls, it has the opposite effect.

However, the value of Stay High/Stay Low Securities is limited to the maximum of the Redemption Amount.

# Knock-out Event

If at any time during the Knock-out Period a Knock-out Event has occurred, the term of the Securities ends and the Security Holders only receive payment of the Knock-out Amount, which may be close to zero or be zero. A total loss is possible. The Knock-out Period and the Knock-out Amount will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

A Knock-out Event (the "**Knock-out Event**") has occurred if the price of the Underlying during the Knock-out Period at any time is on or below the Knock-out Barrier (in the case of Stay High Securities) or on or above the Knock-out Barrier (in the case of Stay Low Securities). The Knock-out Barrier will be specified in the relevant Final Terms. The observation, if a Knock-out Event has occurred, may be limited to a Relevant Period. If applicable, the Relevant Period will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

## Exercise

Stay High/Stay Low Securities are automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date. The Securities cannot be exercised by the Security Holders before the Final Valuation Date.

Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call and redeem the Securities early at their Cancellation Amount.

# Description of the Securities incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus

In connection with Securities which are publicly offered or admitted to trading for the first time before the date of this Base Prospectus and in connection with an increase of Securities the descriptions of the Securities as included in:

- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 24 June 2013 for the issuance of Knockout Securities and Warrants;
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 3 June 2014 for the issuance of Knockout Securities and Warrants, as supplemented by the supplement dated 11 November 2014;
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 28 May 2015 for the issuance of Knockout Securities and Warrants;
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 20 May 2016 for the issuance of Knockout Securities and Warrants;
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants, as supplemented by the supplement dated 23 May 2017;
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 18 December 2017 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants;
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants; and
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants;

are hereby incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus. A list setting out the information incorporated by reference is provided on page 257 et seq.

# CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES

# **General Information**

Under this Base Prospectus, Securities can be newly offered or listed on a stock exchange. In either case, Part A – General Conditions of the Securities (the "General Conditions") must be read together with Part B – Product and Underlying Data (the "Product and Underlying Data") as well as Part C – Special Conditions of the Securities (the "Special Conditions") (together, the "Conditions").

The Special Conditions are divided into the Special Conditions which apply for particular product types and Special Conditions which apply for all product types.

A completed version of the Conditions describes the terms and conditions of the respective Tranche of Securities (the "**Terms and Conditions**") which are part of the relevant Global Note in case of Securities governed by German law.

For each Tranche of Securities the Final Terms will be published as a separate document and will contain:

- (a) either (i) a consolidated version of the General Conditions<sup>\*)</sup> or (ii) information on the relevant options contained in the General Conditions<sup>\*\*)</sup>,
- (b) a consolidated version of the Product and Underlying Data,
- (c) a consolidated version of the Special Conditions,

reflecting the Terms and Conditions of the Securities.

<sup>\*)</sup> In case of consolidated General Conditions in the Final Terms, such consolidated General Conditions will be part of the relevant Final Terms and such consolidated General Conditions will be filed with or sent to any competent authority.

<sup>\*\*)</sup> In case of non-consolidated General Conditions in the Final Terms, upon request, a consolidated version of the General Conditions may be delivered together with the relevant Final Terms. Such consolidated General Conditions will not be part of the relevant Final Terms, neither as an annex nor as an integral part of the Final Terms and such consolidated General Conditions will not be filed with or sent to any competent authority.

# Structure of the Conditions

## Part A – General Conditions of the Securities

[Option 1: In the case of Securities governed by German law, the following applies:

- §1 Form, Clearing System, Global Note, Custody
- § 2 Principal Paying Agent, Paying Agent, Calculation Agent
- § 3 Taxes
- § 4 Status
- § 5 Substitution of the Issuer
- § 6 Notices
- § 7 Issuance of additional Securities, Repurchase
- § 8 Presentation Period
- § 9 Partial Invalidity, Corrections
- § 10 Applicable Law, Place of Performance, Place of Jurisdiction
- [§ 11 Waiver Right]

#### [Option 2: In the case of Securities governed by Italian law, the following applies:

- § 1 Form, Book Entry, Clearing System
- § 2 Principal Paying Agent, Paying Agent, Calculation Agent
- § 3 Taxes
- § 4 Status
- § 5 Substitution of the Issuer
- § 6 Notices
- § 7 Issuance of additional Securities, Repurchase
- § 8 (intentionally omitted)
- § 9 Partial Invalidity, Corrections
- § 10 Applicable Law, Choice of Forum
- [§ 11 Waiver Right]

#### Part B – Product and Underlying Data

## **Part C – Special Conditions of the Securities**

# Special Conditions that apply for particular product types:

[Option 1: In the case of classical Warrants, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, [Exercise Notice,] [Suspension of the Exercise Right,] Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount]

#### [Option 2: In the case of Discount Warrants, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount]

# [Option 3: In the case of Turbo Securities, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, [Knock-out,] Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount]

# Option 4: In the case of Turbo Open End Securities, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Exercise Notice[, Suspension of the Exercise Right], Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount]

# *Option 5: In the case of X-Turbo Securities, the following applies:*

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount]

# *Option 6: In the case of X-Turbo Open End Securities, the following applies:*

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Exercise Notice, Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount]

# Option 7: In the case of Mini Future Securities, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Exercise Notice[, Suspension of the Exercise Right], Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount, Knock-out Amount]

## [Option 8: In the case of COOL Securities, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Payment
- § 4 Differential Amount]

# [Option 9: In the case of Inline Securities, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Payment
- § 4 Redemption Amount]

# [Option 10: In the case of Stay High/Stay Low Securities, the following applies:

- §1 Definitions
- § 2 Interest
- § 3 Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Payment
- § 4 Redemption Amount]]

# [Special Conditions that apply for all product types:

- § 5 [Issuer's Regular Call Right,] [Issuer's Extraordinary Call Right]
  - § 6 Payments
  - § 7 Market Disruptions

[In the case of a Share as Underlying, the following applies:

- § 8 Adjustments, Replacement Specification]
   [*In the case of an Index as Underlying, the following applies*:
- § 8 Index Concept, Adjustments, Replacement Underlying, New Index Sponsor and New Index Calculation Agent, Replacement Specification]

[In the case of a commodity as Underlying, the following applies:

- § 8 Relevant Trading Conditions, Adjustments, Replacement Reference Market]
   [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:
- § 8 Adjustments][In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:
- § 8 Contract Specifications, Adjustments, Replacement Futures Contract, Replacement Reference Market]

[In the case of Securities, where the Specified Currency is not the same as the Underlying Currency, the following applies:

§ 9 New Fixing Sponsor, Replacement Exchange Rate]]

## Part A – General Conditions of the Securities

# PART A - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES

# (the "General Conditions")

[Option 1: In the case of Securities governed by German law, the following applies:

# **§ 1**

## Form, Clearing System[, Global Note, Custody]

- (1) *Form:* This tranche (the "**Tranche**") of securities (the "**Securities**") of UniCredit Bank AG (the "**Issuer**") will be issued as non-par value [warrants] [certificates] in bearer form pursuant to these Terms and Conditions in the Specified Currency.
- (2) *Global Note:* The Securities are represented by a global note (the "**Global Note**") without interest coupons, which bears the manual or facsimile signatures of two authorised signatories of the Issuer [*In the case of an Issuing Agent, the following applies*: as well as the manual signature of a control officer of the Issuing Agent]. The Security Holders are not entitled to receive definitive Securities. The Securities as co-ownership interests in the Global Note may be transferred pursuant to the relevant regulations of the Clearing System.

# [In the case of Securities where CBF is specified in the Final Terms as Clearing System, the following applies:

(3) *Custody:* The Global Note will be kept in custody by Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("**CBF**").]

[In the case of Securities where CBL and Euroclear Bank is specified in the Final Terms as Clearing System, the following applies:

(3) *Custody:* The Global Notes will be issued in classical global note form and will be kept in custody by a common depository on behalf of both ICSDs.]

[In the case of Securities where Euroclear France is specified in the Final Terms as Clearing System, the following applies:

(3) *Custody*: The Global Note will be kept in custody by or on behalf of the Clearing System.]

[In the case of Securities where Euroclear Bank or another Clearing System is specified in the Final Terms, the following applies:

(3) *Custody:* The Global Note will be kept in custody by or on behalf of the Clearing System.]

## Principal Paying Agent, Paying Agent, Calculation Agent

- (1) Paying Agents: The "Principal Paying Agent" is [UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, Germany] [Citibank, N.A., London Branch, Citigroup Centre, Canada Square, Canary Wharf, London E14 5LB, United Kingdom] [Insert name and address of other paying agent]. [The French Paying Agent for Euroclear France S.A. is CACEIS Bank S.A., 1-3 rue place Valhubert, 75206 Paris Cedex 13, France (the "French Paying Agent").] The Issuer may appoint additional paying agents (the "Paying Agents") and revoke such appointment. The appointment and revocation shall be published pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (2) *Calculation Agent:* The "**Calculation Agent**" is [UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich] [*Insert name and address of other calculation agent*].
- (3) Transfer of functions: Should any event occur which results in the Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or Calculation Agent being unable to continue in its function as Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or Calculation Agent, the Issuer is obliged to appoint another bank of international standing as Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or another person or institution with the relevant expertise as Calculation Agent. Any such transfer of the functions of the Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or Calculation Agent shall be notified by the Issuer without undue delay pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (4) Agents of the Issuer: In connection with the Securities, the Principal Paying Agent[, the French Paying Agent], the Paying Agents and the Calculation Agent act solely as agents of the Issuer and do not assume any obligations towards or relationship of agency or trust for or with any of the Security Holders. The Principal Paying Agent[, the French Paying Agent] and the Paying Agents shall be exempt from the restrictions of § 181 German Civil Code (*Bürgerliches Gesetzbuch*, "**BGB**").

#### § 3

# Taxes

*No gross up:* Payments in respect of the Securities shall only be made after deduction and withholding of current or future taxes, to the extent that such deduction or withholding is required by law. In this regard the term "**Taxes**" includes taxes, levies or governmental charges, regardless of their nature, which are imposed, levied or collected under any applicable system of law or in any country which claims fiscal jurisdiction by or for the account of any political subdivision thereof or government agency therein authorised to levy Taxes, including a withholding tax pursuant to Section 871(m) of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986 ("**871(m) Withholding Tax**").

The Issuer shall in any case be entitled to take into consideration the 871(m) Withholding Tax by applying the maximum tax rate as a flat rate (plus value added tax, if applicable). In no case the Issuer is obliged to compensate with respect to any Taxes deducted or withheld.

The Issuer shall report on the deducted and withheld Taxes to the competent government agencies, except, these obligations are imposed upon any other person involved, subject to the legal and contractual requirements of the respective applicable tax rules.

# **§ 4**

# Status

The obligations under the Securities constitute direct, unconditional and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and rank, unless provided otherwise by law, *pari passu* with all other unsecured unsubordinated present and future obligations of the Issuer.

## § 5

# Substitution of the Issuer

- (1) The Issuer may without the consent of the Security Holders, if no payment of principal or interest on any of the Securities is in default, at any time substitute the Issuer for any Affiliate of the Issuer as principal debtor in respect of all obligations of the Issuer under the Securities (the "**New Issuer**"), provided that
  - (a) the New Issuer assumes all obligations of the Issuer in respect of the Securities,
  - (b) the Issuer and the New Issuer have obtained all necessary authorizations and may transfer to the Principal Paying Agent in the currency required hereunder and without being obligated to deduct or withhold taxes or other duties of whatever nature levied by the country, in which the New Issuer or the Issuer has its domicile or tax residence, all amounts required for the fulfilment of the payment obligations arising under the Securities,
  - (c) the New Issuer has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless each Security Holder against any tax, duty or other governmental charge imposed on such Security Holder in respect of such substitution and
  - (d) the Issuer guarantees proper payment of the amounts due under these Terms and Conditions.

For purposes of this  $\S 5(1)$  "Affiliate" means an affiliated company (*verbundenes Unternehmen*) within the meaning of Section 15 of the German Stock Corporation Act (*Aktiengesetz*).

- (2) *Notice:* Any such substitution shall be notified in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (3) *References:* In the event of any such substitution, any reference in these Terms and Conditions to the Issuer shall be deemed to refer to the New Issuer. Furthermore, any reference to the country, in which the Issuer is domiciled or resident for taxation purposes shall be deemed to refer to the country of domicile or residence for taxation purposes of the New Issuer.

# **§ 6**

# Notices

(1) To the extent these Terms and Conditions provide for a notice pursuant to this § 6, these will be published on the Website for Notices (or another website communicated by the Issuer with at least six weeks advance notice in accordance with these provisions) and become effective vis-à-vis the Security Holders through such publication unless the notice provides for a later effective date. If and to the extent that binding provisions of effective law or stock exchange provisions provide for other forms of publication, such publications must be made in addition and as provided for.

Other publications with regard to the Securities are published on the Website of the Issuer (or any successor website, which is notified by the Issuer in accordance with the above paragraph).

(2) In addition, the Issuer may deliver all notices concerning the Securities to the Clearing System for communication by the Clearing System to the Security Holders. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given to the Security Holders on the [seventh] [●] dayafter the day on which the said notice was given to the Clearing System.

For the avoidance of doubt, any notice published on the Website for Notices which has become effective shall prevail the notice via the Clearing System.

# § 7

## **Issuance of additional Securities, Repurchase**

- (1) *Issuance of additional Securities:* The Issuer reserves the right from time to time without the consent of the Security Holders to issue additional Securities with identical terms and conditions (except for the issue date and the issue price), so that the same shall be consolidated and form a single series (the "**Series**") with this Tranche. The term "*Securities*" shall, in the event of such increase, also comprise all additionally issued Securities.
- (2) *Repurchase:* The Issuer shall be entitled at any time to purchase Securities in the market or otherwise and at any price. Securities repurchased by the Issuer may, at the Issuer's discretion, be held, resold or forwarded to the Principal Paying Agent for cancellation.

#### **§ 8**

#### **Presentation Period**

The presentation period provided in § 801 paragraph 1 sentence 1 BGB is reduced to ten years for the Securities.

#### **§ 9**

#### **Partial Invalidity, Corrections**

- (1) *Invalidity:* Should any provision of these Terms and Conditions be or become invalid or unenforceable in whole or in part, the remaining provisions are not affected thereby. Any gap arising as a result of invalidity or unenforceability of these Terms and Conditions is to be filled with a provision that corresponds to the meaning and intent of these Terms and Conditions and is in the interest of the parties.
- (2) *Typing and calculation errors:* Obvious typing and calculation errors or similar obvious errors in these Terms and Conditions entitle the Issuer to rescission vis-à-vis the Security Holders. The rescission must be declared without undue delay upon obtaining knowledge

of such cause for rescission in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions. Following such rescission by the Issuer, the Security Holder can instruct his depository bank to submit a duly completed redemption declaration to the Principal Paying Agent on a form available there and by giving all information and declarations required by the form (the "**Redemption Declaration**") and demand the refunding of the Acquisition Price against transfer of the Securities to the account of the Principal Paying Agent with the Clearing System. The Issuer will until at the latest 30 calendar days after receipt of the Redemption Declaration or the Securities by the Principal Paying Agent (whatever is the later date) make the Acquisition Price available to the Principal Paying Agent, which will transfer it to the account listed in the Redemption Declaration. With the payment of the Acquisition Price all rights deriving from the submitted Securities cease to exist.

- (3) Offer to continue: The Issuer may combine the declaration of rescission pursuant to paragraph (2) above with an offer to continue the Securities under amended terms and conditions. The Security Holders will be informed of such an offer as well as the amended provisions together with the declaration of rescission in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions. Such an offer is deemed to be accepted by the Security Holder (with the effect that the consequences of the rescission do not become effective) if the Security Holder does not within four weeks after the offer becoming effective pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions demand the repayment of the Acquisition Price by submitting a duly completed Redemption Declaration via his depository bank to the Principal Paying Agent and the transfer of the Securities to the account of Principal Paying Agent with the Clearing System in accordance with paragraph (2) above. The Issuer will refer to this effect in the notice.
- (4) Acquisition Price: As used in paragraphs (2) and (3) above, the "Acquisition Price" is the actual acquisition price paid by each Security Holder (as stated and confirmed in the Redemption Declaration) or the weighted arithmetic mean of the trading prices of the Securities, as determined by the Issuer in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB), on the Banking Day preceding the declaration of rescission pursuant to paragraph (2) above, respectively, depending on which of these amounts is the higher one. If a market disruption pursuant to § 7 of the Special Conditions exists on the Banking Day preceding the declaration of rescission pursuant (2) above, the declaration of rescission pursuant to paragraph (2) above, the last Banking Day preceding the rescission pursuant to paragraph (2) above on which no market disruption existed shall be decisive for the determination of the Acquisition Price in accordance with the preceding sentence.
- (5) Incomplete or inconsistent provisions: The Issuer is entitled to correct or amend incomplete or inconsistent provisions in these Terms and Conditions in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB). Only corrections and amendments that are reasonable for the Security Holders taking into account the interests of the Issuer and that in particular do not materially impair the legal and financial situation of the Security Holders will be permitted. The Security Holders will be informed of such corrections and supplementations pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (6) Adherence to corrected Terms and Conditions: If the Security Holder was aware of typing or calculation errors or similar errors in these Terms and Conditions when purchasing the Securities, the Issuer is entitled to adhere to the Terms and Conditions amended accordingly irrespective of paragraphs (2) to (5) above.

#### § 10

# Applicable Law, Place of Performance, Place of Jurisdiction

- (1) *Applicable law:* The Securities, as to form and content, and all rights and obligations of the Issuer and the Security Holder shall be governed by the laws of the Federal Republic of Germany.
- (2) *Place of performance:* Place of performance is Munich.
- (3) *Place of jurisdiction:* To the extent permitted by law, all legal disputes arising from or in connection with the matters governed by these Terms and Conditions shall be brought before the court in Munich.

## [§ 11

#### Waiver Right

Waiver Right: Each Security Holder has the right to waive to the automatic exercise of the exercise right of the Securities held by it (subject as set out below). In this case, a duly completed waiver notice (a "**Waiver Notice**") must be delivered by facsimile to the Issuer prior to 10.00 a.m., Munich local time, on the Final Valuation Date at the facsimile number set out in the section of the Base Prospectus titled Conditions of the Securities under "Form of Waiver Notice". The Security Holder must deliver the completed Waiver Notice to its depository bank which will be in charge of sending it by facsimile to the Issuer.

In the event that a Security Holder does not perform its obligations and so deliver, where applicable, a duly completed Waiver Notice in accordance with the provisions hereof, such Securities shall be exercised automatically and shall be repaid in the manner set out in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, and the Issuer's obligations in respect of such Securities shall be discharged and no further liability in respect thereof shall attach to the Issuer.

The number of Securities specified in the Waiver Notice must be a multiple of the minimum exercise amount, otherwise such number of Securities so specified shall be rounded down to the preceding multiple of the minimum exercise amount and the Waiver Notice shall not be valid in respect of the Securities exceeding such rounded number of Securities.

The Issuer will, in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB), determine whether the above conditions are satisfied and its determination will be final, conclusive and binding on the Issuer and on the Security Holder.

The Waiver Notice is irrevocable.

Neither the Principal Paying Agent nor the Issuer shall apply any charge for the renouncement to the exercise of the Securities. Any other taxes, duties and/or expenses, including any applicable depository charges, transaction or exercise charges, stamp duty, stamp duty reserve tax, issue, registration, securities transfer and/or other taxes or duties which may arise in connection with the renouncement of any Securities are payable by the Security Holders.]]

[Option 2: In the case of Securities governed by Italian law, the following applies:

# § 1

#### Form, Book Entry, Clearing System

- (1) *Form:* This tranche (the "**Tranche**") of securities (the "**Securities**") of UniCredit Bank AG (the "**Issuer**") will be issued as non-par value [warrants] [certificates] in dematerialized registered form pursuant to these Terms and Conditions in the Specified Currency.
- Book Entry: The Securities are registered in the books of the Clearing System, in (2)accordance with the Legislative Decree no. 58 of 24 February 1998, as amended (Testo Unico della Finanza, "Consolidated Law on Financial Intermediation") and with the rules governing central depositories, settlement services, guarantee systems and related management companies, issued by the Bank of Italy and by the Italian securities regulator 'Commissione Nazionale per le Società e la Borsa' (CONSOB) on 22 February 2008, as amended. No physical document of title will be issued to represent the Securities, without prejudice to the right of the Security Holder to obtain the issuance of the certification as per Sections 83-quinquies and 83-novies, paragraph 1, lett. b) of the Consolidated Law on Financial Intermediation. The transfer of the Securities operates by way of registration on the relevant accounts opened with the Clearing System by any intermediary adhering, directly or indirectly, to the Clearing System ("Account Holders"). As a consequence, the respective Security Holder who from time to time is the owner of the account held with an Account Holder will be considered as the legitimate owner of the Securities and will be authorised to exercise all rights related to them, in accordance with the Terms and Conditions of the Securities and applicable provisions of law.

# § 2

# Principal Paying Agent, Paying Agent, Calculation Agent

- (1) Paying Agents: The "Principal Paying Agent" is [UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, Germany] [Citibank, N.A., London Branch, Citigroup Centre, Canada Square, Canary Wharf, London E14 5LB, United Kingdom] [Insert name and address of other paying agent]. [The French Paying Agent for Euroclear France S.A. is CACEIS Bank S.A., 1-3 rue place Valhubert, 75206 Paris Cedex 13, France (the "French Paying Agent").] The Issuer may appoint additional paying agents (the "Paying Agents") and revoke such appointment. The appointment and revocation shall be published pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (2) *Calculation Agent:* The "**Calculation Agent**" is [UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich] [*Insert name and address of other calculation agent*].
- (3) *Transfer of functions:* Should any event occur which results in the Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or Calculation Agent being unable to continue in its function as Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or Calculation Agent, the Issuer is obliged to appoint another bank of international standing as Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or another person or institution with the relevant expertise as Calculation Agent. Any such transfer of the functions of the Principal Paying Agent[, French Paying Agent] or Calculation Agent shall be notified by the Issuer without undue delay pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (4) *Agents of the Issuer:* In connection with the Securities, the Principal Paying Agent, the Paying Agents and the Calculation Agent act solely on behalf of the Issuer and do not assume any obligations towards or relationship of mandate or trust for or with any of the

Security Holders. For the avoidance of doubt, Section 1395 of the Italian Civil Code (*Codice Civile*, "**CC**") shall not apply in respect of any acts of the Principal Paying Agent.

#### § 3

# Taxes

*No gross up:* Payments in respect of the Securities shall only be made after deduction and withholding of current or future taxes, to the extent that such deduction or withholding is required by law. In this regard the term "**Taxes**" includes taxes, levies or governmental charges, regardless of their nature, which are imposed, levied or collected under any applicable system of law or in any country which claims fiscal jurisdiction by or for the account of any political subdivision thereof or government agency therein authorised to levy Taxes, including a withholding tax pursuant to Section 871(m) of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986 ("**871(m) Withholding Tax**").

The Issuer shall in any case be entitled to take into consideration the 871(m) Withholding Tax by applying the maximum tax rate as a flat rate (plus value added tax, if applicable). In no case the Issuer is obliged to compensate with respect to any Taxes deducted or withheld.

The Issuer shall report on the deducted and withheld Taxes to the competent government agencies, except, these obligations are imposed upon any other person involved, subject to the legal and contractual requirements of the respective applicable tax rules.

#### **§ 4**

#### Status

The obligations under the Securities constitute direct, unconditional and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and rank, unless provided otherwise by law, *pari passu* with all other unsecured unsubordinated present and future obligations of the Issuer.

#### § 5

#### Substitution of the Issuer

- (1) The Issuer may without the consent of the Security Holders, if no payment of principal or interest on any of the Securities is in default, at any time substitute the Issuer for any Affiliate of the Issuer as principal debtor in respect of all obligations of the Issuer under the Securities (the "**New Issuer**"), provided that
  - (a) the New Issuer assumes all obligations of the Issuer in respect of the Securities,
  - (b) the Issuer and the New Issuer have obtained all authorizations and have satisfied all other conditions as necessary to ensure that the Securities are legal, valid and enforceable obligations of the New Issuer;
  - (c) the Issuer and the New Issuer may transfer to the Principal Paying Agent in the currency required hereunder and without being obligated to deduct or withhold taxes or other duties of whatever nature levied by the country, in which the New Issuer or the Issuer has its domicile or tax residence, all amounts required for the fulfilment of the payment obligations arising under the Securities,
  - (c) the New Issuer has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless each Security Holder against any tax, duty or other governmental charge imposed on such Security Holder in respect of such substitution and

(d) the Issuer irrevocably and unconditionally guarantees proper payment of the amounts due under these Terms and Conditions.

For purposes of this  $\S 5(1)$  "Affiliate" means an affiliated company (*verbundenes Unternehmen*) within the meaning of Section 15 of the German Stock Corporation Act (*Aktiengesetz*).

- (2) *Notice:* Any such substitution shall be notified in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (3) *References:* In the event of any such substitution, any reference in these Terms and Conditions to the Issuer shall be deemed to refer to the New Issuer. Furthermore, any reference to the country, in which the Issuer is domiciled or resident for taxation purposes shall be deemed to refer to the country of domicile or residence for taxation purposes of the New Issuer.

#### **§ 6**

#### Notices

(1) To the extent these Terms and Conditions provide for a notice pursuant to this § 6, these will be published on the Website for Notices (or another website communicated by the Issuer with at least six weeks advance notice in accordance with these provisions) and become effective vis-à-vis the Security Holders through such publication unless the notice provides for a later effective date or such later effective date is otherwise required under applicable law. If and to the extent that binding provisions of effective law or stock exchange provisions provide for other forms of publication, such publications must be made in addition and as provided for.

Other publications with regard to the Securities are published on the Website of the Issuer (or any successor website, which is notified by the Issuer in accordance with the above paragraph).

(2) In addition, the Issuer may deliver all notices concerning the Securities to the Clearing System for communication by the Clearing System to the Security Holders. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given to the Security Holders on the [seventh] [•] [day] [Banking Day] after the day on which the said notice was given to the Clearing System.

Any notice published on the Website for Notices which has become effective shall prevail the notice via the Clearing System.

#### § 7

#### **Issuance of additional Securities, Repurchase**

- (1) *Issuance of additional Securities:* The Issuer reserves the right from time to time without the consent of the Security Holders to issue additional Securities with identical terms and conditions (except for the issue date and the issue price), so that the same shall be consolidated and form a single series (the "**Series**") with this Tranche. The term "*Securities*" shall, in the event of such increase, also comprise all additionally issued Securities.
- (2) *Repurchase:* The Issuer shall be entitled at any time to purchase Securities in the market or otherwise and at any price. Securities repurchased by the Issuer may, at the Issuer's discretion, be held, resold or forwarded to the Principal Paying Agent for cancellation.

# § 8

# (intentionally omitted)

#### § 9

#### **Partial Invalidity, Corrections**

- (1) *Invalidity:* Should any provision of these Terms and Conditions be or become invalid or unenforceable in whole or in part, the remaining provisions are not affected thereby. Any gap arising as a result of invalidity or unenforceability of these Terms and Conditions is to be filled with a provision that corresponds to the meaning and intent of these Terms and Conditions and is in the interest of the parties.
- (2) *Typing and calculation errors, inaccuracies and inconsistencies:* The Issuer may amend these Terms and Conditions without having to obtain the prior consent of the Security Holders, provided that such amendments (i) do not prejudice the rights or interests of the Security Holders and (ii) are aimed at correcting a manifest or obvious error, or at removing inaccuracies or inconsistencies from the text. Any notices to the Security Holders relating to the amendments referred to in the previous sentence shall be made in accordance with Section 6 of these Terms and Conditions.

# § 10

#### **Applicable Law, Choice of Forum**

- (1) *Applicable law:* The Securities, as to form and content, and all rights and obligations thereunder shall be governed by the laws of the Republic of Italy.
- (2) *Choice of Forum:* To the extent permitted by law, all disputes arising from or in connection with the matters governed by these Terms and Conditions shall be brought before the Tribunal of Milan, Italy.

#### [§ 11

#### Waiver Right

Waiver Right: Each Security Holder has the right to waive to the automatic exercise of the exercise right of the Securities held by it (subject as set out below). In this case, a duly completed waiver notice (a "Waiver Notice") must be delivered by facsimile to the Issuer prior to 10.00 a.m., Munich local time, on the Final Valuation Date at the facsimile number set out in the section of the Base Prospectus titled Conditions of the Securities under "Form of Waiver Notice". The Security Holder must deliver the completed Waiver Notice to its depository bank which will be in charge of sending it by facsimile to the Issuer.

In the event that a Security Holder does not perform its obligations and so deliver, where applicable, a duly completed Waiver Notice in accordance with the provisions hereof, such Securities shall be exercised automatically and shall be repaid in the manner set out in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, and the Issuer's obligations in respect of such Securities shall be discharged and no further liability in respect thereof shall attach to the Issuer.

The number of Securities specified in the Waiver Notice must be a multiple of the minimum exercise amount, otherwise such number of Securities so specified shall be rounded down to the preceding multiple of the minimum exercise amount and the Waiver

Notice shall not be valid in respect of the Securities exceeding such rounded number of Securities.

The Issuer will determine whether the above conditions are satisfied in compliance with the provisions of this Section 11, and in any case in good faith and in accordance with the relevant market practices. The Issuer's determination made pursuant to the above will be final, conclusive and binding on both the Issuer and on the Security Holder.

The Waiver Notice is irrevocable.

Neither the Principal Paying Agent nor the Issuer shall apply any charge for the renouncement to the exercise of the Securities. Any other taxes, duties and/or expenses, including any applicable depository charges, transaction or exercise charges, stamp duty, stamp duty reserve tax, issue, registration, securities transfer and/or other taxes or duties which may arise in connection with the renouncement of any Securities are payable by the Security Holders.]]

Part B – Product and Underlying Data

#### PART B – PRODUCT AND UNDERLYING DATA

(the "**Product and Underlying Data**")

# § 1

#### **Product Data**

[Insert following Product Data in alphabetical or other order and/or in the form of a table<sup>1</sup> (in particular by Multi-Series-Issuances):]

[Banking Day Financial Centre[s]: [Insert]]

[Base Currency: [Insert]]

[Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Day of the Knock-out Period: [Insert]]

[Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date: [Insert]]

[Call/Put: [Insert]]

[Cap: [Insert]]

[COOL Amount: [Insert]]

[Expiry Date [(Data di Scadenza)]: [Insert]]

[Final Payment Date: [Insert]]

[Final Valuation Date: [Insert]]

[First Day of the Exercise Period: [Insert]]

[First Day of the Knock-out Period: [Insert]]

[First Trade Date: [Insert First Trade Date and, if applicable, a relevant time]]

[Fixing Sponsor: [Insert]]

[FX Exchange Rate: [insert]]<sup>2</sup>

[FX Exchange Rate (1): [insert]]

[FX Exchange Rate (2): [insert]]

[FX Screen Page: [Insert]]

[FX Screen Page (Knock-out): [Insert]]<sup>3</sup>

[Initial Knock-out Barrier: [Insert]]

[Initial Risk Management Fee: [Insert]]

[Initial Stop Loss-Spread: [Insert]]

[Initial Strike: [Insert]]

**ISIN:** [Insert]

[Issuing Agent: [Insert name and address]]

[Issue Date: [Insert]]

<sup>2</sup> This definition may be repeated for each Underlying Currency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Several tables may be provided in the Final Terms depending on the product type.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This definition may be repeated for each Underlying Currency.

[[Expected] Issue Price: [Insert]]<sup>4</sup> **Issue Volume of Series in units:** [Insert] **Issue Volume of Tranche in units:** [Insert] [Knock-out Amount: [Insert]] [Knock-out Barrier: [Insert]] [Lower Knock-out Barrier: [Insert]] [Maximum Amount: [Insert]] [Minimum Amount: [Insert]] [Minimum Exercise Amount: [Insert]] [Mnémonic Code]: [Insert]] [Ratio: [Insert]] [Redemption Amount: [insert]] [**Reference Price:** [*Insert*]] [Reference Rate Screen Page [(1)]: [insert]]<sup>5</sup> [Reference Rate Screen Page (2): [insert]]<sup>6</sup> [Reference Rate Financial Centre: [insert]]<sup>7</sup> [Reference Rate Time [(1)]: [insert]]<sup>8</sup> [**Reference Rate Time (2):** [*insert*]]<sup>9</sup> [Registered Benchmark Administrator: [insert]] [Registered Benchmark Administrator for Reference Rate: [insert]] [Relevant Period: [insert]] [**Reuters:** [Insert]] [Screen Page for the Continuous Observation: [Insert]] Series Number: [Insert] **Specified Currency:** [Insert] [Strike: [Insert]] [Trading Code: [Insert]] Tranche Number: [Insert] [Underlying: [insert, in the case of a Futures Contract as Underlying specification of the *Underlying and of the contract date*]]

[Underlying1: [Insert]]

[Underlying2: [Insert]]

<sup>5</sup> This definition may be repeated for each Underlying Currency or Numerator Currency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> If the Issue Price was not specified at the time of the creation of the Final Terms, the criteria for the price specification and the procedure for its publication shall be defined in *Part A – General Information* of the Final Terms.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> This definition may be repeated for each Numerator Currency or Underlying Currency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> This definition may be repeated for each Underlying Currency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> This definition may be repeated for each Underlying Currency or Numerator Currency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> This definition may be repeated for each Numerator Currency or Underlying Currency.

[Upper Knock-out Barrier: [Insert]] Website[s] of the Issuer: [Insert] Website[s] for Notices: [Insert] [Warrant Type: [insert]] [WKN: [Insert]]

# § 2

# **Underlying Data**

[In the case of Securities with an Index as Underlying, the following applies:

Underly ing	[Italian Underly ing	Underly ing Curren cy	[WKN]	[ISIN]	[Reuter s]	[Bloom berg]	Index Sponsor	[Registe red Benchm ark Admini strator]	Index Calcula tion Agent	[Websit e]	[FX Exchan ge Rate]	[Screen Page for the Continu ous Observ ation]	[Refere nce Rate Screen Page]	[Refere nce Rate Financi al Centre]	[Refere nce Rate Time]
[Insert name of Underly ing]	[Insert "Yes" or "No"]]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert RIC]	[Insert Bloomb erg ticker]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]

For further information about the Underlying and the past and future performance of the Underlying and its volatility, please refer to the Website as specified in the table.]

# [In the case of Securities with a Share as Underlying the following applies:

Underlyin	Underlyin	[WKN]	[ISIN]	[Reuters]	[Bloomber			[FX	[Screen	[Reference	[Reference	-
g	g				<b>g</b> ]	Exchange		Exchange	Page for	Rate	Rate	Rate
	Currency							Rate]	the	Screen	Financial	Time]
									Continuou	Page]	Centre]	
									S			
									Observatio			
									n]			
[Insert	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert	[Insert	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]
name of				RIC]	Bloomberg							
Underlying					ticker]							
]												

For further information about the past and future performance of the Underlying and its volatility, please refer to the Website as specified in the table.]

[In the case of Securities with a commodity as Underlying, the following applies:

Underlyin	Underlyin	[WKN]	[ISIN]	[Reuters]	[Bloomber		[Website]	[FX	[Screen	[Reference	[Reference	[Reference
g	g				<b>g</b> ]	Market		Exchange	Page for	Rate	Rate	Rate
	Currency							Rate]	the	Screen	Financial	Time]
									Continuou	Page]	Centre]	
									S			
									Observatio			
									n]			
[Insert	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert	[Insert	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]
name of				RIC]	Bloomberg							
Underlying					ticker]							
]												

For further information regarding the past and future performance of the Underlying and its volatility, please refer to the Website as specified in the table.]

# [In the case of X-Turbo and X-Turbo Open End Securities, the following applies:

Underlying <sub>1</sub>	Underlying Currency	[WKN]	[ISIN]	[Reuters]	[Bloomberg]	Index Sponsor	[Registered Benchmark Administrator]	Index Calculation Agent	[Website]
[Insert name of Underlying <sub>1</sub> ]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert RIC]	[Insert Bloomberg ticker]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]

Underlying <sub>2</sub>	Underlying Currency	[WKN]	[ISIN]	[Reuters]	[Bloomberg]	Index Sponsor	[Registered Benchmark Administrator]	Index Calculation Agent	[Website]
[Insert name of Underlying2]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert RIC]	[Insert Bloomberg ticker]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]

For further information about the Underlyings and the past and future performance of the respective Underlying and its volatility, please refer to the Website as specified in the table.]

[Underlyi	[FX	[FX	[FX	[Numerat	[FX	[FX	[Screen	[Referenc	[Referenc	[Referenc	[Referenc	[Website]
ng	Exchange	Exchange	Exchange	or	Screen	Screen	Page for	e Rate	e Rate	e Rate	e Rate	
Currency	Rate]	Rate (1)]	Rate (2)]	Currency	Page]	Page	the	Screen	Screen	Time	Time (2)]	
]				]		(Knock-	Continuo	Page	Page (2)]	[(1)]]		
						out)]	us	[(1)]]				
							Observat					
							ion]					
[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]
	ng Currency ]	ng Exchange Currency Rate] ]	ng Exchange Exchange Currency Rate] Rate (1)] ]	ng Exchange Exchange Exchange Currency Rate] Rate (1)] Rate (2)]	ng Exchange Exchange Exchange Or Currency Rate] Rate (1)] Rate (2)] Currency ] ]	ng Exchange Exchange Exchange Currency Rate] Exchange Rate (1)] Exchange or Currency Page] ]	ng Exchange Exchange Exchange Or Screen Page Currency ] Exchange Rate (1)] Rate (2)] Currency ] Page (Knock- out)]	ng Exchange Exchange Exchange Exchange or Currency Rate] Rate (1)] Rate (2)] Currency ] 	ng CurrencyExchangeExchangeor Rate (1)]Screen Page]Screen Page]Page for the (Knock- out)]e Rate Screen]]][]<	ng Currency ]	ng Currency ]Exchange Rate]Exchange Rate (1)]Exchange Rate (2)]or Currency IScreen Page]Page for Page (Knock- out)]e Rate Screen Page Ie Rate Screen IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	ng Currency ]Exchange Rate]Exchange Rate (1)]Exchange Rate (2)]or Currency ]Screen Page]Page for Page (Knock- out)]e Rate Screen Page [(1)]]e Rate Frime [(1)]]e Rate Frime [(1)]] <t< td=""></t<>

[In the case of Securities with a currency exchange rate as Underlying, the following applies:

For further information regarding the past and future performance of the Underlying and its volatility, please refer to the Website as specified in the table.]

[In the case o	f Securities	with a futur	es contract as	s Underlying,	the following applies:

Underlying	[Reference Asset]	[Underlyin g Currency]	[FX Exchange Rate]	[ISIN]	[WKN]	[Reuters]	[Bloomber g]	[Roll Over Date[s]]	Reference Market	[Maximum Roll Over Costs]	[Website]
[Insert specificatio n of the Underlying and the contract date]		[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert RIC]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]	[Insert]

For further information regarding the past and future performance of the Underlying and its volatility, please refer to the Website as specified in the table.]

### Part C – Special Conditions of the Securities

## PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES

#### (the "Special Conditions")

[Special Conditions that apply for particular product types:

Classical Warrants

[Option 1: In the case of classical Warrants, the following applies:

## §1

# Definitions

## "Adjustment Event" means [each of the following events:]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) each measure taken by the company that has issued the Underlying or by a third party, which would due to a change in the legal and economic position, in particular a change in the company's fixed assets and capital –affect the Underlying not only immaterially (in particular capital increase against cash contribution, issuance of securities with options or conversion rights into shares, capital increase with company funds, distribution of special dividends, share splits, merger, liquidation, nationalisation); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;[ or]
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs; or
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

## [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of the Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of the Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use the Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;

- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying;
- whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities* governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

## [In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

[(a)] any changes in the Relevant Trading Conditions of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed trading conditions are no longer economically equivalent to the Relevant Trading Conditions prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];

- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying[;
- (d) a Hedging Disruption occurs][;
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

## [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication [of the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing] [of the Underlying] [or its components] by the Fixing Sponsor (including the time of the determination and/or publication); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- (b) any other change with respect to the Underlying [or its components] (due to, including but not limited to, any kind of monetary reform or changeover), which affects the Securities not only immaterially; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- (c) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying [or its components];
- (d) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [or its components][;][or]
- (e) [a Hedging Disruption occurs or
- (f)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying [or its components]; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of*

Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[In the case of a futures contract as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) any changes in the Contract Specifications of the Underlying that lead to a situation whereas a result of the change, the changed Contract Specifications are no longer economically equivalent to the Contract Specifications prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. [;
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;][
- ([•]) a Hedging Disruption occurs;][
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying]; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System [and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**")] [is][are] open for business [and commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the Banking Day Financial Centre].

["**Banking Day Financial Centre**" means the Banking Day Financial Centre as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Base Currency**" means the Base Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

["**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the [Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange] [Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be] [Reference Price is published by the Reference Market] [the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] customarily published [by the Fixing Sponsor]].]

["Calculation Date" means each day on which the Reference Market is open for business during its regular trading hours.]

["**Call Event**" means [Share Call Event] [Index Call Event] [Commodity Call Event] [Futures Call Event] [or] [FX Call Event].]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

[(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or

(b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)].

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] whether this is the case.]

["Clearance System" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades [with respect to the Underlying] [in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying] as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.]

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [*Insert other Clearing System(s)*].

["Commodity Call Event" means each of the following:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Reference Market is available or could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Determining Futures Exchange" means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the Underlying [or [– if derivatives on the Underlying are not traded –] its components] (the "Derivatives") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions. In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the Underlying [or to its components] at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "Substitute Futures Exchange"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* acting in the case of securities governed by German law, *insert:* acting in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: acting in the case of Securities governed by German law, *insert:* acting in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in the case of Securities governed b

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 1: Classical Warrants

accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.]

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

[In the case of classical Warrants with American exercise, the following applies:

"**Exercise Period**" means each day from the First Day of the Exercise Period (including) to the [*insert number of days*] [Banking Day immediately preceding the] Final Valuation Date [(including)][(excluding)].]

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Final Payment Date" means the "Final Payment Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Final Valuation Date**" means the Final Valuation Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. If the Final Valuation Date is not a Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Final Valuation Date.

[In the case of classical Warrants with American exercise, the following applies:

"**First Day of the Exercise Period**" means the First Day of the Exercise Period as specified in § 1 of the Product und Underlying Data.]

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Futures Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) no suitable substitute for the Reference Market is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (d) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Fixing Sponsor" means the Fixing Sponsor as specified in  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX**" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (1)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (1) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (2)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (2) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX Calculation Date**" means each day on which [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] published by the Fixing Sponsor.]

["**FX Call Event**" means each of the following events:

- [(a) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders,]
- [([●])no suitable New Fixing Sponsor (as specified in § 9 (1) of the Special Conditions) or Replacement Exchange Rate (as specified in § 9 (2) of the Special Conditions) is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith],]
- [([•])] due to the occurrence of special circumstances or force majeure (such as catastrophes, war, terror, insurgency, restrictions on payment transactions, entering of the currency used for the calculation into the European Economic Monetary Union, withdrawing of the relevant country from the European Economic Monetary Union and other circumstances having a comparable impact on the [Underlying [or its components]] [FX Exchange Rate] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)]) the reliable determination of [the Reference Price] [or] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] is impossible or impracticable [for the Calculation Agent][, or
- ([•]) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s]].]

["FX (final)" means FX on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (1) (final)" means FX (1) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (2) (final)" means FX (2) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the failure of the Fixing Sponsor to publish [the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing of at least one of the components of the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)];
- (b) the suspension or restriction in foreign exchange trading for at least one of the [two] currencies quoted [for the Calculation Agent] as a part of [the Underlying] [or] [the FX Exchange Rate] [the FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)] (including options or futures contracts) or the restriction of the convertibility of [at least one of these currencies] [the currencies quoted as a component of [this] [these] exchange rate[s]] or the effective impossibility [for the Calculation Agent] of obtaining a quotation of such exchange rate[s];
- (c) any other events with commercial effects which are similar to the events listed above;

to the extent that the above-mentioned events are material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["FX Screen Page" means the FX Screen Page as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Valuation Date**" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]

["**FX Exchange Rate**" means the FX Exchange Rate as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate** (1)" means the FX Exchange Rate (1) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate (2**)" means the FX Exchange Rate (2) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

["Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 1: Classical Warrants

determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Index Sponsor" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Market Disruption Event" means [FX Market Disruption Event.] [each of the following events:

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the failure of the Relevant Exchange to open for trading during its regular trading sessions;
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in the Underlying on the Relevant Exchange;
- (c) in general the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange;]

# [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying][components of the Underlying] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying][the components of the Underlying], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;
- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;]

*In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:* 

- (a) the suspension or the restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange[,] [or
- (c) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event [occurs in the last hour prior to the normal calculation of the Reference Price, which is relevant for the Securities and continues at the point of time of the normal calculation and] is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs

due to a previously announced change in the rules of the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.]

[In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- [(b) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange[,] [or]]
- [([●]) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange], shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange].]

"**Minimum Amount**" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

[In the case of classical Warrants with American exercise, the following applies:

"Minimum Exercise Amount" means the Minimum Exercise Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Reference Asset**" means the Reference Asset to which the Underlying is linked. The Reference Asset is specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]]

["**Reference Market**" means the Reference Market as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Price**" means [FX] [the Reference Price of the Underlying [expressed in the Underlying Currency and] as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data [and as published by the Reference Market] [and as published by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page]. [the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities, as published by Determining Futures Exchange, or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").]

[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as the [respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "**Settlement Price**").

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

[the Opening Price] [the Closing Price]]]

["**Reference Price**" means the quotient of (i) FX (1) divided by FX (2), as calculated by the Calculation Agent.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulationas specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Relevant Exchange**" means [the [Relevant Exchange as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].] [the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.]

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the Underlying [or, respectively its components] at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "**Substitute Exchange**"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange. ]

[In the case of classical Warrants with European exercise, the following applies:

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date.]

[In the case of classical Warrants with American exercise, the following applies:

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date.]

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

["**Settlement Cycle**" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange [in the Underlying] [of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying], during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of such Relevant Exchange.]

["Share Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange is finally ceased and no Substitute Exchange could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange no longer occurs in the Underlying Currency;
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s][;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (1) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 1: Classical Warrants

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Strike" means the Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

[In the case of classical Warrants with American exercise, the following applies:

"**Trading Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the trading system [XETRA<sup>®</sup>] [or] [Borsa Italiana (SeDeX MTF) market] [or] [EuroTLX market] is open for business.]

"Underlying" means the [[FX] Exchange Rate][Underlying] as specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Underlying is specified by the Index Sponsor and is calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.]

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

[In the case of classical Warrants with European exercise, the following applies:

"Valuation Date" means the Final Valuation Date.]

[In the case of classical Warrants with American exercise, the following applies:

### "Valuation Date" means

[[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table  $[\bullet]$  in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data: the Calculation Date immediately following the day at which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, however, not later than on the Final Valuation Date.

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:]

the day at which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, however, not later than the Final Valuation Date.]

[the Calculation Date immediately following the day at which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, however, not later than on the Final Valuation Date.]

If this day is not a Calculation Date, the immediately next following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Valuation Date.]

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

## § 2

#### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

#### § 3

### Exercise Right, Exercise, [Exercise Notice,] [Suspension of the Exercise Right,] Payment

(1) *Exercise Right:* The Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount from the Issuer.

[In the case of classical Warrants with European exercise, the following applies:

- (2) *Exercise:* The Exercise Right will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date.
- (3) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid on the Final Payment Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.]

[In the case of classical Warrants with American exercise, the following applies:

- (2) *Exercise:* The Exercise Right can be exercised by the Security Holder on each Trading Day during the Exercise Period prior to [●] [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (3) of this § 3. The Exercise Right will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date, unless not already effectively exercised by the Security Holder.
- (3) *Exercise Notice*: The Exercise Right shall be exercised by the Security Holder by transmission of a duly completed written Exercise Notice (the "**Exercise Notice**") to the Principal Paying Agent possibly per facsimile, using the form of notice which may be obtained from the Website of the Issuer or, respectively by specifying all information and declarations to the facsimile number set out in such form of notice and by transferring the Securities stated in the Exercise Notice. For this purpose the Security Holder must instruct its depositary bank, which is responsible for the order of the transfer of the specified Securities.

The Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that day on which (i) the Principal Paying Agent receives the duly completed Exercise Notice prior to  $[\bullet]$  [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) and (ii) the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a duly completed Exercise Notice has been transmitted in time, but which has been credited to the Issuer's account after  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time), the Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that Trading Day, on which the Securities will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a Security Holder transmits an Exercise Notice, which does not comply with the aforementioned provisions, or, if the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice have been credited to the Issuer's Account after [ $\bullet$ ] [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time) of the [fifth] [*insert number of days*] Banking Day following the transmission of the Exercise Notice, the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised.

The amount of the Securities for which the Exercise Right shall be exercised, must comply with the Minimum Exercise Amount or an integral multiple thereof. Otherwise the amount of the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be rounded down to the nearest multiple of the Minimum Exercise Amount and the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised with regard to the amount of Securities exceeding such amount. An Exercise Notice on fewer Securities than the Minimum Exercise Amount is invalid and has no effect.

Securities received by the Issuer and for which no effective Exercise Notice exists or the Exercise Right deems to be not effectively exercised, will be immediately retransferred by the Issuer without undue delay at the expense of the relevant Security Holder.

Subject to the aforementioned provisions, the transmission of an Exercise Notice constitutes an irrevocable declaration of intent of the relevant Security Holder to exercise the respective Securities.

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (4) *Suspension of the Exercise Right*: The Exercise Right cannot be exercised:
  - (a) during the period between the day, on which the company specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data (the "Company") publishes an offer to its shareholders to acquire (a) new shares or (b) warrants or other securities with conversion or option rights on shares of the Company,

and the first day after the expiration of the period determined for the exercise of the purchase right;

(b) prior and after the shareholders' meeting of the Company, in the period from (and including) the last depositary day for shares and to (and including) the third Banking Day after the shareholders' meeting.

If the exercise of the Exercise Right by the Security Holder is suspended on an Exercise Day according to the previous sentence, the Exercise Right will however be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date pursuant to paragraph (1) of this § 3.]

([•]) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the respective Valuation Date, but not later than on the Final Payment Date, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.]

### **§ 4**

#### **Differential Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.]

(2) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

## **Discount Warrants**

[Option 2: In the case of Discount Warrants, the following applies:

#### § 1

## Definitions

## "Adjustment Event" means [each of the following events:]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) each measure taken by the company that has issued the Underlying or by a third party, which would due to a change in the legal and economic position, in particular a change in the company's fixed assets and capital –affect the Underlying not only immaterially (in particular capital increase against cash contribution, issuance of securities with options or conversion rights into shares, capital increase with company funds, distribution of special dividends, share splits, merger, liquidation, nationalisation); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;[ or]
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs; or
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

## [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of the Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of the Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use the Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and

in good faith].]

*In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:* 

- [(a)] any changes in the Relevant Trading Conditions of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, , as a result of the change, the changed Relevant Trading Conditions are no longer economically equivalent to the Relevant Trading Conditions prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [.][;]
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying[;
- (d) a Hedging Disruption occurs
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

# [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication [of the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing] [of the Underlying] [or its components] by the Fixing Sponsor (including the time of the determination and/or publication); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- (b) any other change with respect to the Underlying [or its components] (due to, including but not limited to, any kind of monetary reform or changeover), which affects the Securities not only immaterially; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- (c) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying [or its components];
- (d) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [or its components][;][or]
- (e) [a Hedging Disruption occurs or
- (f)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying [or its components]; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System [and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**")] [is][are] open for business [and commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the Banking Day Financial Centre].

["**Banking Day Financial Centre**" means the Banking Day Financial Centre as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Base Currency**" means the Base Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

"**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the [Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange] [Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be] [Reference Price is published by the Reference Market] [the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] customarily published [by the Fixing Sponsor]].

["Call Event" means [Share Call Event] [Index Call Event] [Commodity Call Event] [or] [FX Call Event].]

"Cap" means the Cap as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

- [(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or
- (b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)].

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] whether this is the case.]

["Clearance System" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades [with respect to the Underlying] [in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying] as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.]

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [*Insert other Clearing System(s)*].

["Commodity Call Event" means each of the following:

(a) no suitable Replacement Reference Market is available or could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq.

BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];

- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders: whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["**Determining Futures Exchange**" means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the Underlying [or [– if derivatives on the Underlying are not traded –] its components] (the "**Derivatives**") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the Underlying [or to its components] at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "**Substitute Futures Exchange**"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be determed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.]

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Final Payment Date**" means the "Final Payment Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Final Valuation Date**" means the Final Valuation Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. If the Final Valuation Date is not a Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Final Valuation Date.

"First Trade Date" means the First Trade Date [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant* market(s)].]

["Fixing Sponsor" means the Fixing Sponsor as specified in  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX**" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (1)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (1) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (2)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (2) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX Calculation Date**" means each day on which [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] published by the Fixing Sponsor.]

["**FX Call Event**" means each of the following events:

- [(a) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders,]
- [([•]) no suitable New Fixing Sponsor (as specified in § 9 (1) of the Special Conditions) or Replacement Exchange Rate (as specified in § 9 (2) of the Special Conditions) is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- [([•]) due to the occurrence of special circumstances or force majeure (such as catastrophes, war, terror, insurgency, restrictions on payment transactions, entering of the currency used for the calculation into the European Economic Monetary Union, withdrawing of the relevant country from the European Economic Monetary Union and other circumstances having a comparable impact on the [Underlying [or its components]] [FX Exchange Rate] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)]) the reliable determination of [the Reference Price] [or] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] is impossible or impracticable [for the Calculation Agent][, or
- ([•]) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s]].]

["FX (final)" means FX on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (1) (final)" means FX (1) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (2) (final)" means FX (2) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the failure of the Fixing Sponsor to publish [the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing of at least one of the components of the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)];
- (b) the suspension or restriction in foreign exchange trading for at least one of the [two] currencies quoted [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] as a part of [the Underlying] [or] [the FX Exchange Rate] [the FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)] (including options or futures contracts) or the restriction of the convertibility of [at least one of these currencies] [the currencies quoted as a component of [this] [these] exchange rate[s]] or the effective impossibility [for the Calculation Agent] of obtaining a quotation of such exchange rate[s];
- (c) any other events with commercial effects which are similar to the events listed above;

to the extent that the above-mentioned events are material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**FX Screen Page**" means the FX Screen Page as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Valuation Date**" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]

["**FX Exchange Rate**" means the FX Exchange Rate as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate** (1)" means the FX Exchange Rate (1) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate (2**)" means the FX Exchange Rate (2) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent[*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

["Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["**Index Sponsor**" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Market Disruption Event" means [FX Market Disruption Event.] [each of the following events:

[In the case of shares (including Depository Receipts) as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the failure of the Relevant Exchange to open for trading during its regular trading sessions;
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in the Underlying on the Relevant Exchange;
- (c) in general the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange;]

# [In the case of indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying][components of the Underlying] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying][the components of the Underlying], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;
- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;]

# [In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the suspension or the restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event [occurs in the last hour prior to the normal calculation of the Reference Price, which is relevant for the Securities and continues at the point of time of the normal calculation and] is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.]

["**Maximum Amount**" means the Maximum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Maximum Amount" means Cap x Ratio [/ FX (final)] [x FX (final)] [[/ (FX (1) (final)].]

"**Minimum Amount**" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Reference Market**" means the Reference Market as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Price**" means [FX.] [the Reference Price of the Underlying [expressed in the Underlying Currency and] as specified n § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data [and as published by the Reference Market] [and as published by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page]. [the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities, as published by Determining Futures Exchange, or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").]

[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as the [respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

[the Opening Price] [the Closing Price]]]

["**Reference Price**" means the quotient of (i) FX (1) divided by FX (2), as calculated by the Calculation Agent.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Relevant Exchange**" means [the [Relevant Exchange as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].] [the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.]

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the Underlying [or, respectively its components] at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "**Substitute Exchange**"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange.]

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date.

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

["**Settlement Cycle**" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange [in the Underlying] [of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying], during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of such Relevant Exchange.]

["Share Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange is finally ceased and no Substitute Exchange could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange no longer occurs in the Underlying Currency;
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s][;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (1) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Strike" means the Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"Underlying" means the [[FX] Exchange Rate][Underlying] as specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Underlying is specified by the Index Sponsor and is calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.]

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Valuation Date" means the Final Valuation Date.

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

## § 2

## Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

#### § 3

## **Exercise Right, Exercise, Payment**

- (1) *Exercise Right:* The Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* The Exercise Right will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date.
- (3) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid on the Final Payment Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

## **§ 4**

#### **Differential Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount and not higher than the Maximum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount and not higher than the Maximum Amount.]

(2) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

## **Turbo Securities**

[Option 3: In the case of Turbo Securities, the following applies:

### § 1

## Definitions

## "Adjustment Event" means [each of the following events:]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) each measure taken by the company that has issued the Underlying or by a third party, which would due to a change in the legal and economic position, in particular a change in the company's fixed assets and capital –affect the Underlying not only immaterially (in particular capital increase against cash contribution, issuance of securities with options or conversion rights into shares, capital increase with company funds, distribution of special dividends, share splits, merger, liquidation, nationalisation); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;[ or]
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs; or
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]

## [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of the Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of the Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use the Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities*]

governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- [(a)] any changes in the Relevant Trading Conditions of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed trading conditions are no longer economically equivalent to the Relevant Trading Conditions prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying[;
- (d) a Hedging Disruption occurs][;
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];].]

# [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication [of the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing] [of the Underlying] [or its components] by the Fixing Sponsor [and/or of its Relevant Price] (including the time of the determination and/or publication); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) any other change with respect to the Underlying [or its components] (due to, including but not limited to, any kind of monetary reform or changeover), which affects the Securities not only immaterially; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (c) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying [or its components];
- (d) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [or its components][;][or]
- (e) [a Hedging Disruption occurs or
- (f)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying [or its components]; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[In the case of a futures contract as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) any changes in the Contract Specifications of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed Contract Specifications are no longer economically equivalent to the Contract Specifications prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;][
- ([•]) a Hedging Disruption occurs;][
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System [and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**")] [is][are] open for business [and commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the Banking Day Financial Centre].

["**Banking Day Financial Centre**" means the Banking Day Financial Centre as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Base Currency**" means the Base Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

["**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the [Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange] [Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be] [Reference Price is published by the Reference Market] [the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] customarily published [by the Fixing Sponsor]].]

["Calculation Date" means each day on which the Reference Market is open for business during its regular trading hours.]

["**Call Event**" means [Share Call Event] [Index Call Event] [Commodity Call Event] [Futures Call Event] [or] [FX Call Event].]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

- [(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or
- (b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)],

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] whether this is the case.]

["Clearance System" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades [with respect to the Underlying] [in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying] as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.]

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [*Insert other Clearing System(s)*].

["Commodity Call Event" means each of the following:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Reference Market is available or could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities* governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in* the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption][ and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Determining Futures Exchange" means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the Underlying [or [– if derivatives on the Underlying are not traded –] its components] (the "Derivatives") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the Underlying [or to its components] at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "Substitute Futures

**Exchange**"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.]

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Final Payment Date" means the "Final Payment Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Final Valuation Date**" means the Final Valuation Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. If the Final Valuation Date is not a Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Final Valuation Date.

"First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the First Day of the Knock-out Period as specified in § 1 of the Product und Underlying Data.

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Futures Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) no suitable substitute for the Reference Market is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (d) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Fixing Sponsor" means the Fixing Sponsor as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX**" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (1)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (1) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (2)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (2) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX Calculation Date**" means each day on which [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] published by the Fixing Sponsor.]

["**FX Call Event**" means each of the following events:

- [(a) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders,]
- [([•]) no suitable New Fixing Sponsor (as specified in § 9 (1) of the Special Conditions) or Replacement Exchange Rate (as specified in § 9 (2) of the Special Conditions) is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- [([•])] due to the occurrence of special circumstances or force majeure (such as catastrophes, war, terror, insurgency, restrictions on payment transactions, entering of the currency used for the calculation into the European Economic Monetary Union, withdrawing of the relevant country from the European Economic Monetary Union and other circumstances having a comparable impact on the [Underlying [or its components]] [FX Exchange Rate] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)]) the reliable determination of [the Reference Price] [or] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [or] [the Relevant Price] is impossible or impracticable[for the Calculation Agent] [, or
- ([•]) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s]].]

["FX (final)" means FX on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (1) (final)" means FX (1) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (2) (final)" means FX (2) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the failure of the Fixing Sponsor to publish [the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing of at least one of the components of the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)];
- (b) the suspension or restriction in foreign exchange trading for at least one of the [two] currencies quoted [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] as a part of [the Underlying] [or] [the FX Exchange Rate] [the FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)] (including options or futures contracts) or the restriction of the convertibility of [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] [the currencies quoted as a component of [this] [these] exchange rate[s]] or the effective impossibility [for the Calculation Agent] of obtaining a quotation of such exchange rate[s];
- (c) any other events with commercial effects which are similar to the events listed above;

to the extent that the above-mentioned events are material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**FX Screen Page**" means the FX Screen Page as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Valuation Date**" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]

["**FX Exchange Rate**" means the FX Exchange Rate as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate** (1)" means the FX Exchange Rate (1) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate (2**)" means the FX Exchange Rate (2) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

["Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["**Index Sponsor**" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Amount" is the Knock-out Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Barrier" means the Knock-out Barrier as specified in §1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

A "**Knock-out Event**" has occurred if [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Relevant Exchange] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Reference Market] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent] [the Relevant Price of [the Underlying]] [the price [of the Underlying], as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or any successor page, which the Calculation Agent notifies pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) (the "**Relevant Price**"),] with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period at any time [during the Relevant Period][from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]]

*In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:* 

is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.

"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [Calculation Date] from the First Day of the Knockout Period [(including)] [from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]] to the Final Valuation Date [until the relevant time of publication of [all components] of the Relevant Reference Price [(including)].

"Market Disruption Event" means [FX Market Disruption Event.] [each of the following events:

[In the case of shares (including Depository Receipts) as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the failure of the Relevant Exchange to open for trading during its regular trading sessions;
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in the Underlying on the Relevant Exchange;
- (c) in general the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange;]

#### [In the case of indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying][components of the Underlying] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying][the components of the Underlying], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;
- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;

(d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the suspension or the restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange[,] [or
- (c) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event [occurs in the last hour prior to the normal calculation of the Reference Price, which is relevant for the Securities and continues at the point of time of the normal calculation and] is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.]

[In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- [(b) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange[,] [or]]
- [([●]) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange], shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange].]

"**Minimum Amount**" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Reference Asset**" means the Reference Asset to which the Underlying is linked. The Reference Asset is specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]]

["**Reference Market**" means the Reference Market as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Price**" means [FX.] [the Reference Price of the Underlying [expressed in the Underlying Currency and] as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data [and as

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 3: Turbo Securities

published by the Reference Market] [and as published by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page]. [the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities, as published by Determining Futures Exchange, or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").]

[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as the [respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

[the Opening Price] [the Closing Price]]]

["**Reference Price**" means the quotient of (i) FX (1) divided by FX (2), as calculated by the Calculation Agent.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Relevant Exchange**" means [the [Relevant Exchange as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].] [the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.]

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the Underlying [or, respectively its components] at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "Substitute Exchange"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange. In the event of a substitution, any reference in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities to the Relevant Exchange.]

["**Relevant Period**" means the Relevant Period as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

# ["Relevant Price" means any

[In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [ask] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

for the Underlying, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) and as determined by the Calculation Agent.]

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date.

["Screen Page for the Continuous Observation" means the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

["**Settlement Cycle**" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange [in the Underlying] [of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying], during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of such Relevant Exchange.]

["Share Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange is finally ceased and no Substitute Relevant Exchange could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange no longer occurs in the Underlying Currency;
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s][;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (1) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Strike" means the Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"Underlying" means the [[FX] Exchange Rate][Underlying] as specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Underlying is specified by the Index Sponsor and is calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.]

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Valuation Date" means the Final Valuation Date.

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

#### § 2

#### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

#### § 3

## Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Payment

- (1) *Exercise Right:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date.
- (3) *Knock-out:* Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right forfeits and the Knock-out Amount will be paid for each Security.
- (4) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid on the Final Payment Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

The Knock-out Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

## § 4

#### **Differential Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.]

(2) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

## Turbo Open End Securities

[Option 4: In the case of Turbo Open End Securities, the following applies:

## § 1

## Definitions

#### "Adjustment Event" means [each of the following events:]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) each measure taken by the company that has issued the Underlying or by a third party, which would due to a change in the legal and economic position, in particular a change in the company's fixed assets and capital –affect the Underlying not only immaterially (in particular capital increase against cash contribution, issuance of securities with options or conversion rights into shares, capital increase with company funds, distribution of special dividends, share splits, merger, liquidation, nationalisation); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;[ or]
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs; or
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

# [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of the Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of the Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use the Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities*]

*governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- [(a)] any changes in the Relevant Trading Conditions of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed trading conditions are no longer economically equivalent to the Relevant Trading Conditions prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying[;
- (d) a Hedging Disruption occurs][;
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

## [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

- a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication (a) [of the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing] [of the Underlying] [or its components] by the Fixing Sponsor [and/or of its Relevant Price] (including the time of the determination and/or publication); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good any other change with respect to the Underlying [or its components] faithl:(b) (due to, including but not limited to, any kind of monetary reform or changeover), which affects the Securities not only immaterially; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and an early termination performed by the Determining Futures in good faith] (c) Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying [or its components];
- (d) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [or its components][;][or]
- (e) [a Hedging Disruption occurs or
- (f)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying [or its components]; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

## [In the case of a futures contract as Underlying, the following applies:

(a) any changes in the Contract Specifications of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed Contract Specifications are no longer economically equivalent to the Contract Specifications prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities*]

governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;

- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;][
- ([•]) a Hedging Disruption occurs;][
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System [and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**")] [is][are] open for business [and commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the Banking Day Financial Centre].

["**Banking Day Financial Centre**" means the Banking Day Financial Centre as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Base Currency**" means the Base Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

["**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the [Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange] [Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be] [Reference Price is published by the Reference Market] [[the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] customarily published [by the Fixing Sponsor]].]

["**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the Reference Market is open for trading [in the Relevant Futures Contract] during its regular trading hours.]

["**Call Event**" means [Share Call Event] [Index Call Event] [Commodity Call Event] [Futures Call Event] [or] [FX Call Event].]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

- [(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or
- (b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)],

The Issuer determines [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law,

*insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] whether this is the case.]

["Clearance System" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades [with respect to the Underlying] [in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying] as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.]

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [*Insert other Clearing System(s)*].

["**Commodity Call Event**" means each of the following:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Reference Market is available or could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased[;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["**Current Reference Price**" means the Reference Price of the Current Relevant Futures Contract [on the [Calculation Date prior to the] Roll Over Date].]

["Current Relevant Futures Contract" means the Relevant Futures Contract which is applicable immediately prior to the respective Roll Over.]

["**Determining Futures Exchange**" means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the Underlying [or [– if derivatives on the Underlying are not traded –] its components] (the "**Derivatives**") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the Underlying [or to its components] at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "**Substitute Futures Exchange**"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its

reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.]

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

[The "**Dividend Deduction**" reflects the rate deduction, which affects [a component of] the Underlying due to a Dividend Payment. It is with respect to a Dividend Adjustment Date an amount in the Underlying Currency determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] on the basis of the dividend resolution of the Issuer of the [relevant component of the] Underlying which height depends on the Dividend Payment taking in consideration Taxes pursuant to § 3 of the General Conditions or other levies and costs.]

["**Eurozone**" means the countries and territories listed in the Annex of Council Regulation (EC) No. 974/98 of 3 May 1998 on the introduction of the Euro, in its current version.]

"Exercise Date" means [each Trading Day][the last Trading Day of the month of [January][*Insert Month*] of each year].

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Financing Costs" means for each calendar day the product of:

- (a) the Strike on the First Trade Date (up to the first Financing Costs Adjustment Date after the [First Trade Date][Issue Date] (including)) or, the Strike on the last Financing Costs Adjustment Date immediately preceding the respective calendar day (excluding), as the case may be, and
- (b) [the sum (in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) or, respectively, the difference (in the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) of the respective Reference Rate, applicable to the respective calendar day,] and the respective Risk Management Fee, applicable to the respective calendar day, in per cent. per annum, divided by 365.

"Financing Costs Adjustment Date" means every of the following days:

- (a) the first Trading Day of each month (each such day a "Adjustment Date"), [and] [or]
- [(b) the day, on which [a component of] the Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange for the first time ex dividend (in the following also referred to as "**Dividend Adjustment Date**"), [and] [or] ]
- [(b) [each] [the day after each] [the Calculation Date after each] Roll Over Date [and] [or]]
- ([•]) the day, on which an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions becomes effective.

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Futures Call Event" means each of the following events:

(a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq.

BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];

- (b) no suitable substitute for the Reference Market is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (d) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (e) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased][;
- ([•]) on [a] [or] [the [calendar day] [Calculation Date] [prior to] [after] [a]] Roll Over Date a Market Disruption Event occurs or prevails and continues until the [[•] Calculation Date prior to the] [last Trading Day] [•] of the Relevant Futures Contract at the Reference Market] [insert other relevant date][;
- ([•]) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Fixing Sponsor" means the Fixing Sponsor as specified in  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX**" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (1)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (1) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (2)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (2) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX Calculation Date**" means each day on which [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] published by the Fixing Sponsor.]

["FX Call Event" means each of the following events:

- [(a) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders,]
- [([•]) no suitable New Fixing Sponsor (as specified in § 9 (1) of the Special Conditions) or Replacement Exchange Rate (as specified in § 9 (2) of the Special Conditions) is available, whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- [([•])] due to the occurrence of special circumstances or force majeure (such as catastrophes, war, terror, insurgency, restrictions on payment transactions, entering of the currency used for the calculation into the European Economic Monetary Union, withdrawing of the relevant country from the European Economic Monetary Union and other circumstances having a comparable impact on the [Underlying [or its components]] [FX Exchange Rate] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)]) the reliable determination of [the Reference Price] [or] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [or] [the Relevant Price] is impossible or impracticable [for the Calculation Agent][[,][or]

- ([•]) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s]] [, or
- ([•]) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased].]

["FX (final)" means FX on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (1) (final)" means FX (1) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (2) (final)" means FX (2) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the failure of the Fixing Sponsor to publish [the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing of at least one of the components of the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)];
- (b) the suspension or restriction in foreign exchange trading for at least one of the [two] currencies quoted [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] as a part of [the Underlying] [or] [the FX Exchange Rate] [the FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)] (including options or futures contracts) or the restriction of the convertibility of [at least one of these currencies] [the currencies quoted as a component of [this] [these] exchange rate[s]] or the effective impossibility [for the Calculation Agent] of obtaining a quotation of such exchange rate[s];
- (c) any other events with commercial effects which are similar to the events listed above;

to the extent that the above-mentioned events are material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**FX Screen Page**" means the FX Screen Page as specified in § [●] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Valuation Date**" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]

["**FX Exchange Rate**" means the FX Exchange Rate as specified [for the respective Underlying Currency] in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate** (1)" means the FX Exchange Rate (1) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate (2**)" means the FX Exchange Rate (2) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

["Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased[;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Index Sponsor" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Amount" is the Knock-out Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

The "**Knock-out Barrier**" is always equal to the Strike. The initial Knock-out Barrier is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

A "**Knock-out Event**" has occurred if [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Relevant Exchange] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Reference Market] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent] [the Relevant Price of the Underlying] [the price [of the Underlying], as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or any successor page, which the Calculation Agent notifies pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) (the "**Relevant Price**"),] with continuous observation starting on the First Trade Date (including) at any time [during the Relevant Period][on a Calculation Date][on a Trading Day][from the Beginning of

the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date]

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.

"Market Disruption Event" means [FX Market Disruption Event.] [each of the following events:

# [In the case of shares (including Depository Receipts) as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the failure of the Relevant Exchange to open for trading during its regular trading sessions;
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in the Underlying on the Relevant Exchange;
- (c) in general the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange;]

# [In the case of indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying][components of the Underlying] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying][the components of the Underlying], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;
- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;]

# [In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the suspension or the restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange][,] [or
- (c) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.]

*In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:* 

- (a) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- [(b) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange[,] [or]]
- [([●]) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange], shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange].]

["**Maximum Roll Over Costs**" means the Maximum Roll Over Costs as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Minimum Amount**" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Minimum Exercise Amount" means the Minimum Exercise Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**New Reference Price**" means the Reference Price of the New Relevant Futures Contract [on the [Calculation Date prior to the] Roll Over Date].]

["**New Relevant Futures Contract**" means the Relevant Futures Contract which is applicable immediately prior to the respective Roll Over.]

["**Numerator Currency**" means the Numerator Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Reference Asset**" means the Reference Asset to which the Underlying is linked. The Reference Asset is specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]]

["**Reference Banks**" means [four] [five] [•] major banks in the interbank market at the Reference Rate Financial Canter, which will be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**Reference Market**" means the Reference Market as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Price**" means [FX.] [the Reference Price of the Underlying [expressed in the Underlying Currency and] as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data [and as published by the Reference Market] [and as published by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page]. [the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").]

[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as the [respective] Valuation Date of the Securities, as published by Determining Futures Exchange, or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

[the Opening Price] [the Closing Price]]]

["**Reference Price**" means the quotient of (i) FX (1) divided by FX (2), as calculated by the Calculation Agent.]

[In the case of Securities, with currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

The "**Reference Rate**" will be newly specified by the Calculation Agent on each Adjustment Date and is for each period starting with the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) up to the immediately following Adjustment Date (including) the difference between:

- (i) the offer rate (expressed as per cent. per annum) for deposits in [the Underlying Currency] [the Numerator Currency] for the maturity of one month, which appears on the Reference Rate Screen Page [(1)] as of the Reference Rate Time [(1)], on the last Trade Day of the immediately preceding calendar month (each such date an "Interest Determination Date"), and
- (ii) the offer rate (expressed as per cent. per annum) for deposits in [the Numerator Currency] [Underlying Currency] for the maturity of one month, which appears on the Reference Rate Screen Page [(2)] as of the Reference Rate Time [(2)], on the Interest Determination Date.

If at the time specified [the] [one or both] Reference Rate Screen Page[s] [is] [are] not available or do not display such offer rate(s), the Calculation Agent will determine the respective offer rate(s) [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

# [*In the case of Securities, where the Underlying is a Share, an Index, a commodity or, if applicable, a futures contract, the following applies:*

The "**Reference Rate**" will be newly specified by the Calculation Agent on each Adjustment Date and is for each period starting with the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) up to the immediately following Adjustment Date (including) the offer rate (expressed as per cent. per annum) for deposits in the Underlying Currency for the maturity of one month, which appears on the Reference Rate Screen Page as of the Reference Rate Time, on the last Trade Day of the immediately preceding calendar month (each such date an "Interest Determination Date").

If the Reference Rate Screen Page is not available at the Reference Rate Time, or if such offer rate does not appear on the Reference Rate Screen Page, the Calculation Agent will request [each of the Reference Banks] [the principal offices of the Reference Banks in the Reference Rate Financial Centre] to provide its rates, offered to prime banks in the interbank market at the Reference Rate Financial Centre at approximately the Reference Rate Time, on the respective Interest Determination Date for deposits in the Underlying Currency for the maturity of one month in a representative amount.

If at least two of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with such quotations, the respective Reference Rate will be the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the nearest one [thousandth] [ $\bullet$ ] of a percentage point, with [0.0005] [ $\bullet$ ] being rounded upwards) of such quotations.

If on any Interest Determination Date only one or none of the Reference Banks provides the Calculation Agent with such quotations, the Calculation Agent will determine the Reference Rate [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§

315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**Reference Rate Financial Centre**" means the Reference Rate Financial Centre, as specified [for the relevant Underlying Currency] in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Rate Screen Page** [(1)]" means the Reference Rate Screen Page [(1)], as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in § [ $\bullet$ ] of the Product and Underlying Data (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions).]

["**Reference Rate Screen Page (2**)" means the Reference Rate Screen Page (2), as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in § [ $\bullet$ ] of the Product and Underlying Data (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions).]

["**Reference Rate Time** [(1)]" means the Reference Rate Time [(1)], as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in § [ $\bullet$ ] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Rate Time (2**)" means the Reference Rate Time (2), as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in § [●] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator for Reference Rate**" means that the Reference Rate is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 1 of the Product Data.]

["**Relevant Exchange**" means [the [Relevant Exchange as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].] [the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.]

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the Underlying [or, respectively its components] at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "**Substitute Exchange**"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange.]

["**Relevant Futures Contract**" means [as of the First Trade Date] [as of the Issue Date] the Futures Contract as specified in the "Underlying" column in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data. At [the [calendar day] [Calculation Date] after] each Roll Over Date [at the Roll Over Time] the Relevant Futures Contract will be replaced by [the] [another] futures contract [as specified in the "Underlying" column in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data] [at the Reference Market] [with the next following expiry date] [[,] [and] which is linked to the same Reference Asset] [and] [having a remaining term of at least [one month] [•]] (the "New Relevant Futures Contract"), which, as of this point in time, shall be deemed to be the Relevant Futures Contracts and as such the Underlying ("Roll Over"). [The New Relevant Futures Contract will be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market

practice and in good faith] and published pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.]]]

["**Relevant Period**" means the Relevant Period as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Relevant Price" means any

[In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [ask] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

for the Underlying, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) and as determined by the Calculation Agent.]

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date.

"**Risk Management Fee**" means a value expressed in percentage per year, which forms the risk premium for the Issuer. The Initial Risk Management Fee for the First Trade Date is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. The Calculation Agent adjusts the Risk Management Fee on each Adjustment Date [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* within its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] to the current market circumstances so that the ratio of the Risk Management Fee to the relevant market parameters (especially volatility of the Underlying, liquidity of the Underlying, hedging costs and lending costs (if any)) remains substantially unchanged. The adjusted Risk Management Fee is valid during the period of the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) to the immediately following Adjustment Date (including). The Calculation Agent shall after its specification notify the valid Risk Management Fee in each case pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

["**Roll Over Costs**" means an amount expressed in the Underlying Currency, as determined by the Calculation Agent at each Roll Over Adjustment in a range of 0% (including) and a maximum of the Maximum Roll Over Costs (including).

The Roll Over Costs will be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]and reflect the expenses incurred by the Issuer in connection with a corresponding adjustment of its transactions, which it deems necessary in order to hedge its price and other risks under the Securities.]

["Roll Over Date" means [the [[fifth] [tenth] [•] Calculation Date prior to the last] [last] [Trading Day] [•] of the Relevant Futures Contract on the Reference Market] [*insert other date*]] [each Roll Over Date as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].]

["**Roll Over Time**" means [[●] (Munich local time)] [*insert other time*] on the respective Roll Over Date.]

["Screen Page for the Continuous Observation" means the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

["**Settlement Cycle**" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange [in the Underlying] [of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying], during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of such Relevant Exchange.]

["Share Call Event" means each of the following events:

(a) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange is finally ceased and no Substitute Exchange could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined

by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];

- (b) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange no longer occurs in the Underlying Currency;
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (d) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased[;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (1) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Strike" means

- (a) on the First Trade Date the Initial Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data,
- (b) on each calendar day, following the First Trade Date, the sum of (i) the Strike on the day immediately preceding this calendar day and (ii) the Financing Costs[, or, respectively][,][.]
- [(c) on each Dividend Adjustment Date the difference of:
  - (i) the Strike, specified in accordance with the aforementioned method for this Dividend Adjustment Date, and
  - (ii) the Dividend Deduction for this Dividend Adjustment Date (the "**Dividend** Adjustment").]
- [(c)] on [the calendar day after] [the Calculation Date after] each Roll Over Date [after the Roll Over Time] the difference of:
  - (i) the Strike as specified in accordance with the aforementioned method for this date, and
  - (ii) the difference from the Current Reference Price and the New Reference Price (the "**Roll Over Adjustment**")

[(in the case of Securities for which "call" is specified [in the column "Call/Put"] in the table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data): minus

(in the case of Securities for which "put" is specified [in the column "Call/Put"] in the table  $[\bullet]$ ] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data): plus

the Roll Over Costs].]

The Strike shall be rounded up or down to [six decimals] [•], with [0.0000005] [•] being rounded upwards and shall never be less than zero.

The Calculation Agent will publish the Strike after its specification on the Website of the Issuer under the respective product details.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"**Trading Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the trading system [XETRA<sup>®</sup>][or][Borsa Italiana (SeDeX MTF) market] [or] [EuroTLX market] is open for business.

"Underlying" means [the [[FX] Exchange Rate][Underlying] as specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Underlying is specified by the Index Sponsor and is calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.]] [the respective Relevant Futures Contract.]

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

# "Valuation Date" means

[[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table  $[\bullet]$  in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data: the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Bate immediately following the Calculation Bate immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Bate immediately following the Bate immediately following the Bate immediately following the Calculation Bate immediately following the Bate imm

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:]

the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right.]

[the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Calculation Date immediately following the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right.]

If this day is not a Calculation Date, the immediately next following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Valuation Date.

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

#### § 2

#### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

#### § 3

## Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Exercise Notice, [Suspension of the Exercise Right,] Payment

- (1) *Exercise Right:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* The Exercise Right can be exercised by the Security Holder on each Exercise Date prior to [•] [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (4) of this § 3.
- (3) *Knock-out:* Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right forfeits and the Knock-out Amount will be paid for each Security.
- (4) *Exercise Notice*: The Exercise Right shall be exercised by the Security Holder by transmission of a duly completed written Exercise Notice (the **"Exercise Notice"**) to the Principal Paying Agent possibly per facsimile, using the form of notice which may be obtained from the

Website of the Issuer or, respectively by specifying all information and declarations to the facsimile number set out in such form of notice and by transferring the Securities stated in the Exercise Notice to the account of the Issuer, which is set out in the respective form of the Exercise Notice. For this purpose the Security Holder must instruct its depositary bank, which is responsible for the order of the transfer of the specified Securities.

The Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that day on which (i) the Principal Paying Agent receives the duly completed Exercise Notice prior to [•] [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) and (ii) the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to [•] [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a duly completed Exercise Notice has been transmitted in time, but which has been credited to the Issuer's account after  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time), the Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that Banking Day, on which the Securities will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a Security Holder transmits an Exercise Notice, which does not comply with the aforementioned provisions, or, if the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice have been credited to the Issuer's Account after [ $\bullet$ ] [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time) of the [fifth] [*insert number of days*] Banking Day following the transmission of the Exercise Notice, the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised.

The amount of the Securities for which the Exercise Right shall be exercised, must comply with the Minimum Exercise Amount or an integral multiple thereof. Otherwise the amount of the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be rounded down to the nearest multiple of the Minimum Exercise Amount and the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised with regard to the amount of Securities exceeding such amount. An Exercise Notice on fewer Securities than the Minimum Exercise Amount is invalid and has no effect.

Securities received by the Issuer and for which no effective Exercise Notice exists or the Exercise Right deems to be not effectively exercised, will be retransferred by the Issuer without undue delay at the expense of the relevant Security Holder.

Subject to the aforementioned provisions, the transmission of an Exercise Notice constitutes an irrevocable declaration of intent of the relevant Security Holder to exercise the respective Securities.

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (5) *Suspension of the Exercise Right:* The Exercise Right cannot be exercised:
  - (a) during the period between the day, on which the company specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data (the "Company") publishes an offer to its shareholders to acquire (a) new shares or (b) warrants or other securities with conversion or option rights on shares of the Company, and the first day after the expiration of the period determined for the exercise of the purchase right;
  - (b) prior and after the shareholders' meeting of the Company, in the period from (and including) the last depositary day for shares and to (and including) the third Banking Day after the shareholders' meeting.

If the exercise of the Exercise Right is suspended on an Exercise Day according to the previous sentence, the Exercise Date will be postponed to the first Banking Day after such suspension.]

([•]) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the respective Valuation Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

The Knock-out Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

#### **§ 4**

## **Differential Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.]

(2) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

# X-Turbo Securities

[Option 5: In the case of X-Turbo Securities, the following applies:

#### § 1

## Definitions

#### "Adjustment Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of an Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the respective Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the respective Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of an Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use an Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the respective Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on an Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**") are open for business.

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

"**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be.

["Call Event" means Index Call Event.]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

- [(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the respective Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or
- (b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)],

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]whether this is the case.]

"**Clearance System**" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].

"Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which such Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [Insert other Clearing System(s)].

"Determining Futures Exchange" for an Underlying means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the respective Underlying or – if derivatives on the respective Underlying are not traded – its components (the "Derivatives") are most liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the respective Underlying or to its components at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "**Substitute Futures Exchange**"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Final Payment Date" means the "Final Payment Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Final Valuation Date**" means the Final Valuation Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. If the Final Valuation Date is not a Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Final Valuation Date.

"First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the First Day of the Knock-out Period as specified in § 1 of the Product und Underlying Data.

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

"Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement

Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"Index Sponsor" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Amount" is the Knock-out Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Barrier" means the Knock-out Barrier as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

A "**Knock-out Event**" has occurred if (i) either the price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent, or (ii) the price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub>, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent, with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period at any time [during the Relevant Period][from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]]

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.

"Knock-out Period" means each Calculation Date from the First Day of the Knock-out Period [(including)] [from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]] to the Final Valuation Date up to the time of the publication of the Relevant Reference Price by the Index Sponsor or, respectively the Index Calculation Agent (including).

"Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>][components of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to individual [securities which form the basis of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>][components of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;
- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event occurs in the last hour prior to the normal calculation of the Reference Price, which is relevant for the Securities, and continues at the

point of time of the normal calculation and is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the Relevant Exchange or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the Relevant Exchange or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.

"**Minimum Amount**" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Reference Price**" means the Reference Price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulationas specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Relevant Exchange**" means the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the components of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "**Substitute Exchange**"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange. In the event of a substitution, any reference in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities to the Relevant Exchange. ["**Relevant Period**" means the Relevant Period as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date.

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

"Settlement Cycle" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of that Relevant Exchange.

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Strike" means the Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"**Underlyings**" are together the Underlying<sub>1</sub> and the Underlying<sub>2</sub>.

"Underlying<sub>1</sub>" means the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Underlying<sub>2</sub>" means the Underlying<sub>2</sub>, as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

The Underlyings shall be specified by the Index Sponsor and calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Valuation Date" means the Final Valuation Date.

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

## § 2

#### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

## § 3

## Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Payment

- (1) *Exercise Right:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date.
- (3) *Knock-out:* Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right forfeits and the Knock-out Amount will be paid for each Security.
- (4) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid on the Final Payment Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

The Knock-out Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

# **§ 4**

#### **Differential Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

(2) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

## X-Turbo Open End Securities

[Option 6: In the case of X-Turbo Open End Securities, the following applies:

## § 1

## Definitions

#### "Adjustment Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of an Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the respective Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the respective Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of an Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use an Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also termination of the license to use the respective Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on an Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**") are open for business.

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

"**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be.

["Call Event" means Index Call Event.]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

[(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the respective Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or

(b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)],

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]whether this is the case.]

"**Clearance System**" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].

"Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which such Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [Insert other Clearing System(s)].

"Determining Futures Exchange" for an Underlying means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the respective Underlying or - if derivatives on the respective Underlying are not traded – its components (the "Derivatives") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions. In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the respective Underlying or to its components at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "Substitute Futures Exchange"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

"**Eurozone**" means the countries and territories listed in the Annex of Council Regulation (EC) No. 974/98 of 3 May 1998 on the introduction of the Euro, in its current version.

"Exercise Date" means [each Trading Day][the last Trading Day of the month of [January][Insert Month] of each year].

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Financing Costs" means for each calendar day the product of:

- (a) the Strike on the First Trade Date (up to the first Financing Costs Adjustment Date after the [First Trade Date][Issue Date] (including)) or, the Strike on the last Financing Costs Adjustment Date immediately preceding the respective calendar day (excluding), as the case may be, and
- (b) the sum (in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) or, respectively, the difference (in the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) of the respective Reference Rate, applicable to the respective calendar day, and the respective Risk Management Fee, applicable to the respective calendar day, in per cent. per annum, divided by 365.

"Financing Costs Adjustment Date" means every of the following days:

- (a) the first Trading Day of each month (each such day a "Adjustment Date"), [and][or]
- (b) the day, on which an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions becomes effective.

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

"Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

(a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and

in good faith];

- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased[;
- (e) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (f) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"Index Sponsor" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Amount" is the Knock-out Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

The "**Knock-out Barrier**" is always equal to the Strike. The initial Knock-out Barrier is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

A "**Knock-out Event**" has occurred if (i) either the price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent, or (ii) the price of the Underlying<sub>2</sub>, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent, with continuous observation starting on the First Trade Date [(including)], at any time [during the Relevant Period][from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date]

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

*In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:* 

is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.

"Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>][components of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying1][the components of the Underlying1], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;

- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the Relevant Exchange or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the Relevant Exchange or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.

"**Minimum Amount**" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Minimum Exercise Amount" means the Minimum Exercise Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Reference Banks**" means [four][five][•] major banks in the [Eurozone][London][Istanbul][Warsaw] interbank market, which will be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].

"**Reference Price**" means the Reference Price of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

The "**Reference Rate**" will be newly specified by the Calculation Agent on each Adjustment Date and is for the period from the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) up to the immediately following Adjustment Date (including) the offer rate (expressed as per cent. per annum) for deposits in euro for the maturity of one month, which appears on the Reuters screen page EURIBOR1M= (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) (the "Screen Page") as of 11:00 a.m., Brussels time, on the last Trade Day of the immediately preceding calendar month (each such date an "Interest Determination Date").

If the Screen Page is not available at the mentioned time, or if such offer rate does not appear on the Screen Page, the Calculation Agent will request each of the Reference Banks to provide its rates, offered to prime banks in the Eurozone interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., Brussels time, on the respective Interest Determination Date for deposits in euro for the maturity of one month in a representative amount.

If at least two of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with such quotations, the respective Reference Rate will be the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the nearest of one thousandth of a percentage point, with 0.0005 being rounded upwards) of such quotations.

If on any Interest Determination Date only one or none of the Reference Banks provides the Calculation Agent with such quotations, the Calculation Agent will determine the Reference Rate [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulationas specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator for Reference Rate**" means that the Reference Rate is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 1 of the Product Data.]

"**Relevant Exchange**" means the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the components of the Underlying<sub>1</sub> at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "Substitute Exchange"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange. In the event of a substitution, any reference in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities to the Relevant Exchange shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange.

["**Relevant Period**" means the Relevant Period as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date.

"**Risk Management Fee**" means a value expressed in percentage per year, which forms the risk premium for the Issuer. The Initial Risk Management Fee for the First Trade Date is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. The Calculation Agent adjusts the Risk Management Fee on each Adjustment Date [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* within its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]to the current market circumstances so that the ratio of the Risk Management Fee to the relevant market parameters (especially volatility of the Underlying, liquidity of the Underlying, hedging costs and lending costs (if any)) remains substantially unchanged. The adjusted Risk Management Fee is valid during the period of the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) to the immediately following Adjustment Date (including). The Calculation Agent shall after its specification notify the valid Risk Management Fee in each case pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

"Settlement Cycle" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of that Relevant Exchange.

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

# "Strike" means

(a) on the First Trade Date the Initial Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data,

(b) on each calendar day, following the First Trade Date, the sum of (i) the Strike on the day immediately preceding this calendar day and (ii) the Financing Costs.

The Strike shall be rounded up or down to [six decimals] [•], with [0.0000005] [•] being rounded upwards and shall never be less than zero.

The Calculation Agent will publish the Strike after its specification on the Website of the Issuer under the respective product details.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"**Trading Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the trading system [XETRA<sup>®</sup>][or][Borsa Italiana (SeDeX MTF) market] [or] [EuroTLX market] is open for business.

"Underlyings" are together the Underlying<sub>1</sub> and the Underlying<sub>2</sub>.

"Underlying<sub>1</sub>" means the Underlying<sub>1</sub>, as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Underlying**<sub>2</sub>" means the Underlying<sub>2</sub>, as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

The Underlyings shall be specified by the Index Sponsor and calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Valuation Date" means the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right. If this day is not a Calculation Date, the immediately next following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Valuation Date.

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

#### § 2

#### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

#### § 3

#### **Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Exercise Notice, Payment**

- (1) *Exercise Right:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* The Exercise Right can be exercised by the Security Holder on each Exercise Date prior to [•] [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (4) of this § 3.
- (3) *Knock-out:* Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right forfeits and the Knock-out Amount will be paid for each Security.
- (4) *Exercise Notice*: The Exercise Right shall be exercised by the Security Holder by transmission of a duly completed written Exercise Notice (the **"Exercise Notice"**) to the Principal Paying Agent possibly per facsimile, using the form of notice which may be obtained from the Website of the Issuer or, respectively by specifying all information and declarations to the

facsimile number set out in such form of notice and by transferring the Securities stated in the Exercise Notice to the account of the Issuer, which is set out in the respective form of the Exercise Notice. For this purpose the Security Holder must instruct its depositary bank, which is responsible for the order of the transfer of the specified Securities.

The Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that day on which (i) the Principal Paying Agent receives the duly completed Exercise Notice prior to [•] [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) and (ii) the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to [•] [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a duly completed Exercise Notice has been transmitted in time, but which has been credited to the Issuer's account after  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time), the Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that Banking Day, on which the Securities will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a Security Holder transmits an Exercise Notice, which does not comply with the aforementioned provisions, or, if the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice have been credited to the Issuer's Account after [ $\bullet$ ] [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time) of the [fifth] [*insert number of days*] Banking Day following the transmission of the Exercise Notice, the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised.

The amount of the Securities for which the Exercise Right shall be exercised, must comply with the Minimum Exercise Amount or an integral multiple thereof. Otherwise the amount of the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be rounded down to the nearest multiple of the Minimum Exercise Amount and the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised with regard to the amount of Securities exceeding such amount. An Exercise Notice on fewer Securities than the Minimum Exercise Amount is invalid and has no effect.

Securities received by the Issuer and for which no effective Exercise Notice exists or the Exercise Right deems to be not effectively exercised, will be retransferred by the Issuer without undue delay at the expense of the relevant Security Holder.

Subject to the aforementioned provisions, the transmission of an Exercise Notice constitutes an irrevocable declaration of intent of the relevant Security Holder to exercise the respective Securities.

(5) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the respective Valuation Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

The Knock-out Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

#### § 4

## **Differential Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

(2) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

## Mini Future Securities

[Option 7: In the case of Mini Future Securities, the following applies:

## § 1

## Definitions

## "Adjustment Event" means [each of the following events:]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) each measure taken by the company that has issued the Underlying or by a third party, which would due to a change in the legal and economic position, in particular a change in the company's fixed assets and capital –affect the Underlying not only immaterially (in particular capital increase against cash contribution, issuance of securities with options or conversion rights into shares, capital increase with company funds, distribution of special dividends, share splits, merger, liquidation, nationalisation); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;[ or]
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs; or
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

# [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of the Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of the Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use the Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities*]

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 7: Mini Future Securities

*governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

*In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:* 

- [(a)] any changes in the Relevant Trading Conditions of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed trading conditions are no longer economically equivalent to the Relevant Trading Conditions prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying[;
- (d) a Hedging Disruption occurs][;
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

## [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication [of the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing] [of the Underlying] [or its components] by the Fixing Sponsor [and/or of its Relevant Price] (including the time of the determination and/or publication); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) any other change with respect to the Underlying [or its components] (due to, including but not limited to, any kind of monetary reform or changeover), which affects the Securities not only immaterially; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] (c) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying [or its components];
- (d) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [or its components][;][or]
- (e) [a Hedging Disruption occurs or
- (f)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying [or its components]; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

### [In the case of a futures contract as Underlying, the following applies:

(a) any changes in the Contract Specifications of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed Contract Specifications are no longer

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 7: Mini Future Securities

economically equivalent to the Contract Specifications prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities* governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in* the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;

- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;][
- ([•]) a Hedging Disruption occurs;][
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System [and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**")] [is][are] open for business [and commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the Banking Day Financial Centre].

["**Banking Day Financial Centre**" means the Banking Day Financial Centre as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Base Currency**" means the Base Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Barrier Adjustment Day**" means each Financing Costs Adjustment Date and each Spread Adjustment Day.

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

["**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the [Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange] [Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be] [Reference Price is published by the Reference Market] [[the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] customarily published [by the Fixing Sponsor]].]

["**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the Reference Market is open for trading [in the Relevant Futures Contract] during its regular trading hours.]

["**Call Event**" means [Share Call Event] [Index Call Event] [Commodity Call Event] [Futures Call Event] [or] [FX Call Event].]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

[(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 7: Mini Future Securities

(b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)],

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]whether this is the case.]

["Clearance System" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades [with respect to the Underlying] [in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying] as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.]

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [*Insert other Clearing System(s)*].

["Commodity Call Event" means each of the following:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Reference Market is available or could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased[;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["**Current Reference Price**" means the Reference Price of the Current Relevant Futures Contract [on the [Calculation Date prior to the] Roll Over Date].]

["Current Relevant Futures Contract" means the Relevant Futures Contract which is applicable immediately prior to the respective Roll Over.]

["**Determining Futures Exchange**" means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the Underlying [or [– if derivatives on the Underlying are not traded –] its components] (the "**Derivatives**") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the Underlying [or to its components] at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "**Substitute Futures Exchange**"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.]

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

[The "**Dividend Deduction**" reflects the rate deduction, which affects [a component of] the Underlying due to a Dividend Payment. It is with respect to a Dividend Adjustment Date an amount in the Underlying Currency determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] on the basis of the dividend resolution of the Issuer of the [relevant component of the] Underlying which height depends on the Dividend Payment taking in consideration Taxes pursuant to § 3 of the General Conditions or other levies and costs.]

["**Eurozone**" means the countries and territories listed in the Annex of Council Regulation (EC) No. 974/98 of 3 May 1998 on the introduction of the Euro, in its current version.]

"Exercise Date" means [each Trading Day][the last Trading Day of the month of [January][*Insert Month*] of each year].

"Exercise Price" means an amount in the Underlying Currency determined by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] which the Issuer would receive following the liquidation of Hedging Transactions for [an] [one unit of the] Underlying [or its components] at the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] [International Interbank Spot Market] [or, as the case may be, Determining Futures Exchange]. Subject to a Market Disruption at the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] [International Interbank Spot Market] [or, as the case may be, Determining Futures Exchange], the Issuer will specify the Exercise Price within [three][•] hours after the determination of a Knock-out Event (the "Dissolution Period"). If the Dissolution Period ends after the [official close of trading on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] [International Interbank Spot Market] [or, as the case may be, Determining Futures Exchange]] [Relevant Period], the Dissolution Period is extended by the period after the [start of trading][the Relevant Period] on the immediately following Calculation Date, on which trading takes place which otherwise would fall after the [official close of trading][End of the Relevant Period, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred]. [In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data, the Exercise Price shall not be less than the lowest price of the Underlying as published by the [Relevant Exchange] [Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent] [Reference Market] [Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page] on the day on which the Knock-out Event has occurred.] [In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data, the Exercise Price shall not be greater than the highest price of the Underlying as published by the [Relevant Exchange] [Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent] [Reference Market] [Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page] on the day on which the Knock-out Event has occurred.]

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["**Expiry Date** [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Financing Costs" means for each calendar day the product of:

- (a) the Strike on the First Trade Date (up to the first Financing Costs Adjustment Date after the [First Trade Date][Issue Date] (including)) or, the Strike on the last Financing Costs Adjustment Date immediately preceding the respective calendar day (excluding), as the case may be, and
- (b) [the sum (in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) or, respectively, the difference (in the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) of the respective Reference Rate, applicable to the respective calendar day,] and the respective Risk Management Fee, applicable to the respective calendar day, in per cent. per annum, divided by 365.

"Financing Costs Adjustment Date" means every of the following days:

- (a) the first Trading Day of each month (each such day a "Adjustment Date"), [and][or]
- [(b) the day, on which [a component of] the Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange for the first time ex dividend (in the following also referred to as "**Dividend Adjustment Date**"), [and][or]]
- [(b) [each][the day after each][the Calculation Date after each] Roll Over Date [and][or]]
- ([•]) the day, on which an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions becomes effective.

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Futures Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) no suitable substitute for the Reference Market is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (d) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (e) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased][;
- ([•]) on [a] [or] [the [calendar day] [Calculation Date] [prior to] [after] [a]] Roll Over Date a Market Disruption Event occurs or prevails and continues until the [[•] Calculation Date prior to the] [last Trading Day] [•] of the Relevant Futures Contract at the Reference Market] [insert other relevant date][;
- ([•]) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Fixing Sponsor" means the Fixing Sponsor as specified in  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX**" means:

- (a) if <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor), or
- (b) if <u>a Knock-out Event has occurred</u>, any [actually traded]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid][ask] price]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid][ask] price]

[price] of the FX Exchange Rate[, determined by the Calculation Agent], as published on the [Reuters page] [*Insert screen page*] [Screen Page for the Continuous Observation] (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions).]

- ["**FX** (1)" means:
- (a) if <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (1) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor), or
- (b) if <u>a Knock-out Event has occurred</u>, any [actually traded]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid][ask] price]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid][ask] price]

[price] of the FX Exchange Rate[, determined by the Calculation Agent], as published on the [Reuters page] [*Insert screen page*] [Screen Page for the Continuous Observation] [FX Screen Page (Knock-out)] (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions).]

["**FX** (2)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (2) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX Calculation Date**" means each day on which [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] is published by the Fixing Sponsor.]

["FX Call Event" means each of the following events:

- [(a) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders,]
- [([•]) no suitable New Fixing Sponsor (as specified in § 9 (1) of the Special Conditions) or Replacement Exchange Rate (as specified in § 9 (2) of the Special Conditions) is available whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith],]
- [([•])] due to the occurrence of special circumstances or force majeure (such as catastrophes, war, terror, insurgency, restrictions on payment transactions, entering of the currency used for the calculation into the European Economic Monetary Union, withdrawing of the relevant country from the European Economic Monetary Union and other circumstances having a comparable impact on the [Underlying [or its components]] [FX Exchange Rate] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)]) the reliable determination of [the Reference Price] [, the Exercise Price] [or] [FX] [FX (1)

and/or FX (2)] [or] [the Relevant Price] is impossible or impracticable [for the Calculation Agent][[,][or]

- ([•]) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s]][[.] [or]]
- ([•]) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased].]

["FX (final)" means:

- (a) if <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, FX on the FX Valuation Date, or
- (b) if <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, FX at a point of time within the Dissolution Period, which is determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["FX (1) (final)" means:

- (a) if <u>no</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, FX (1) on the FX Valuation Date, or
- (b) if <u>a</u> Knock-out Event has occurred, FX (1) at a point of time within the Dissolution Period, which is determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["FX (2) (final)" means FX (2) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the failure of the Fixing Sponsor to publish [the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing of at least one of the components of the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)];
- (b) the suspension or restriction in foreign exchange trading for at least one of the [two] currencies quoted [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] as a part of [the Underlying] [or] [the FX Exchange Rate] [the FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)] (including options or futures contracts) or the restriction of the convertibility of [at least one of these currencies] [the currencies quoted as a component of [this] [these] exchange rate[s]] or the effective impossibility [for the Calculation Agent] of obtaining a quotation of such exchange rate[s];
- (c) any other events with commercial effects which are similar to the events listed above;

to the extent that the above-mentioned events are material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["FX Screen Page" means the FX Screen Page as specified in §  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Screen Page (Knock-out)**" means the FX Screen Page (Knock-out) as specified [for the respective Underlying Currency] in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Valuation Date**" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]

["**FX Exchange Rate**" means the FX Exchange Rate as specified [for the respective Underlying Currency] in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate** (1)" means the FX Exchange Rate (1) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate (2**)" means the FX Exchange Rate (2) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

"Hedging Transactions" means transactions, which are necessary, to hedge price risks or other risks deriving from the Issuer's obligations under the Securities; the Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith], whether this is the case.

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

["Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 7: Mini Future Securities

with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["**Index Sponsor**" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Knock-out Amount**" is the Knock-out Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent according to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

"Knock-out Barrier" means the Knock-out Barrier newly specified by the Calculation Agent on each Barrier Adjustment Day as follows:

- (a) On the First Trade Date, the Initial Knock-Out Barrier as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.
- (b) On each Adjustment Date the sum (in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) or, respectively, the difference (in the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) of:
  - (i) the Strike on the respective Barrier Adjustment Day, and
  - (ii) the Stop Loss-Spread for the respective Barrier Adjustment Day.

The Knock-out Barrier, specified in such a way, shall be rounded up (in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table  $[\bullet]$ ] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) or, respectively, down (in the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table  $[\bullet]$ ] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) in accordance with the Rounding Table.

- (c) On each Spread Adjustment Day the sum (in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) or, respectively, the difference (in the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) of:
  - (i) the Strike on the respective Spread Adjustment Day, and
  - (ii) the Stop Loss-Spread for the respective Spread Adjustment Day.

The Knock-out Barrier, specified in such a way, shall be rounded up (in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [ $\bullet$ ]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) or, respectively, down (in the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [ $\bullet$ ]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data) in accordance with the Rounding Table.

- [(d) On each Dividend Adjustment Date the difference between:
  - (i) the Knock-out Barrier, specified in accordance with the aforementioned method, immediately prior to the Dividend Adjustment, and
  - (ii) the Dividend Deduction for the respective Dividend Adjustment Date.]
- [(d)] On [the calendar date after] [the Calculation Date after] each Roll Over Date [after the Roll Over Time] the difference of (*in the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data*) or, respectively, the sum of (*in*

the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified in §1 of the Product and Underlying Data):

- (i) the Knock-out Barrier as specified in accordance with the aforementioned method immediately prior to this adjustment, and
- (ii) the Stop Loss Spread as applicable at this date.]

The Knock-out Barrier equals at least zero.

After the execution of all adjustments of the Knock-out Barrier on a Barrier Adjustment Day the newly determined Knock-out Barrier will be published on the Website of the Issuer under the respective product details.

A "**Knock-out Event**" has occurred if [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Relevant Exchange] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Reference Market] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent] [the Relevant Price [of the Underlying]] [the price [of the Underlying], as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or any successor page, which the Calculation Agent notifies pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) (the "**Relevant Price**"),] with continuous observation starting on the First Trade Date (including) at any time [during the Relevant Period][on a Calculation Date][on a Trading Day][from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date]

*In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:* 

is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.

"Market Disruption Event" means [FX Market Disruption Event.] [each of the following events:

[In the case of shares (including Depository Receipts) as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the failure of the Relevant Exchange to open for trading during its regular trading sessions;
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in the Underlying on the Relevant Exchange;
- (c) in general the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange;]

#### [In the case of indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying][components of the Underlying] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying][the components of the Underlying], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;
- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the suspension or the restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange][.] [or
- (c) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] [or, as the case may be,] the Determining Futures Exchange.]

[In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- [(b) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange[,] [or]]
- [([●]) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange], shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange].]

["**Maximum Roll Over Costs**" means the Maximum Roll Over Costs as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Minimum Amount**" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Minimum Exercise Amount" means the Minimum Exercise Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**New Reference Price**" means the Reference Price of the New Relevant Futures Contract [on the [Calculation Date prior to the] Roll Over Date].]

["**New Relevant Futures Contract**" means the Relevant Futures Contract which is applicable immediately prior to the respective Roll Over.]

["**Numerator Currency**" means the Numerator Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Reference Asset**" means the Reference Asset to which the Underlying is linked. The Reference Asset is specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]]

["**Reference Banks**" means [four] [five] [•] major banks in the interbank market at the Reference Rate Financial Canter, which will be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**Reference Market**" means the Reference Market as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Price**" means [FX.] [the Reference Price of the Underlying [expressed in the Underlying Currency and] as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data [and as published by the Reference Market] [and as published by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page]. [the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").]

[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as the [respective] Valuation Date of the Securities, as published by Determining Futures Exchange, or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

[the Opening Price] [the Closing Price]]]

["**Reference Price**" means the quotient of (i) FX (1) divided by FX (2), as calculated by the Calculation Agent.]

### [In the case of Securities, with currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

The "**Reference Rate**" will be newly specified by the Calculation Agent on each Adjustment Date and is for each period starting with the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) up to the immediately following Adjustment Date (including) the difference between:

- (i) the offer rate (expressed as per cent. per annum) for deposits in [the Underlying Currency] [the Numerator Currency] for the maturity of one month, which appears on the Reference Rate Screen Page [(1)] as of the Reference Rate Time [(1)], on the last Trade Day of the immediately preceding calendar month (each such date an "Interest Determination Date"), and
- (ii) the offer rate (expressed as per cent. per annum) for deposits in [the Numerator Currency] [Underlying Currency] for the maturity of one month, which appears on the Reference Rate Screen Page [(2)] as of the Reference Rate Time [(2)], on the Interest Determination Date.

If at the time specified [the] [one or both] Reference Rate Screen Page[s] [is][are] not available or do not display such offer rate(s), the Calculation Agent will determine the respective offer rate(s) [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[*In the case of Securities, where the Underlying is a Share, an Index, a commodity or, if applicable, a futures contract, the following applies:* 

The "**Reference Rate**" will be newly specified by the Calculation Agent on each Adjustment Date and is for each period starting with the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) up to the

immediately following Adjustment Date (including) the offer rate (expressed as per cent. per annum) for deposits in the Underlying Currency for the maturity of one month, which appears on the Reference Rate Screen Page as of the Reference Rate Time, on the last Trade Day of the immediately preceding calendar month (each such date an "Interest Determination Date").

If the Reference Rate Screen Page is not available at the Reference Rate Time, or if such offer rate does not appear on the Reference Rate Screen Page, the Calculation Agent will request [each of the Reference Banks] [the principal offices of the Reference Banks in the Reference Rate Financial Centre] to provide its rates, offered to prime banks in the interbank market at the Reference Rate Financial Centre at approximately the Reference Rate Time, on the respective Interest Determination Date for deposits in the Underlying Currency for the maturity of one month in a representative amount.

If at least two of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with such quotations, the respective Reference Rate will be the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the nearest one [thousandth] [ $\bullet$ ] of a percentage point, with [0.0005] [ $\bullet$ ] being rounded upwards) of such quotations.

If on any Interest Determination Date only one or none of the Reference Banks provides the Calculation Agent with such quotations, the Calculation Agent will determine the Reference Rate [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**Reference Rate Financial Centre**" means the Reference Rate Financial Centre, as specified [for the relevant Underlying Currency] in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Rate Screen Page** [(1)]" means the Reference Rate Screen Page [(1)], as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to  $[\bullet]$  of the General Conditions).]

["**Reference Rate Screen Page (2)**" means the Reference Rate Screen Page (2), as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in § [ $\bullet$ ] of the Product and Underlying Data (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions).]

["**Reference Rate Time** [(1)]" means the Reference Rate Time [(1)], as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in §  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Rate Time (2**)" means the Reference Rate Time (2), as specified [for the relevant [Underlying Currency] [Numerator Currency]] in § [●] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator for Reference Rate**" means that the Reference Rate is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 1 of the Product Data.]

["**Relevant Exchange**" means [the [Relevant Exchange as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].] [the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.]

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the Underlying [or, respectively its components] at the

Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "Substitute Exchange"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange. In the event of a substitution, any reference in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities to the Relevant Exchange shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange.]

["**Relevant Futures Contract**" means [as of the First Trade Date] [as of the Issue Date] the Futures Contract as specified in the "Underlying" column in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data. At [the [calendar day] [Calculation Date] after] each Roll Over Date [at the Roll Over Time] the Relevant Futures Contract will be replaced by [the] [another] futures contract [as specified in the "Underlying" column in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data] [at the Reference Market] [with the next following expiry date] [[,] [and] which is linked to the same Reference Asset] [and] [having a remaining term of at least [one month] [•]] (the "New Relevant Futures Contract"), which, as of this point in time, shall be deemed to be the Relevant Futures Contract and as such the Underlying ("Roll Over"). [The New Relevant Futures Contract will be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] and published pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.]]]

["**Relevant Period**" means the Relevant Period as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

#### ["Relevant Price" means any

[In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [ask] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

for the Underlying, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) and as determined by the Calculation Agent.]

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the respective Valuation Date.

"**Risk Management Fee**" means a value expressed in percentage per year, which forms the risk premium for the Issuer. The Initial Risk Management Fee for the First Trade Date is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. The Calculation Agent adjusts the Risk Management Fee on each Adjustment Date [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* within its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]to the current market circumstances so that the ratio of the Risk Management Fee to the relevant market parameters (especially volatility of the Underlying, liquidity of the Underlying, hedging costs and lending costs (if any)) remains substantially unchanged. The adjusted Risk Management Fee is valid during the period of the respective Adjustment Date (excluding) to the immediately following Adjustment Date (including). The Calculation Agent shall after its specification notify the valid Risk Management Fee in each case pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

["**Roll Over Costs**" means an amount expressed in the Underlying Currency, as determined by the Issuer at each Roll Over Adjustment in a range of 0% (including) and a maximum of the Maximum Roll Over Costs (including).

The Roll Over Costs will be determined by the Issuer [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities* 

*governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]and reflect the expenses incurred by the Issuer in connection with a corresponding adjustment of its transactions, which it deems necessary in order to hedge its price and other risks under the Securities.]

["Roll Over Date" means [the [[fifth] [tenth] [•] Calculation Date prior to the last] [last] [Trading Day] [•] of the Relevant Futures Contract on the Reference Market] [*insert other date*]] [each Roll Over Date as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].]

["**Roll Over Time**" means [[●] (Munich local time)] [*insert other time*] on the respective Roll Over Date.]

w i b i	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~
Knock-out Barrier	Rounding to the next multiple of
≤2	0.001
≤5	0.02
≤ 10	0.05
≤20	0.1
<u>≤</u> 50	0.2
≤ 100	0.25
≤200	0.5
<u>≤</u> 500	1
$\leq 2,000$	2
≤ 5,000	5
$\leq 10,000$	10
> 10,000	20

"Rounding Table" means the following table:

["Screen Page for the Continuous Observation" means the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

["**Settlement Cycle**" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange [in the Underlying] [of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying], during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of such Relevant Exchange.]

["Share Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange is finally ceased and no Substitute Exchange could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]]
- (b) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange no longer occurs in the Underlying Currency;
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (d) the specification of the Reference Rate is finally ceased[;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (1) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 7: Mini Future Securities

case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Stop Loss-Spread" means the Initial Stop Loss-Spread as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Calculation Agent intends to keep the Stop Loss-Spread at a constant level during the term of the Securities (subject to a rounding of the Knock-out Barrier). However it is entitled to adjust the Stop Loss-Spread [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] to the prevailing market conditions (e.g. an increased volatility of the Underlying) on each Trading Day (the "Spread Adjustment"). The Spread Adjustment is applicable as of the day of its notification pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions (including) (the "Spread Adjustment Day").]

#### "Strike" means

- (a) on the First Trade Date the Initial Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data,
- (b) on each calendar day, following the First Trade Date, the sum of (i) the Strike on the day immediately preceding this calendar day and (ii) the Financing Costs[, or, respectively][,][.]
- [(c) on each Dividend Adjustment Date the difference of:
  - (i) the Strike, specified in accordance with the aforementioned method for this Dividend Adjustment Date, and
  - (ii) the Dividend Deduction for this Dividend Adjustment Date (the "**Dividend** Adjustment").]
- [(c)] on [the calendar day after] [the Calculation Date after] each Roll Over Date [after the Roll Over Time] the difference of:
  - (i) the Strike as specified in accordance with the aforementioned method for this date, and
  - (ii) the difference from the Current Reference Price and the New Reference Price (the "**Roll Over Adjustment**")

[(in the case of Securities for which "call" is specified [in the column "Call/Put"] in the table  $[\bullet]$ ] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data): minus

(in the case of Securities for which "put" is specified [in the column "Call/Put"] in the table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data): plus

the Roll Over Costs].]

The Strike shall be rounded up or down to [six decimals]  $[\bullet]$ , with [0.0000005]  $[\bullet]$  being rounded upwards and shall never be less than zero.

The Calculation Agent will publish the Strike after its specification on the Website of the Issuer under the respective product details.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"Trading Day" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the trading system [XETRA<sup>®</sup>][or][Borsa Italiana (SeDeX MTF) market] [or] [EuroTLX market] is open

for business.

"Underlying" means [the [[FX] Exchange Rate][Underlying] as specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Underlying is specified by the Index Sponsor and is calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.]] [the respective Relevant Futures Contract.]

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

#### "Valuation Date" means

[[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table  $[\bullet]$  in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data: the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Bate immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Bate immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Date immediately following the Calculation Bate immedia

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:]

the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right.]

[the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date on which the Exercise Right has been effectively exercised, or the Calculation Date immediately following the Call Date, as the case may be, on which the Issuer has exercised its Regular Call Right.]

If this day is not a Calculation Date, the immediately next following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Valuation Date.

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

### § 2

### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

## § 3

## Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Exercise Notice, [Suspension of the Exercise Right,] Payment

- (1) *Exercise Right:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* The Exercise Right can be exercised by the Security Holder on each Exercise Date prior to [•] [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (4) of this § 3.
- (3) *Knock-out:* Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right forfeits and the Knock-out Amount will be paid for each Security.
- (4) *Exercise Notice*: The Exercise Right shall be exercised by the Security Holder by transmission of a duly completed written Exercise Notice (the "**Exercise Notice**") to the Principal Paying Agent possibly per facsimile, using the form of notice which may be obtained from the Website of the Issuer or, respectively by specifying all information and declarations to the facsimile number set out in such form of notice and by transferring the Securities stated in the

Exercise Notice to the account of the Issuer, which is set out in the respective form of the Exercise Notice. For this purpose the Security Holder must instruct its depositary bank, which is responsible for the order of the transfer of the specified Securities.

The Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that day on which (i) the Principal Paying Agent receives the duly completed Exercise Notice prior to  $[\bullet]$  [10:00 a.m.] (Munich local time) and (ii) the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a duly completed Exercise Notice has been transmitted in time, but which has been credited to the Issuer's account after  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time), the Exercise Right is deemed to be effectively exercised on that Banking Day, on which the Securities will be credited to the account of the Issuer prior to  $[\bullet]$  [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time).

For Securities, for which a Security Holder transmits an Exercise Notice, which does not comply with the aforementioned provisions, or, if the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice have been credited to the Issuer's Account after [ $\bullet$ ] [5:00 p.m.] (Munich local time) of the [fifth] [*insert number of days*] Banking Day following the transmission of the Exercise Notice, the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised.

The amount of the Securities for which the Exercise Right shall be exercised, must comply with the Minimum Exercise Amount or an integral multiple thereof. Otherwise the amount of the Securities specified in the Exercise Notice will be rounded down to the nearest multiple of the Minimum Exercise Amount and the Exercise Right is deemed to be not effectively exercised with regard to the amount of Securities exceeding such amount. An Exercise Notice on fewer Securities than the Minimum Exercise Amount is invalid and has no effect.

Securities received by the Issuer and for which no effective Exercise Notice exists or the Exercise Right deems to be not effectively exercised, will be retransferred by the Issuer without undue delay at the expense of the relevant Security Holder.

Subject to the aforementioned provisions, the transmission of an Exercise Notice constitutes an irrevocable declaration of intent of the relevant Security Holder to exercise the respective Securities.

## [In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (5) *Suspension of the Exercise Right:* The Exercise Right cannot be exercised:
  - (a) during the period between the day, on which the company specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data (the "Company") publishes an offer to its shareholders to acquire (a) new shares or (b) warrants or other securities with conversion or option rights on shares of the Company, and the first day after the expiration of the period determined for the exercise of the purchase right;
  - (b) prior and after the shareholders' meeting of the Company, in the period from (and including) the last depositary day for shares and to (and including) the third Banking Day after the shareholders' meeting.

If the exercise of the Exercise Right is suspended on an Exercise Day according to the previous sentence, the Exercise Date will be postponed to the first Banking Day after such suspension.]

([•]) *Payment:* The Differential Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the respective Valuation Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

The Knock-out Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

#### § 4

### **Differential Amount, Knock-out Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio [/] [x] FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.]

(2) *Knock-out Amount:* The Knock-out Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

 $\begin{aligned} & \text{Knock-out Amount} = (\text{Exercise Price - Strike}) \ x \ \text{Ratio} \ [/] \ [x] \ [FX \ (final)] \ [/] \ [x] \ FX \ (1) \ (final)] \\ & [/] \ [x] \ [FX \ (2) \ (final)] \end{aligned}$ 

However, the Knock-out Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Knock-out Amount = (Strike - Exercise Price) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Knock-out Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

(3) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount or, respectively, the Knock-out Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

## **COOL** Securities

[Option 8: In the case of COOL Securities, the following applies:

### **§ 1**

### Definitions

### "Adjustment Event" means [each of the following events:]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) each measure taken by the company that has issued the Underlying or by a third party, which would due to a change in the legal and economic position, in particular a change in the company's fixed assets and capital –affect the Underlying not only immaterially (in particular capital increase against cash contribution, issuance of securities with options or conversion rights into shares, capital increase with company funds, distribution of special dividends, share splits, merger, liquidation, nationalisation); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;[ or]
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs; or
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

## [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of the Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of the Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use the Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities*]

*governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- [(a)] any changes in the Relevant Trading Conditions of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed trading conditions are no longer economically equivalent to the Relevant Trading Conditions prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (b) a Hedging Disruption occurs].]

## [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication [of the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing] [of the Underlying] [or its components] by the Fixing Sponsor [and/or of its Relevant Price] (including the time of the determination and/or publication); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) any other change with respect to the Underlying [or its components] (due to, including but not limited to, any kind of monetary reform or changeover), which affects the Securities not only immaterially; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (c) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying [or its components];
- (d) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [or its components][;][or]
- (e) [a Hedging Disruption occurs or
- (f)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying [or its components] whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System [and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**")] [is][are] open for business [and commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the Banking Day Financial Centre].

["**Banking Day Financial Centre**" means the Banking Day Financial Centre as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Base Currency**" means the Base Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

"**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the [Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange] [Reference Price is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be] [Reference Price is published by the Reference Market] [the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] customarily published [by the Fixing Sponsor]].

["**Call Event**" means [Share Call Event] [Index Call Event] [Commodity Call Event] [or] [FX Call Event].]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

- [(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or
- (b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)],

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]whether this is the case.]

["Clearance System" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades [with respect to the Underlying] [in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying] as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.]

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [*Insert other Clearing System(s)*].

["Commodity Call Event" means each of the following:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Reference Market is available or could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;

(d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];].]

"COOL Amount" means the COOL Amount as specified in §1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Determining Futures Exchange**" means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the Underlying [or [– if derivatives on the Underlying are not traded –] its components] (the "**Derivatives**") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the Underlying [or to its components] at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "**Substitute Futures Exchange**"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.]

"**Differential Amount**" means the Differential Amount as calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 4 of the Special Conditions.

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Final Payment Date" means the "Final Payment Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Final Valuation Date**" means the Final Valuation Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. If the Final Valuation Date is not a Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Final Valuation Date.

"First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the First Day of the Knock-out Period as specified in § 1 of the Product und Underlying Data.

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Fixing Sponsor" means the Fixing Sponsor as specified in  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX**" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (1)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (1) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (2)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (2) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX Calculation Date**" means each day on which [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] published by the Fixing Sponsor.]

["**FX Call Event**" means each of the following events:

- [(a) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders,]
- [([•]) no suitable New Fixing Sponsor (as specified in § 9 (1) of the Special Conditions) or Replacement Exchange Rate (as specified in § 9 (2) of the Special Conditions) is available, whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- [([•])] due to the occurrence of special circumstances or force majeure (such as catastrophes, war, terror, insurgency, restrictions on payment transactions, entering of the currency used for the calculation into the European Economic Monetary Union, withdrawing of the relevant country from the European Economic Monetary Union and other circumstances having a comparable impact on the [Underlying [or its components]] [FX Exchange Rate] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)]) the reliable determination of [the Reference Price] [or] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [or] [the Relevant Price] is impossible or impracticable[, or
- ([•]) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s]].]

["FX (final)" means FX on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (1) (final)" means FX (1) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (2) (final)" means FX (2) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the failure of the Fixing Sponsor to publish [the Reference Price] [the [official] fixing of at least one of the components of the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)];
- (b) the suspension or restriction in foreign exchange trading for at least one of the [two] currencies quoted [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] as a part of [the Underlying] [or] [the FX Exchange Rate] [the FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)] (including options or futures contracts) or the restriction of the convertibility of [at least one of these currencies] [the currencies quoted as a component of [this] [these] exchange rate[s]] or the effective impossibility [for the Calculation Agent] of obtaining a quotation of such exchange rate[s];
- (c) any other events with commercial effects which are similar to the events listed above;

to the extent that the above-mentioned events are material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**FX Screen Page**" means the FX Screen Page as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Valuation Date**" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]

["**FX Exchange Rate**" means the FX Exchange Rate as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate** (1)" means the FX Exchange Rate (1) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate (2**)" means the FX Exchange Rate (2) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

["Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["**Index Sponsor**" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Barrier" means the Knock-out Barrier as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

A "**Knock-out Event**" has occurred if [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Relevant Exchange] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent] [the Relevant Price [of the Underlying]] [the price, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or any successor page, which the Calculation Agent notifies pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) (the "**Relevant Price**"),] with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period at any time [during the Relevant Period][from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]]

*In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:* 

is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.

"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [Calculation Date] from the First Day of the Knockout Period [(including)] [from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]] to the Final Valuation Date [until the relevant time of publication [of all components] of the Relevant Reference Price [(including)].

"Market Disruption Event" means [FX Market Disruption Event.] [each of the following events:

## [In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the failure of the Relevant Exchange to open for trading during its regular trading sessions;
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in the Underlying on the Relevant Exchange;
- (c) in general the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange;]

## [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying][components of the Underlying] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying][the components of the Underlying], the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities] [components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities] [components] are traded;
- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the suspension or the restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event [occurs in the last hour prior to the normal calculation of the Reference Price, which is relevant for the Securities and continues at the point of time of the normal calculation and] is material whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.]

"Minimum Amount" means the Minimum Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"Ratio" means the Ratio as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Reference Market**" means the Reference Market as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Price**" means [FX.] [the Reference Price of the Underlying [expressed in the Underlying Currency and] as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data [and as published by the Reference Market] [and as published by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page]. [the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").]

[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as the [respective] Valuation Date of the Securities, as published by Determining Futures Exchange, or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

[the Opening Price] [the Closing Price]]]

["**Reference Price**" means the quotient of (i) FX (1) divided by FX (2), as calculated by the Calculation Agent.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Relevant Exchange**" means [the [Relevant Exchange as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].] [the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market

practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to §6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.]

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the Underlying [or, respectively its components] at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "Substitute Exchange"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange. In the event of a substitution, any reference in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities to the Relevant Exchange.]

["**Relevant Period**" means the Relevant Period as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

#### ["Relevant Price" means any

[In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [ask] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

for the Underlying, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) and as determined by the Calculation Agent.]

"Relevant Reference Price" means the Reference Price on the Final Valuation Date.

["Screen Page for the Continuous Observation" means the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

["**Settlement Cycle**" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange [in the Underlying] [of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying], during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of such Relevant Exchange.]

["Share Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange is finally ceased and no Substitute Exchange could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange no longer occurs in the Underlying Currency;
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s][;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (1) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Strike" means the Strike as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"Underlying" means the [[FX] Exchange Rate][Underlying] as specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Underlying is specified by the Index Sponsor and is calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.]

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Valuation Date" means the Final Valuation Date.

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

### § 2

### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

## § 3

#### Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Payment

- (1) *Exercise Right:* The Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Differential Amount and, provided that no Knock-out Event has occurred, the COOL Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* The Exercise Right will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date.
- (3) *Knock-out:* Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the right of the Security Holder to demand payment of the COOL Amount forfeits.
- (4) *Payment:* The Differential Amount and, if applicable, the COOL Amount will be paid on the Final Payment Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

#### **§ 4**

### **Differential Amount**

(1) *Differential Amount:* The Differential Amount per Security equals an amount in the Specified Currency, which will be calculated or, respectively, specified by the Calculation Agent as follows:

In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

Differential Amount = (Relevant Reference Price - Strike) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.

In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 8: COOL Securities

Differential Amount = (Strike - Relevant Reference Price) x Ratio [/] [x] [FX (final)] [/] [x] FX (1) (final)] [/] [x] [FX (2) (final)]

However, the Differential Amount is not lower than the Minimum Amount.]

(2) When calculating or, respectively, determining the Differential Amount, no fees, commissions or other costs charged by the Issuer or a third party authorised by the Issuer, will be taken into account.]

Inline Securities

## Stay High/Stay Low Securities

[Option 9: In the case of Inline Securities, the following applies:

Option 10: In the case of Stay High/Stay Low Securities, the following applies:

# § 1

# Definitions

## "Adjustment Event" means [each of the following events:]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) each measure taken by the company that has issued the Underlying or by a third party, which would due to a change in the legal and economic position, in particular a change in the company's fixed assets and capital –affect the Underlying not only immaterially (in particular capital increase against cash contribution, issuance of securities with options or conversion rights into shares, capital increase with company funds, distribution of special dividends, share splits, merger, liquidation, nationalisation); whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;[ or]
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs; or
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

## [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) changes in the relevant Index Concept or the calculation of the Underlying, that result in a new relevant Index Concept or calculation of the Underlying being no longer economically equivalent to the original relevant Index Concept or the original calculation of the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the calculation or publication of the Underlying is finally discontinued, or replaced by another index (the "**Index Replacement Event**");
- (c) due to circumstances for which the Issuer is not responsible, the Issuer is no longer entitled to use the Underlying as basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (an "Index Usage Event"); an Index Usage Event is also the termination of the license to use the Underlying due to an unacceptable increase in license fees;
- (d) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;
- (e)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 9-10: Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities

determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- [(a)] any changes in the Relevant Trading Conditions of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed trading conditions are no longer economically equivalent to the Relevant Trading Conditions prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [;
- (d) a Hedging Disruption occurs][;
- ([•]) any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

## [In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication [of the Underlying] [or its components] by the Fixing Sponsor [and/or of its Relevant Price] (including the time of the determination and/or publication) by the Fixing Sponsor; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) any other change with respect to the Underlying [or its components] (due to, including but not limited to, any kind of monetary reform or changeover), which affects the Securities not only immaterially; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (c) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying [or its components];
- (d) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying [or its components][;][or]
- (e) [a Hedging Disruption occurs or
- (f)] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying [or its components]; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

[In the case of a futures contract as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) any changes in the Contract Specifications of the Underlying that lead to a situation where, as a result of the change, the changed Contract Specifications are no longer economically equivalent to the Contract Specifications prior to the change; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (b) an early termination performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded derivatives linked to the Underlying;
- (c) an adjustment performed by the Determining Futures Exchange of the there traded Derivatives of the Underlying;][
- ([•]) [a Hedging Disruption occurs;][
- ([•])] any event which is economically equivalent to one of the above-mentioned events with regard to its consequences on the Underlying; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

"**Banking Day**" means each day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearing System [and the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross settlement Express Transfer-System (TARGET2) ("**TARGET2**")] [is][are] open for business [and commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the Banking Day Financial Centre].

["**Banking Day Financial Centre**" means the Banking Day Financial Centre as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Base Currency**" means the Base Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Beginning of the Knock-out Observation on the First Trade Date" means the time specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 (2) of the General Conditions.

["**Calculation Date**" means each day on which the [Underlying is traded on the Relevant Exchange] [Underlying is published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be] [Underlying is traded on the Reference Market] [[the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] customarily published [by the Fixing Sponsor] [on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation]].]

["Calculation Date" means each day on which the Reference Market is open for business during its regular trading hours.]

["**Call Event**" means [Share Call Event] [Index Call Event] [Commodity Call Event] [Futures Call Event] [or] [FX Call Event].]

["Change in Law" means that due to

- (a) the coming into effect of changes in laws or regulations (including but not limited to tax laws or capital market provisions) or
- (b) a change in relevant case law or administrative practice (including the administrative practice of the tax or financial supervisory authorities),

if such changes become effective on or after the First Trade Date,

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 9-10: Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities

- [(a)] the holding, acquisition or sale of the Underlying or assets that are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with respect to its obligations under the Securities is or becomes wholly or partially illegal for the Issuer [or
- (b) the costs associated with the obligations under the Securities have increased substantially (including but not limited to an increase in tax obligations, the reduction of tax benefits or other negative consequences with regard to tax treatment)],

The Issuer determines [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]whether this is the case.]

["Clearance System" means the principal domestic clearance system customarily used for settling trades [with respect to the Underlying] [in the securities that form the basis of the Underlying] as determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["Clearance System Business Day" means, with respect to the Clearance System, any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which the Clearance System is open for the acceptance and execution of settlement instructions.]

"Clearing System" means [Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main ("CBF")] [Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("CBL") and Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear Bank") (CBL and Euroclear are individually referred to as an "ICSD" (International Central Securities Depository) and, collectively, the "ICSDs")] [Euroclear France SA ("Euroclear France")] [Monte Titoli S.p.A., with offices in Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli")] [*Insert other Clearing System(s)*].

["**Commodity Call Event**" means each of the following:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Reference Market is available or could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Determining Futures Exchange" means the [options and/or] futures exchange, on which respective derivatives of the Underlying [or [– if derivatives on the Underlying are not traded –] its components] (the "Derivatives") are mostly liquidly traded, such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Determining Futures Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of derivatives' quotation linked to the Underlying [or to its components] at the Determining Futures Exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, it shall be substituted as the Determining Futures Exchange by another [options

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 9-10: Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities

and/or] futures exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Derivatives (the "**Substitute Futures Exchange**"); such [options and/or] futures exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In the event of such substitution, any reference to the Determining Futures Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Futures Exchange.]

"Exercise Right" means the Exercise Right as specified in § 3 (1) of the Special Conditions.

["Expiry Date [(*Data di Scadenza*)]" means the "Expiry Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Final Payment Date" means the "Final Payment Date" as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Final Valuation Date**" means the Final Valuation Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. If the Final Valuation Date is not a Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a Calculation Date shall be the Final Valuation Date.

"First Day of the Knock-out Period" means the First Day of the Knock-out Period as specified in § 1 of the Product und Underlying Data.

"**First Trade Date**" means the First Trade Date [from the specified time] [as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.] [as specified in the admission notice published by [*insert relevant market(s)*].]

["Futures Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) no suitable substitute for the Reference Market is available or could have been determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (d) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency[;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (2) or (3) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

["Fixing Sponsor" means the Fixing Sponsor as specified in  $[\bullet]$  of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX**" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (1)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (1) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

["**FX** (2)" means the [official] fixing of the FX Exchange Rate (2) as published [[Insert] [p.m.] [a.m.] [Insert] local time] by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen Page (or any successor).]

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 9-10: Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities ["**FX Calculation Date**" means each day on which [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)] [is] [are] published by the Fixing Sponsor.]

["**FX Call Event**" means each of the following events:

- [(a) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders,]
- [([•]) no suitable New Fixing Sponsor (as specified in § 9 (1) of the Special Conditions) or Replacement Exchange Rate (as specified in § 9 (2) of the Special Conditions) is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];]
- [([•])] due to the occurrence of special circumstances or force majeure (such as catastrophes, war, terror, insurgency, restrictions on payment transactions, entering of the currency used for the calculation into the European Economic Monetary Union, withdrawing of the relevant country from the European Economic Monetary Union and other circumstances having a comparable impact on the [Underlying [or its components]] [FX Exchange Rate] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)]) the reliable determination of [the Reference Price] [or] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [FX] [or] [the Relevant Price] is impossible or impracticable [for the Calculation Agent][, or
- [([•]) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s]].]

["FX (final)" means FX on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (1) (final)" means FX (1) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX (2) (final)" means FX (2) on the FX Valuation Date.]

["FX Market Disruption Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the failure of the [Fixing Sponsor] to publish [the Underlying] [at least one of the components of the Underlying] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)];
- (b) the suspension or restriction in foreign exchange trading for at least one of the [two] currencies quoted [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] as a part of [the Underlying] [or] [the FX Exchange Rate] [the FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or the FX Exchange Rate (2)] (including options or futures contracts) or the restriction of the convertibility of [against the [Underlying] [Base] Currency] the currencies quoted as a component of [this] [these] exchange rate[s]] or the effective impossibility [for the Calculation Agent] of obtaining a quotation of such exchange rate[s];
- (c) any other events with commercial effects which are similar to the events listed above;

to the extent that the above-mentioned events are material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith].]

["**FX Screen Page**" means the FX Screen Page as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Valuation Date**" means the [Final Valuation Date] [FX Calculation Date] [immediately following the] [respective Valuation Date]. [If the FX Valuation Date is not a FX Calculation Date the immediately following Banking Day which is a FX Calculation Date shall be the FX Valuation Date.]]

["**FX Exchange Rate**" means the FX Exchange Rate as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**FX Exchange Rate** (1)" means the FX Exchange Rate (1) as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 9-10: Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities ["**FX Exchange Rate (2)**" means the FX Exchange Rate (2) as specified in § [●] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer is not able to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]; or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

under conditions which are economically substantially equivalent to those on the First Trade Date.]

["**Increased Costs of Hedging**" means that the Issuer has to pay a substantially higher amount of taxes, duties, expenditures and fees (with the exception of broker fees) compared to the First Trade Date in order to

- (a) close, continue or carry out transactions or acquire, exchange, hold or sell assets (respectively) which are needed in order to hedge price risks or other risks with regard to its obligations under the Securities; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] or
- (b) realise, reclaim or pass on proceeds from such transactions or assets,

whereas cost increases due to a deterioration of the credit-worthiness of the Issuer are not considered as Increased Costs of Hedging.]

["Index Calculation Agent" means the Index Calculation Agent as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Index Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) no suitable Replacement Underlying is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s];
- (c) the Underlying is no longer calculated or published in the Underlying Currency;
- (d) no suitable substitute for the Index Sponsor and/or the Index Calculation Agent is available; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [;
- (e) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 [(2)] [or] [(3)] [(e.g. no suitable Replacement Underlying is available)] of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - Option 9-10: Inline Securities and Stay

High/Stay Low Securities

["**Index Sponsor**" means the Index Sponsor as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Issuing Agent**" means the Issuing Agent as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Issue Date" means the Issue Date as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Knock-out Amount" is the Knock-out Amount as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["Knock-out Barrier" means the Knock-out Barrier as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

A "**Knock-out Event**" has occurred if [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Relevant Exchange] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Reference Market] [the price of the Underlying, as published by the Index Sponsor or, respectively, the Index Calculation Agent] [the Relevant Price [of the Underlying]] [the price, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or any successor page, which the Calculation Agent notifies pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) (the "**Relevant Price**"),] with continuous observation during the Knock-out Period at any time [during the Relevant Period][from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]]

[(i) is on or below the Lower Knock-out Barrier or

(ii) is on or above the Upper Knock-out Barrier.]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Stay High" is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or below the Knock-out Barrier.

In the case of Securities, for which "Stay Low" is specified in §1 of the Product and Underlying Data:

is on or above the Knock-out Barrier.]

"Knock-out Period" means each [day] [Calculation Date] from the First Day of the Knockout Period [(including)] [from the Beginning of the Knock-out Observation [on the First Trade Date] [on the First Day of the Knock-out Period]] to the Final Valuation Date [until the relevant time of publication [of all components] of [FX] [FX (1) and FX (2)]] [(including)].

["Lower Knock-out Barrier" means the Lower Knock-out Barrier as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Market Disruption Event" means [FX Market Disruption Event.] [each of the following events:

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the failure of the Relevant Exchange to open for trading during its regular trading sessions;
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in the Underlying on the Relevant Exchange;
- (c) in general the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange;]

#### [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) in general the suspension or restriction of trading on the exchanges or the markets on which the [securities that form the basis of the Underlying][components of the Underlying] are listed or traded, or on the respective futures exchanges or on the markets on which Derivatives of the Underlying are listed or traded;
- (b) in relation to [individual securities which form the basis of the Underlying][the components of the Underlying], the suspension or restriction of trading on the

exchanges or on the markets on which such [securities][components] are traded or on the respective futures exchange or the markets on which derivatives of such [securities][components] are traded;

- (c) in relation to individual Derivatives of the Underlying, the suspension or restriction of trading on the futures exchanges or the markets on which such derivatives are traded;
- (d) the suspension of or failure or the non-publication of the calculation of the Underlying as a result of a decision by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent;]

## [In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the suspension or the restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market
- (b) the suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange, shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the [Relevant Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange] [Reference Market] or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange.]

[In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:

- (a) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading or the price determination of the Underlying on the Reference Market[,] [or]
- [(b) the termination, suspension or restriction of trading in a Derivative of the Underlying on the Determining Futures Exchange[,] [or]]
- [([•]) the non-availability or the non-publication of a Reference Price, which is required for the calculations or, as the case may be, specifications described in these Terms and Conditions,]

to the extent that such Market Disruption Event is material; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any restriction of the trading hours or the number of days on which trading takes place on the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange], shall not constitute a Market Disruption Event provided that the restriction occurs due to a previously announced change in the rules of the Reference Market [or, as the case may be, the Determining Futures Exchange].]

"**Principal Paying Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent as specified in § 2 (1) of the General Conditions.

"**Redemption Amount**" means the Redemption Amount as specified in § 4 of the Special Conditions.

["**Reference Asset**" means the Reference Asset to which the Underlying is linked. The Reference Asset is specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]]

["**Reference Market**" means the Reference Market as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Reference Price**" means [FX.] [the Reference Price of the Underlying [expressed in the Underlying Currency and] as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data [and as published by the Reference Market] [and as published by the Fixing Sponsor on the FX Screen

PART C – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES – Option 9-10: Inline Securities and Stay High/Stay Low Securities

Page]. [the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as [the respective] Valuation Date of the Securities or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").]

[In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

the settlement price of options and/or futures on the same Underlying with the same expiry as the [respective] Valuation Date of the Securities, as published by Determining Futures Exchange, or if unaivalable the opening price of the Underlying calculated by the Index Sponsor published on the Relevant Exchange on the [respective] Valuation Date (the "Settlement Price").

In the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data:

[the Opening Price] [the Closing Price]]]

["**Reference Price**" means the quotient of (i) FX (1) divided by FX (2), as calculated by the Calculation Agent.]

["**Registered Benchmark Administrator**" means that the Underlying is administered by an administrator who is registered in a register pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["**Relevant Exchange**" means [the [Relevant Exchange as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data].] [the exchange, on which the components of the Underlying are traded, such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] by way of notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions in accordance with such components' liquidity.]

In the case of a material change in the market conditions at the Relevant Exchange, such as a final discontinuation of the quotation of the Underlying [or, respectively its components] at the Relevant Exchange and the quotation at a different stock exchange or a considerably restricted number or liquidity, the Relevant Exchange shall be substituted as the Relevant Exchange by another exchange that offers satisfactorily liquid trading in the Underlying (the "Substitute Exchange"); such exchange shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. In this case, any reference to the Relevant Exchange in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange. In the event of a substitution, any reference in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities to the Relevant Exchange shall be deemed to refer to the Substitute Exchange.]

["**Relevant Period**" means the Relevant Period as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

["Relevant Price" means any

[In the case of Securities, for which "Call" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [bid] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

[In the case of Securities, for which "Put" is specified [in the "Call/Put" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data: [ask] price [(to be found under [insert details])]

for the Underlying, as published on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation (or on any successor page, which will be notified by the Calculation Agent pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions) and as determined by the Calculation Agent.]

["Screen Page for the Continuous Observation" means the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation as specified in § [•] of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Security Holder" means the holder of a Security.

["**Settlement Cycle**" means the period of Clearance System Business Days following a transaction on the Relevant Exchange [in the Underlying] [of the securities that form the basis of the Underlying], during which period settlement will customarily occur according to the rules of such Relevant Exchange.]

["Share Call Event" means each of the following events:

- (a) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange is finally ceased and no Substitute Exchange could be determined; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith];
- (b) the quotation of the Underlying at the Relevant Exchange no longer occurs in the Underlying Currency;
- (c) a Change in Law [[and/or a Hedging Disruption] [and/or Increased Costs of Hedging]] occur[s][;
- (d) an adjustment pursuant to § 8 (1) of the Special Conditions is not possible or not reasonable with regard to the Issuer and/or the Security Holders; whether this is the case shall be determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]].]

"**Specified Currency**" means the Specified Currency as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions of these Securities as set out in the General Conditions (Part A), the Product and Underlying Data (Part B) and the Special Conditions (Part C).

"**Underlying**" means the [[FX] Exchange Rate][Underlying] as specified [in the "Underlying" column in Table [•]] in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data. [The Underlying is specified by the Index Sponsor and is calculated by the Index Calculation Agent.]

"**Underlying Currency**" means the Underlying Currency as specified in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data.

["**Upper Knock-out Barrier**" means the Upper Knock-out Barrier as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Valuation Date" means the Final Valuation Date.

*In the case of Stay High/Stay Low Securities, the following applies:* 

"Warrant Type" means the Warrant Type as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

"Website[s] for Notices" means the Website(s) for Notices as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

"Website[s] of the Issuer" means the Website(s) of the Issuer as specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

# § 2

#### Interest

The Securities do not bear interest.

#### Exercise Right, Exercise, Knock-out, Payment

- (1) *Exercise Right:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Security Holder shall be entitled, according to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities, to demand for each Security the payment of the Redemption Amount from the Issuer.
- (2) *Exercise:* Subject to the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right will be automatically exercised on the Final Valuation Date.
- (3) *Knock-out:* Upon the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, the Exercise Right forfeits and the Knock-out Amount will be paid for each Security.
- (4) *Payment:* The Redemption Amount will be paid on the Final Payment Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

The Knock-out Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the day, on which the Knock-out Event has occurred, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.

#### § 4

#### **Redemption Amount**

(1) *Redemption Amount:* The Redemption Amount is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

#### [Special Conditions that apply for all product types:

#### § 5

#### [(intentionally left out)]

#### [Issuer's Regular Call Right][,] [Issuer's Extraordinary Call Right]

[(1) Issuer's Regular Call Right: The Issuer may call the Securities in whole but not in part at each Exercise Date (the "Regular Call Right") and redeem them pursuant to § 4 (1) of the Special Conditions at the Differential Amount. In the case of such a call, [ either the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date, in the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "Yes" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data, or, in the case of Securities related to Underlying, for which "No" is specified in the "Italian Underlying" column in Table [•] in § 2 of the Product and Underlying Data, the Exercise Date,] [the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date,] [the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date,] [the Calculation Date immediately following the Exercise Date,] the Issuer exercises its Regular Call Right (the "Call Date") is deemed to be the Valuation Date. The Exercise Right remains unaffected until the Call Date. With the beginning of the Call Date all Exercise Rights forfeit.

The Issuer will give notice of such call at least [*Insert notice period*] prior to the Call Date pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions. Such notice shall be irrevocable and will specify the relevant Call Date.

The Differential Amount will be paid five Banking Days after the Call Date pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.]

[([•]) *Issuer's Extraordinary Call Right:* Upon the occurrence of a Call Event the Issuer may call the Securities extraordinarily by giving notice pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions and redeem the Securities at their Cancellation Amount. Such call shall become effective at the time indicated in the notice. [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* The application of §§ 313, 314 BGB remains reserved.]

The "**Cancellation Amount**" shall be the fair market value of the Securities as of [the tenth Banking Day] [*insert days*] before the extraordinary call becomes effective, determined by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert*: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert*: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] under then prevailing circumstances.

The determination of the fair market value is based on the economic equivalent of the Issuer's payment obligations to the Security Holders consistent with the provisions for the redemption profile, interest or other additional amounts of the Securities that would otherwise be due after the day on which the extraordinary call becomes effective and which is adjusted for taking into consideration the following parameters as of [the [tenth] [*insert number of days*] Banking Day before] [the day when] the extraordinary call becomes effective: the price of the Underlying, the remaining time to maturity, the estimated volatility, the expected dividends (if applicable), the current market interest rate as well as the interest spread associated with the credit default risk of the Issuer and any other relevant market parameter that can influence the value of the Securities.The Cancellation Amount will be paid within five Banking Days following the date as of which the extraordinary call becomes effective, or at the date specified in the above mentioned notice, as the case may be, pursuant to the provisions of § 6 of the Special Conditions.]

#### **§ 6**

#### **Payments**

[In the case of Securities, where the Specified Currency is the Euro, the following applies:

(1) *Rounding:* The amounts payable under these Terms and Conditions shall be rounded up or down to the nearest EUR 0.01, with EUR 0.005 being rounded upwards. However, at least the Minimum Amount shall be paid.]

[In the case of Securities, where the Specified Currency is not Euro, the following applies:

(1) *Rounding:* The amounts payable under these Terms and Conditions shall be rounded up or down to the smallest unit of the Specified Currency, with 0.5 of such unit being rounded upwards. However, at least the Minimum Amount shall be paid.]

[In the case of Inline or Stay High/Stay Low Securities, the following applies:

- (1) (Intentionally left out)]
- (2) Business day convention: If the due date for any payment under the Securities (the "**Payment Date**") is not a Banking Day then the Security Holders shall not be entitled to payment until the next following Banking Day. The Security Holders shall not be entitled to further interest or other payments in respect of such delay.
- (3) *Manner of payment, discharge:* All payments shall be made to the Principal Paying Agent. The Principal Paying Agent shall pay the amounts due to the Clearing System to be credited to the respective accounts of the depository banks and to be transferred to the Security Holders. The payment to the Clearing System shall discharge the Issuer from its obligations under the Securities in the amount of such a payment.

[In the case of Securities governed by German law, the following shall apply:

(4) *Interest of default:* If the Issuer fails to make payments under the Securities when due, the amount due shall bear interest on the basis of the default interest rate established by law. Such accrual of interest starts on the day following the due date of that payment (including) and ends on the effective date of the payment (including).]

[In the case of Securities governed by Italian law, the following shall apply:

(4) *Interest of default:* If the Issuer fails to make payments under the Securities when due, the amount due shall bear interest on the basis of the legal interest rate (*'Saggio degli Interessi legali'*), pursuant to Section 1284 CC, without prejudice to any other mandatory provisions under Italian law. Such accrual of interest starts on the day following the due date of that payment (including) and ends on the effective date of the payment (including).]

#### § 7

#### **Market Disruptions**

(1) Postponement: Notwithstanding the provisions of § 8 of the Special Conditions, if a Market Disruption Event occurs on [a][the] Valuation Date [or Roll Over Date][or the [calendar day][Calculation Date][after][prior to] the Roll Over Date], the [respective] Valuation Date [or Roll Over Date] will be postponed to the next following Calculation Date on which the Market Disruption Event no longer exists. [Should a Market Disruption Event with respect to the Underlying occur during a Dissolution Period, the respective Dissolution Period will be extended by the time, the Market Disruption Event has lasted.][The Knock-out Period will be extended respective].]

[If a FX Market Disruption Event occurs on a FX Valuation Date, the respective FX Valuation Date will be postponed to the next following FX Calculation Date on which the FX Market Disruption Event no longer exists.]

Any Payment Date relating to such Valuation Date[,] [or] [Dissolution Period] [or FX Valuation Date][or Roll Over Date] [, as the case may be,] shall be postponed if applicable. Interest shall not be payable due to such postponement.

(2)Discretional valuation: Should the Market Disruption Event continue [at the [[•] Calculation Date before the][last Trading Day] [•] of the Relevant Futures Contract at the Reference Market] [insert other date]] [for more than [30][Insert number of Banking Days] consecutive Banking Days] the Calculation Agent shall[, subject to the occurrence of a Futures Call Event,] determine [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] [the respective Reference Price [or, respectively, the Exercise Price] [or FX] [or FX (1) and/or FX (2)] required for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities] [or, respectively the Knock-out Amount] [a Reference Price] [a price of the Underlying (the "Disrupted Price")]. Such [Reference] [Disrupted] Price [or, respectively, Exercise Price] [or FX] [or FX (1) and/or FX (2)] shall be determined in accordance with prevailing market conditions at 10:00 a.m. (Munich local time) [on the [31<sup>st</sup>][Insert number of following Banking Day] Banking Day] [or, if earlier,] [at the [[•] Calculation Date prior to the] [last Trading Day] [•] of the Relevant Future Contract at the Reference Market][insert other date]] taking into account the economic position of the Security Holders. [This [Reference] [Disrupted] Price][or FX (1) and/or FX (2)] shall be deemed to be the relevant price of the Underlying with respect to the determination of the occurrence of a Knock-out Event, even though it has not been published [by the Relevant Exchange] [by the Index Sponsor] [on the FX Screen Page] [on the Screen Page for the Continuous Observation].]

[If within these [30][*Insert number of Banking Days*] Banking Days traded Derivatives of the Underlying<sub>[1]</sub> [or, respectively, its components] expire and are settled on the Determining Futures Exchange, the settlement price established by the Determining Futures Exchange for the there traded Derivatives will be taken into account in order to [conduct the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities] [determine the [Reference] [Disrupted] Price] [or FX (1) and/or FX (2)]. In that case, the expiration date for those Derivatives is the relevant Valuation Date.]

[Should the FX Market Disruption Event continue for more than [30][*Insert number of Banking Days*] consecutive Banking Days, the Calculation Agent shall determine [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] the respective [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)]. The [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)]-fixing required for the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be determined in accordance with prevailing market conditions at 10:00 a.m. (Munich local time)on the [31<sup>st</sup>][*Insert number of following Banking Day*] Banking Day, taking into account the economic position of the Security Holders.]

[In the case of Shares as Underlying, the following applies:

# § 8

#### Adjustments, Replacement Specification

(1) Adjustments: Upon the occurrence of an Adjustment Event the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular the Underlying, the Ratio and/or all prices of the Underlying, which have been specified by the Calculation Agent) and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent on the basis of the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be adjusted in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible. Such adjustments shall be made by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any such adjustment will be performed

taking into consideration any adjustments made by the Determining Futures Exchange to the there traded Derivatives linked to the Underlying, and the remaining term of the Securities as well as the latest available price of the Underlying. If the Calculation Agent determines that, pursuant to the rules of the Determining Futures Exchange, no adjustments were made to the Derivatives linked to the Underlying, the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall regularly remain unchanged. The exercised adjustments and the date of the first application shall be notified pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.

- (2) *Replacement Specification:* If a price of the Underlying published by the Relevant Exchange pursuant to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities will subsequently be corrected and the correction (the "**Corrected Value**") will be published by the Relevant Exchange after the original publication, but still within one Settlement Cycle, then the Calculation Agent will notify the Issuer of the Corrected Value without undue delay and shall again specify and publish the respective value by using the Corrected Value (the "**Replacement Specification**") pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (3) [*In the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* The application of §§ 313, 314 BGB remains reserved.]]

# [In the case of Indices as Underlying, the following applies:

#### **§ 8**

#### Index Concept, [Adjustments, Replacement Underlying,] New Index Sponsor and New Index Calculation Agent, Replacement Specification

- (1) Index Concept: The basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications of the Calculation Agent described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be the Underlying with its provisions currently applicable, as developed and maintained by the Index Sponsor, as well as the respective method of calculation, determination, and publication of the price of the Underlying (the "Index Concept") applied by the Index Sponsor. This shall also apply if during the term of the Securities changes are made or occur in respect of the Index Concept, or if other measures are taken, which have an impact on the Index Concept, unless otherwise provided in the below provisions.
- Adjustments: Upon the occurrence of an Adjustment Event the Terms and Conditions of these [(2) Securities [, if necessary] (in particular the [respective] Underlying, the Ratio and/or all prices of the [respective] Underlying, which have been specified by the Calculation Agent) and/or all prices of the [respective] Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent on the basis of the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be adjusted in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible. Such adjustments shall be made by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any such adjustment will be performed taking into consideration any adjustments made by the Determining Futures Exchange to the there traded Derivatives linked to the Underlying, and the remaining term of the Securities as well as the latest available price of the [respective] Underlying. If the Calculation Agent determines that, pursuant to the rules of the Determining Futures Exchange, no adjustments were made to the Derivatives linked to the [respective] Underlying, the Terms and Conditions of these Securities regularly remain unchanged. The exercised adjustments and the date of the first application shall be notified according to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (3) Replacement Underlying: In cases of an Index Replacement Event or an Index Usage Event, the adjustment pursuant to paragraph (2) is usually made by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] determining, which index should be used in the future as Underlying (the "Replacement Underlying"). If necessary, the Calculation Agent will make further adjustments to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular to

#### PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - All Options

the Underlying, the Ratio and/or all prices of the Underlying, which have been specified by the Issuer) and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent pursuant to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible. The Replacement Underlying and the adjustments made as well as the time of its first application will be published in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions. From the first application of the Replacement Underlying on, any reference to the replaced Underlying in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Replacement Underlying.]

- [(4)][(2)] New Index Sponsor and New Index Calculation Agent: If the Underlying is no longer determined by the Index Sponsor but rather by another person, company or institution (the "New Index Sponsor"), then all calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall occur on the basis of the Underlying as determined by the New Index Sponsor. In this case, any reference to the replaced Index Sponsor in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the New Index Sponsor. If the Underlying is no longer calculated by the Index Calculation Agent but rather by another person, company or institution (the "New Index Calculation Agent"), then all calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of the basis of the Underlying as calculated by the New Index Calculation Agent. In this case, any reference to the replaced Index Calculation Agent. In this case, any reference to the replaced Index Calculation Agent. In this case, any reference to the replaced Index Calculation Agent. In this case, any reference to the replaced Index Calculation Agent in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the New Index Calculation Agent. In this case, any reference to the replaced Index Calculation Agent in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the New Index Calculation Agent.
- [(5)][(3)] *Replacement Specification:* If a price of the Underlying published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be, pursuant to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities will subsequently be corrected and the correction (the "**Corrected Value**") will be published by the Index Sponsor or the Index Calculation Agent, as the case may be, after the original publication, but still within one Settlement Cycle, then the Calculation Agent will notify the Issuer of the Corrected Value without undue delay and shall again specify and publish pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions the relevant value by using the Corrected Value (the "**Replacement Specification**").
- [(6)][(4)] [*In the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* The application of §§ 313, 314 BGB remains reserved.]]

[In the case of commodities as Underlying, the following applies:

#### § 8

#### **Relevant Trading Conditions, Adjustments, Replacement Reference Market**

- (1) *Relevant Trading Conditions:* The basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications of the Calculation Agent described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be the Underlying taking in consideration
  - (a) the method of price determination,
  - (b) the trading conditions (in particular in terms of the quality, the quantity and the currency of trading) and
  - (c) other value determining factors,

applicable on the Reference Market in respect of the Underlying (together the "**Relevant Trading Conditions**"), unless otherwise provided in below provisions.

(2) *Adjustments:* Upon the occurrence of an Adjustment Event the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular the Underlying, the Ratio and/or all prices of the Underlying, which have been specified by the Calculation Agent) and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent on the basis of the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be adjusted in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible. Such adjustments shall be made by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et

seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any such adjustment will be performed taking into consideration any adjustments made by the Determining Futures Exchange to the there traded Derivatives linked to the Underlying, and the remaining term of the Securities as well as the latest available price of the Underlying. If the Calculation Agent determines that, pursuant to the rules of the Determining Futures Exchange, no adjustments were made to the Derivatives linked to the Underlying, the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall regularly remain unchanged. The exercised adjustments and the date of the first application shall be notified according to § 6 of the General Conditions.

#### (3) *Replacement Reference Market:* In the event of

- (a) a final discontinuation of the trading in the Underlying at the Reference Market,
- (b) a material change of the market conditions at the Reference Market or
- (c) a material limitation of the liquidity of the Underlying at the Reference Market,

with the trading in the same commodity being continued on another market without restrictions, the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] shall determine that such other market will be used in the future as Reference Market (the "Replacement Reference Market"). If necessary, the Calculation Agent will make further adjustments to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular to the Underlying, the Ratio and/or all prices of the Underlying, which have been specified by the Issuer) and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent pursuant to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities in order to account for any difference in the method of price determination and the trading conditions applicable to the Underlying on the Replacement Reference Market (in particular in terms of the quality, the quantity and the currency of trading) (together the "New Relevant Trading Conditions"), as compared to the original Relevant Trading Conditions. The Replacement Reference Market and the performed adjustments and the time that it is first applied will be published in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions. Commencing with the first application of the Replacement Reference Market, any reference to the replaced Reference Market in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Replacement Reference Market.

[(4) *Replacement Specification:* If a price of the Underlying published by the Reference Market pursuant to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities is subsequently corrected and the correction (the "**Corrected Value**") is be published by the Reference Market within [30][90] [

•] calendar days after the original publication, then the Calculation Agent will notify the Issuer of the Corrected Value without undue delay and shall again specify and publish pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions the relevant value by using the Corrected Value (the "**Replacement Specification**").]

([•]) [In the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: The application of §§ 313, 314 BGB remains reserved.]]

[In the case of currency exchange rates as Underlying, the following applies:

# § 8

#### Adjustments

(1) *Adjustments:* Upon the occurrence of an Adjustment Event the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular the Underlying, the Ratio and/or all prices of the Underlying, which have been specified by the Calculation Agent) and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent on the basis of the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be adjusted in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible. Such adjustments shall be made by the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et

#### PART C - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF THE SECURITIES - All Options

seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. Any such adjustment will be performed taking into consideration any adjustments made by the Determining Futures Exchange to the there traded Derivatives linked to the Underlying, and the remaining term of the Securities as well as the latest available price of the Underlying. If the Calculation Agent determines that, pursuant to the rules of the Determining Futures Exchange, no adjustments were made to the Derivatives linked to the Underlying, the Terms and Conditions of these Securities regularly remain unchanged. The exercised adjustments and the date of the first application shall be notified according to § 6 of the General Conditions.

(2) [*In the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* The application of §§ 313, 314 BGB remains reserved.]]

[In the case of futures contracts as Underlying, the following applies:

#### **§ 8**

#### Contract Specifications, Adjustments, Replacement Futures Contract, Replacement Reference Market

- (1) *Contract Specifications:* The basis for the calculations or, respectively, specifications of the Calculation Agent described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be the Underlying under consideration of
  - (a) the method of price determination,
  - (b) the trading conditions (in particular in terms of the quality, the quantity and the currency of trading),
  - (c) the contract date and
  - (d) other value determining factors,

applicable on the Reference Market in respect of the Underlying (together the "**Contract Specifications**"), unless otherwise provided in below provisions.

- (2) Adjustments: Upon the occurrence of an Adjustment Event the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular the Underlying, the Ratio and/or all prices of the Underlying, which have been specified by the Calculation Agent) and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent on the basis of the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be adjusted in such a way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible. Such adjustments shall be made by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]. The Calculation Agent will take into account [the adjustments of the Derivatives linked to the Underlying actually performed by the Determining Futures Exchange and] the remaining term of the Securities as well as the latest available price of the Underlying. [If the Calculation Agent determines that, pursuant to the rules of the Determining Futures Exchange, no adjustments are made to the Derivatives linked to the Underlying, the Terms and Conditions of these Securities will regularly remain unchanged.] The exercised adjustments and the date of the first application shall be notified according to § 6 of the General Conditions.
- (3) *Replacement Futures Contract, Replacement Reference Market:* In the event of
  - (a) a final discontinuation of the trading in or a termination of the Relevant Futures Contract prior to the regular last trading day which has been specified for the respective Relevant Futures Contract by the Reference Market,
  - (b) any material change of the market conditions at the Reference Market, in general, [or] [,
  - (c) the absence of [another Futures Contract][a Futures Contract with the next following

expiry date][at the Reference Market][which is linked to the same Reference Asset][and][having a remaining term of at least [one month][*insert other provision with regard to the remaining term*]], which shall replace the current Relevant Futures Contract at the Roll Over Date, or]

([•]) a material limitation of the liquidity of the Underlying at the Reference Market,

with the trading in another futures contract [linked to the same Reference Asset] [or] [linked to a reference asset allocated to the same commodity type] [as the Underlying] [or, regarding the issuer and term(s), with comparable notes as Reference Asset] [and with Contract Specifications materially comparable to the original Contract Specifications [(except for the contract date)]] being continued on the Reference Market or another market without restrictions, the Calculation Agent [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]shall determine which of such other futures contract (the "**Replacement Futures Contract**") and, insofar the Replacement Futures Contract will not be traded on the Reference Market but another market, that such other market will be used in the future as Reference Market (the "**Replacement Reference Market**").

If necessary, the Calculation Agent, moreover, will make further adjustments to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular to the Ratio and/or all prices of the Underlying, which have been specified by the Issuer) and/or all prices of the Underlying determined by the Calculation Agent pursuant to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities to account for any difference in the method of price determination and the trading conditions (in particular in terms of the quality, the quantity and currency of trading), the contract date and other value determining factors applicable to the Replacement Futures Contract on the Reference Market or the Replacement Reference Market (together the "**New Contract Specifications**"), as compared to the original Contract Specifications.

The Replacement Futures Contract, the Replacement Reference Market (if any), the exercised adjustments and the time that it is first applied will be published in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions. Commencing with the first application of the Replacement Futures Contract and the Replacement Reference Market (if any), any references to the substituted Underlying and to the substituted Reference Market in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Replacement Futures Contract and Replacement Reference Market.

- [(4) Replacement Specification: If a price of the Underlying published by the Reference Market pursuant to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities will subsequently be corrected and the correction (the "Corrected Value") will be published by the Reference Market within [30][90] [●] calendar days after the original publication, then the Calculation Agent will notify the Issuer of the Corrected Value without undue delay and shall again specify and publish pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions the relevant value by using the Corrected Value (the "Replacement Specification").]
- ([•]) [In the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: The application of §§ 313, 314 BGB remains reserved.]]

[In the case of a currency exchange rate as Underlying or in the case of Compo Securities, the following applies:

#### § 9

#### New Fixing Sponsor, Replacement Exchange Rate

(1) *New Fixing Sponsor:* In the event that [the Underlying] [at least one component of the Underlying] [the [FX] Exchange Rate] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or FX Exchange Rate (2)] is no longer determined and published by the Fixing Sponsor or, in case of a not only immaterial modification in the method of determination and/or publication [of the Underlying] [of at least one of the components of the Underlying] [the

[FX] Exchange Rate] [of FX (1)] [of FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or FX Exchange Rate (2)] by the Fixing Sponsor (including the time of the determination and/or publication), the Calculation Agent has the right [, in particular,] to determine the calculations or, respectively, specifications of the Calculation Agent described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities on the basis of the determinations and publications by another person, company or institution (the "**New Fixing Sponsor**"). The Calculation Agent shall determine [*in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [*in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert:* acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith]whether such event occurs and which other person, company or institution shall act as the New Fixing Sponsor (the "**New Fixing Sponsor**"). The New Fixing Sponsor and the time of its first application shall be published pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions. In this case, any reference to the replaced Fixing Sponsor in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the New Fixing Sponsor.

- Replacement Exchange Rate: In the event that [the FX Exchange Rate] [the [official] fixing (2) [of at least one component of the Underlying]] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or FX Exchange Rate (2)] is no longer determined and published, the calculations or, respectively, specifications described in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall occur on the basis of price of the [Underlying] [respective component of the Underlying] [[FX] Exchange Rate] [FX] [FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or FX Exchange Rate (2)] determined and published on the basis of another method, which will be determined by the Calculation Agent [in the case of Securities governed by German law, insert: in its reasonable discretion (§ 315 et seq. BGB)] [in the case of Securities governed by Italian law, insert: acting in accordance with relevant market practice and in good faith] (the "Replacement Exchange Rate"). [If necessary, the Calculation Agent will make further adjustments to the Terms and Conditions of these Securities (in particular [to the determination or to the method of the calculation of the Differential Amount [and/or to the Knock-out Amount][,][to the Ratio][and/or][all prices of the Underlying [or of its components] determined by the Calculation Agent]) and/or all prices of the Underlying [or of its components] determined by the Calculation Agent pursuant to the Terms and Conditions on the basis of the Terms and Conditions in such way that the economic position of the Security Holders remains unchanged to the greatest extent possible.] The Replacement Exchange Rate and the time of its first application shall be published pursuant to § 6 of the General Conditions. In this case any reference to [the replaced FX Exchange Rate] [the [official] fixing [of the respective component] of the Underlying] [the replaced [FX]] [to the replaced FX (1) and/or FX (2)] [to the replaced FX Exchange Rate (1) and/or FX Exchange Rate (2)] in the Terms and Conditions of these Securities shall be deemed to refer to the Replacement Exchange Rate.
- (3) [*In the case of Securities governed by German law, insert:* The application of §§ 313, 314 BGB remains reserved.]]

# **Conditions of the Securities incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus**

In connection with Securities which are publicly offered or admitted to trading for the first time before the date of this Base Prospectus and in connection with an increase of Securities the Conditions of the Securities as included in:

- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 24 June 2013 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants, as supplemented by the supplement dated 16 September 2013 and the supplement dated 6 March 2014,
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 3 June 2014 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants,
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 28 May 2015 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants,
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 20 May 2016 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants,
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017 for the issuance of Knockout Securities and Warrants, as supplemented by the supplement dated 23 May 2017,
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 18 December 2017 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants, and
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2018 for the issuance of Knockout Securities and Warrants,
- the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knockout Securities and Warrants,

are hereby incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus. A list setting out the information incorporated by reference is provided on page 257 et seq.

# FORM OF WAIVER NOTICE

The form of Waiver Notice is applicable for Securities which shall be admitted to trading on an Italian regulated or other equivalent market:

# FORM OF WAIVER OF EXERCISE

(Name of Securities and ISIN)

# To: UniCredit Bank AG

Facsimile: [+ 39 02 49535357] [insert]

Failure properly to complete this waiver of exercise or to submit a substantially similar form of waiver of exercise shall result in the waiver of exercise being treated as null and void.

#### PLEASE USE BLOCK CAPITALS

## 1. Details of Holder(s) of the Securities

Name:

Address:

Facsimile:

Telephone:

#### 2. Details of Tranche of Securities

The Tranche of Securities to which this waiver of exercise relates:

#### 3. Waiver of Automatic Exercise

I/We, being the holder of the Securities referred to below forming part of the above Tranche of Securities, hereby waive the automatic exercise of such Securities in accordance with the Conditions thereof.

#### 4. Number of Securities

The number of Securities is as follows:

# 5. Dated

#### 6. Signed

The description of indices composed by the Issuer or by any legal entity belonging to the same group included in the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2014 for the issuance of Worst-of Bonus Securities, Worst-of Express Securities and Worst-of Express Cash Collect Securities is hereby incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus. A list setting out the information incorporated by reference is provided on page 257 et seq.

#### FORM OF FINAL TERMS

#### **Final Terms**

dated [•]

UniCredit Bank AG

[Issue of]

[Continuance of the previously commenced public offer of]

[Increase of the offering size of]

[Admission to a regulated or equivalent market of]

[Insert title of the Securities]

(the "Securities")

under the

Base Prospectus for Knock-out Securities and Warrants dated 14 March 2019

under the

Euro 50,000,000,000

#### Debt Issuance Programme of UniCredit Bank AG

These final terms (the "Final Terms") have been prepared for the purposes of Article 5 para. 4 of the Directive 2003/71/EC, at the date of the Base Prospectus (the "Prospectus Directive") in connection with § 6 para. 3 of the German Securities Prospectus Act, at the date of the Base Prospectus (Wertpapierprospektgesetz, the "WpPG"). In order to get the full information the Final Terms are to be read together with the information contained in the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG (the "Issuer") dated 14 March 2019 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants (the "Base Prospectus") and in any supplements to the Base Prospectus according to § 16 WpPG (the "Supplements").

The Base Prospectus, any Supplements and these Final Terms are available on [Insert website(s)] in accordance with § 14 WpPG. The Issuer may replace these website(s) by any successor website(s) which will be published by notice in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions.

[The validity of the above mentioned Base Prospectus dated 14 March 2019, under which the Securities described in these Final Terms [are issued] [are continuously offered], ends on [Insert date]. From this point in time, these Final Terms are to be read together with the latest base prospectus for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants of UniCredit Bank AG (including the information incorporated by reference in the latest base prospectus from the base prospectus, under which these securities have initially been issued) which follows the Base Prospectus dated 14 March 2019. The latest base prospectus for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants of UniCredit Bank AG will be published on www.onemarkets.de/basisprospekte and on [www.investimenti.unicredit.it (Info/Documentazione/Programmi di Emissione)]  $[\bullet]$ .

[In case of a continuance of a public offer or an increase of Securities, which in each case, have been publicly offered or admitted to trading for the first time before the date of the Base Prospectus the following applies:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In case, the Final Terms are not prepared for a new issuance of the Securities but for the continuance of the public offer of previously issued securities.

#### FORM OF FINAL TERMS

These Final Terms are to be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus as well as the Description of the Securities and the Conditions of the Securities as included in the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated [24 June 2013 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants, as supplemented by the supplement dated 16 September 2013 and the supplement dated 6 March 2014] [3 June 2014 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants, as supplement dated 11 November 2014] [28 May 2015 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [20 May 2016 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [21 February 2017 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [7 February 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants] [22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants], which are incorporated by reference into the Base Prospectus.]

[An issue specific summary is annexed to these Final Terms.]<sup>11</sup>

#### SECTION A - GENERAL INFORMATION

#### **Issue Date and Issue Price:**

Issue Date: [Insert issue date]<sup>12</sup>

[The issue date for each Security is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

Issue Price: [Insert issue price]<sup>13</sup>

[The issue price per Security is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.]

[The issue price per Security will be determined by the Issuer on [*Insert*] on the basis of the product parameters and the current market situation (in particular the price of the Underlying, the implied volatility, interest rates, dividend expectations and lending fees). The [issue price and the] on-going offer price of the Securities will be published [on the websites of the stock exchanges where the Securities will be traded] [on [*Insert website and, if applicable, heading*]] after its specification. The Issuer may replace these website(s) by any successor website(s) which will be published by notice in accordance with § 6 of the General Conditions.]

#### Selling concession:

[Not applicable] [An upfront fee in the amount of [Insert] is included in the Issue Price.] [Insert details]

#### **Other commissions:**

[Not applicable] [Insert details]

#### **Issue volume:**

The issue volume of [the] [each] Series [offered] [issued] under and described in these Final Terms is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

The issue volume of [the] [each] Tranche [offered] [issued] under and described in these Final Terms is specified in § 1 of the Product and Underlying Data.

#### **Product Type:**

[Call Warrants with European exercise]

[Call Warrants with American exercise]

[Put Warrants with European exercise]

[Put Warrants with American exercise]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> No issuance-specific summary is required in case of Securities with a minimum denomination of 100,000 Euro which are not publicly offered.

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$  In the case of multi-series-issuances the issue dates of each series may be included in tabular form.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> In the case of multi-series-issuances the issue prices of each series may be included in tabular form.

[Call Discount Warrants] [Put Discount Warrants] [Call Turbo Securities] [Put Turbo Securities] [Call Turbo Open End Securities] [Put Turbo Open End Securities] [Call X-Turbo Securities] [Put X-Turbo Securities] [Call X-Turbo Open End Securities] [Put X-Turbo Open End Securities] [Call Mini Future Securities] [Put Mini Future Securities] [Call COOL Securities] [Put COOL Securities] [Inline Securities] [Stay High Securities] [Stay Low Securities]

# Admission to trading [and listing]:

[If an application of admission to trading of the Securities has been or will be made, the following applies:

Application [has been] [will be] made for the Securities to be admitted to trading [with effect from [*Insert expected date*]] on the following regulated or other equivalent markets: [Euronext Paris] [*Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s*]].] [The first [trading] [listing] date will be specified in the admission notice published by [*Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s*]].]

[If the Securities are already admitted to trading, the following applies:

The Securities are already admitted to trading on the following regulated or other equivalent markets: [*Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s)*].]

[*If securities of the same class of the Securities admitted to trading are already admitted to trading on a regulated or equivalent market, the following applies:* 

To the knowledge of the Issuer, securities of the same class of the Securities to be offered or admitted to trading are already admitted to trading on the following regulated or other equivalent markets: [Euronext Paris] [Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s)].]

[Not applicable. No application for the Securities to be admitted to trading on a regulated or equivalent market has been made [and no such application is intended].]

[[However,] [In addition,] application to [listing] [trading] [will be] [has been] made with effect from [*Insert expected date*] on the following [markets] [multilateral trading facilities (MTF)] [trading venues]: [*Insert relevant market(s), MTF(s) or trading venue(s)*].]

[[However, the] [The] Securities are already [listed] [traded] on the following [markets] [multilateral trading facilities (MTF)] [trading venues]: [*Insert relevant market(s), MTF(s) or trading venue(s)*].]

[The [Insert name of the Market Maker] (the "Market Maker") undertakes to provide liquidity [through bid and offer quotes] in accordance with the market making rules of [Insert relevant market(s), MTF(s) or trading venue(s)], where the Securities are expected to be [listed] [traded]. [The obligations of the Market Maker are regulated by the rules of [the markets organized and managed by [Insert relevant market(s), MTF(s) or trading venue(s)], and the relevant instructions to such rules] [Borsa Italiana SeDeX MTF] [EuroTLX SIM S.p.A.] [insert relevant market, MTF or trading venue]. [Moreover, the Market Maker undertakes to apply, in normal market conditions, a spread between bid and offer quotes not higher than  $[\bullet] \%$ .].]

# Payment and delivery:

[*If the Securities will be delivered against payment, the following applies:* Delivery against payment] [*If the Securities will be delivered free of payment, the following applies:* Delivery free of payment] [*Insert other method of payment and delivery*]

# Notification:

The Federal Financial Supervisory Authority (the "**BaFin**") has provided to the competent authorities in the Czech Republic, France and Italy a certificate of approval attesting that the Base Prospectus has been drawn up in accordance with the Prospectus Directive.

# Terms and conditions of the offer:

[Day of the first public offer: [Insert the day of the first public offer]]

[Start of the new public offer: [*Insert Start of the new public offer*] [(continuance of the public offer of previously issued securities)] [(increase of previously issued securities)].]

[A public offer will be made in [the Czech Republic] [,] [and] [France] [and] [Italy].]

[The smallest transferable unit is [Insert smallest transferable unit].]

[The smallest tradable unit is [Insert smallest tradable unit].]

[The Securities will be offered to [qualified investors][,] [and/or] [retail investors] [and/or] [institutional investors] [by way of [a private placement] [a public offering]] [by financial intermediaries].]

[As of the [day of the first public offer] [start of the new public offer] the Securities described in the Final Terms will be offered on a continuous basis.]

[The continuous offer will be made on current ask prices provided by the Issuer.]

[The public offer may be terminated by the Issuer at any time without giving any reason.]

[No public offer will take place. The Securities will be admitted to a regulated or equivalent market.]

[The effectiveness of the offer is subject to the adoption of the admission provision for trading by [*insert market(s) or trading venue(s)*] prior to the Issue Date.] [[the confirmation, prior to the Issue Date, by [*Insert relevant market(s) or trading venue(s)*] on the admissibility of the payoff with start of trading on the [insert number of days] business day following the Issue Date]. The Issuer undertakes to request the admission to trading on [*insert market(s) or trading venue(s)*] in time for the adoption of the admission provision by the Issue Date.]

# [In the case of Securities being offered to Italian consumers, the following applies:

[Subscription orders are irrevocable [,] [except for provisions [in respect to the "door to door selling", in relation to which the subscription orders will be accepted starting from [*Insert first day of subscription period*] to [*Insert last day of door to door subscription period*] [and] [in respect to the "long distance technique selling", in relation to which subscription orders will be accepted starting from [*Insert first day of subscription period*] to [*Insert first day of subscription period*] to [*Insert first day of subscription period*] to [*Insert last day of long distance technique selling subscription period*] to [*Insert last day of long distance technique selling subscription period*]] – unless closed in advance and without previous notice –] and will be satisfied within the limits of the maximum number of Securities on offer.]

[The Securities can be placed by the relevant Distributor through ["door to door selling" (through financial sales agents, pursuant to the articles 30 and 31 of the Italian Legislative Decree 24 February 1998, n. 58)] [or] ["long distance technique selling" (pursuant to the article 67-duodecies, Par. 4 of the Italian Legislative Decree 6 September 2005, n. 206)]. Therefore, the effects of the subscription agreements will be suspended [for seven days, with reference to those "door to door selling"] [,] [and]

[for fourteen days, with reference to "long distance technique selling"], from the date of the subscription by the investors. Within such terms, the investor can withdraw by means of a notice to the financial promoter or the Distributors without any liability, expenses or other fees according to the conditions indicated in the subscription agreement.]]

## Consent to the use of the Base Prospectus:

#### [In the case of a general consent, the following applies:

The Issuer consents to the use of the Base Prospectus by all financial intermediaries (so-called general consent).

Such consent to use the Base Prospectus is given [for the following offer period of the Securities: [*Insert offer period for which the consent is given*]] [during the period of the validity of the Base Prospectus]. General consent for the subsequent resale or final placement of Securities by the financial intermediaries is given in relation to [the Czech Republic] [,] [and] [France] [and] [Italy].]

#### [In the case of an individual consent the following applies:

The Issuer consents to the use of the Base Prospectus by the following financial intermediaries (so-called individual consent):

#### [Insert name(s) and address(es)].

Such consent to use the Base Prospectus is given for the following period: [Insert period].

Individual consent for the subsequent resale or final placement of the Securities by the financial intermediar[y][ies] is given in relation to [the Czech Republic] [,] [and] [France] [and] [Italy] to [*Insert name*[s] and address[es]] [*Insert details*].]

[The Issuer's consent to the use of the Base Prospectus is subject to the condition that (i) each financial intermediary complies with the applicable selling restrictions and the terms and conditions of the offer and (ii) the consent to the use of the Base Prospectus has not been revoked.]

[In addition, the Issuer's content to the use of the Base Prospectus is given under the condition that the financial intermediary using the Base Prospectus commits itself to comply any information and notification requirements under investment laws and regulations with regard to the Underlying or its Components. This commitment is made by the publication of the financial intermediary on its website stating that the prospectus is used with the consent of the Issuer and subject to the conditions set forth with the consent.]

[Moreover, the Issuer's consent to the use of the Base Prospectus is subject to the condition that the financial intermediary using the Base Prospectus commits itself towards its customers to a responsible distribution of the Securities. This commitment is made by the publication of the financial intermediary on its website stating that the prospectus is used with the consent of the Issuer and subject to the conditions set forth with the consent.]

[Not applicable. No consent is given.]

#### Interest of Natural and Legal Persons involved in the Issue/Offer:

[With regard to trading of the Securities the Issuer has a conflict of interest being also the Market Maker on the [Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s)] [insert relevant multilateral trading facility or other trading venues] [;][.]] [moreover] [[T][t]he [Insert relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s)] [insert relevant multilateral trading facility or other trading venues] is organized and managed by [Insert name], a company in which UniCredit S.p.A. – the Holding Company of UniCredit Bank AG as the Issuer – has a stake in.] [The Issuer is also [the arranger] [and] [the Calculation Agent] [and] [the Paying Agent] of the Securities.] [The Issuer or one of its affiliates acts as [index sponsor][,] [index calculation agent][,] [index advisor] [or] [index committee].]

# Additional information:

[Insert additional provisions relating to the Underlying] [Not applicable]

# **SECTION B – CONDITIONS:**

#### Part A - General Conditions of the Securities

[In case of non-consolidated General Conditions, complete relevant placeholders and specify relevant options:

#### Form, Clearing System, Custody, Waiver Right

Governing law:	[German law (Option 1 of the General Conditions is applicable)] [Italian law (Option 2 of the General Conditions is applicable)]
Type of the Securities:	[warrants][certificates]
Form:	[The Securities are represented by a global note without interest coupons] [in dematerialized registered form (book entry)]
Principal Paying Agent:	[UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, Germany] [Citibank, N.A., London Branch, Citigroup Centre, Canada Square, Canary Wharf, London E14 5LB, United Kingdom] [Insert name and address of other paying agent]
French Paying Agent:	[Applicable] [Not applicable]
Calculation Agent:	[UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, Germany]
	[Insert name and address of other calculation agent]
Clearing System, Custody:	[CBF]
	[CBL and Euroclear Bank]
	[Euroclear France]
	[Euroclear Bank]
	[Monte Titoli S.p.A.]
	[insert other Clearing System]
Waiver Right	[Applicable] [Not applicable]

]

[In case of consolidated General Conditions, insert the relevant Option of the "General Conditions" (including relevant options contained therein) and complete relevant placeholders]

# Part B - Product and Underlying Data

[Insert "Product and Underlying Data" (including relevant options contained therein) and complete relevant placeholders]

# Part C - Special Conditions of the Securities

[Insert the relevant Option of the "Special Terms and Conditions of the Securities" (including relevant options contained therein) and complete relevant placeholders]

UniCredit Bank AG

# TAXES

The following section discusses certain tax issues associated with the purchase, ownership and disposal of the Securities. The discussion is limited to certain tax issues in the Czech Republic, France, Italy and the United States of America.

In addition, it is not intended as a comprehensive discussion of all possible tax consequences under those legal systems. It is quite possible that there are other tax considerations that may be relevant when making a decision to invest in the Securities. As each Security may be subject to different tax treatment due to the special conditions of the issue in question as indicated in the Final Terms, the following section also contains only very general information on the possible tax treatment. In particular, the discussion does not take into account special aspects or circumstances that may be relevant to the individual investor. It is based on the tax laws in effect in Italy, France, the Czech Republic and the United States of America on the date of this Base Prospectus. These laws are subject to change. Such changes can also be made retroactively.

The taxation of income from the securities also depends on the concrete terms and conditions of the securities and the individual tax situation of each investor.

#### The issuer assumes no responsibility for deducting any withholding taxes.

Investors and interested parties are urgently advised to consult their tax advisor with regard to taxation in their particular case.

#### **International Exchange of Information**

Based on the "OECD Common Reporting Standard (CRS)" states, which have committed themselves to apply the OECD Common reporting Standards ("**Participating States**"), exchange information with respect to financial accounts held by persons in an other Participating State. The same applies to Member States of the European Union. Based on the extended Mutual Assistance Directive 2011/16/EU (amended by Directive 2014/107/EU and by Directive 2018/822/EU) Member States exchange information with respect to certain reporting accounts of persons domiciled in an other Member State. Investors should obtain information and/or seek advice on further developments.

## **Financial Transaction Taxes**

#### European Financial Transaction Tax

The European Commission has issued a draft directive (the "**Commission Proposal**") for a common system of financial transaction tax ("**FTT**") in Belgium, Germany, Estonia, Greece, Spain, France, Italy, Portugal, Slovenia and Slovakia (the "**Participating Member States**"). However, Estonia decided not to take part in the discussions anymore. Luxembourg decided not to participate in the Commission proposal.

The scope of the Commission Proposal is very broad and the proposal could, insofar as it is introduced, under certain conditions apply to specific security transactions (especially secondary market transactions).

The proposed FTT is subject to negotiations between the Participating Member States with respect to the exact form and the timing. It may therefore be altered prior to any implementation. Additional EU Member States may decide to join while Participating Member States might propose changes or cancel their participations.

Besides a possible FTT, France and Italy have already introduced its own financial transaction tax.

Investors are advised to seek professional advice regarding financial transaction taxes.

# French Financial Transaction Taxes

France decided the introduction of a French Financial Transaction Tax (FFTT) by law of 14 March 2012 (see. Art. 5 of Law no. 2012-354). Taxable is the purchase and certain corporate actions of French equities, ADRs and certificates if these

- are admitted for trading on a regulated French, European or foreign market and
- if the acquisition justifies a transfer of ownership (e.g. pecuniary deposit transfer, exercise of an option/ of a forward contract, swap or assignment of securities against pecuniary) and
- were issued by a company whose registered office is located in France and its market capitalization had exceeded 1 billion euros on December 1 of the year preceding the tax year.

# Italian Financial Transaction Taxes

In 2012, the Italian Parliament has passed the law on Italian Financial Transaction Tax (IFTT) "Law no. 228/2012". Effective since 1 March 2013, the acquisition of

- Stocks of Italian limited companies whose capitalization exceeds EUR 500 million and
- other equity instruments of these public limited companies (this includes e.g. DRs<sup>14</sup>)

is taxable. The tax is payable for the relevant products regardless of the transaction location or the legal seat of the parties involved.

According to the law, the taxation of derivatives is carried out since 1 September 2013. Concerning derivatives the IFTT arises for both contracting parties (buyer- and seller-party).

# **Czech Republic**

The information set out below is of a general nature and relates only to certain principal Czech tax considerations and is neither intended to be, nor should it be regarded as, legal or tax advice. The information is based on the tax laws of the Czech Republic as in effect on the date of this Base Prospectus and their prevailing interpretations available on or before such date. The information does not purport to be complete with respect to all tax information that may be relevant to investors to a decision to acquire the Securities. Prospective purchasers of Securities are advised to consult their professional tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership, disposal, redemption or transfer without consideration of Securities.

For the purposes of this information, it has been assumed that the Issuer is neither a resident for tax purposes nor has a permanent establishment in the Czech Republic.

#### Taxation of Securities in the Czech Republic

#### Income tax

The following section begins with a description of the tax aspects for persons considered tax resident in the Czech Republic, followed by a description of the tax aspects for persons considered tax non resident in the Czech Republic.

#### Persons considered tax resident in the Czech Republic

Tax residents of the Czech Republic are obliged to pay income tax in the Czech Republic on their world-wide income (unlimited tax liability). This applies regardless the source of the income and includes interest from financial claims of any kind (e.g. the securities) and, as a rule, gains on disposal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> So-called Depositary Receipts or Global Depositary Receipts. These certificates representing ownership of a stored stock.

Individuals are subject to personal income tax and legal entities to corporate income tax. This section does not discuss the special aspects of the taxation of partnerships.

An individual is deemed to be a tax resident in the Czech Republic if he/she has a permanent home in the Czech Republic or stays in the Czech Republic for more than 183 days in a calendar year either continuously or intermittently (subject to double tax treaty rules). Legal entities are deemed to be tax residents in the Czech Republic if they have a registered seat or place of effective management in the Czech Republic (subject to double tax treaty rules).

# (a) Acquiring of Securities

## Securing tax

In general, Czech tax residents (or Czech permanent establishments of Czech tax non-residents) acquiring securities are required, under their own responsibility, to withhold and remit to Czech tax authorities 1 % securing tax from the acquisition price when acquiring investment instruments, such as Securities, from a seller who is a tax resident outside the European Union or the European Economic Area. Such obligation can be eliminated under a tax treaty concluded between the Czech Republic and the country of which the seller is a tax resident. Furthermore, it can be waived in advance based on a decision of the Czech tax authority.

# (b) Holding of Securities

No yield is paid during the holding period. As no income is paid, no Czech tax arises to individuals. As regards legal entities, tax may arise depending on accounting treatment of the Securities during the holding period.

# (c) Disposing of Securities

The income from the sale of the Securities is tax free for an individual if either (i) the sale price (income) does not exceed CZK 100,000 in the tax year or (ii) the individual has held the securities at least three years before the sale. If the individual receives tax free income exceeding CZK 5,000,000, the income is subject to a separate reporting to the tax authority (the tax free income is not declared in the individual's tax return). However, special rules apply in case the Securities are part of an individual's business assets.

Any other capital gains derived from the Securities (e.g. the difference between the capital payment and the acquisition price) are subject to income tax in the Czech Republic without any tax exemptions. Expenses relating to acquisition and redemption of the Securities may further decrease the tax base.

# Persons considered tax non-resident in the Czech Republic

Persons who are not tax residents in the Czech Republic are obliged to pay income tax in the Czech Republic on their Czech source income (limited tax liability) only. They are liable for tax payments in the Czech Republic on capital gains from Securities only if the income is paid by the Czech tax resident and a particular double tax treaty allows so. However, as special cases may arise, these should be determined on a case by case basis.

# France

The following is a general description of certain French withholding tax consequences relating to the Securities. It does not purport to be a description of general French tax considerations relating to the Securities. Prospective investors are advised to consult their own professional advisors to obtain information about the tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership, disposition or redemption of the Securities. Only personal advisors are in a position to adequately take into account special tax aspects of the particular Securities in question as well as the investor's personal circumstances and any special tax treatment applicable to the investor. This summary is based on French law as in force as of the date of this Base Prospectus. The laws and their interpretation by the tax authorities may change and such changes may have retroactive effect.

# Withholding tax

Income paid or accrued on the Securities, to the extent such Securities are not issued by an Issuer incorporated in France or otherwise acting through a French permanent establishment, is not, in principle, mandatorily subject to withholding tax in France.

However, as from January 1<sup>st</sup> 2018, according to articles 125 A and 125 D of the French Tax Code ("**FTC**"), French resident individual taxpayers receiving interest on debt instruments from France or from abroad, such as the Securities, are subject to a non-definitive withholding tax ("prélèvement à la source obligatoire non libératoire de l'impôt sur le revenu") at the rate of 12.8% (plus social contributions at the aggregate rate of 17.2%). The 12.8% levy is a prepayment of income tax; it is credited against the individual income tax due and is reimbursed if it exceeds the individual income tax due. If the paying agent of the interest is located in France, such paying agent must file the related tax return and perform the payment of the levy (article 125 A, I of the FTC). If the paying agent is not located in France, the filing and the payment of the levy is to be made by the beneficial owner of the interest. In the case the paying agent is located in a European Union Member State, Iceland, Norway or Liechtenstein, the filing and the payment of the levy may be performed by the paying agent located in such State upon request of the beneficial owner (article 125 D, IV of the FTC).

#### Other tax considerations

Concerning prospective purchasers of Securities who are French resident for tax purposes or who would hold Securities through a permanent establishment or a fixed base in France, please note that transactions involving the Securities, including any purchase or disposal of, or other dealings in the Securities and any transaction involved in the exercise and settlement of the Securities, may have French tax consequences.

The tax consequences regarding notably interest, premium on redemption, any other proceeds from the Securities and capital gains, as the case may be, may depend, amongst other things, upon the status of the prospective purchaser (i.e. legal entities or individuals) and on the specific terms and conditions of the relevant Securities.

#### EU Savings Directive and tax information exchange

The EU Savings Directive has been implemented into French law under article 242 ter of the FTC and articles 49 I ter to 49 I sexies of Annex III to the FTC, which imposes on paying agents based in France an obligation to report to the French tax authorities certain information with respect to interest payments made to beneficial owners domiciled in another Member State, including, among other things, the identity and address of the beneficial owner and a detailed list of the different categories of interest paid to that beneficial owner. Similar obligations may apply as a result of the implementation of other tax information exchange mechanisms such as FATCA or the OECD standard of interstate exchange of information ("**CRS**") or the European automatic exchange of information ("**DAC 2**")<sup>15</sup>.

#### Italy

This section contains a brief summary on tax implications related to the Securities for Italian tax laws purposes. This summary does not purport to exhaustively describe all possible tax aspects and does not deal with particular situations which may be of relevance for specific potential investors. It is based on the currently valid Italian tax legislation, case law and regulations of the tax authorities, as well as their respective interpretation as of the date of this Base Prospectus, all of which may be amended from time to time. Such amendments may also be effected with retroactive effect and may negatively impact the tax consequences described below. Potential purchasers of the Securities should consult with their legal and tax advisors to check tax implications of their possible investment in the Securities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> European Directives 2011/16/EU dated 9 December 2011 and 2014/107/EU dated 9 December 2014.

This section does not constitute a tax advice and does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all the tax considerations which may be relevant to a decision to subscribe for, purchase, own or dispose of the Securities and does not purport to deal with the tax consequences applicable to all categories of investors, some of which may be subject to special rules.

## Tax Treatment of the Securities

# Interest and other proceeds - Securities that qualify as "obbligazioni o titoli similari alle obbligazioni" (bonds)

For income tax purposes, debentures similar to bonds are defined as securities that incorporate an unconditional obligation to pay, at maturity, an amount not less than their nominal value (i.e., the issuer is legally obliged to reimburse the principal amount to the bond holder) and that do not give any right to directly or indirectly participate in the management of the relevant issuer or of the business in relation to which they are issued. Pursuant to Legislative Decree No. 239 of April 1, 1996 ("**Decree No. 239**"), as amended and restated, and pursuant to Art. 44 paragraph 2(c) of Presidential Decree No. 917 of December 22, 1986 ("**Decree No. 917**"), as amended and restated, in general, interest and other proceeds (including the difference between the redemption amount and the issue price) in respect of securities that qualify as bonds or debentures similar to bonds and that are issued by a non-Italian resident issuer may be subject to final Italian substitutive tax if owed to beneficial owners resident in Italy for tax purposes, depending on the legal status of the beneficial owners.

#### Italian Resident Security Holders Applicability of Substitutive Tax

In particular, pursuant to Decree No. 239, as amended and restated, payments of interest and other proceeds in respect of securities that qualify as "*bonds*" to Italian resident beneficial owners (either when interest and other proceeds are paid or when payment thereof is obtained by a beneficial owner on a transfer of Securities) will be subject to final substitutive tax at a rate of 26.0% in Italy if made to Italian resident beneficial owners that are: (i) private individuals holding Securities not in connection with an entrepreneurial activity (unless they have entrusted the management of their financial assets, including the Securities, to an Italian authorised financial intermediary and have opted for the *Risparmio Gestito* regime ("Asset Management" regime) provided for by Article 7 of Legislative Decree No. 461 of November 21, 1997 ("Decree No. 461")); (ii) Italian resident non-commercial activities as their exclusive or principal activity; (iv) entities exempt from corporate income tax.

In case the Securities are held by an individual or by an entity indicated above under (iii), in either case in connection with an entrepreneurial activity, interest and other proceeds relating to the Securities will be subject to the substitutive tax and will be included in the relevant beneficial owner's income tax return. As a consequence, the interest and other proceeds will be subject to the ordinary income tax and the substitutive tax may be recovered as a deduction from the income tax due. The 26.0% substitutive tax will be applied by the Italian resident qualified financial intermediaries as defined by Italian law that will intervene, in any way, in the collection of interest and other proceeds on the Securities or in the transfer of the Securities.

If interest and other proceeds on the Securities are not collected through an Italian resident qualified intermediary as defined by Italian law and as such no substitutive tax is levied, the Italian resident beneficial owners listed above under (i) to (iv) will be required to include interest and other proceeds in their yearly income tax return and subject them to final substitute tax at a rate of 26.0%, unless an option is allowed and made for a different regime.

#### Italian Resident Security Holders Substitutive Tax Not Applicable

Pursuant to Decree No. 239, as amended and restated, payments of interest and other proceeds in respect of Securities that qualify as 'bonds' to Italian resident beneficial owners will not be subject to the substitutive tax at the rate of 26.0% if made to beneficial owners that are: (i) Italian resident individuals holding Securities not in connection with entrepreneurial activity who have entrusted the management of their financial assets, including the Securities, to an Italian authorised financial intermediary and have opted for the Asset Management regime; (ii) Italian resident collective investment funds, SICAVs and SICAFs (the "Italian Resident Undertaking for Collective

**Investment**") and pension funds referred to in Legislative Decree No. 124 of April 21, 1993; (iii) Italian resident real estate investment funds; (iv) Italian resident corporations or permanent establishments in the Republic of Italy of non-resident corporations to which the Securities are effectively connected; (v) Italian resident partnerships carrying out a commercial activity to which the Securities are effectively connected; or (vi) public and private entities, other than companies, carrying out commercial activities and holding Securities in connection with the same commercial activities.

If the Securities are part of an investment portfolio managed on a discretionary basis by an Italian authorised intermediary and the beneficial owner of the Securities has opted for the Asset Management regime, the annual substitute tax at a rate of 26.0% (the "Asset Management Tax") applies on the increase in value of the managed assets accrued, even if not realised, at the end of each tax year (such increase includes interest and other proceeds accrued on Securities). The Asset Management Tax is applied on behalf of the taxpayer by the managing authorised intermediary.

Interest and other proceeds accrued on the Securities held by Italian resident corporations, commercial partnerships, individual entrepreneurs holding the Securities in connection with entrepreneurial activities or permanent establishments in Italy of non-resident corporations to which the Securities are effectively connected, are included in the taxable base for the purposes of: (i) corporate income tax (*imposta sul reddito delle società*, "**IRES**") at 24% or (ii) individual income tax (*imposta sul reddito delle società*, "**IRES**"), at progressive rates ranging from 23.0% to 43.0%, plus local surcharges, if applicable; under certain circumstances, such interest is included in the taxable basis of the regional tax on productive activities (*imposta regionale sulle attività produttive*, "**IRAP**"), at a general rate of 3.9% (regions may vary the rate up to 0.92%).

Italian Resident Undertakings for Collective Investment are not subject to tax on accrued interest and other proceeds, unless provided by specific provisions of law. In such cases, withholding taxes are applied as final withholding taxes. In particular, pursuant to Article 73, paragraph 5-quinquies, of Decree No. 917, Italian Resident Undertaking for Collective Investment are considered as a taxable person for IRES purposes, though the income realised (with only few exceptions) is exempt from taxation.

Italian resident pension funds are subject to a 20% annual substitutive tax (the "**Pension Fund Tax**") in relation to the increase in value of the managed assets accrued at the end of each tax year.

Any positive difference between the nominal amount of the Securities and their issue price is deemed to be interest for tax purposes. To ensure payment of interest and other proceeds in respect of the Securities without application of the substitutive tax, where allowed, investors indicated here above under (i) to (vi) must be the beneficial owners of payments of interest and other proceeds on the Securities and timely deposit the Securities, together with the coupons relating to such Securities, directly or indirectly, with an Italian authorised financial intermediary as defined by Italian law.

#### Non-Italian Resident Security Holders

Interest and other proceeds paid on Securities by the non-Italian resident Issuer to a beneficial owner who is not resident in Italy for tax purposes, without a permanent establishment in Italy to which the Securities are effectively connected, should not be subject to any Italian taxation. In any case an Italian resident bank or intermediary, as defined by Italian law, intervenes in the payment of interest and other proceeds on the Securities, to ensure payment of interest and other proceeds without application of Italian taxation a non-Italian resident Security Holder may be required to produce to the Italian bank or other intermediary as defined by Italian law a self-declaration certifying to be the beneficial owner of payments of interest and other proceeds on the Securities and not to be resident in Italy for tax purposes.

#### *Tax treatment of Securities that do not qualify as bonds'*

The following applies to Securities containing a derivative agreement (or similar mechanism) in the relevant terms and conditions.

Securities whose proceeds (a) do not qualify as proceeds from bonds ('*obbligazioni*') or debentures similar to bonds ('*titoli similari alle obbligazioni*') pursuant to Art. 44 of the *TUIR*, but (b) qualify as

*Redditi diversi* (sundry income) pursuant to Article 67 of Decree No. 917 may fall under the joint provisions of Article 67 Decree No. 917 and Article 5 of Decree No. 461, and further amendments thereof, according to which, proceeds and capital gains, arising from both the exercise and the sale for money consideration of the Securities, are subject to the substitutive tax of 26.0%. Charges and capital losses arising from the exercise and the sale of the Securities are deductible in accordance with the modalities indicated below; premiums paid on the Securities contribute to create the income of the financial year in which the Securities are exercised or alienated.

# Capital Gains Tax

Any capital gains realised by Security Holders that are (a) Italian resident corporations; (b) Italian resident commercial partnerships; (c) permanent establishments in Italy of foreign corporations to which the Securities are effectively connected; or (d) Italian resident individuals carrying out a commercial activity, as to any capital gains realised within the scope of the commercial activity carried out, upon the sale for consideration or redemption of the Securities will be treated for the purpose of IRES and of IRPEF as part of the taxable business income of Security Holders (and, in certain cases, depending on the status of the Security Holders, may also be included in the taxable basis of IRAP), and it will, therefore, be subject to tax in Italy according to the relevant tax provisions.

#### Italian Resident Security Holders

Pursuant to Decree No. 461, any capital gains realised by Italian resident individuals holding Securities not in connection with entrepreneurial activity and certain other persons upon the sale for consideration or redemption of the Securities would be subject to a "substitutive tax" at the current rate of 26.0%. Under the tax declaration regime, which is the standard regime for taxation of capital gains realised by Italian resident individuals not engaged in entrepreneurial activity, the "substitutive tax" on capital gains will be chargeable, on a cumulative basis, on all capital gains, net of any incurred capital loss. These individuals must report overall capital gains realised in any tax year, net of any relevant incurred capital loss, in the annual tax declaration to be filed with the Italian tax authorities for such year and pay the "substitutive tax" on such gains together with any balance on income tax due for such year. Capital losses in excess of capital gains may be carried forward against capital gains realised in any of the four succeeding tax years.

As an alternative to the tax declaration regime, Italian resident individual Security Holders not in connection with entrepreneurial activity may elect to pay the "substitutive tax" separately on capital gains realised on each sale or redemption of the Securities (the *Risparmio Amministrato* regime or "**Managed Portfolio**" regime). Such separate taxation of capital gains is allowed subject to: (i) the Securities being deposited with Italian banks, *società di intermediazione mobiliare* (SIM) or certain authorised financial intermediaries; and (ii) an express election for the Managed Portfolio regime being made promptly in writing by the relevant Security Holder. The financial intermediary, on the basis of the information provided by the taxpayer, accounts for the "substitutive tax" in respect of capital gains realised on each sale or redemption of Securities (as well as in respect of capital gains realised at the revocation of its mandate), net of any incurred capital loss, and is required to pay the relevant amount to the Italian tax authorities on behalf of the taxpayer, deducting a corresponding amount from proceeds to be credited to the Security Holder. Under the Managed Portfolio regime, where a sale or redemption of Securities results in capital loss, such loss may be deducted from capital gains subsequently realised in the same tax year or in the following tax years up to the fourth year.

Any capital gains realised by Italian resident individuals holding Securities not in connection with entrepreneurial activity who have elected for the Asset Management regime will be included in the computation of the annual increase in value of the managed assets accrued, even if not realised, at year end, subject to the substitutive tax at the current rate of 26.0% to be applied on behalf of the taxpayer by the managing authorised financial intermediary.

Any capital gains realised by Security Holders who are Italian Resident Undertakings for Collective Investments are not subject to tax. Any capital gains realised by Security Holders who are Italian resident pension funds will be included in the computation of the taxable basis of Pension Fund Tax.

## Non-Italian Resident Security Holders

The 26.0% final "substitutive tax" may in certain circumstances be payable on capital gains realised upon sale for consideration or redemption of Securities by non-Italian resident persons or entities without a permanent establishment in Italy to which the Securities are effectively connected, if the Securities are held in Italy. However, even if the Securities are held in Italy and regardless of the provisions set forth by any applicable double taxation treaty, pursuant to Article 23 of Decree No. 917, any capital gains realised, by non-Italian residents without a permanent establishment in Italy to which the Securities are effectively connected, through the sale for consideration or redemption of Securities are exempt from taxation in Italy to the extent that the Securities are listed on a regulated market in Italy or abroad and in certain cases subject to filing of required documentation. In case the Securities are not listed on a regulated market in Italy or abroad (1) as to capital gains realised by non-Italian resident of the Securities with no permanent establishment in Italy to which the Securities are effectively connected are exempt from the substitutive tax in Italy on any capital gains realised upon sale for consideration or redemption of the Securities if (a) they are beneficial owners resident, for tax purposes, in a country which recognizes the Italian tax authorities' right to an adequate exchange of information, the so called "white list" or (b) non-Italian foreign institutional investors established in a "white list" country. (2) In any event, non-Italian resident persons or entities without a permanent establishment in Italy to which the Securities are effectively connected that may qualify for applicability of benefit from a double taxation treaty with Italy, providing that capital gains realised upon the sale or redemption of the Securities are to be taxed only in the country of tax residence of the recipient, will not be subject to the "substitutive tax" in Italy on any capital gains realised upon sale for consideration or redemption of Securities.

# Atypical securities

According to the provisions of the Conditions of the Securities, it is possible that Securities may be qualified as 'atypical' securities pursuant to Article 5 of Law Decree No. 512 of 30 September 1983 as implemented by Law No. 649 of 25 November 1983. In this event, payments relating to Securities may be subject to an Italian withholding tax, levied at the rate of 26.0%.

The withholding tax is levied by the Italian intermediary appointed by the Issuer, intervening in the collection of the relevant income or in the negotiation or repurchasing of the Securities.

#### Inheritance and Gift Taxes

The transfer by inheritance or gift of the Securities is subject to the inheritance and gift tax at the following rates: (i) 4% if the transfer is made to spouses and direct descendants or ancestors; in this case, the transfer to each beneficiary is subject to taxation on the value (if any) exceeding Euro 1,000,000; (ii) 6% if the transfer is made to brothers and sisters; in this case, the transfer to each beneficiary is subject to taxation on the value (if any) exceeding Euro 1,000,000; (iii) 6% if the transfer is made to brothers and sisters; in this case, the transfer to each beneficiary is subject to taxation on the value (if any) exceeding Euro 100,000; (iii) 6% if the transfer is made to relatives up to the fourth degree, to persons related by direct affinity as well as to persons related by collateral affinity up to the third degree; and (iv) 8% in all other cases. If the transfer is made in favour of persons with severe disabilities, taxation will apply only on the value (if any) of the transaction exceeding Euro 1,500,000.

#### Tax Monitoring Obligations

Italian resident individuals, partnerships (other than *società in nome collettivo, società in accomandita semplice* or similar partnerships) not carrying out commercial activities, not commercial trusts, professional associations and public and private entities, other than companies, not carrying out commercial activities will be required to report in their yearly income tax return (*Modello Redditi - Persone Fisiche*, RW section), for tax monitoring purposes, the amount of Securities (and of other investments held abroad and foreign financial assets generating foreign source income taxable in Italy) directly or indirectly held (*i.e.* when the above-mentioned subjects qualify as the beneficial owner of the Securities) over each tax year. This also is the case if at the end of the tax year the Securities (or other investments held abroad and foreign financial assets generating foreign source income taxable in Italy) are no longer held by the above-mentioned subjects. The above subjects will however not be required to comply with the above reporting requirements in respect of Securities deposited for

management or administration with qualified Italian financial intermediaries as defined by Italian law and in respect of contracts entered into through the intervention of financial intermediaries, upon condition that the items of income derived from the Securities are collected through the intervention of and subject to withholding tax or substitute tax levied by the same financial intermediaries.

#### Stamp duty and Tax on financial activities held abroad

The extended stamp duty on all kind of financial activities ("**Stamp Duty**") is applicable on all kind of financial assets, including the Securities held with the intervention of Italian financial intermediaries. The tax is levied at 0.2% rate (with a limit up to Euro 14,000 for holders different from individual) on the fair market value or, if failing, on the book or redemption value as at 31 December of each year. Stamp Duty is generally applied by the Italian financial intermediary, if such entity intervene in the administration/management of the Securities. The tax on financial activities held abroad (so called "IVAFE") is applicable on the value of financial assets held abroad Italy by Italian tax resident individuals without the intervention of Italian financial intermediaries. The tax is applied at a rate equal to 0.2%, on the fair market value as at 31 December of each year. IVAFE should be applicable in case the financial activities do not fall within the Stamp Duty scope. The tax is calculated, disclosed in the yearly tax return and paid by the individual directly.

#### Transfer tax

The Law no. 228 as of December 24, 2012 introduced a stamp duty on certain financial transactions (the "**Tobin Tax**"). In general terms the Tobin Tax applies to transactions, even if executed abroad, involving shares, bonds converted in shares and equity financial instruments issued by both listed and non-listed companies resident in Italy and derivatives substantially underlying such securities. Tobin Tax is applied at a rate of 0.2% on transaction regarding shares and other participating instruments issued by Italian resident companies. The tax rate is reduced down to 0.1% if the transfer is executed on regulated financial markets or through multilateral negotiation systems. Tobin Tax on transactions in derivative financial instruments shall be due in a fixed amount (ranging from Euro 0.01875 to Euro 200 depending on both the typology and the notional value of the instrument) and is payable by both the counterparties to the transaction, regardless of their place of residence and the place where the transactions have been executed.

#### U.S. Withholding Tax

# Payments under index-linked Securities and equity-linked Securities may be subject to U.S. withholding tax

Section 871(m) of the US Internal Revenue Code ("**IRC**") and the provisions issued thereunder stipulate that for certain financial instruments (such as for the Securities) a withholding tax (of up to 30% depending on the application of income tax treaties) may be imposed if the payment (or deemed payment) on the financial instruments is contingent upon, or determined by reference to, the payment of a dividend from sources within the United States.

Pursuant to these US legal provisions, certain payments (or deemed payments) under certain equitylinked instruments that refer to the performance of US equities or certain indices that contain US equities, as an Underlying, shall be treated as dividend equivalents ("**Dividend Equivalents**") and shall be subject to U.S. withholding tax of 30% (or a lower income tax treaty rate). **This tax liability may apply even if pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Securities no actual dividendrelated amount is paid or a dividend-related adjustment is made and thus investors can only determine with difficulty or not at all any connection to the payments to be made in respect of the Securities.** 

It is thus possible that these US provisions also apply to the Securities, particularly if an Underlying contains dividends from sources within the United States (e.g. US equities or certain indices that contain US equities). In such case US withholding tax may be due, pursuant to the relevant US provisions, on payments (or deemed payments) made in respect of Securities issued (or whose features have been modified significantly) after 1 January 2017 (however, the implementation rules issued for

the US provisions stipulate that the tax liability will be phased in, not commencing until 1 January 2021 for some securities).

The Issuer or the custodian of the Security Holder is entitled to deduct from payments made under the Securities any withholding tax accrued in relation to payments made under the Securities. Furthermore, the Issuer is entitled to take any tax liability pursuant to section 871(m) of the IRC into account in original and continuous pricing of the Securities and to comply with the withholding obligation using provisions that have to be made accordingly. In case of Securities which allow for a deduction of fees, the withholding tax in accordance with section 871(m) of the IRC applied to dividend payments made in relation to the underlying or its components, reduces the reference price and, therefore, the redemption amount paid under the Securities. Investors should note that compliance with tax liability in this manner precludes the issue of tax certificates for tax payments rendered for individual investors and that no potential tax refund pursuant to the relevant US provisions may be claimed either. Moreover, a 30% tax rate is generally applied, also when taking account of the tax liability in continuously adjusting amounts, due to the necessity of using a uniform rate for all investors in all cases mentioned. A double taxation may occur in relation to payments made under the Securities.

If, on the basis of section 871(m) of the IRC, an amount of interest, principal or other payments on the Securities is deducted or withheld, neither the Issuer nor any paying agent, the custodian of the Security Holder or any other person pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Securities would be obliged to pay additional amounts to the Security Holders as a result of the deduction or withholding, in which case the Security Holders would thus potentially receive less interest or principal than expected. In the worst case, any payments to be made in respect of the Securities would be reduced to zero.

# Payments under the Securities may be subject to withholding tax pursuant to the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA)

Sections 1471-1474 of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("IRC") (commonly referred to as "FATCA"), generally impose a new reporting regime and a 30% withholding tax with respect to certain US-source payments (including dividends and interest) and with respect to gross proceeds from the disposition of property that may produce such US-source interest and dividends, and certain payments made by entities that are classified as financial institutions under FATCA, such as banks, insurance companies and many funds and capital markets issuers. A financial institution which is not exempted from the FATCA regime must either (i) enter into an agreement with the Internal Revenue Service (an "FFI Agreement") or (ii) comply with the terms of an applicable intergovernmental agreement ("IGA") regarding the implementation of FATCA to avoid the imposition of the 30% withholding tax. Under an FFI Agreement or an applicable IGA, a financial institution will be required to identify, disclose and report information on its direct and indirect US accountholders (including certain non-US accountholders with US ownership).

On 31 May 2013, the Federal Republic of Germany entered into an IGA with the United States. Under this IGA, as currently drafted, a financial institution that is treated as resident in Germany and that complies with the requirements of the respective IGA will not be subject to FATCA withholding on payments it receives and will not be required to withhold on payments of non-U.S. source income. As a result, the Issuer does not expect payments made on or with respect to the Securities to be subject to withholding under FATCA.

No assurance can be given that withholding under FATCA will not become relevant with respect to payments made on or with respect to the Securities in the future. You should consult with your US tax advisor for further information regarding the potential impact of FATCA.

# **GENERAL INFORMATION**

#### Selling Restrictions

## General

No action has been or will be taken in any jurisdiction by the Issuer that would permit a public offering of the Securities, or possession or distribution of any offering material in relation thereto, in any country or jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required other than the approval of the Base Prospectus by the BaFin and a notification to the countries set forth in the Final Terms under "Terms and conditions of the offer". No offers, sales or deliveries of any Securities, or distribution of any offering material relating to the Securities, may be made in or from any jurisdiction except in circumstances which will result in compliance with any applicable laws and regulations and will not impose any obligation on the Issuer other than the approval and notification(s) mentioned above.

#### European Economic Area

In relation to each member state of the European Economic Area (each a "**Member State**"), the Securities may not be offered to the public in that relevant Member State (the "**Relevant Member State**"), except that an offer of the Securities to the public may be made in that Relevant Member State:

- (a) if the Final Terms in relation to the Securities specify that an offer of those Securities may be made in the Relevant Member State in accordance with the EU Prospectus Legislation (as defined below) and the conditions of the offer applicable to the offer of the Securities set out in the Base Prospectus or in the relevant Final Terms, as the case may be, in the period beginning and ending on the dates specified in such Final Terms, provided that the Issuer has consented in writing to the use of the Base Prospectus for the purpose of such offer;
- (b) at any time if it is addressed solely to qualified investors as defined in the EU Prospectus Legislation (the "Qualified Investors");
- (c) at any time if it is addressed to fewer than 150 natural or legal persons (other than Qualified Investors) per Member State, subject to obtaining the prior consent of the Issuer or the relevant person or entity placing or offering the Securities nominated by the Issuer for any such offer; and/or
- (d) at any time in any other circumstances falling within a Prospectus Exemption (as defined below),

provided that no such offer of Securities referred to in (b) to (d) above shall require the Issuer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the EU Prospectus Legislation or supplement the Base Prospectus at least one banking day prior to the respective offer.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an "offer of Securities to the public" in relation to any Securities in any Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Securities to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Securities.

The expression "**EU Prospectus Legislation**" means the Directive 2003/71/EC (and any amendments thereto, including the Directive 2010/73/EU) (the "**Prospectus Directive**"), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State.

On 20 July 2017 the Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (the "**Prospectus Regulation**") has entered into force and shall in its major parts apply as from 21 July 2019 (the "**Effective Date**"). Therefore, as from the Effective Date, any reference in this paragraph to the Prospectus Directive shall be read as a reference to the Prospectus Regulation, as applicable from time to time.

The expression "**Prospectus Exemptions**" means Article 3 (2) (a) to (d) of the Prospectus Directive or Article 1 (4) of the Prospectus Regulation, as applicable, and includes any additional exemptions and implementation measures applicable in the Relevant Member State.

# Selling Restrictions addressing additional Italian Securities Laws

Unless it is specified within the relevant Final Terms that a Non-Exempt Offer may be made in Italy, the offering of the Securities has not been registered pursuant to Italian securities legislation. Accordingly, the Securities may not be offered, sold or delivered, nor may copies of this Base Prospectus and any other documents relating to the Securities may be distributed in the Republic of Italy except:

- (1) to qualified investors (*investitori qualificati*), as defined by the joint provision of Article 34-*ter*, paragraph 1, letter (b) of CONSOB Regulation No. 11971 of May 14, 1999, as amended ("CONSOB Regulation No. 11971") and Article 26, paragraph 1 (d), of Consob Regulation No. 16190 of October 29, 2007, as amended ("CONSOB Intermediaries Regulation"), implementing Article 100, paragraph 1, letter (a), of Legislative Decree No. 58 of February 24, 1998, as amended (the "Financial Services Act"); or
- (2) in any other circumstances which are exempted from the rules on public offerings pursuant to Article 100 of the Financial Services Act and Article 34-*ter* of CONSOB Regulation No. 11971.

Any such offer, sale or delivery of the Securities or distribution of any other document relating to the Securities in the Republic of Italy must be:

- (a) made by investment firms, banks or financial intermediaries permitted to conduct such activities in the Republic of Italy in accordance with the Financial Services Act, the Legislative Decree No. 385 of September 1, 1993 as amended (the "Banking Act"), the CONSOB Intermediaries Regulation and any other applicable laws and regulations; and
- (b) in compliance with any other applicable notification requirement or limitation which may be imposed by CONSOB or the Bank of Italy (including, without limitation, Article 129 of the Banking Act, and relevant implementation guidelines, pursuant to which the Bank of Italy may request periodic information on the Securities offered in the Republic of Italy).

Provisions relating to the secondary market in the Republic of Italy

Investors should also note that pursuant to Article 100-bis of the Financial Services Act:

- (A) any subsequent distribution of the Securities in the Republic of Italy further to an offer or distribution made under the exemptions indicated in points (1) and (2) above, will be considered a different and autonomous public offering subject to public offer and prospectus requirements if the conditions provided for in Article 1, paragraph 1, letter t, of the Financial Services Act occur and such subsequent distribution does not fall, again, under one of the exemptions indicated in points (1) and (2) above; and
- (B) in particular, where the Securities are placed solely with qualified investors (as defined above) but are then systematically resold on the secondary market at any time in the twelve months following such placing to individual persons or entities which do not fall under the definition of qualified investors and such placement is not subject to any of the exemptions indicated in points (1) and (2) above, such resale will be considered a public offering and subject to public offer and prospectus requirements. In such case, if a prospectus is not published, purchasers of Securities who are acting outside the course of their business or profession may in certain circumstances be entitled to declare such purchase null and void and, in addition, to claim damages from any authorised intermediary at which the Securities were purchased; it being understood that, in addition, certain administrative fines may also apply.

# Selling Restrictions addressing additional French Securities Laws

### *Offer to the public in France*

An offer of Securities to the public in France shall only be made in the period beginning: (a) when a prospectus in relation to those Securities has been approved by the Autorité des marchés financiers ("**AMF**"), on the date of publication of the AMF's approval; or (b) when a prospectus has been approved by the competent authority of another Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the EU Prospectus Directive 2003/71/EC, on the date of notification of such approval to the AMF; and ending in each case at the latest on the date which is 12 months after the date of approval of such prospectus, all in accordance with articles L. 412-1 and L. 621-8 seq. of the French *Code monétaire et financier*, with the French *Code de commerce* and with the *Règlement général* of the AMF.

#### Private placement in France

This Base Prospectus, the Final Terms and/or any other offering material relating to the Securities have not been prepared and are not being distributed in the context of a public offering of financial securities in France within the meaning of Article L. 411-1 of the French *Code Monétaire et Financier* and Title I of Book II of the *Réglement General* of the AMF and, therefore, the Base Prospectus, the Final Terms and/or any other offering material relating to the Securities and any other offering material relating to the Securities have not been and will not be filed with the AMF for prior approval or submitted for clearance to the AMF.

Consequently, the Securities may not be, directly or indirectly, offered or sold to the public in France and offers and sales, directly or indirectly, of the Securities shall only be made in France, if any, to (i) providers of the investment service of portfolio management for the account of third parties (*personnes fournissant le service d'investissement de gestion de portefeuille pour le compte de tiers*), and/or to (ii) qualified investors (*investisseurs qualifiés*) acting for their own account, all as defined in and in accordance with Articles L. 411-2 and D. 411-1, D. 411-2, D. 744-1, D. 754-1 and D. 764-1 of the French *Code Monétaire et Financier*.

Neither this Base Prospectus, the Final Terms nor any information contained therein or any other offering material may be, or caused to be, released, issued or distributed to the public in France or used in connection with any offer for subscription or sale of the Securities to the public in France. The subsequent direct or indirect retransfer of the Securities to the public in France may only be made in compliance with Articles L. 411-1, L. 411-2, L. 412-1 and L. 621-8 through L. 621-8-3 of the French *Code Monétaire et Financier*.

In addition, the Securities, the Base Prospectus, the Final Terms and any other offering material relating to the Securities, have not been and will not be distributed or caused to be distributed in France, other than to investors to whom offers and sales of Securities in France may be made as described above.

### Representations and warranties from the Distributors and the Issuer

In relation to any Securities, each of the Distributors and the Issuer has represented and agreed that, and each further Distributor appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree that it will comply with the French Selling Restrictions stated above regarding (i) any offer to the public in France or (ii) any private placement in France.

### Selling Restrictions addressing additional Czech Securities Laws

No issue, offer, sale or delivery of any Securities has been made and may be made in the Czech Republic through a public offering, being subject to several exemptions set out in the Act of the Czech Republic No. 256/2004 Coll., on Conducting Business in the Capital Market, as amended (the "**Capital Market Act**"), which under the Capital Market Act comprises any communication to a broader circle of persons containing information on the Securities being offered and the terms under which such persons may acquire the Securities and which are sufficient for the investor to make a decision to subscribe for, or purchase, such Securities.

No action has been taken or will be taken which may lead to or result in (i) the Securities being deemed to have been issued under Czech law within the meaning of the Act of the Czech Republic No. 190/2004 Coll., on Bonds, as amended (the "**Bonds Act**"), (ii) the issue of the Securities being qualified as "accepting of deposits from the public" by the Issuer in the Czech Republic within the meaning of the Act of the Czech Republic No. 21/1992 Coll., on Banks, as amended (the "**Banks Act**"), (iii) the Issuer being considered to be supporting, publicizing or making otherwise available activities prohibited by the Act of the Czech Republic No. 240/2013 Coll., on Management Companies and Investment Funds, as amended (the "**MCIFA**"), or (iv) requiring a permit, registration, filing or notification to the Czech National Bank or other authorities in the Czech Republic in respect of the Securities in accordance with the Capital Market Act, the Banks Act, the MCIFA, the FX Act or practice of the Czech National Bank or other competent authority.

All of the laws of the Czech Republic applicable to the conduct of business in the Czech Republic, including the laws applicable to the provision of investment services (within the meaning of the Capital Market Act) in the Czech Republic, in respect of the Securities have been complied with.

No action has been taken or will be taken which would result in the issue of the Securities being considered an intention to manage assets by acquiring funds from the public in the Czech Republic for the purposes of collective investment pursuant to defined investment policy in favour of the investors under the MCIFA. Any issue, offer, sale or delivery of the Securities has been or will be carried out in strict compliance with the MCIFA.

### United States of America

- (a) The Securities have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended ("Securities Act"), and, except as provided in the applicable Final Terms with respect to Securities with a maturity on the issue date of one year or less, may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in accordance with Regulation S under the Securities Act or pursuant to another exemption from, or in a transaction otherwise not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act.
- (b) Any person when purchasing the Securities agrees with the Issuer and, if different, the seller of such Securities that (i) it will not at any time offer, sell, resell or deliver, directly or indirectly, any Securities so purchased in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, any U.S. person, (ii) it is not purchasing any Securities for the account or benefit of any U.S. person and (iii) it will not make offers, sales, re-sales or deliveries of any Securities (otherwise acquired), directly or indirectly, in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, any U.S. person.

### Authorisation

The establishment of the Programme and the issue of Securities under the Programme were duly authorised by the Group Asset/Liability Committee (ALCO), a subcommittee of the Management Board of HVB, on 17 April 2001. The full EUR 50,000,000,000 authorisation amount of this Programme may also be applied by other base prospectuses of HVB, however, the aggregate utilised amount of this Programme together with any other base prospectuses of HVB under this Programme will not exceed EUR 50,000,000,000.

## Availability of Documents

Copies of the following documents will be available for collection in the English language, free of charge, at the offices of the Issuer and of BNP Paribas Securities Services, Luxembourg Branch in its capacity as listing agent for the Securities during usual business hours on any weekday (except Saturdays and public holidays):

- (1) articles of association of the Issuer,
- (2) the consolidated annual reports in respect of the fiscal years ended 31 December 2016 of the HVB Group,

- (3) the consolidated annual reports in respect of the fiscal years ended 31 December 2017 of the HVB Group,
- (4) the unconsolidated annual financial statements of the Issuer in respect of the fiscal year ended 31 December 2017 prepared in accordance with the German Commercial Code (Handelsgesetzbuch),
- (5) the unaudited consolidated results of HVB Group as of 30 June 2018,
- (6) the forms of the Global Notes,
- (7) the Final Terms and
- (8) the Agency Agreement, as amended and restated.

For the validity of this Base Prospectus, all documents whose information has been incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus will be available for collection in the English language, free of charge, at the offices of UniCredit Bank AG (Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich).

### Clearing System

Securities may be cleared, separately or jointly, through Euroclear Bank SA/NV as operator of the Euroclear system (1 Boulevard du Roi Albert IIB, 1210 Brussels, Belgium) ("Euroclear Bank"), Clearstream Banking société anonyme, Luxembourg (42 Avenue JF Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Luxembourg) ("Clearstream Banking SA" or "CBL"), Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt am Main (Mergenthalerallee 61, 65760 Eschborn, Germany) ("Clearstream Banking AG" or "CBF"), Euroclear France SA (66 Rue de la Victoire, 75009 Paris, France) ("Euroclear France"), Monte Titoli S.p.A., Piazza degli Affari no. 6, Milan, Italy ("Monte Titoli") and/or any alternative clearing system as specified in the Final Terms. The appropriate security identification codes for each Series of Securities will be contained in the Final Terms. The Issuer may decide to deposit, or otherwise arrange for the clearance of, Securities issued under the Programme with or through an alternative clearing system. The relevant details of such alternative clearing system will be specified in the Final Terms.

### Agents

Principal Paying Agents under the Programme are UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, Germany and (for Securities deposited with Clearstream Banking SA and Euroclear Bank) Citibank, N.A., London Office, Citigroup Centre, Canada Square, Canary Wharf, London E14 5LB, United Kingdom.

The French Paying Agent for Euroclear France S.A. is CACEIS Bank S.A., 1-3 rue place Valhubert, 75206 Paris Cedex 13, France.

Calculation Agent under the Programme is UniCredit Bank AG, Arabellastraße 12, 81925 Munich, Germany.

Luxembourg Listing Agent under the Programme is BNP Paribas Securities Services, Luxembourg Branch, 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg.

The Issuer may decide to appoint another Principal Paying Agent and/or Calculation Agent for the Securities issued under the Base Prospectus. The relevant details of such alternative Principal Paying Agent and/or Calculation Agent will be specified in the Final Terms.

# Significant Changes in HVB's Financial Position and Trend Information

The performance of HVB Group will depend on the future development on the financial markets and the real economy in 2019 as well as other remaining imponderables. In this environment, HVB Group will continuously adapt its business strategy to reflect changes in market conditions and carefully review the management signals derived from this on a regular basis.

There has been (i) no significant change in the financial position of the HVB Group which has occurred since 30 June 2018, and (ii) no material adverse change in the prospects of the HVB Group since 31 December 2017, the date of its last published audited financial statements.

## Interest of Natural and Legal Persons involved in the Issue/Offer

Any of the Distributors and their affiliates may be customers of, and borrowers from the Issuer and its affiliates. In addition, any of such Distributors and their affiliates may have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform services for the Issuer and its affiliates in the ordinary course of business. Therefore, the Distributors and their affiliates may have a particular interest in the Issuer's economic success and the continuance of their business relationship with the Issuer.

With regard to trading of the Securities the Issuer has a conflict of interest being also the Market Maker on a *regulated or other equivalent market(s), if indicated in the Final Terms*; moreover a *relevant regulated or other equivalent market(s),* is organized and managed by a company in which UniCredit S.p.A. – the Holding Company of UniCredit Bank AG as the Issuer – has a stake in. If applicable, such market will be indicated in the Final Terms. The Issuer is also the arranger of the Securities, if so specified in the Final Terms. The Issuer or any of their affiliates may also act as a Calculation Agent or Paying Agent, if so specified in the Final Terms.

Besides, conflicts of interest in relation to the Issuer or the persons entrusted with the offer may arise for the following reasons which may result in a decision to the Security Holder's disadvantage:

- The Issuer specifies the Issue Price.
- The Issuer and one of its affiliates act as Market Maker of the Securities (however, no such obligation exists).
- Distributors may receive inducements from the Issuer.
- The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates act as Calculation Agent or Paying Agent in relation to the Securities.
- From time to time, the Issuer, any Distributor and any of its affiliates may be involved in transactions on their own account or on the account of their clients, which affect the liquidity or the price of the Underlying or its components.
- The Issuer, any Distributor and its affiliates may issue securities in relation to the Underlying or its components on which already other securities have been issued.
- The Issuer, any Distributor and any of its affiliates may possess or obtain material information about the Underlying or its components (including publicly not accessible information) in connection with its business activities or otherwise.
- The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may engage in business activities with the issuer of the Underlying or its components, its affiliates, competitors or guarantors.
- The Issuer, any Distributor and any of their affiliates may also act as a member of a syndicate of banks, as financial advisor or as bank of a sponsor or issuer of the Underlying or its components.
- The Issuer or one of its affiliates may act as index sponsor, index calculation agent, index advisor or index committee.
- The Underlying may be issued by UniCredit S.p.A. (a company of UniCredit Group) or another company belonging to the UniCredit Group, to which also the Issuer of the Securities belongs.

### Third Party Information

Where information has been sourced from a third party, the Issuer confirms that to the best of its knowledge this information has been accurately reproduced and that so far as the Issuer is aware and able to ascertain from information published by such third party no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced information inaccurate or misleading.

To the extent additional information is included in the Final Terms (for example, with regard to information about the Underlying), the respective source for the corresponding information is stated at the relevant place.

Reference may also be made to websites for information about the Underlying and the respective Final Terms. These websites can be used as a source of information for the description of the Underlying.

The Issuer assumes no warranty for the accuracy of the content and the completeness of the data shown on the websites.

## Use of Proceeds and Reasons for the Offer

The net proceeds from each issue of Securities by the Issuer will be used for its general corporate purposes, i.e. making profit and/or hedging certain risks.

# Information incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus

The following information shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference in, and to form part of, this Base Prospectus.

	Pages of the document where the incorporated information is set out:	Incorporation of information in this Base Prospectus on the following pages:
<b>Registration Document of UniCredit Bank AG, dated</b> 17 April 2018 <sup>1)</sup>		
Risk Factors		
- Risks relating to the business activity of HVB Group	p. 3 to 16	p. 38
- Statutory Auditors	p. 16	p. 66
UniCredit Bank AG		
- Information about HVB, the parent company of HVB Group	p. 17	p. 66
- Programme Transform 2019	p. 17	p. 66
Business Overview		
- Principal Activities	p. 17	p. 66
- Business segments of HVB Group	p. 17 to 20	p. 66
- Principal Markets	p. 20	p. 66
Management and Supervisory Bodies	p. 17 to 21	p. 66
Major Shareholders	p. 22	p. 66
Auditors	p. 22	p. 66
Legal and Arbitration Proceedings	p. 22 to 24	p. 66
(with the exception of section "Financial sanctions matters")		
Proceedings Related to Actions by the Regulatory Authorities	p. 24	p. 66
Supplement dated 8 November 2018 to the Registration Document of UniCredit Bank AG dated 17 April 2018 <sup>1)</sup>		

I		1
- Financial sanctions matters	p. 3	p. 66
Audited financial statements of HVB Group for fiscal year ended 31 December 2016 (Annual Re HVB Group 2016) <sup>2)</sup>		
- Consolidated Income Statement	p. 94 to 95	p. 66
- Consolidated Balance Sheet	p. 96 to 97	p. 66
- Statement of Changes in Consoli Shareholders' Equity	dated p. 98 to 99	p. 66
- Consolidated Cash Flow Statement	p. 100 to 101	p. 66
- Notes	p. 102 to 238	p. 66
- Independent Auditors' Report	p. 239	p. 66
Audited financial statements of HVB Group for fiscal year ended 31 December 2017 (Annual Re HVB Group 2017) <sup>2)</sup>		
- Consolidated Income Statement	p. 88 to 89	p. 66
- Consolidated Balance Sheet	p. 90 to 91	p. 66
- Statement of Changes in Consoli Shareholders' Equity	dated p. 92 to 93	p. 66
- Consolidated Cash Flow Statement	p. 94 to 95	p. 66
- Notes	p. 96 to 229	p. 66
- Auditors' Report	p. 143 to 148	p. 66
Audited unconsolidated financial staten ( <i>Jahresabschluss</i> ) of UniCredit Bank AG for the year ended 31 December 2017 (Annual Ro UniCredit Bank AG (HVB) 2017) <sup>2)</sup>		
- Income Statement of UniCredit Bank AG	p. 76 to 77	p. 66
- Balance Sheet of UniCredit Bank AG	p. 78 to 83	p. 66
- Notes	p. 84 to 142	p. 66

-	Auditors' Report	p. 143 to 148	p. 66
fisca	ited financial statements of HVB Group for the Il year ended 31 December 2016 (Annual Report 3 Group 2016) <sup>2)</sup>		
-	Consolidated Income Statement	p. 94 to 95	p. 66
-	Consolidated Balance Sheet	p. 96 to 97	p. 66
-	Statement of Changes in Consolidated Shareholders' Equity	p. 98 to 99	p. 66
-	Consolidated Cash Flow Statement	p. 100 to 101	p. 66
-	Notes	p. 102 to 238	p. 66
-	Independent Auditors' Report	p. 239	p. 66
30 J Aug 2018 50,0	udited Consolidated Results of HVB Group as of une 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24 ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August 6 for Interest Securities under the Euro 00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of		
30 J Aug 2018 50,0 Uni(	une 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24 ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August 6 for Interest Securities under the Euro 00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of Credit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic of many	p. F-1	p. 66
30 J Aug 2018 50,00 Uni( Geri	Tune 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24 ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August 3 for Interest Securities under the Euro 00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of Credit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic of many Financial Highlights	p. F-1 p. F-2 to F-3	p. 66 p. 66
30 J Aug 2018 50,00 Uni( Geri	une 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24 ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August 6 for Interest Securities under the Euro 00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of Credit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic of many	p. F-1 p. F-2 to F-3 p. F-4 to F-5	р. 66 р. 66 р. 66
30 J Aug 2018 50,00 Uni( Geri	Tune 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24 ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August 3 for Interest Securities under the Euro 00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of Credit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic of many Financial Highlights Consolidated Income Statement	p. F-2 to F-3	p. 66
30 J Aug 2018 50,0 Uni(	Tune 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24 ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August 6 for Interest Securities under the Euro 00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of Credit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic of many Financial Highlights Consolidated Income Statement Consolidated Balance Sheet	p. F-2 to F-3 p. F-4 to F-5	р. 66 р. 66
30 J Aug 2018 50,00 Uni( Geri	une 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August8 for Interest Securities under the Euro00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme ofCredit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic ofmanyFinancial HighlightsConsolidated Income StatementConsolidated Balance SheetStatement of Changes in Shareholders' EquityConsolidated Cash Flow Statement (abridged	p. F-2 to F-3 p. F-4 to F-5 p. F-6 to F-8	р. 66 р. 66 р. 66
30 J Augg 2018 50,00 UniC Gerr - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	<ul> <li>iune 2018, as set out in the Supplement dated 24</li> <li>ust 2018 to the Base Prospectus dated 23 August</li> <li>a for Interest Securities under the Euro</li> <li>00,000,000 Debt Issuance Programme of</li> <li>Credit Bank AG, Munich, Federal Republic of</li> <li>many</li> <li>Financial Highlights</li> <li>Consolidated Income Statement</li> <li>Consolidated Balance Sheet</li> <li>Statement of Changes in Shareholders' Equity</li> <li>Consolidated Cash Flow Statement (abridged version)</li> </ul>	p. F-2 to F-3 p. F-4 to F-5 p. F-6 to F-8 p. F-9	p. 66 p. 66 p. 66 p. 66

- Conditions of the Securities	p. 72 to 323	p. 232
Supplement dated 16 September 2013 to the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 24 June 2013 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants <sup>3)</sup>		
- Section 1.	p. 2	p. 232
Supplement dated 6 March 2014 to the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants dated 24 June 2013 <sup>3</sup> )		
- Section 2.	p. 2	p. 89
Base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 3 June 2014 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants <sup>3)</sup>		
- Description of the Securities	p. 52 to 63	p. 89
- Conditions of the Securities	p. 64 to 288	p. 232
Supplement dated 11 November 2014 to the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants dated 3 June 2014 <sup>3)</sup>		
- Sections 1. to 4.	p. 2	p. 89
2015 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and		
2015 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and	p. 54 to 66	p. 89
2015 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants <sup>3)</sup>	p. 54 to 66 p. 72 to 150	р. 89 р. 232
<ul> <li>2015 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants<sup>3)</sup></li> <li>Description of the Securities</li> <li>Conditions of the Securities</li> </ul> Base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 20 May 2016 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and	•	•
-	•	•

Base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants <sup>3</sup> )		
- Description of the Securities	p. 66 to 81	p. 89
- Conditions of the Securities	p. 82 to 199	p. 232
Supplement dated 23 May 2017 to the base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants dated 21 February 2017 <sup>3</sup>		
- Section B) 1.	p. 10	p. 232
- Section B) 2.	p. 10	p. 232
Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 25 February 2014 for the issuance of Worst-of Bonus Securities, Worst-of Express Securities and Worst-of Express Cash Collect Securities <sup>3)</sup>		
The description of indices composed by the Issuer or by any legal entity belonging to the same group		
- Cross Commodity Long/Short Index	p. 379 to 383	p. 232
Base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 18 December 2017 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants <sup>3)</sup>		
- Description of the Securities	p. 68 to 83	p. 89
- Conditions of the Securities	p. 84 to 208	p. 232
Base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants <sup>3</sup>		
- Description of the Securities	p. 72 to 87	p. 89
- Conditions of the Securities	p. 88 to 227	p. 232
Base prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants <sup>3)</sup>		
- Description of the Securities	p. 71 to 86	p. 89

-	- Conditions of the Securities					p. 87 to 2	p. 87 to 227		p. 232		
-	- Form of Final Terms				p. 230 to 2	235	p. 23	5			
1)	The http:// w	document www.onemarke	is ts.de/de/	published rechtliches/regi	on strierung	the gsdokume	following nte-uvp.html	website	of	the	Issuer:
2)	The http://in	document westors.hypove	is reinsbar	published lk.de/cms/engli	on sh/invest	the torrelation	following ns/index.html	website	of	the	Issuer:
3)	The http://w	document ww.onemarket	is s.de/de/p	published produkte/rechtli	on che-hinv	the veise/basi	following sprospekte.htm	website l	of	the	Issuer:

Parts of such documents whose information is not incorporated by express reference are not relevant for potential investors.

### **CONTINUED OFFERINGS**

Under this Base Prospectus, public offers of Securities of the product types described in the Base Prospectus, which have been started or continued on the basis of the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 18 December 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants may be continued after the end of validity of the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2017, the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 7 February 2018 and the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 21 February 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants MAG dated 22 March 2018 for the issuance of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018 and the Base Prospectus of UniCredit Bank AG dated 22 March 2018 for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants.

Accordingly, this Base Prospectus is a subsequent prospectus for the issuance of Knock-out Securities and Warrants which are identified by the ISINs (International Security Idendification Number) indicated below:

ISIN	ISIN	ISIN	ISIN
DE000HV19V91	DE000UC0ERN0	DE000UC0EXJ6	DE000HV44584
DE000HV19VC8	DE000UC0ET93	DE000UC0EXK4	DE000HV445C0
DE000HV19W82	DE000UC0ETA3	DE000UC0EXV1	DE000UC0GCD8
DE000HV1Y9U5	DE000UC0ETR7	DE000UC0EY13	DE000UC0GCL1
DE000HV1YAV9	DE000UC0EWP5	DE000UC0EY62	DE000UC0GCU2
DE000HV1YDM2	DE000UC0EWT7	DE000UC0EYK2	DE000UC0GCV0
DE000HV1YEM0	DE000UC0ETY3	DE000UC0EV57	DE000UC0GDC8
DE000HV1YP99	DE000UC0EU33	DE000UC0EVD3	DE000UC0GDD6
DE000HV1YV26	DE000UC0EXC1	DE000UC0EUS3	DE000UC0GDH7
DE000HV1YV59	DE000UC0EUL8	DE000UC0EYV9	DE000UC0GE72
DE000HV1YVT9	DE000UC0EXH0	DE000UC0EZ12	DE000UC0GE98
DE000HV1YVW3	DE000UC0EXQ1	DE000UC0EZ46	DE000UC0GEJ1
DE000HV1YWS9	DE000UC0EXT5	DE000UC0FAV6	DE000UC0GEQ6
DE000HV1YX08	DE000UC0EXU3	DE000UC0FAY0	DE000HV0V4K1
DE000HV1YZP8	DE000UC0EXY5	DE000UC0F374	DE000HV0V4L9
DE000HV1Z0J6	DE000UC0EY21	DE000UC0F3B5	DE000HV0XMS4
DE000HV1Z0S7	DE000UC0EY54	DE000UC0F3G4	DE000HV0XM37
DE000HV1Z127	DE000UC0EYC9	DE000UC0F3J8	DE000HV0XM45
DE000HV1Z2U9	DE000UC0EUW5	DE000UC0FDJ5	DE000HV012Z9
DE000HV1Z3C5	DE000UC0EVJ0	DE000UC0FB92	DE000HV03EA2
DE000HV1Z3N2	DE000UC0EYR7	DE000UC0F465	DE000HV03NT3
DE000HV1Z416	DE000UC0EYU1	DE000UC0F4A5	DE000HV1DFM1
DE000HV1Z556	DE000UC0EZ61	DE000UC0F6G7	DE000HV1DRU9
DE000HV1Z5L1	DE000UC0FAT0	DE000UC0F6N3	DE000HV1FHG4
DE000HV1Z8A8	DE000UC0FAZ7	DE000UC0F6P8	DE000HV4A7R0
DE000HV19UR8	DE000UC0FB35	DE000UC0F4P3	DE000HV1GE11

DE000HV19VG9	DE000UC0F3X9	DE000UC0FBC4	DE000HV1GU60
DE000HV19W66	DE000UC0FDM9	DE000UC0FDQ0	DE000HV1GV85
DE000HV19WD4	DE000UC0F6K9	DE000UC0F4V1	DE000HV1GWA4
DE000HV19WX2	DE000UC0F4J6	DE000UC0F705	DE000HV1GXT2
DE000HV19X32	DE000UC0F6Q6	DE000UC0F747	DE000HV1GX91
DE000HV19X40	DE000UC0F4Q1	DE000UC0F556	DE000HV1GYN3
DE000HV1Y9G4	DE000UC0F6W4	DE000UC0F580	DE000HV1GZJ8
DE000HV1YGC6	DE000UC0F4W9	DE000UC0F5B0	DE000HV1G1M1
DE000HV1YHU6	DE000UC0F507	DE000UC0F7M3	DE000HV4BC72
DE000HV1YU50	DE000UC0F788	DE000UC0F7N1	DE000HV4BH02
DE000HV1YVS1	DE000UC0FBH3	DE000UC0F7R2	DE000HV1LZN0
DE000HV1YW17	DE000UC0F8M1	DE000UC0FBP6	DE000HV4BLY2
DE000HV1YWP5	DE000UC0F5G9	DE000UC0FE32	DE000HV4BMJ1
DE000HV1YWZ4	DE000UC0FBL5	DE000UC0F606	DE000HV4BMP8
DE000HV1YX24	DE000UC0F5K1	DE000UC0FBU6	DE000HV1MU47
DE000HV1YX57	DE000UC0F8Q2	DE000UC0F887	DE000HV1NHV7
DE000HV1YYE5	DE000UC0F8S8	DE000UC0F8A6	DE000HV1NHX3
DE000HV1YYJ4	DE000UC0F5P0	DE000UC0F9G1	DE000HV1NH68
DE000HV1YZ97	DE000UC0F5S4	DE000UC0F8F5	DE000HV1NLC9
DE000HV1Z0A5	DE000UC0F5M7	DE000UC0F9P2	DE000HV1NLE5
DE000HV1Z0C1	DE000UC0F5U0	DE000UC0F9S6	DE000HV1NLJ4
DE000HV1Z0G2	DE000UC0F8Y6	DE000UC0FA51	DE000HV1NM95
DE000HV1Z143	DE000UC0F5Z9	DE000UC0FA69	DE000HV4BQ76
DE000HV1Z408	DE000UC0F7Z5	DE000UC0FEH7	DE000HV4BTM0
DE000HV1Z5A4	DE000UC0F614	DE000UC0F8J7	DE000HV1PHR0
DE000HV1Z630	DE000UC0F945	DE000UC0FCJ7	DE000HV1PH74
DE000HV1ZA87	DE000UC0F952	DE000UC0FF56	DE000HV1PPF8
DE000HV19UM9	DE000UC0F5X4	DE000UC0FF64	DE000HV4BVS3
DE000HV19V83	DE000UC0F960	DE000UC0FFE1	DE000HV4BXL4
DE000HV1X5Y6	DE000UC0F978	DE000UC0FFS1	DE000HV4BXW1
DE000HV1Y9H2	DE000UC0F846	DE000UC0FFT9	DE000HV4BX77
DE000HV1YAF2	DE000UC0FBX0	DE000UC0FG30	DE000HV1PPW3
DE000HV1YAM8	DE000UC0F895	DE000UC0FGN0	DE000HV1P7S4
DE000HV1YEL2	DE000UC0FE73	DE000UC0FGA7	DE000HV1P7T2
DE000HV1YG25	DE000UC0F9H9	DE000UC0FH05	DE000HV1P706
DE000HV1YG33	DE000UC0FEC8	DE000UC0FHB3	DE000HV4BY84
DE000HV1YU19	DE000UC0F9X6	DE000UC0FHC1	DE000HV4BZJ3

DE000HV1YU27	DE000UC0F9Z1	DE000UC0FHV1	DE000HV4BZL9
DE000HV1YUY1	DE000UC0FEE4	DE000UC0FKV5	DE000HV4BZW6
DE000HV1YVQ5	DE000UC0FC67	DE000UC0FL41	DE000HV4B0L7
DE000HV1YVV5	DE000UC0FC91	DE000UC0FJ52	DE000HV1R728
DE000HV1YW09	DE000UC0FCM1	DE000UC0FJL8	DE000HV1SZ87
DE000HV1YWX9	DE000UC0FCR0	DE000UC0FJR5	DE000HV1S148
DE000HV1YX16	DE000UC0FCU4	DE000UC0FL66	DE000HV1T2D3
DE000HV1YX40	DE000UC0FD09	DE000UC0FKG6	DE000HV1U219
DE000HV1YYD7	DE000UC0FFC5	DE000UC0FLC3	DE000HV1U235
DE000HV1YYF2	DE000UC0FD25	DE000UC0FLD1	DE000HV1VJN3
DE000HV1YYM8	DE000UC0FFP7	DE000UC0FLH2	DE000HV1VJ25
DE000HV1YYP1	DE000UC0FFQ5	DE000UC0FMJ6	DE000HV1V9J1
DE000HV1YZB8	DE000UC0FGE9	DE000UC0FMK4	DE000HV1WEQ5
DE000HV1YZC6	DE000UC0FG63	DE000UC0FMP3	DE000HV1WHH7
DE000HV1YZK9	DE000UC0FGL4	DE000UC0FN64	DE000HV1WM52
DE000HV1Z0P3	DE000UC0FGB5	DE000UC0FNE5	DE000HV1WNN3
DE000HV1Z242	DE000UC0FH39	DE000UC0FNP1	DE000HV1WRG8
DE000HV1Z291	DE000UC0FKM4	DE000UC0FNQ9	DE000HV1WPF4
DE000HV1Z3T9	DE000UC0FKN2	DE000UC0FQ87	DE000HV1WPJ6
DE000HV1Z4P5	DE000UC0FHG2	DE000UC0FQE8	DE000HV1WPL2
DE000HV1Z689	DE000UC0FKP7	DE000UC0FN23	DE000HV1WPM0
DE000HV1Z762	DE000UC0FHK4	DE000UC0FQL3	DE000HV1WPX7
DE000HV1ZAX2	DE000UC0FHL2	DE000UC0FR45	DE000HV1WQE5
DE000HV19UN7	DE000UC0FHX7	DE000UC0FRF3	DE000HV1WSP7
DE000HV19VA2	DE000UC0FJ11	DE000UC0FRG1	DE000HV1WQY3
DE000HV19VE4	DE000UC0FJE3	DE000UC0FRK3	DE000HV1WSS1
DE000HV19WB8	DE000UC0FJH6	DE000UC0FRL1	DE000HV1WQ82
DE000HV19X08	DE000UC0FJY1	DE000UC0FRP2	DE000HV1WS31
DE000HV19X73	DE000UC0FK42	DE000UC0FRU2	DE000HV1WUW9
DE000HV1X361	DE000UC0FK59	DE000UC0FSA2	DE000HV1WU94
DE000HV1Y9Z4	DE000UC0FK67	DE000UC0FSJ3	DE000HV1WVE5
DE000HV1YAT3	DE000UC0FK83	DE000UC0FSK1	DE000HV1WVG0
DE000HV1YBQ7	DE000UC0FKB7	DE000UC0FSV8	DE000HV1XS30
DE000HV1YDY7	DE000UC0FKF8	DE000UC0FU65	DE000HV1XTE7
DE000HV1YE43	DE000UC0FKH4	DE000UC0FU99	DE000HV1XVM6
DE000HV1YEK4	DE000UC0FLA7	DE000UC0FUA8	DE000HV1XVT1
DE000HV1YQK8	DE000UC0FLQ3	DE000UC0FUS0	DE000HV1XWT9

DE000HV1YUV7	DE000UC0FM40	DE000UC0FUZ5	DE000HV1XWY9
DE000HV1YVZ6	DE000UC0FM57	DE000UC0FT84	DE000HV100C1
DE000HV1YWV3	DE000UC0FMM0	DE000UC0FV15	DE000HV101T3
DE000HV1YWY7	DE000UC0FMR9	DE000UC0FV49	DE000HV102V7
DE000HV1YX65	DE000UC0FMS7	DE000UC0FVA6	DE000HV10635
DE000HV1YYH8	DE000UC0FMU3	DE000UC0FVB4	DE000HV107M5
DE000HV1YZ55	DE000UC0FN72	DE000UC0FVN9	DE000HV107N3
DE000HV1YZ63	DE000UC0FNF2	DE000UC0FVQ2	DE000HV108W2
DE000HV1YZ71	DE000UC0FNJ4	DE000UC0FW48	DE000HV10EC3
DE000HV1YZ89	DE000UC0FNS5	DE000UC0FWF3	DE000HV10F58
DE000HV1YZD4	DE000UC0FNY3	DE000UC0FWY4	DE000HV10GW6
DE000HV1YZH5	DE000UC0FP21	DE000UC0FWS6	DE000HV10HZ7
DE000HV1YZJ1	DE000UC0FPA8	DE000UC0FX13	DE000HV10JB4
DE000HV1YZN3	DE000UC0FPK7	DE000UC0FX39	DE000HV10JD0
DE000HV1Z0W9	DE000UC0FPX0	DE000UC0FX96	DE000HV10KF3
DE000HV1Z0X7	DE000UC0FQ12	DE000UC0FXU0	DE000HV10KM9
DE000HV1Z2G8	DE000UC0FQ61	DE000UC0FZ29	DE000HV10L50
DE000HV1Z2T1	DE000UC0FQ95	DE000UC0FYD4	DE000HV10LP0
DE000HV1Z3Y9	DE000UC0FQV2	DE000UC0FYP8	DE000HV10LS4
DE000HV1Z5G1	DE000UC0FR94	DE000UC0G0R6	DE000HV10LW6
DE000HV1Z853	DE000UC0FRB2	DE000UC0G0V8	DE000HV403N6
DE000HV19UT4	DE000UC0FRD8	DE000UC0G0Y2	DE000HV40517
DE000HV19W74	DE000UC0FRM9	DE000UC0G125	DE000HV407C0
DE000HV19W90	DE000UC0FRX6	DE000UC0G174	DE000HV407F3
DE000HV1YA47	DE000UC0FRZ1	DE000UC0G182	DE000HV407N7
DE000HV1YE27	DE000UC0FS85	DE000UC0G1D4	DE000HV407P2
DE000HV1YE68	DE000UC0FST2	DE000UC0G1L7	DE000HV11J38
DE000HV1YUX3	DE000UC0FSY2	DE000UC0G281	DE000HV11N65
DE000HV1YV42	DE000UC0FTP8	DE000UC0G299	DE000HV11UA1
DE000HV1YVU7	DE000UC0FTZ7	DE000UC0G6F8	DE000HV11V40
DE000HV1YVX1	DE000UC0FUH3	DE000UC0G2L5	DE000HV128Q2
DE000HV1YVY9	DE000UC0FUM3	DE000UC0G356	DE000HV12D33
DE000HV1YWQ3	DE000UC0FT35	DE000UC0G372	DE000HV12RU3
DE000HV1YWR1	DE000UC0FUX0	DE000UC0G380	DE000HV12SV9
DE000HV1YWU5	DE000UC0FUY8	DE000UC0G3D0	DE000HV12UN2
DE000HV1YWW1	DE000UC0FVF5	DE000UC0G3F5	DE000HV12UV5
DE000HV1YX32	DE000UC0FVP4	DE000UC0G3P4	DE000HV12VC3

DE000HV1YYG0	DE000UC0FVV2	DE000UC0G3S8	DE000HV136F8
DE000HV1Z0T5	DE000UC0FVX8	DE000UC0G3U4	DE000HV13BC3
DE000HV1Z0V1	DE000UC0FW63	DE000UC0G422	DE000HV13BN0
DE000HV1Z3J0	DE000UC0FW97	DE000UC0G745	DE000HV13CK4
DE000HV1Z3X1	DE000UC0FYX2	DE000UC0G1V6	DE000HV13DB1
DE000HV1Z4K6	DE000UC0FWG1	DE000UC0G778	DE000HV13FP6
DE000HV1Z5J5	DE000UC0FWH9	DE000UC0G4K3	DE000HV13GD0
DE000HV1Z622	DE000UC0FX21	DE000UC0G794	DE000HV13HP2
DE000HV1Z648	DE000UC0FWV0	DE000UC0G4S6	DE000HV13NZ9
DE000HV1Z6A2	DE000UC0FXS4	DE000UC0G851	DE000HV13UU5
DE000HV1Z6Y2	DE000UC0FX62	DE000UC0G8U3	DE000HV13VX7
DE000HV1Z788	DE000UC0FX70	DE000UC0G8Z2	DE000HV14UX7
DE000HV19UL1	DE000UC0FZ11	DE000UC0G901	DE000HV155W3
DE000HV19UP2	DE000UC0FZ60	DE000UC0G927	DE000HV15600
DE000HV19US6	DE000UC0FY12	DE000UC0G943	DE000HV15WS0
DE000HV19WC6	DE000UC0FZ78	DE000UC0G5F0	DE000HV15YX6
DE000HV19WE2	DE000UC0FY38	DE000UC0G9K2	DE000HV40E87
DE000HV19WF9	DE000UC0FXC8	DE000UC0G9X5	DE000HV40ES6
DE000HV19WW4	DE000UC0FXD6	DE000UC0GA84	DE000HV168V8
DE000HV1Y9M2	DE000UC0FZC3	DE000UC0GAH3	DE000HV16NJ6
DE000HV1Y9T7	DE000UC0FYF9	DE000UC0GAM3	DE000HV16NP3
DE000HV1YAN6	DE000UC0FZJ8	DE000UC0GAZ5	DE000HV16PZ7
DE000HV1YAP1	DE000UC0FZT7	DE000UC0G5T1	DE000HV1ZE83
DE000HV1YB12	DE000UC0G026	DE000UC0G638	DE000HV1ZJP9
DE000HV1YCG6	DE000UC0G0A2	DE000UC0G5V7	DE000HV1ZJR5
DE000HV1YUW5	DE000UC0G0D6	DE000UC0G679	DE000HV1ZLG4
DE000HV1YV00	DE000UC0G0T2	DE000UC0GB75	DE000HV1ZT52
DE000HV1YYK2	DE000UC0G1C6	DE000UC0GBD0	DE000HV1ZTS2
DE000HV1YYL0	DE000UC0G1E2	DE000HV444F6	DE000HV1ZTV6
DE000HV1Z0B3	DE000UC0G1H5	DE000HV444G4	DE000HV1ZTX2
DE000HV1Z0E7	DE000UC0G1K9	DE000HV444H2	DE000UC00068
DE000HV1Z0F4	DE000UC0G2E0	DE000HV444N0	DE000UC000T3
DE000HV1Z0M0	DE000UC0G6J0	DE000HV444U5	DE000UC001N4
DE000HV1Z0Q1	DE000UC0G2P6	DE000HV444Y7	DE000UC005N5
DE000HV1Z0R9	DE000UC0G364	DE000HV444Z4	DE000UC00AR3
DE000HV1Z0U3	DE000UC0G6T9	DE000HV44535	DE000UC00DM8
DE000HV1Z1H8	DE000UC0G6U7	DE000HV44568	DE000UC00JE2

DE000HV1Z234	DE000UC0G3E8	DE000HV44576	DE000UC00Q95
DE000HV1Z5D8	DE000UC0G3K5	DE000HV445F3	DE000UC00R11
DE000HV1Z6F1	DE000UC0G6Z6	DE000UC0GBV2	DE000UC00SH6
DE000HV1Z6N5	DE000UC0G3N9	DE000UC0GC41	DE000UC00RU1
DE000HV1Z6Z9	DE000UC0G3W0	DE000UC0GC90	DE000UC00SW5
DE000HV1ZAW4	DE000UC0G7A7	DE000UC0GCE6	DE000UC00T01
DE000HV19VD6	DE000UC0G4Q0	DE000UC0GCM9	DE000UC00TC5
DE000HV19WA0	DE000UC0G4R8	DE000UC0GCP2	DE000UC00UZ4
DE000HV19X65	DE000UC0G4V0	DE000UC0GDW6	DE000UC00V72
DE000HV1X569	DE000UC0G4W8	DE000UC0GEF9	DE000UC00V98
DE000HV1YAK2	DE000UC0G4Y4	DE000UC0GEB8	DE000UC00YJ0
DE000HV1YAU1	DE000UC0G539	DE000UC0GEM5	DE000UC00YS1
DE000HV1YE50	DE000UC0G7H2	DE000UC0GEX2	DE000UC00ZK5
DE000HV1YGH5	DE000UC0G7N0	DE000HV0V3Q0	DE000UC00ZP4
DE000HV1YN26	DE000UC0G7V3	DE000HV0XCD7	DE000UC01009
DE000HV1YU43	DE000UC0G7X9	DE000HV0XSN2	DE000UC010M7
DE000HV1YV18	DE000UC0G8A5	DE000HV012J3	DE000UC011K9
DE000HV1YVP7	DE000UC0G547	DE000HV01204	DE000UC011M5
DE000HV1YW25	DE000UC0G5B9	DE000HV03DZ1	DE000UC011Q6
DE000HV1YZA0	DE000UC0G8J6	DE000HV03EF1	DE000UC011Y0
DE000HV1YZL7	DE000UC0G8W9	DE000HV034N9	DE000UC01207
DE000HV1Z093	DE000UC0G9L0	DE000HV1EJX8	DE000UC012S0
DE000HV1Z0D9	DE000UC0G5M6	DE000HV1FHH2	DE000UC013D0
DE000HV1Z0H0	DE000UC0G9W7	DE000HV4A8X6	DE000UC013E8
DE000HV1Z0L2	DE000UC0GA68	DE000HV1GUZ5	DE000UC01413
DE000HV1Z135	DE000UC0GAF7	DE000HV1GU11	DE000UC01421
DE000HV1Z2H6	DE000UC0GAL5	DE000HV1GU78	DE000UC01488
DE000HV1Z4V3	DE000UC0GAN1	DE000HV1GU86	DE000UC014H9
DE000HV1Z531	DE000UC0G5Z8	DE000HV1GVC2	DE000UC014S6
DE000HV1Z549	DE000UC0G612	DE000HV1GYM5	DE000UC014V0
DE000HV1Z5M9	DE000UC0G646	DE000HV4BC56	DE000UC015G8
DE000HV1Z7P8	DE000UC0G5X3	DE000HV4BDG6	DE000UC015Q7
DE000HV1Z7Z7	DE000UC0GB34	DE000HV1LXA2	DE000UC015S3
DE000HV1ZAU8	DE000UC0GB83	DE000HV4BK80	DE000UC015V7
DE000HV1ZAV6	DE000UC0GBA6	DE000HV4BK98	DE000UC016G6
DE000HV19UQ0	DE000UC0GBH1	DE000HV4BMN3	DE000UC016K8
DE000HV19UU2	DE000HV444B5	DE000HV1L4D7	DE000UC01793

DE000HV19VB0	DE000HV444J8	DE000HV1M4Q8	DE000UC017M2
DE000HV19VF1	DE000HV444M2	DE000HV1M4X4	DE000UC01D24
DE000HV19VJ3	DE000HV445A4	DE000HV1NH19	DE000UC01D99
DE000HV19WY0	DE000HV445H9	DE000HV1NJG4	DE000UC01DS3
DE000HV19WZ7	DE000UC0GBT6	DE000HV1NLF2	DE000UC01FC2
DE000HV19X16	DE000UC0GCG1	DE000HV1NMJ2	DE000UC01H79
DE000HV19X24	DE000UC0GCB2	DE000HV1NMQ7	DE000UC01HD6
DE000HV19X57	DE000UC0GCJ5	DE000HV4BSG4	DE000UC01J93
DE000HV1YC60	DE000UC0GCK3	DE000HV4BTN8	DE000UC01NF9
DE000HV1YU35	DE000UC0GCN7	DE000HV4BT16	DE000UC01PC1
DE000HV1YUZ8	DE000UC0GCR8	DE000HV4BT81	DE000UC01PD9
DE000HV1YV34	DE000UC0GE23	DE000HV1PDA5	DE000UC01PG2
DE000HV1YVR3	DE000UC0GEE2	DE000HV1PDB3	DE000UC01PH0
DE000HV1YWT7	DE000UC0GEA0	DE000HV1PNK3	DE000UC01PQ1
DE000HV1YYN6	DE000HV011S6	DE000HV4BU62	DE000UC01PU3
DE000HV1YZE2	DE000HV02D84	DE000HV4BWM4	DE000UC01Q37
DE000HV1YZF9	DE000HV02EE6	DE000HV1PPX1	DE000UC01QC9
DE000HV1YZG7	DE000HV03PF7	DE000HV1P615	DE000UC01QD7
DE000HV1YZM5	DE000HV05KU2	DE000HV1P7N5	DE000UC01QJ4
DE000HV1Z085	DE000HV05K17	DE000HV1P722	DE000UC01R44
DE000HV1Z0K4	DE000HV4A7M1	DE000HV1QLC2	DE000UC01RP9
DE000HV1Z0N8	DE000HV4A884	DE000HV1QLY6	DE000UC01SR3
DE000HV1Z3Z6	DE000HV1GEZ9	DE000HV4BZA2	DE000UC01T26
DE000HV1Z697	DE000HV1GUX0	DE000HV4BZG9	DE000UC01TH2
DE000HV1Z6B0	DE000HV1GU29	DE000HV4B0M5	DE000UC01VY3
DE000HV1Z7N3	DE000HV1GVA6	DE000HV1RVE5	DE000UC01VZ0
DE000HV0V3P2	DE000HV1GVB4	DE000HV1SSN0	DE000UC026K7
DE000HV00RU8	DE000HV1GV77	DE000HV1SZ61	DE000UC026N1
DE000HV01121	DE000HV1GV93	DE000HV1S0E6	DE000UC02791
DE000HV01139	DE000HV1GY82	DE000HV1S320	DE000UC02924
DE000HV02EB2	DE000HV1GZA7	DE000HV1S9T5	DE000UC029R6
DE000HV02EC0	DE000HV1GZ57	DE000HV1TBP9	DE000UC02BT3
DE000HV03P14	DE000HV1GZ65	DE000HV1V7S6	DE000UC029V8
DE000HV05MZ7	DE000HV1G1N9	DE000HV1WD46	DE000UC02EY7
DE000HV4A710	DE000HV1G1P4	DE000HV1WJQ4	DE000UC02FN7
DE000HV4A835	DE000HV4BH36	DE000HV1WLT4	DE000UC02FU2
DE000HV1GFN2	DE000HV4BL71	DE000HV1WM78	DE000UC02FZ1

DE000HV1GUY8	DE000HV1M430	DE000HV1WN51	DE000UC02G46
DE000HV1GU03	DE000HV1NH35	DE000HV1WRV7	DE000UC02GT2
DE000HV1GU52	DE000HV1NH76	DE000HV1WP59	DE000UC02H60
DE000HV1GVE8	DE000HV1NJB5	DE000HV1WSB7	DE000UC02H86
DE000HV1GVF5	DE000HV1NJD1	DE000HV1WSQ5	DE000UC02HV6
DE000HV1GYA0	DE000HV1NJP5	DE000HV1WQW7	DE000UC02K73
DE000HV1GZK6	DE000HV1NLA3	DE000HV1WUT5	DE000UC02N96
DE000HV1JTX6	DE000HV1NLG0	DE000HV1WU29	DE000UC02P37
DE000HV1K459	DE000HV1NM12	DE000HV1WU86	DE000UC02V05
DE000HV1LEH7	DE000HV1NNJ0	DE000HV1WVF2	DE000UC02VR5
DE000HV1LW53	DE000HV1NNK8	DE000HV1XSD1	DE000UC02XB5
DE000HV1LXD6	DE000HV4BQU9	DE000HV1XSM2	DE000UC033W8
DE000HV4BLX4	DE000HV4BRE1	DE000HV1XS89	DE000UC034A2
DE000HV1L390	DE000HV4BSB5	DE000HV1XT96	DE000UC031W2
DE000HV1L4S5	DE000HV1PDD9	DE000HV1XUP1	DE000UC03757
DE000HV1MPU4	DE000HV1PGH3	DE000HV1XVW5	DE000UC02TW9
DE000HV1M4J3	DE000HV4BUR7	DE000HV1XXK6	DE000UC03948
DE000HV1NHQ7	DE000HV4BXK6	DE000HV1XVH6	DE000UC03E70
DE000HV1NHY1	DE000HV4BX93	DE000HV103H4	DE000UC03E88
DE000HV1NH84	DE000HV1PZK7	DE000HV10BW7	DE000UC03E96
DE000HV1NJE9	DE000HV1P136	DE000HV10G65	DE000UC03EZ2
DE000HV1NJN0	DE000HV1P714	DE000HV10GB0	DE000UC03GA0
DE000HV1NMS3	DE000HV1QLJ7	DE000HV10KB2	DE000UC03L89
DE000HV4BQ50	DE000HV1QLP4	DE000HV40459	DE000UC03LR4
DE000HV4BSM2	DE000HV1QPJ8	DE000HV11N57	DE000UC03QN2
DE000HV1PH66	DE000HV4BZD6	DE000HV11NJ7	DE000UC03RZ4
DE000HV4BVL8	DE000HV4B0K9	DE000HV11SZ2	DE000UC03SW9
DE000HV4BVR5	DE000HV4B056	DE000HV12E32	DE000UC03UU9
DE000HV4BWN2	DE000HV4B148	DE000HV12SF2	DE000UC03V46
DE000HV4BWY9	DE000HV1SN65	DE000HV12SJ4	DE000UC03VQ5
DE000HV1PPV5	DE000HV1SPW7	DE000HV12SM8	DE000UC03X44
DE000HV1P771	DE000HV1SSP5	DE000HV12US1	DE000UC03YB1
DE000HV1QKB6	DE000HV1S2D4	DE000HV12VB5	DE000UC03YR7
DE000HV1QPW1	DE000HV1S338	DE000HV135A1	DE000UC03YT3
DE000HV4BY50	DE000HV1S8B5	DE000HV13BP5	DE000UC041M2
DE000HV4BZH7	DE000HV1TCT9	DE000HV13C58	DE000UC04326
DE000HV4BZN5	DE000HV1TMF7	DE000HV13DK2	DE000UC043Y3

DE000HV4BZX4	DE000HV1U2Z3	DE000HV13ED5	DE000UC04490
DE000HV4B1R2	DE000HV1VJ41	DE000HV13F89	DE000UC048M7
DE000HV1RA53	DE000HV1V7F3	DE000HV13HR8	DE000UC048N5
DE000HV1RUQ1	DE000HV1V7T4	DE000HV13LW0	DE000UC048P0
DE000HV1R710	DE000HV1V9E2	DE000HV13MU2	DE000UC04AZ8
DE000HV1R8M3	DE000HV1WD38	DE000HV13NW6	DE000UC04B15
DE000HV1SN16	DE000HV1WGU2	DE000HV13W96	DE000UC04B23
DE000HV1SPV9	DE000HV1WG84	DE000HV15568	DE000UC04BD3
DE000HV1SZ53	DE000HV1WHM7	DE000HV156R1	DE000UC04D05
DE000HV1S2F9	DE000HV1WNK9	DE000HV15AN7	DE000UC04D54
DE000HV1S2G7	DE000HV1WP83	DE000HV15AP2	DE000UC04D88
DE000HV1TCC5	DE000HV1WR65	DE000HV15AR8	DE000UC04FB8
DE000HV1U888	DE000HV1WUG2	DE000HV15WL5	DE000UC04DF4
DE000HV1VJF9	DE000HV1WUP3	DE000HV15WM3	DE000UC04DP3
DE000HV1VJJ1	DE000HV1WUZ2	DE000HV15WP6	DE000UC04FY0
DE000HV1VJM5	DE000HV1WU60	DE000HV15WQ4	DE000UC04G02
DE000HV1V845	DE000HV1WVB1	DE000HV40DR0	DE000UC04ER7
DE000HV1WF44	DE000HV1XR72	DE000HV40DU4	DE000HV40X92
DE000HV1WC62	DE000HV1XT47	DE000HV40EG1	DE000HV40XM9
DE000HV1WM60	DE000HV1XVU9	DE000HV40EJ5	DE000HV41150
DE000HV1WPK4	DE000HV1XXA7	DE000HV16863	DE000HV40YF1
DE000HV1WQX5	DE000HV1XXQ3	DE000HV16921	DE000HV41184
DE000HV1WUU3	DE000HV1XVE3	DE000HV16970	DE000HV40Z25
DE000HV1WUY5	DE000HV1X0S9	DE000HV16A73	DE000HV40Z33
DE000HV1WU78	DE000HV10122	DE000HV16A81	DE000HV411X8
DE000HV1XS55	DE000HV106P0	DE000HV16CP6	DE000HV41226
DE000HV1XVN4	DE000HV107S2	DE000HV16N94	DE000HV40ZC5
DE000HV10155	DE000HV10C36	DE000HV16NN8	DE000HV41259
DE000HV101P1	DE000HV10E91	DE000HV1ZF25	DE000HV412J5
DE000HV10247	DE000HV10G99	DE000HV1ZJX3	DE000HV40ZT9
DE000HV10262	DE000HV10GK1	DE000HV1ZJZ8	DE000HV412U2
DE000HV10312	DE000HV10GQ8	DE000HV1ZKE1	DE000HV41036
DE000HV103A9	DE000HV10H07	DE000HV1ZQD0	DE000HV41044
DE000HV104S9	DE000HV10HD4	DE000HV1ZR05	DE000HV41366
DE000HV10510	DE000HV10HK9	DE000HV1ZRE6	DE000HV41382
DE000HV105L1	DE000HV10JA6	DE000HV1ZT11	DE000HV410G5
DE000HV107A0	DE000HV10JP4	DE000HV1ZTF9	DE000HV413N5

DE000HV108A8	DE000HV10JV2	DE000HV1ZZX9	DE000HV410V4
DE000HV10C28	DE000HV10LR6	DE000HV1ZZZ4	DE000HV413T2
DE000HV10E42	DE000HV403P1	DE000UC006M5	DE000HV41101
DE000HV10EN0	DE000HV40566	DE000UC00704	DE000HV413Z9
DE000HV10F66	DE000HV407E6	DE000UC00BK6	DE000HV41481
DE000HV10H23	DE000HV407R8	DE000UC00DN6	DE000HV414R4
DE000HV10H31	DE000HV11J20	DE000UC00R29	DE000HV41549
DE000HV10HH5	DE000HV11KP0	DE000UC00SX3	DE000HV41564
DE000HV10HP8	DE000HV11NB4	DE000UC00TB7	DE000HV415B5
DE000HV10HW4	DE000HV11NC2	DE000UC00Z03	DE000HV41846
DE000HV10HY0	DE000HV11P63	DE000UC00Z29	DE000HV41853
DE000HV10J21	DE000HV11V16	DE000UC01017	DE000HV415N0
DE000HV10K69	DE000HV11VN2	DE000UC01058	DE000HV41861
DE000HV10K85	DE000HV122H4	DE000UC010B0	DE000HV415Y7
DE000HV10KD8	DE000HV12SN6	DE000UC010L9	DE000HV418J2
DE000HV10KN7	DE000HV13BD1	DE000UC011N3	DE000HV418R5
DE000HV10KT4	DE000HV13CF4	DE000UC01298	DE000HV418T1
DE000HV10KW8	DE000HV13D40	DE000UC012B6	DE000HV418U9
DE000HV10L92	DE000HV13MJ5	DE000UC015C7	DE000HV418X3
DE000HV10LT2	DE000HV13MQ0	DE000UC01678	DE000HV416F4
DE000HV404F0	DE000HV13U49	DE000UC016R3	DE000HV416G2
DE000HV407D8	DE000HV13VJ6	DE000UC016Z6	DE000HV41986
DE000HV11JN7	DE000HV13VV1	DE000UC01728	DE000HV419W3
DE000HV11L59	DE000HV13W88	DE000UC017G4	DE000HV41AA0
DE000HV11M58	DE000HV14UT5	DE000UC017P5	DE000HV41AM5
DE000HV11P30	DE000HV15477	DE000UC017U5	DE000HV41B63
DE000HV11P55	DE000HV15527	DE000UC017V3	DE000HV41BX0
DE000HV11TQ9	DE000HV15AJ5	DE000UC01876	DE000HV41BZ5
DE000HV121Y1	DE000HV15AK3	DE000UC018B3	DE000HV41C39
DE000HV12581	DE000HV15AQ0	DE000UC018J6	DE000HV41C47
DE000HV129Q0	DE000HV15WN1	DE000UC018L2	DE000HV41CC2
DE000HV12D74	DE000HV40DS8	DE000UC01D40	DE000HV41CL3
DE000HV12ER7	DE000HV40EW8	DE000UC01D65	DE000HV41CQ2
DE000HV12RL2	DE000HV168R6	DE000UC01EL6	DE000HV41CY6
DE000HV12RX7	DE000HV169B8	DE000UC01EN2	DE000HV41CZ3
DE000HV136G6	DE000HV16DM1	DE000UC01EW3	DE000HV41D38
DE000HV13C17	DE000HV16JL0	DE000UC01FE8	DE000HV41DB2

DE000HV13DR7	DE000HV16PG7	DE000UC01FY6	DE000UC04UM4
DE000HV13EB9	DE000HV1ZKN2	DE000UC01GL1	DE000UC04UP7
DE000HV13FV4	DE000HV1ZRC0	DE000UC01MZ9	DE000UC04VM2
DE000HV13G88	DE000HV1ZRL1	DE000UC01NM5	DE000UC04WQ1
DE000HV13MA4	DE000HV1ZRM9	DE000UC01P79	DE000UC05315
DE000HV13NN5	DE000HV1ZTG7	DE000UC01PF4	DE000UC05E45
DE000HV14UV1	DE000HV1ZTU8	DE000UC01PM0	DE000UC05KL4
DE000HV158A3	DE000HV1ZUZ5	DE000UC01PP3	DE000UC05P59
DE000HV15AB2	DE000HV1ZZQ3	DE000UC01PT5	DE000UC05P83
DE000HV15YT4	DE000UC00092	DE000UC01QL0	DE000UC05PW0
DE000HV15YV0	DE000UC000H8	DE000UC01RU9	DE000UC05PY6
DE000HV40EX6	DE000UC000K2	DE000UC01MN5	DE000UC05Q66
DE000HV40EZ1	DE000UC00175	DE000UC01MP0	DE000UC05Q90
DE000HV40FK0	DE000UC001R5	DE000UC01MQ8	DE000UC05S80
DE000HV40FN4	DE000UC007D2	DE000UC01TG4	DE000UC05SD4
DE000HV16913	DE000UC008M1	DE000UC01TJ8	DE000UC05TE0
DE000HV169D4	DE000UC00B76	DE000UC01W05	DE000UC05TH3
DE000HV16A08	DE000UC00BN0	DE000UC01W13	DE000UC05TR2
DE000HV16JY3	DE000UC00DB1	DE000UC021C5	DE000UC05U11
DE000HV16NK4	DE000UC00DP1	DE000UC025V6	DE000UC05U94
DE000HV16NM0	DE000UC00JC6	DE000UC026L5	DE000UC05UH1
DE000HV16PC6	DE000UC00JN3	DE000UC02AN8	DE000UC05Z81
DE000HV16PD4	DE000UC00QM0	DE000UC029U0	DE000UC05ZC1
DE000HV16PH5	DE000UC00SY1	DE000UC029X4	DE000UC05ZP3
DE000HV16PJ1	DE000UC00T27	DE000UC02EU5	DE000UC06842
DE000HV16PW4	DE000UC00T50	DE000UC02FP2	DE000UC06867
DE000HV16Q00	DE000UC00TQ5	DE000UC02G61	DE000UC06AQ2
DE000HV1ZKD3	DE000UC00UP5	DE000UC02GS4	DE000UC06B70
DE000HV1ZQF5	DE000UC00UX9	DE000UC02GX4	DE000UC06BG1
DE000HV1ZTN3	DE000UC00XJ2	DE000UC02HB8	DE000UC06BT4
DE000HV1ZTY0	DE000UC00Y38	DE000UC02HF9	DE000UC06BU2
DE000HV1ZXF1	DE000UC00YM4	DE000UC02JK5	DE000UC06C95
DE000HV1ZZ96	DE000UC00YX1	DE000UC02JN9	DE000UC06BV0
DE000HV1ZZP5	DE000UC00YY9	DE000UC02KY4	DE000HV41P83
DE000UC00035	DE000UC00Z60	DE000UC02MR4	DE000HV41PJ9
DE000UC00084	DE000UC00Z78	DE000UC02NF7	DE000HV41PS0
DE000UC000L0	DE000UC010E4	DE000UC02Q93	DE000HV41QJ7

DE000UC00381	DE000UC010F1	DE000UC02VC7	DE000HV41QP4
DE000UC005J3	DE000UC010T2	DE000UC02WD3	DE000HV41QU4
DE000UC006Z7	DE000UC011D4	DE000UC02Y02	DE000HV41R32
DE000UC007G5	DE000UC011T0	DE000UC02YJ6	DE000HV41RW8
DE000UC007Q4	DE000UC01256	DE000UC033V0	DE000HV41SD6
DE000UC008D0	DE000UC012K7	DE000UC03732	DE000HV41SR6
DE000UC008Z3	DE000UC01330	DE000UC02TS7	DE000HV41SS4
DE000UC00B68	DE000UC013U4	DE000UC03864	DE000HV41SW6
DE000UC00BL4	DE000UC014C0	DE000UC03930	DE000HV41SZ9
DE000UC00BM2	DE000UC014D8	DE000UC03CV5	DE000HV41T55
DE000UC00DC9	DE000UC014G1	DE000UC03E62	DE000HV41TB8
DE000UC00KM3	DE000UC014J5	DE000UC03EC1	DE000HV41TG7
DE000UC00R45	DE000UC014L1	DE000UC03BD5	DE000HV41TH5
DE000UC00T19	DE000UC014R8	DE000UC03G60	DE000HV41TY0
DE000UC00TA9	DE000UC015B9	DE000UC03KF1	DE000HV41U60
DE000UC00TR3	DE000UC015P9	DE000UC03KN5	DE000HV41UM3
DE000UC00W71	DE000UC016A9	DE000UC03L55	DE000HV41V77
DE000UC00XE3	DE000UC016H4	DE000UC03M88	DE000HV41VH1
DE000UC00XF0	DE000UC016T9	DE000UC03Q01	DE000HV41VK5
DE000UC00YW3	DE000UC017W1	DE000UC03Q76	DE000HV41VR0
DE000UC00YZ6	DE000UC018D9	DE000UC03T99	DE000HV41W19
DE000UC00ZH1	DE000UC018E7	DE000UC03TW7	DE000HV41WR8
DE000UC00ZW0	DE000UC01DA1	DE000UC03VD3	DE000HV41WZ1
DE000UC00ZX8	DE000UC01DG8	DE000UC03VM4	DE000HV41XE4
DE000UC010D6	DE000UC01DH6	DE000UC03Z42	DE000HV41XK1
DE000UC011C6	DE000UC01EQ5	DE000UC03Z59	DE000HV41XM7
DE000UC011R4	DE000UC01GP2	DE000UC03ZK9	DE000HV41Y66
DE000UC012A8	DE000UC01GU2	DE000UC040P7	DE000HV41YH5
DE000UC013N9	DE000UC01N55	DE000UC040V5	DE000HV41YK9
DE000UC013Q2	DE000UC01PJ6	DE000UC041N0	DE000HV41ZS9
DE000UC015D5	DE000UC01PK4	DE000UC041P5	DE000HV42018
DE000UC015U9	DE000UC01PV1	DE000UC043B1	DE000HV420N0
DE000UC015X3	DE000UC01Q60	DE000UC044P9	DE000HV42182
DE000UC01686	DE000UC01Q78	DE000UC047L1	DE000HV421M0
DE000UC016F8	DE000UC01QK2	DE000UC04BG6	DE000HV421S7
DE000UC017F6	DE000UC01QM8	DE000UC04BH4	DE000HV421T5
DE000UC01801	DE000UC01RM6	DE000UC04BJ0	DE000HV42208

DE000UC01827	DE000UC01M15	DE000UC04C22	DE000HV42299
DE000UC018G2	DE000UC01MA2	DE000UC04C63	DE000HV422B1
DE000UC01EU7	DE000UC01T00	DE000UC04F78	DE000HV422H8
DE000UC01GN7	DE000UC01T18	DE000UC04F94	DE000HV42331
DE000UC01GT4	DE000UC01TF6	DE000UC04DG2	DE000HV42356
DE000UC01H87	DE000UC01V55	DE000UC04FP8	DE000HV42448
DE000UC01KX8	DE000UC025F9	DE000UC04FQ6	DE000HV42497
DE000UC01P46	DE000UC02684	DE000UC04FX2	DE000HV424G6
DE000UC01PN8	DE000UC026T8	DE000UC04G10	DE000HV424L6
DE000UC01QB1	DE000UC02718	DE000UC04EJ4	DE000HV424R3
DE000UC01QN6	DE000UC02908	DE000HV40W02	DE000HV424W3
DE000UC01R36	DE000UC02932	DE000HV40Y75	DE000HV42513
DE000UC01M98	DE000UC029F1	DE000HV40Y91	DE000HV42539
DE000UC01SW3	DE000UC02AF4	DE000HV40YA2	DE000HV42588
DE000UC01TB5	DE000UC02AM0	DE000HV40YC8	DE000HV425B4
DE000UC01TC3	DE000UC02B33	DE000HV41168	DE000HV425D0
DE000UC01V63	DE000UC02A67	DE000HV41176	DE000HV42687
DE000UC01W21	DE000UC02EW1	DE000HV411C2	DE000HV426F3
DE000UC01WN4	DE000UC02FA4	DE000HV40YP0	DE000HV426J5
DE000UC01WQ7	DE000UC02FM9	DE000HV40YV8	DE000HV426P2
DE000UC01WR5	DE000UC02G20	DE000HV40YX4	DE000HV426Q0
DE000UC01VL0	DE000UC02G53	DE000HV411V2	DE000HV426Z1
DE000UC021A9	DE000UC02G87	DE000HV40Z41	DE000HV427K1
DE000UC025G7	DE000UC02GF1	DE000HV41242	DE000HV427M7
DE000UC028F3	DE000UC02GN5	DE000HV40ZJ0	DE000HV427Z9
DE000UC02AH0	DE000UC02GR6	DE000HV40ZN2	DE000HV42844
DE000UC02AK4	DE000UC02H03	DE000HV40ZQ5	DE000HV428K9
DE000UC02CL8	DE000UC02H11	DE000HV412M9	DE000HV428M5
DE000UC02D98	DE000UC02H45	DE000HV412V0	DE000HV428Y0
DE000UC02F13	DE000UC02M22	DE000HV412Z1	DE000HV42901
DE000UC02F39	DE000UC02MS2	DE000HV410D2	DE000HV429K7
DE000UC02G04	DE000UC02MT0	DE000HV410S0	DE000HV429R2
DE000UC02GB0	DE000UC02MV6	DE000HV413P0	DE000HV42A22
DE000UC02GE4	DE000UC02MY0	DE000HV410W2	DE000HV42AG5
DE000UC02GG9	DE000UC02V13	DE000HV413R6	DE000HV42AX0
DE000UC02GJ3	DE000UC02VA1	DE000HV413U0	DE000HV42B70
DE000UC02GK1	DE000UC02WK8	DE000HV41135	DE000HV42B96

DE000UC02GP0	DE000UC02WL6	DE000HV413Y2	DE000HV42BE8
DE000UC02KR8	DE000UC02ZS4	DE000HV41416	DE000HV42BH1
DE000UC02NY8	DE000UC03054	DE000HV41432	DE000HV42BM1
DE000UC02Q36	DE000UC033U2	DE000HV41507	DE000HV42BQ2
DE000UC02VK0	DE000UC03476	DE000HV415V3	DE000HV42CC0
DE000UC02XA7	DE000UC03393	DE000HV418V7	DE000HV42CH9
DE000UC02Y51	DE000UC039Z8	DE000HV418W5	DE000HV42EN3
DE000UC02Y85	DE000UC03CY9	DE000HV41903	DE000HV42FY7
DE000UC02YN8	DE000UC03EF4	DE000HV41937	DE000HV42G42
DE000UC03468	DE000UC03EV1	DE000HV41960	DE000UC06DL7
DE000UC031A8	DE000UC03BG8	DE000HV41978	DE000UC06FS7
DE000UC035T9	DE000UC03GG7	DE000HV416Y5	DE000UC06FV1
DE000UC03310	DE000UC03CP7	DE000HV41C96	DE000UC06GL0
DE000UC03328	DE000UC03L71	DE000HV41CT6	DE000UC06F27
DE000UC03CW3	DE000UC03Q68	DE000HV41D53	DE000UC06F35
DE000UC03D06	DE000UC03T40	DE000HV41DH9	DE000UC06J72
DE000UC03H85	DE000UC03TK2	DE000UC04PN2	DE000UC06K46
DE000UC03JX6	DE000UC03TS5	DE000UC04S08	DE000UC06KB3
DE000UC03KD6	DE000UC03UD5	DE000UC04SA3	DE000UC06KS7
DE000UC03KP0	DE000UC03V38	DE000UC04TZ8	DE000UC06L52
DE000UC03M96	DE000UC03X93	DE000UC04UL6	DE000UC06MC7
DE000UC03Q19	DE000UC03YS5	DE000UC04VW1	DE000UC06MD5
DE000UC03SV1	DE000UC041C3	DE000UC04X27	DE000UC06MY1
DE000UC03T16	DE000UC042T5	DE000UC04X50	DE000UC06QX4
DE000UC03T32	DE000UC042U3	DE000UC052X6	DE000UC06QZ9
DE000UC03TE5	DE000UC043X5	DE000UC05497	DE000UC06R64
DE000UC03V20	DE000UC047K3	DE000UC05JE1	DE000UC06YY6
DE000UC03WR1	DE000UC047M9	DE000UC05LP3	DE000UC06Z15
DE000UC03XB3	DE000UC04CZ4	DE000UC05LW9	DE000UC071V0
DE000UC041K6	DE000UC04D13	DE000UC05PX8	DE000UC07204
DE000UC04359	DE000UC04F86	DE000UC05SZ7	DE000UC075W9
DE000UC04383	DE000UC04FL7	DE000UC05TC4	DE000UC076J4
DE000UC047Z1	DE000UC04FM5	DE000UC05TG5	DE000UC076P1
DE000UC04C30	DE000UC04FT0	DE000UC06AE8	DE000UC076U1
DE000UC04D21	DE000UC04FW4	DE000UC06AN9	DE000UC078J0
DE000UC04D70	DE000UC04G44	DE000UC06AU4	DE000UC078P7
DE000UC04DA5	DE000UC04E95	DE000UC06B54	DE000UC078S1

DE000UC04DC1	DE000UC04EB1	DE000UC06BM9	DE000UC07A88
DE000UC04FA0	DE000UC04EE5	DE000HV41NV9	DE000UC07E43
DE000UC04DD9	DE000UC04H92	DE000HV41P18	DE000UC07FX5
DE000UC04FG7	DE000HV40V45	DE000HV41P91	DE000UC07H32
DE000UC04DQ1	DE000HV40VV4	DE000HV41PB6	DE000UC07HB7
DE000UC04FR4	DE000HV40W10	DE000HV41PM3	DE000UC07HT9
DE000UC04FZ7	DE000HV40XD8	DE000HV41PW2	DE000UC07J89
DE000UC04G51	DE000HV40XJ5	DE000HV41PX0	DE000HV42HB1
DE000UC04GE0	DE000HV40XL1	DE000HV41Q58	DE000HV42HF2
DE000UC04EF2	DE000HV40Y59	DE000HV41Q90	DE000HV42JC5
DE000HV40V52	DE000HV40Y83	DE000HV41QE8	DE000UC07MZ6
DE000HV40V78	DE000HV40YK1	DE000HV41QG3	DE000UC07N34
DE000HV40V94	DE000HV411E8	DE000HV41QK5	DE000UC07NC3
DE000HV40WD0	DE000HV40YW6	DE000HV41QM1	DE000UC07U19
DE000HV40XA4	DE000HV411U4	DE000HV41QT6	DE000UC07U43
DE000HV40XC0	DE000HV41200	DE000HV41QZ3	DE000UC07WE0
DE000HV40XF3	DE000HV40ZG6	DE000HV41RB2	DE000UC07X24
DE000HV40XH9	DE000HV40ZM4	DE000HV41RV0	DE000UC084M2
DE000HV41143	DE000HV40ZP7	DE000HV41S15	DE000UC084Q3
DE000HV40YH7	DE000HV412R8	DE000HV41SA2	DE000UC086A2
DE000HV40YJ3	DE000HV40ZZ6	DE000HV41SM7	DE000UC086B0
DE000HV40YQ8	DE000HV412T4	DE000HV41SQ8	DE000UC086N5
DE000HV40YS4	DE000HV412W8	DE000HV41SX4	DE000UC086R6
DE000HV40YT2	DE000HV41093	DE000HV41T89	DE000UC086U0
DE000HV411S8	DE000HV410A8	DE000HV41TC6	DE000UC08DN9
DE000HV40Z17	DE000HV41341	DE000HV41TJ1	DE000UC08CN1
DE000HV411Y6	DE000HV410C4	DE000HV41TS2	DE000UC08ER8
DE000HV40ZK8	DE000HV41374	DE000HV41TX2	DE000UC08ES6
DE000HV40ZR3	DE000HV410F7	DE000HV41TZ7	DE000UC08ET4
DE000HV412K3	DE000HV410M3	DE000HV41UJ9	DE000UC08FB9
DE000HV40ZY9	DE000HV410N1	DE000HV41VW0	DE000UC08FF0
DE000HV412S6	DE000HV410P6	DE000HV41X00	DE000UC08HP5
DE000HV41028	DE000HV41440	DE000HV41YE2	DE000UC08HX9
DE000HV41085	DE000HV414S2	DE000HV41YG7	DE000UC08J13
DE000HV41358	DE000HV414W4	DE000HV41YX2	DE000UC08JM8
DE000HV410H3	DE000HV414Y0	DE000HV41Z65	DE000UC08P64
DE000HV410Q4	DE000HV414Z7	DE000HV41ZC3	DE000UC08QQ4

DE000HV413Q8	DE000HV41556	DE000HV41ZX9	DE000UC08RR0
DE000HV410Z5	DE000HV415C3	DE000HV42067	DE000UC08RV2
DE000HV413W6	DE000HV41879	DE000HV420B5	DE000UC08TU0
DE000HV41408	DE000HV418A1	DE000HV420C3	DE000UC08TX4
DE000HV41473	DE000HV415W1	DE000HV420H2	DE000UC08UD4
DE000HV414X2	DE000HV418E3	DE000HV420K6	DE000UC08W08
DE000HV415E9	DE000HV418G8	DE000HV420Y7	DE000UC08W57
DE000HV415G4	DE000HV415Z4	DE000HV42117	DE000HV42RM7
DE000HV415Q3	DE000HV418H6	DE000HV42125	DE000HV42RU0
DE000HV41895	DE000HV418L8	DE000HV42141	DE000HV42RV8
DE000HV41952	DE000HV41911	DE000HV42166	DE000HV42S89
DE000HV419A9	DE000HV419E1	DE000HV421J6	DE000HV42S97
DE000HV41721	DE000HV419F8	DE000HV421N8	DE000HV42SY0
DE000HV41739	DE000HV41747	DE000HV42257	DE000HV42T21
DE000HV41754	DE000HV419U7	DE000HV42273	DE000HV42T96
DE000HV419Z6	DE000HV419Y9	DE000HV422R7	DE000HV42TA8
DE000HV41A23	DE000HV41A07	DE000HV422U1	DE000HV42TG5
DE000HV41A72	DE000HV41AG7	DE000HV422W7	DE000HV42TT8
DE000HV41AB8	DE000HV41AK9	DE000HV422X5	DE000HV42TZ5
DE000HV41AE2	DE000HV41C21	DE000HV42349	DE000HV42U28
DE000HV41AN3	DE000HV41C62	DE000HV42364	DE000HV42U36
DE000HV41AR4	DE000HV41C70	DE000HV423J2	DE000HV42U69
DE000HV41AS2	DE000HV41CK5	DE000HV423N4	DE000HV42UG3
DE000HV41BC4	DE000HV41D12	DE000HV423Q7	DE000HV42UH1
DE000HV41BW2	DE000HV41D46	DE000HV42406	DE000HV42UP4
DE000HV41CB4	DE000HV41DG1	DE000HV42463	DE000HV42UU4
DE000HV41CJ7	DE000UC04K22	DE000HV424A9	DE000HV42UZ3
DE000HV41CU4	DE000UC04PP7	DE000HV424C5	DE000HV42VH9
DE000UC04K30	DE000UC04RZ2	DE000HV424X1	DE000HV42VY4
DE000UC04WR9	DE000UC04UJ0	DE000HV424Z6	DE000HV42W18
DE000UC04WU3	DE000UC04W69	DE000HV42562	DE000UC094X8
DE000UC04ZP6	DE000UC04WK4	DE000HV425W0	DE000UC09762
DE000UC051A6	DE000UC05372	DE000HV42760	DE000UC097Y9
DE000UC051V2	DE000UC053N5	DE000HV42786	DE000UC099A5
DE000UC05216	DE000UC05JY9	DE000HV42794	DE000UC09CV2
DE000UC052Y4	DE000UC05LJ6	DE000HV427D6	DE000UC09D67
DE000UC05M45	DE000UC05LM0	DE000HV427H7	DE000UC09DN7

DE000UC05T71	DE000UC05LR9	DE000HV42802	DE000UC09DV0
DE000UC05TA8	DE000UC05PT6	DE000HV42810	DE000UC09E25
DE000UC05V85	DE000UC05PV2	DE000HV42828	DE000UC09F32
DE000UC06B62	DE000UC05Q74	DE000HV42836	DE000UC09EK1
DE000UC06B96	DE000UC05QS6	DE000HV42869	DE000UC09GZ4
DE000UC06BN7	DE000UC05R81	DE000HV428E2	DE000UC09HA5
DE000HV41NT3	DE000UC05S15	DE000HV428F9	DE000UC09M41
DE000HV41NW7	DE000UC05SN3	DE000HV428X2	DE000UC09MY5
DE000HV41P00	DE000UC05T63	DE000HV429B6	DE000UC09N24
DE000HV41PH3	DE000UC05TJ9	DE000HV429D2	DE000UC09NZ0
DE000HV41PN1	DE000UC05T30	DE000HV429V4	DE000UC09P63
DE000HV41PQ4	DE000UC05U37	DE000HV42A30	DE000UC09PD2
DE000HV41PU6	DE000UC05V36	DE000HV42A48	DE000UC09UM3
DE000HV41PZ5	DE000UC061Z2	DE000HV42A55	DE000UC09XK1
DE000HV41Q82	DE000UC06859	DE000HV42AA8	DE000UC09Z53
DE000HV41QC2	DE000UC06BR8	DE000HV42AE0	DE000UC09ZM2
DE000HV41QD0	DE000UC06C38	DE000HV42AK7	DE000UC09ZY7
DE000HV41QR0	DE000UC06C53	DE000HV42B05	DE000UC0A0N1
DE000HV41R40	DE000HV41NR7	DE000HV42B13	DE000UC0A151
DE000HV41R99	DE000HV41NS5	DE000HV42B54	DE000UC0A2G1
DE000HV41RT4	DE000HV41NU1	DE000HV42B62	DE000UC0A3B0
DE000HV41S80	DE000HV41NY3	DE000HV42BD0	DE000UC0A4Y0
DE000HV41SN5	DE000HV41P26	DE000HV42BU4	DE000UC0A5V3
DE000HV41SV8	DE000HV41P59	DE000HV42BZ3	DE000UC0A649
DE000HV41TP8	DE000HV41PT8	DE000HV42C87	DE000UC0A672
DE000HV41TT0	DE000HV41QL3	DE000UC06CJ3	DE000UC0A680
DE000HV41U03	DE000HV41R73	DE000UC06EA8	DE000UC0A6F4
DE000HV41U52	DE000HV41RX6	DE000UC06FX7	DE000UC0A6N8
DE000HV41UA8	DE000HV41RZ1	DE000UC06EK7	DE000UC0A6T5
DE000HV41UF7	DE000HV41S72	DE000UC06JC3	DE000UC0A6U3
DE000HV41UV4	DE000HV41SP0	DE000UC06JM2	DE000UC0A6V1
DE000HV41UY8	DE000HV41T48	DE000UC06KH0	DE000UC0A912
DE000HV41V69	DE000HV41TA0	DE000UC06N35	DE000UC0A9A9
DE000HV41VG3	DE000HV41TN3	DE000UC06PJ5	DE000UC0A9U7
DE000HV41VJ7	DE000HV41U29	DE000UC06PR8	DE000UC0AA23
DE000HV41W01	DE000HV41U86	DE000UC06Q57	DE000UC0AA80
DE000HV41WE6	DE000HV41UE0	DE000UC06RD4	DE000UC0AA98

DE000HV41WN7	DE000HV41UG5	DE000UC06T47	DE000UC0AAE3
DE000HV41WP2	DE000HV41UH3	DE000UC06TR0	DE000UC0AB63
DE000HV41WV0	DE000HV41VB4	DE000UC06TX8	DE000UC0ACZ4
DE000HV41WW8	DE000HV41VF5	DE000UC06VU0	DE000UC0AD20
DE000HV41X18	DE000HV41VS8	DE000UC06WZ7	DE000UC0AD38
DE000HV41X42	DE000HV41W35	DE000UC06XC4	DE000UC0AD46
DE000HV41X91	DE000HV41WF3	DE000UC06XG5	DE000UC0AFW4
DE000HV41XC8	DE000HV41WS6	DE000UC06XL5	DE000UC0AFZ7
DE000HV41XD6	DE000HV41WX6	DE000UC06YR0	DE000UC0AG01
DE000HV41XL9	DE000HV41X34	DE000UC06Z07	DE000UC0AGM3
DE000HV41XN5	DE000HV41X83	DE000UC06Z23	DE000UC0AKE2
DE000HV41XP0	DE000HV41XB0	DE000UC06Z56	DE000UC0ALF7
DE000HV41Y25	DE000HV41XJ3	DE000UC06ZY3	DE000UC0ANC0
DE000HV41Y58	DE000HV41YY0	DE000UC071X6	DE000UC0AND8
DE000HV41YD4	DE000HV41Z81	DE000UC075U3	DE000UC0ANF3
DE000HV41YF9	DE000HV41ZH2	DE000UC076E5	DE000UC0ANQ0
DE000HV41YZ7	DE000HV41ZJ8	DE000UC078R3	DE000UC0ANR8
DE000HV41Z24	DE000HV41ZT7	DE000UC07BG9	DE000UC0ANS6
DE000HV41Z32	DE000HV42075	DE000UC07DB6	DE000UC0ANZ1
DE000HV41Z57	DE000HV420R1	DE000UC07FV9	DE000UC0AN02
DE000HV41ZB5	DE000HV421D9	DE000UC07GF0	DE000UC0ARK4
DE000HV41ZK6	DE000HV421G2	DE000UC07GP9	DE000UC0AS07
DE000HV41ZL4	DE000HV421Q1	DE000UC07HR3	DE000UC0AS15
DE000HV41ZQ3	DE000HV42232	DE000HV42GJ6	DE000UC0AS80
DE000HV420M2	DE000HV423A1	DE000HV42GK4	DE000UC0AQR1
DE000HV420S9	DE000HV423K0	DE000HV42H25	DE000UC0ASN6
DE000HV420V3	DE000HV423L8	DE000HV42H33	DE000UC0ASV9
DE000HV420X9	DE000HV423R5	DE000HV42H74	DE000UC0AWH0
DE000HV420Z4	DE000HV42422	DE000HV42HD7	DE000UC0AWK4
DE000HV42109	DE000HV424D3	DE000UC07L77	DE000UC0AWQ1
DE000HV42174	DE000HV424H4	DE000HV42J64	DE000UC0AWX7
DE000HV421A5	DE000HV42596	DE000UC07LR5	DE000UC0AWY5
DE000HV421P3	DE000HV425N9	DE000UC07NF6	DE000UC0AX18
DE000HV421Z2	DE000HV425R0	DE000UC07NH2	DE000UC0AX42
DE000HV42224	DE000HV425U4	DE000UC07NK6	DE000UC0AVX9
DE000HV42265	DE000HV42695	DE000HV42JZ6	DE000UC0AVY7
DE000HV422E5	DE000HV427B0	DE000UC07PX4	DE000UC0AXC9

DE000HV422Q9	DE000HV427E4	DE000UC07Q72	DE000UC0AXH8
DE000HV423F0	DE000HV427J3	DE000UC07QS2	DE000UC0AXU1
DE000HV423P9	DE000HV42851	DE000UC07R06	DE000UC0AY17
DE000HV42414	DE000HV428Q6	DE000UC07TK3	DE000UC0AYE3
DE000HV424B7	DE000HV428Z7	DE000UC07U01	DE000UC0AZN1
DE000HV424E1	DE000HV42943	DE000UC07U68	DE000UC0AZX0
DE000HV424J0	DE000HV429W2	DE000UC07V26	DE000UC0B050
DE000HV424T9	DE000HV42A71	DE000UC07V75	DE000UC0B258
DE000HV424Y9	DE000HV42A97	DE000UC07W90	DE000UC0B456
DE000HV42505	DE000HV42AF7	DE000UC08335	DE000UC0B399
DE000HV425F5	DE000HV42AS0	DE000UC08434	DE000UC0B3C7
DE000HV425P4	DE000HV42B21	DE000UC08442	DE000UC0B5G3
DE000HV425S8	DE000HV42BJ7	DE000UC08491	DE000UC0B9S0
DE000HV42653	DE000HV42BP4	DE000UC084V3	DE000UC0BAW3
DE000HV426C0	DE000HV42BS8	DE000UC08608	DE000UC0BB21
DE000HV426L1	DE000HV42BX8	DE000UC086C8	DE000UC0BBA7
DE000HV42737	DE000HV42C53	DE000UC087R4	DE000UC0BBB5
DE000HV427G9	DE000HV42C79	DE000UC088C4	DE000UC0BC20
DE000HV428B8	DE000HV42CD8	DE000UC08BD4	DE000UC0BCK4
DE000HV428C6	DE000HV42DX4	DE000UC08DS8	DE000UC0BDP1
DE000HV428D4	DE000HV42EC6	DE000UC08C85	DE000UC0BEF0
DE000HV428J1	DE000HV42F68	DE000UC08EE6	DE000UC0BE28
DE000HV428S2	DE000HV42FA7	DE000UC08EF3	DE000UC0BF76
DE000HV428T0	DE000HV42FW1	DE000UC08DL3	DE000UC0BF84
DE000HV428U8	DE000HV42FX9	DE000UC08FG8	DE000UC0BHT4
DE000HV428W4	DE000UC06DC6	DE000UC08GT9	DE000UC0BJ07
DE000HV42919	DE000UC06DK9	DE000UC08HE9	DE000UC0BHE6
DE000HV42935	DE000UC06GJ4	DE000UC08J54	DE000UC0BHH9
DE000HV42976	DE000UC06GM8	DE000UC08LB7	DE000UC0BHL1
DE000HV429C4	DE000UC06EL5	DE000UC08NG2	DE000UC0BJY0
DE000HV429M3	DE000UC06L03	DE000UC08NK4	DE000UC0BK04
DE000HV429N1	DE000UC06L11	DE000UC08NL2	DE000UC0BK46
DE000HV429U6	DE000UC06LK2	DE000UC08RM1	DE000UC0BK53
DE000HV42A14	DE000UC06MJ2	DE000UC08VV4	DE000UC0BL52
DE000HV42AC4	DE000UC06MK0	DE000UC08W24	DE000UC0BL86
DE000HV42B39	DE000UC06MZ8	DE000UC08W40	DE000UC0BL94
DE000HV42BA6	DE000UC06N01	DE000HV42ST0	DE000UC0BLD0

DE000HV42BB4	DE000UC06N27	DE000HV42T13	DE000UC0BLF5
DE000HV42CQ0	DE000UC06ND3	DE000HV42T88	DE000UC0BLR0
DE000HV42CV0	DE000UC06P17	DE000HV42TL5	DE000UC0BLZ3
DE000HV42D37	DE000UC06PG1	DE000HV42UA6	DE000UC0BM36
DE000HV42D52	DE000UC06SQ4	DE000HV42UM1	DE000UC0BM85
DE000HV42EE2	DE000UC06U10	DE000HV42UX8	DE000UC0BMA4
DE000HV42F43	DE000UC06Y57	DE000HV42V19	DE000UC0BML1
DE000UC06DG7	DE000UC06YW0	DE000HV42VD8	DE000UC0BMN7
DE000UC06DJ1	DE000UC06Z98	DE000HV42VF3	DE000UC0BPM2
DE000UC06FT5	DE000UC06ZA3	DE000HV42VJ5	DE000UC0BPQ3
DE000UC06FU3	DE000UC06ZV9	DE000HV42WS4	DE000UC0BPY7
DE000UC06GP1	DE000UC070W0	DE000UC095A3	DE000UC0BQ16
DE000UC06EN1	DE000UC07667	DE000UC09754	DE000UC0BQ73
DE000UC06F50	DE000UC076A3	DE000UC097K8	DE000UC0BQD9
DE000UC06F92	DE000UC076B1	DE000UC09BX0	DE000UC0BQJ6
DE000UC06JN0	DE000UC076R7	DE000UC09F24	DE000UC0BRB1
DE000UC06JV3	DE000UC07865	DE000UC09FH4	DE000UC0BRR7
DE000UC06L37	DE000UC078A9	DE000UC09GW1	DE000UC0BS71
DE000UC06LB1	DE000UC078U7	DE000UC09N32	DE000UC0BSD5
DE000UC06LD7	DE000UC07BE4	DE000UC09PF7	DE000UC0BSK0
DE000UC06LE5	DE000UC07FN6	DE000UC09PG5	DE000UC0BSL8
DE000UC06M28	DE000UC07FY3	DE000UC09Q21	DE000UC0BSR5
DE000UC06MV7	DE000UC07G90	DE000UC09RT4	DE000UC0BNX4
DE000UC06N92	DE000UC07GA1	DE000UC09TR4	DE000UC0BSV7
DE000UC06NB7	DE000UC07GQ7	DE000UC09TW4	DE000UC0BP41
DE000UC06PE6	DE000UC07H40	DE000UC09UA8	DE000UC0BT39
DE000UC06RB8	DE000UC07H81	DE000UC09XY2	DE000UC0BP58
DE000UC06RG7	DE000UC07HF8	DE000UC09Z12	DE000UC0BT62
DE000UC06SM3	DE000UC07HJ0	DE000UC09ZB5	DE000UC0BTD3
DE000UC06VY2	DE000HV42GV1	DE000UC09ZD1	DE000UC0BTE1
DE000UC06WX2	DE000HV42H09	DE000UC0A003	DE000UC0BTK8
DE000UC06XD2	DE000HV42HC9	DE000UC0A029	DE000UC0BTN2
DE000UC06Y32	DE000UC07JH0	DE000UC0A1M1	DE000UC0BTZ6
DE000UC06Z49	DE000HV42HJ4	DE000UC0A1R0	DE000UC0BU02
DE000UC06Z80	DE000HV42HU1	DE000UC0A1S8	DE000UC0BU44
DE000UC06ZN6	DE000HV42HW7	DE000UC0A2N7	DE000UC0BUG4
DE000UC06ZQ9	DE000HV42HZ0	DE000UC0A2P2	DE000UC0BUK6

DE000UC070Q2	DE000HV42J49	DE000UC0A3C8	DE000UC0BUS9
DE000UC070Q2	DE00011V42J49 DE000UC07LN4	DE000UC0A5P5	DE000UC0BUU5
DE000UC075X7	DE000UC07LP9	DE000UC0A615	DE000UC0BV43
DE000UC07683	DE000HV42J72	DE000UC0A631	DE000UC0BV50
DE000UC076L0	DE000UC07LU9	DE000UC0A664	DE000UC0BVE7
DE000UC07873	DE000HV42JB7	DE000UC0A5D1	DE000UC0BVJ6
DE000UC078B7	DE000HV42JE1	DE000UC0A6B3	DE000UC0BVK4
DE000UC078E1	DE000HV42JH4	DE000UC0A6H0	DE000UC0BVZ2
DE000UC078G6	DE000UC07MP7	DE000UC0A6P3	DE000UC0BWQ9
DE000UC078N2	DE000UC07MX1	DE000UC0A6W9	DE000UC0BWR7
DE000UC07B53	DE000UC07MY9	DE000UC0A6Y5	DE000UC0BWW7
DE000UC07B61	DE000UC07NP5	DE000UC0A6Z2	DE000UC0BX17
DE000UC07DQ4	DE000HV42JU7	DE000UC0A7F2	DE000UC0BX25
DE000UC07FT3	DE000UC07Q56	DE000UC0A904	DE000UC0BXH6
DE000UC07GC7	DE000UC07QB8	DE000UC0A9D3	DE000UC0BXL8
DE000UC07H08	DE000UC07VF9	DE000UC0A9F8	DE000UC0BXR5
DE000UC07H24	DE000UC07YD8	DE000UC0A9G6	DE000UC0BXU9
DE000UC07HK8	DE000UC08418	DE000UC0A9H4	DE000UC0BY08
DE000UC07HZ6	DE000UC08459	DE000UC0A9X1	DE000UC0BY40
DE000HV42GU3	DE000UC084Y7	DE000UC0AA07	DE000UC0BYM4
DE000HV42GW9	DE000UC085Q0	DE000UC0AA64	DE000UC0BZ31
DE000HV42GZ2	DE000UC085R8	DE000UC0AA72	DE000UC0BY65
DE000HV42J23	DE000UC086D6	DE000UC0AAG8	DE000UC0C199
DE000UC07LM6	DE000UC086Q8	DE000UC0ABF8	DE000UC0C1E6
DE000UC07LQ7	DE000UC087H5	DE000UC0ABV5	DE000UC0C215
DE000HV42JG6	DE000UC08BJ1	DE000UC0AG84	DE000UC0C0A6
DE000HV42JK8	DE000UC08DU4	DE000UC0AG92	DE000UC0C249
DE000UC07MR3	DE000UC08CV4	DE000UC0AL04	DE000UC0C298
DE000UC07N59	DE000UC08D01	DE000UC0AMN9	DE000UC0C0P4
DE000UC07NB5	DE000UC08D43	DE000UC0ANJ5	DE000UC0C0Q2
DE000UC07PR6	DE000UC08DK5	DE000UC0ANX6	DE000UC0C2F1
DE000UC07PZ9	DE000UC08FE3	DE000UC0APF8	DE000UC0C0T6
DE000UC07R14	DE000UC08HV3	DE000UC0AT14	DE000UC0BZZ3
DE000UC07U50	DE000UC08LA9	DE000UC0ATA1	DE000UC0C2M7
DE000UC07V42	DE000UC08K36	DE000UC0AX59	DE000UC0C314
DE000UC07WW2	DE000UC08KD5	DE000UC0AXN6	DE000UC0C322
DE000UC07WY8	DE000UC08KN4	DE000UC0AXQ9	DE000UC0C3X2

DE000UC08467	DE000UC08MJ8	DE000UC0AY33	DE000UC0C470
DE000UC084K6	DE000UC08NR9	DE000UC0AY41	DE000UC0C488
DE000UC084L4	DE000UC08NS7	DE000UC0AY74	DE000UC0C4A8
DE000UC084P5	DE000UC08U34	DE000UC0AY82	DE000UC0C4C4
DE000UC08517	DE000UC08XW8	DE000UC0AY90	DE000UC0C4H3
DE000UC086F1	DE000UC08Y14	DE000UC0AZW2	DE000UC0C4L5
DE000UC086J3	DE000HV42SK9	DE000UC0B0F6	DE000UC0C4V4
DE000UC087M5	DE000HV42SP8	DE000UC0B0U5	DE000UC0C4Z5
DE000UC088B6	DE000HV42SR4	DE000UC0B0V3	DE000UC0C5L2
DE000UC08BB8	DE000HV42UB4	DE000UC0B1K4	DE000UC0C5U3
DE000UC08BM5	DE000HV42UC2	DE000UC0B1X7	DE000UC0C6J4
DE000UC08BZ7	DE000HV42UF5	DE000UC0B1Y5	DE000UC0C801
DE000UC08C10	DE000HV42VM9	DE000UC0B2B1	DE000UC0C892
DE000UC08C77	DE000HV42VR8	DE000UC0B3T1	DE000UC0CJW2
DE000UC08CB6	DE000HV42W00	DE000UC0B431	DE000UC0CJX0
DE000UC08CE0	DE000HV42WQ8	DE000UC0B480	DE000UC0CG25
DE000UC08CL5	DE000UC095Z0	DE000UC0B4D3	DE000UC0CKD0
DE000UC08E83	DE000UC097L6	DE000UC0B3Q7	DE000UC0CGC0
DE000UC08EQ0	DE000UC09BT8	DE000UC0B639	DE000UC0CGD8
DE000UC08FH6	DE000UC09DC0	DE000UC0B9D2	DE000UC0CGP2
DE000UC08JB1	DE000UC09E09	DE000UC0B9E0	DE000UC0CH40
DE000UC08LC5	DE000UC09EB0	DE000UC0BAJ0	DE000UC0CPB3
DE000UC08N82	DE000UC09GY7	DE000UC0BBC3	DE000UC0CQU1
DE000UC08NA5	DE000UC09H97	DE000UC0BBZ4	DE000UC0CPJ6
DE000UC08NJ6	DE000UC09MX7	DE000UC0BC87	DE000UC0CPK4
DE000UC08P98	DE000UC09N57	DE000UC0BCF4	DE000UC0CRR5
DE000UC08PJ1	DE000UC09NA3	DE000UC0BDB1	DE000UC0CPV1
DE000UC08PM5	DE000UC09PE0	DE000UC0BDK2	DE000UC0CPW9
DE000UC08PW4	DE000UC09PK7	DE000UC0BDX5	DE000UC0CQ15
DE000UC08QS0	DE000UC09PM3	DE000UC0BEM6	DE000UC0CS05
DE000UC08YG9	DE000UC09RX6	DE000UC0BEN4	DE000UC0CSB7
DE000HV42SD4	DE000UC09SH7	DE000UC0BF92	DE000UC0CSW3
DE000HV42SJ1	DE000UC09XW6	DE000UC0BFD2	DE000HV434N1
DE000HV42SL7	DE000UC09XZ9	DE000UC0BFK7	DE000HV434U6
DE000HV42SQ6	DE000UC09ZK6	DE000UC0BFL5	DE000HV43529
DE000HV42T39	DE000UC0A060	DE000UC0BFP6	DE000HV435K4
DE000HV42T47	DE000UC0A136	DE000UC0BFS0	DE000HV435Q1

DE000HV42T54	DE000UC0A144	DE000UC0BFV4	DE000HV43644
DE000HV42TB6	DE000UC0A2F3	DE000UC0BGM1	DE000HV436C9
DE000HV42TR2	DE000UC0A2M9	DE000UC0BGS8	DE000HV436D7
DE000HV42TS0	DE000UC0A359	DE000UC0BH90	DE000HV436L0
DE000HV42TY8	DE000UC0A367	DE000UC0BJ23	DE000HV43727
DE000HV42U02	DE000UC0A375	DE000UC0BJX2	DE000HV43750
DE000HV42U93	DE000UC0A391	DE000UC0BK61	DE000HV437F0
DE000HV42UK5	DE000UC0A5N0	DE000UC0BK95	DE000HV43800
DE000HV42UR0	DE000UC0A5R1	DE000UC0BKH3	DE000HV43859
DE000HV42US8	DE000UC0A5S9	DE000UC0BKR2	DE000HV438C5
DE000HV42V01	DE000UC0A5Y7	DE000UC0BKT8	DE000UC0CT79
DE000HV42V35	DE000UC0A5A7	DE000UC0BKV4	DE000UC0CTH2
DE000HV42V43	DE000UC0A607	DE000UC0BKX0	DE000UC0CTZ4
DE000HV42V68	DE000UC0A623	DE000UC0BL37	DE000UC0CU92
DE000HV42VB2	DE000UC0A6C1	DE000UC0BLH1	DE000UC0CUA5
DE000HV42VG1	DE000UC0A6G2	DE000UC0BLJ7	DE000UC0CUE7
DE000HV42VS6	DE000UC0A6J6	DE000UC0BLP4	DE000UC0CUF4
DE000HV42VW8	DE000UC0A6K4	DE000UC0BM44	DE000UC0CUT5
DE000HV42WT2	DE000UC0A6Q1	DE000UC0BMC0	DE000UC0CVA3
DE000UC09622	DE000UC0A6R9	DE000UC0BMH9	DE000UC0CW82
DE000UC097U7	DE000UC0A995	DE000UC0BPK6	DE000UC0CVQ9
DE000UC09804	DE000UC0A9K8	DE000UC0BPR1	DE000UC0CVZ0
DE000UC09986	DE000UC0A9P7	DE000UC0BQ08	DE000UC0CWA1
DE000UC09CJ7	DE000UC0A9R3	DE000UC0BQ57	DE000UC0CWM6
DE000UC09DA4	DE000UC0A9T9	DE000UC0BQ81	DE000UC0CX99
DE000UC09DM9	DE000UC0A9Y9	DE000UC0BQE7	DE000UC0CXT9
DE000UC09EW6	DE000UC0ACX9	DE000UC0BQF4	DE000UC0CYF6
DE000UC09FK8	DE000UC0AFV6	DE000UC0BQK4	DE000UC0CYT7
DE000UC09FQ5	DE000UC0AFY0	DE000UC0BQR9	DE000UC0CYY7
DE000UC09HC1	DE000UC0AGN1	DE000UC0BQT5	DE000UC0CZA4
DE000UC09HG2	DE000UC0ANP2	DE000UC0BRE5	DE000HV43GN6
DE000UC09LW1	DE000UC0AR81	DE000UC0BRF2	DE000HV43HF0
DE000UC09MW9	DE000UC0ARX7	DE000UC0BRS5	DE000HV43HN4
DE000UC09SQ8	DE000UC0AS64	DE000UC0BRY3	DE000HV43HR5
DE000UC09Z61	DE000UC0AWM0	DE000UC0BSJ2	DE000HV43HS3
DE000UC0A2L1	DE000UC0AWW9	DE000UC0BNV8	DE000HV438L6
DE000UC0A2Q0	DE000UC0AX26	DE000UC0BSU9	DE000HV438P7

DE000UC0A383	DE000UC0AVW1	DE000UC0BNZ9	DE000HV43J22
DE000UC0A3D6	DE000UC0AXF2	DE000UC0BSY1	DE000HV438T9
DE000UC0A5U5	DE000UC0AXT3	DE000UC0BP82	DE000HV438Y9
DE000UC0A6D9	DE000UC0AY09	DE000UC0BT96	DE000HV43J55
DE000UC0A722	DE000UC0AYM6	DE000UC0BTF8	DE000HV439C3
DE000UC0A9M4	DE000UC0AZZ5	DE000UC0BTG6	DE000HV439E9
DE000UC0A9W3	DE000UC0B0W1	DE000UC0BTJ0	DE000HV439M2
DE000UC0A9Z6	DE000UC0B1J6	DE000UC0BTL6	DE000HV439P5
DE000UC0AAB9	DE000UC0B1M0	DE000UC0BTS1	DE000HV439R1
DE000UC0AAC7	DE000UC0B1S7	DE000UC0BTY9	DE000HV439T7
DE000UC0AAP9	DE000UC0B1T5	DE000UC0BU10	DE000HV439Y7
DE000UC0AB30	DE000UC0B3Y1	DE000UC0BUD1	DE000HV43JH2
DE000UC0AB97	DE000UC0B3Z8	DE000UC0BUH2	DE000HV43A70
DE000UC0ACE9	DE000UC0B464	DE000UC0BUN0	DE000HV43JL4
DE000UC0AJ73	DE000UC0B4B7	DE000UC0BUR1	DE000HV43AB4
DE000UC0AKC6	DE000UC0B4H4	DE000UC0BV27	DE000HV43AC2
DE000UC0ANY4	DE000UC0B621	DE000UC0BVR9	DE000HV43AR0
DE000UC0AP75	DE000UC0B8N3	DE000UC0BVS7	DE000HV43B20
DE000UC0APC5	DE000UC0B9K7	DE000UC0BVX7	DE000HV43BN7
DE000UC0APE1	DE000UC0BA55	DE000UC0BW18	DE000HV43CF1
DE000UC0APH4	DE000UC0BA63	DE000UC0BW34	DE000HV43CG9
DE000UC0APY9	DE000UC0BAA9	DE000UC0BWD7	DE000HV43BY4
DE000UC0ARH0	DE000UC0BA71	DE000UC0BWJ4	DE000HV43K03
DE000UC0AQP5	DE000UC0BB47	DE000UC0BWK2	DE000HV43C11
DE000UC0AQG4	DE000UC0BBD1	DE000UC0BWP1	DE000HV43K37
DE000UC0ASQ9	DE000UC0BC04	DE000UC0BWS5	DE000HV43C60
DE000UC0ASW7	DE000UC0BDC9	DE000UC0BWZ0	DE000HV43CS4
DE000UC0AWU3	DE000UC0BDE5	DE000UC0BXQ7	DE000HV43D77
DE000UC0AWV1	DE000UC0BDZ0	DE000UC0BXT1	DE000HV43D93
DE000UC0AX91	DE000UC0BFA8	DE000UC0BXY1	DE000HV43K86
DE000UC0AXD7	DE000UC0BFB6	DE000UC0BYD3	DE000HV43K94
DE000UC0AXE5	DE000UC0BFM3	DE000UC0BYN2	DE000HV43DC6
DE000UC0AXM8	DE000UC0BFN1	DE000UC0BY73	DE000HV43KB3
DE000UC0AXW7	DE000UC0BFT8	DE000UC0C1B2	DE000HV43KC1
DE000UC0AZL5	DE000UC0BH66	DE000UC0BZV2	DE000HV43DT0
DE000UC0B0H2	DE000UC0BHA4	DE000UC0C1W8	DE000HV43DU8
DE000UC0B0S9	DE000UC0BHS6	DE000UC0C1Y4	DE000HV43E01

DE000UC0B1N8	DE000UC0BHW8	DE000UC0C2B0	DE000HV43E19
DE000UC0B1Q1	DE000UC0BHG1	DE000UC0C0U4	DE000HV43KG2
DE000UC0B1Z2	DE000UC0BJZ7	DE000UC0C0V2	DE000HV43KH0
DE000UC0B233	DE000UC0BKB6	DE000UC0C0Y6	DE000HV43KJ6
DE000UC0B2G0	DE000UC0BKZ5	DE000UC0C2K1	DE000HV43FQ1
DE000UC0B3U9	DE000UC0BL11	DE000UC0C2P0	DE000HV43G17
DE000UC0B423	DE000UC0BL60	DE000UC0C355	DE000HV43G33
DE000UC0B3A1	DE000UC0BLM1	DE000UC0C4G5	DE000HV43G90
DE000UC0B2K2	DE000UC0BLN9	DE000UC0C4Q4	DE000HV43GF2
DE000UC0B2L0	DE000UC0BM77	DE000UC0C4S0	DE000HV43PV0
DE000UC0B4E1	DE000UC0BMD8	DE000UC0C5G2	DE000HV43PY4
DE000UC0B4G6	DE000UC0BMK3	DE000UC0C5Q1	DE000HV43Q15
DE000UC0B506	DE000UC0BPP5	DE000UC0C660	DE000HV43KV1
DE000UC0B7Q8	DE000UC0BPT7	DE000UC0C678	DE000HV43QF1
DE000UC0B7U0	DE000UC0BPX9	DE000UC0C6D7	DE000HV43QK1
DE000UC0B7V8	DE000UC0BQG2	DE000UC0C769	DE000HV43QL9
DE000UC0B910	DE000UC0BQM0	DE000UC0C6K2	DE000HV43L69
DE000UC0BA97	DE000UC0BQQ1	DE000UC0C6T3	DE000HV43QT2
DE000UC0BA89	DE000UC0BMR8	DE000UC0C7E3	DE000HV43RC6
DE000UC0BAX1	DE000UC0BR07	DE000UC0C7V7	DE000HV43LP1
DE000UC0BB05	DE000UC0BR15	DE000UC0C8D3	DE000HV43LS5
DE000UC0BBG4	DE000UC0BN27	DE000UC0C8P7	DE000HV43LV9
DE000UC0BBL4	DE000UC0BRX5	DE000UC0C8T9	DE000HV43RQ6
DE000UC0BBM2	DE000UC0BSM6	DE000UC0CFL3	DE000HV43M50
DE000UC0BC12	DE000UC0BNW6	DE000UC0CJY8	DE000HV43MP9
DE000UC0BC95	DE000UC0BSW5	DE000UC0CG17	DE000HV43SR2
DE000UC0BCJ6	DE000UC0BP66	DE000UC0CG33	DE000HV43SW2
DE000UC0BDH8	DE000UC0BTR3	DE000UC0CG41	DE000HV43T61
DE000UC0BDJ4	DE000UC0BU28	DE000UC0CK94	DE000HV43T87
DE000UC0BDM8	DE000UC0BV01	DE000UC0CGE6	DE000HV43NC5
DE000UC0BDY3	DE000UC0BV35	DE000UC0CKN9	DE000HV43NK8
DE000UC0BED5	DE000UC0BV84	DE000UC0CGN7	DE000HV43NL6
DE000UC0BEE3	DE000UC0BVH0	DE000UC0CKP4	DE000HV43NZ6
DE000UC0BE44	DE000UC0BVM0	DE000UC0CKR0	DE000HV43P65
DE000UC0BFE0	DE000UC0BVN8	DE000UC0CKT6	DE000UC0D0N8
DE000UC0BFH3	DE000UC0BVY5	DE000UC0CKZ3	DE000UC0D0Q1
DE000UC0BFZ5	DE000UC0BW00	DE000UC0CH16	DE000UC0D0W9

DEGOOLICODIUIO	DEOOOLICODUUMO	DEGOOLICOCU20	
DE000UC0BHU2	DE000UC0BWM8	DE000UC0CH32	DE000UC0D163
DE000UC0BHZ1	DE000UC0BWT3	DE000UC0CH81	DE000HV43TN9
DE000UC0BJ15	DE000UC0BWV9	DE000UC0CHC8	DE000HV43TP4
DE000UC0BK12	DE000UC0BXM6	DE000UC0CHF1	DE000HV43U76
DE000UC0BKF7	DE000UC0BY57	DE000UC0CNG7	DE000HV43UT4
DE000UC0BKL5	DE000UC0BYG6	DE000UC0CNL7	DE000UC0D1D7
DE000UC0BKN1	DE000UC0BYA9	DE000UC0CP40	DE000HV43UY4
DE000UC0BKP6	DE000UC0BZT6	DE000UC0CQ64	DE000HV43V00
DE000UC0BKY8	DE000UC0C280	DE000UC0CPA5	DE000HV43V83
DE000UC0BL78	DE000UC0C2A2	DE000UC0CQQ9	DE000HV43VH7
DE000UC0BLY6	DE000UC0C0L3	DE000UC0CPL2	DE000HV43VK1
DE000UC0BMF3	DE000UC0C2D6	DE000UC0CPM0	DE000HV43VN5
DE000UC0BMG1	DE000UC0C2G9	DE000UC0CRJ2	DE000HV43VR6
DE000UC0BPC3	DE000UC0C2J3	DE000UC0CQ23	DE000HV43WG7
DE000UC0BPJ8	DE000UC0C0X8	DE000HV434H3	DE000HV43WK9
DE000UC0BPN0	DE000UC0C041	DE000HV434L5	DE000HV43X81
DE000UC0BPW1	DE000UC0C2L9	DE000HV434R2	DE000HV43XE0
DE000UC0BPZ4	DE000UC0C2N5	DE000HV434Z5	DE000HV43XF7
DE000UC0BQ99	DE000UC0C4B6	DE000HV43537	DE000HV43XX0
DE000UC0BQC1	DE000UC0C4M3	DE000HV435G2	DE000HV43YA6
DE000UC0BMS6	DE000UC0C4Y8	DE000HV43669	DE000HV43YP4
DE000UC0BQV1	DE000UC0C546	DE000HV436E5	DE000HV43YX8
DE000UC0BMU2	DE000UC0C6A3	DE000HV436K2	DE000HV43Z63
DE000UC0BQZ2	DE000UC0C6V9	DE000HV436R7	DE000HV43ZA3
DE000UC0BMZ1	DE000UC0C7B9	DE000HV436Z0	DE000HV43ZH8
DE000UC0BN19	DE000UC0C7D5	DE000HV43776	DE000UC0D3B7
DE000UC0BN35	DE000UC0C835	DE000HV437T1	DE000UC0D3N2
DE000UC0BR72	DE000UC0C7X3	DE000HV43818	DE000UC0D3U7
DE000UC0BRG0	DE000UC0C959	DE000HV43883	DE000UC0D494
DE000UC0BRT3	DE000UC0C9P5	DE000HV438B7	DE000UC0D4H2
DE000UC0BS30	DE000UC0CJU6	DE000HV438D3	DE000UC0D4W1
DE000UC0BSH6	DE000UC0CFZ3	DE000HV438F8	DE000UC0D601
DE000UC0BST1	DE000UC0CG74	DE000UC0CTK6	DE000UC0D536
DE000UC0BT21	DE000UC0CKB4	DE000UC0CTL4	DE000UC0D5F3
DE000UC0BU93	DE000UC0CG82	DE000UC0CTM2	DE000UC0D5L1
DE000UC0BUA7	DE000UC0CKC2	DE000UC0CTS9	DE000UC0D6M7
DE000UC0BUB5	DE000UC0CKH1	DE000UC0CUL2	DE000UC0D5T4

DE000UC0BUQ3	DE000UC0CKL3	DE000UC0CUN8	DE000UC0D6S4
DE000UC0BUW1	DE000UC0CKV2	DE000UC0CUP3	DE000UC0D7K9
DE000UC0BUW1 DE000UC0BVT5	DE000UC0CKW0	DE000UC0CUX7	DE000UC0D833
DE000UC0BV13	DE000UC0CGX6	DE000UC0CVL0	DE000UC0D874
DE000UC0BW42	DE000UC0CH65	DE000UC0CWQ7	DE000UC0D8R2
DE000UC0BWN6	DE000UC0CH73	DE000UC0CWV7	DE000UC0D924
DE000UC0C1F3	DE000UC0CP99	DE000UC0CXA9	DE000UC0D9R0
DE000UC0C1J5	DE000UC0CPF4	DE000UC0CXC5	DE000UC0D9Z3
DE000UC0BZY6	DE000UC0CPG2	DE000UC0CXN2	DE000UC0DAF4
DE000UC0C1V0	DE000UC0CPQ1	DE000UC0CXU7	DE000UC0DAK4
DE000UC0C074	DE000UC0CPU3	DE000UC0CXZ6	DE000UC0DAQ1
DE000UC0C0H1	DE000UC0CQ31	DE000UC0CY56	DE000UC0DB60
DE000UC0C0J7	DE000UC0CRX3	DE000UC0CYC3	DE000UC0DBB1
DE000UC0C2E4	DE000UC0CSG6	DE000UC0CZ22	DE000UC0DBD7
DE000UC0C2Q8	DE000UC0CT04	DE000HV43GU1	DE000UC0DBE5
DE000UC0C2U0	DE000HV43552	DE000HV43H24	DE000UC0DBG0
DE000UC0C3J1	DE000HV43560	DE000HV43HH6	DE000UC0DBK2
DE000UC0C3L7	DE000HV435F4	DE000HV43J06	DE000UC0DBS5
DE000UC0C454	DE000HV43693	DE000HV438Q5	DE000UC0DBU1
DE000UC0C4F7	DE000HV436F2	DE000HV438W3	DE000UC0DCG8
DE000UC0C4U6	DE000HV436M8	DE000HV43933	DE000UC0DD84
DE000UC0C4W2	DE000HV436T3	DE000HV43982	DE000UC0DEC3
DE000UC0C4X0	DE000HV43701	DE000HV439A7	DE000UC0DEF6
DE000UC0C520	DE000HV43735	DE000HV439D1	DE000UC0DFG1
DE000UC0C579	DE000HV437A1	DE000HV439G4	DE000UC0DGE4
DE000UC0C587	DE000HV437J2	DE000HV439S9	DE000UC0DGM7
DE000UC0C5T5	DE000HV438E1	DE000HV43AF5	DE000UC0DFM9
DE000UC0C5X7	DE000UC0CT53	DE000HV43JU5	DE000UC0DGS4
DE000UC0C6F2	DE000UC0CTQ3	DE000HV43BC0	DE000UC0DGW6
DE000UC0C6G0	DE000UC0CUH0	DE000HV43JX9	DE000UC0DH23
DE000UC0C6H8	DE000UC0CUK4	DE000HV43CH7	DE000UC0DHA0
DE000UC0C6R7	DE000UC0CUS7	DE000HV43C45	DE000UC0DHB8
DE000UC0C6W7	DE000UC0CUV1	DE000HV43CU0	DE000UC0DHD4
DE000UC0C827	DE000UC0CVM8	DE000HV43D02	DE000UC0DHE2
DE000UC0C868	DE000UC0CXE1	DE000HV43D69	DE000UC0DHJ1
DE000UC0C876	DE000UC0CXR3	DE000HV43K78	DE000UC0DHT0
DE000UC0C8C5	DE000UC0CY72	DE000HV43DF9	DE000UC0DJC2

DE000UC0C8E1	DE000UC0CY80	DE000HV43DG7	DE000UC0DJL3
DE000UC0C9M2	DE000UC0CYD1	DE000HV43DQ6	DE000UC0DJQ2
DE000UC0CFY6	DE000UC0CYN0	DE000HV43E50	DE000UC0DK93
DE000UC0CK37	DE000UC0CYS9	DE000HV43KF4	DE000UC0DKE6
DE000UC0CG66	DE000UC0CZ48	DE000HV43EN1	DE000UC0DKN7
DE000UC0CG90	DE000UC0CZ89	DE000HV43KL2	DE000UC0DKT4
DE000UC0CGA4	DE000UC0CZK3	DE000HV43EU6	DE000UC0DLN5
DE000UC0CGG1	DE000HV43GP1	DE000HV43KQ1	DE000UC0DLQ8
DE000UC0CH57	DE000HV43GQ9	DE000HV43FE7	DE000UC0DLS4
DE000UC0CNU8	DE000HV43GR7	DE000HV43FJ6	DE000UC0DLV8
DE000UC0CNV6	DE000HV43H57	DE000HV43FZ2	DE000UC0DLZ9
DE000UC0CP08	DE000HV43HB9	DE000HV43G41	DE000UC0DMC6
DE000UC0CNF9	DE000HV43HL8	DE000HV43PP2	DE000UC0DMS2
DE000UC0CP57	DE000HV43HQ7	DE000HV43PT4	DE000UC0DMY0
DE000UC0CQN6	DE000HV438U7	DE000HV43Q07	DE000UC0DN58
DE000UC0CPE7	DE000HV43J30	DE000HV43Q23	DE000UC0DNZ5
DE000UC0CRH6	DE000HV43J48	DE000HV43Q49	DE000UC0DP23
DE000UC0CPN8	DE000HV439J8	DE000HV43KS7	DE000UC0DP64
DE000UC0CPZ2	DE000HV43JD1	DE000HV43QB0	DE000UC0DPA3
DE000UC0CSF8	DE000HV43A13	DE000HV43QC8	DE000UC0DRN2
DE000UC0CSS1	DE000HV43JJ8	DE000HV43QJ3	DE000UC0DRX1
DE000UC0CSU7	DE000HV43A88	DE000HV43QM7	DE000UC0DRZ6
DE000UC0CSZ6	DE000HV43AA6	DE000HV43L36	DE000UC0DQF0
DE000HV434V4	DE000HV43AQ2	DE000HV43QZ9	DE000UC0DQN4
DE000HV435E7	DE000HV43AS8	DE000HV43R14	DE000UC0DQS3
DE000HV43628	DE000HV43AT6	DE000HV43LC9	DE000UC0DQU9
DE000HV43677	DE000HV43AW0	DE000HV43R48	DE000UC0DSG4
DE000HV436A3	DE000HV43AZ3	DE000HV43R55	DE000UC0DSJ8
DE000HV436B1	DE000HV43JT7	DE000HV43R63	DE000UC0DSK6
DE000HV436G0	DE000HV43BM9	DE000HV43R71	DE000UC0DSR1
DE000HV436Y3	DE000HV43BT4	DE000HV43LL0	DE000UC0DSV3
DE000HV43743	DE000HV43BZ1	DE000HV43LT3	DE000UC0DSY7
DE000HV437B9	DE000HV43K11	DE000HV43RV6	DE000UC0DSZ4
DE000HV437E3	DE000HV43C37	DE000HV43M76	DE000UC0DT03
DE000HV437K0	DE000HV43CP0	DE000HV43S05	DE000UC0DT37
DE000HV437R5	DE000HV43CR6	DE000HV43S88	DE000UC0DTP3
DE000HV437X3	DE000HV43CW6	DE000HV43SB6	DE000UC0DUR7

DE000UC0CT95	DE000HV43CX4	DE000HV43MH6	DE000UC0DUZ0
DE000UC0CUR9	DE000HV43CY2	DE000HV43MT1	DE000UC0DVH6
DE000UC0CUU3	DE000HV43K60	DE000HV43SQ4	DE000UC0DW32
DE000UC0CW58	DE000HV43D51	DE000HV43ST8	DE000UC0DWQ5
DE000UC0CWR5	DE000HV43DJ1	DE000HV43N26	DE000UC0DWA9
DE000UC0CWX3	DE000HV43KA5	DE000HV43SZ5	DE000UC0DWD3
DE000UC0CX16	DE000HV43DW4	DE000HV43N91	DE000UC0DWV5
DE000UC0CX40	DE000HV43E68	DE000HV43TA6	DE000UC0DY22
DE000UC0CX57	DE000HV43ED2	DE000HV43NW3	DE000UC0DXC3
DE000UC0CX81	DE000HV43EJ9	DE000HV43PA4	DE000UC0DXG4
DE000UC0CXD3	DE000HV43EL5	DE000UC0D0H0	DE000UC0DXN0
DE000UC0CXL6	DE000HV43ET8	DE000UC0D049	DE000UC0DXP5
DE000UC0CXP7	DE000HV43EY8	DE000UC0D098	DE000UC0DXQ3
DE000UC0CXW3	DE000HV43F75	DE000UC0D0R9	DE000UC0DXR1
DE000UC0CXY9	DE000HV43FL2	DE000UC0D0B3	DE000UC0DXU5
DE000UC0CY07	DE000HV43FN8	DE000HV43TG3	DE000UC0DYN8
DE000UC0CYU5	DE000HV43GJ4	DE000HV43TQ2	DE000UC0E021
DE000UC0CZF3	DE000HV43Q56	DE000HV43TV2	DE000UC0E0Q0
DE000HV43GW7	DE000HV43QG9	DE000HV43TX8	DE000UC0E0W8
DE000HV43GZ0	DE000HV43L02	DE000HV43U01	DE000UC0E146
DE000HV43H08	DE000HV43L44	DE000HV43U84	DE000UC0E195
DE000HV43H32	DE000HV43QQ8	DE000HV43UD8	DE000UC0E1C8
DE000HV43H73	DE000HV43L77	DE000UC0D1A3	DE000UC0E1S4
DE000HV43HC7	DE000HV43R22	DE000HV43UZ1	DE000UC0E2S2
DE000HV43HK0	DE000HV43RE2	DE000HV43V34	DE000UC0E2U8
DE000HV43HU9	DE000HV43RK9	DE000UC0D1H8	DE000UC0E310
DE000HV43HW5	DE000HV43RL7	DE000HV43VF1	DE000UC0E3B6
DE000HV438K8	DE000HV43RT0	DE000HV43VL9	DE000UC0E3E0
DE000HV439H2	DE000HV43M19	DE000HV43VT2	DE000UC0E3L5
DE000HV43A47	DE000HV43M27	DE000HV43VU0	DE000UC0E3T8
DE000HV43JK6	DE000HV43M43	DE000HV43VV8	DE000UC0E492
DE000HV43B38	DE000HV43M68	DE000HV43VW6	DE000UC0E4D0
DE000HV43B53	DE000HV43ME3	DE000HV43WA0	DE000UC0E4F5
DE000HV43B61	DE000HV43SK7	DE000HV43WQ6	DE000UC0E4Q2
DE000HV43B79	DE000HV43SM3	DE000HV43WT0	DE000UC0E500
DE000HV43BF3	DE000HV43MU9	DE000HV43WX2	DE000UC0E5A3
DE000HV43BP2	DE000HV43SN1	DE000HV43X65	DE000UC0E5F2

DE000HV43BU2	DE000HV43MX3	DE000HV43X73	DE000UC0E5H8
DE000HV43CN5	DE000HV43SS0	DE000HV43Y23	DE000UC0E5T3
DE000HV43C52	DE000HV43SY8	DE000HV43Y49	DE000UC0E5Z0
DE000HV43D10	DE000HV43T12	DE000HV43Y80	DE000UC0E633
DE000HV43D44	DE000HV43TB4	DE000HV43YT6	DE000UC0E6H6
DE000HV43DA0	DE000HV43NP7	DE000HV43Z14	DE000UC0E6L8
DE000HV43DE2	DE000HV43NU7	DE000HV43Z97	DE000UC0E6T1
DE000HV43DM5	DE000HV43NX1	DE000UC0D2X3	DE000UC0E6W5
DE000HV43DP8	DE000HV43P32	DE000UC0D478	DE000UC0E724
DE000HV43E92	DE000HV43P57	DE000UC0D4G4	DE000UC0E773
DE000HV43EB6	DE000HV43P81	DE000UC0D4L4	DE000UC0E799
DE000HV43EE0	DE000UC0CZV0	DE000UC0D528	DE000UC0E7D3
DE000HV43EH3	DE000UC0D080	DE000UC0D569	DE000UC0E7H4
DE000HV43EV4	DE000UC0D0X7	DE000UC0D759	DE000UC0E7L6
DE000HV43F26	DE000UC0D148	DE000UC0D775	DE000UC0E7N2
DE000HV43FF4	DE000UC0D171	DE000UC0D7S2	DE000UC0E807
DE000HV43G58	DE000HV43TK5	DE000UC0D817	DE000UC0E815
DE000HV43G82	DE000HV43TL3	DE000UC0D882	DE000UC0E831
DE000HV43GB1	DE000HV43TR0	DE000UC0D8Q4	DE000UC0E8H2
DE000HV43GD7	DE000HV43UG1	DE000UC0D981	DE000UC0E8L4
DE000HV43GE5	DE000HV43UN7	DE000UC0D9B4	DE000UC0E8N0
DE000HV43PZ1	DE000HV43UQ0	DE000UC0D9D0	DE000UC0E8W1
DE000HV43Q98	DE000HV43V26	DE000UC0D9U4	DE000UC0E8Y7
DE000HV43QA2	DE000UC0D1G0	DE000UC0DA04	DE000UC0E922
DE000HV43LA3	DE000UC0D1P1	DE000UC0DAB3	DE000UC0E9H0
DE000HV43LF2	DE000UC0D1Q9	DE000UC0DB03	DE000UC0E9J6
DE000HV43R30	DE000HV43W17	DE000UC0DB94	DE000UC0E9T5
DE000HV43LH8	DE000UC0D1S5	DE000UC0DBL0	DE000UC0EAE5
DE000HV43LJ4	DE000HV43W66	DE000UC0DBR7	DE000UC0EAL0
DE000HV43LM8	DE000HV43WF9	DE000UC0DBW7	DE000UC0EAP1
DE000HV43RD4	DE000HV43WS2	DE000UC0DBX5	DE000UC0EAT3
DE000HV43LN6	DE000UC0D1X5	DE000UC0DC28	DE000UC0EBQ7
DE000HV43LX5	DE000HV43WV6	DE000UC0DCA1	DE000UC0EB28
DE000HV43RR4	DE000HV43WW4	DE000UC0DCB9	DE000UC0EB44
DE000HV43M01	DE000HV43WY0	DE000UC0DCE3	DE000UC0EC27
DE000HV43M35	DE000HV43X16	DE000UC0DD27	DE000UC0EC76
DE000HV43RX2	DE000HV43X40	DE000UC0DD35	DE000UC0EBA1

DE000HV43MB9	DE000HV43XN1	DE000UC0DDH4	DE000UC0EC92
DE000HV43S62	DE000HV43XP6	DE000UC0DDJ0	DE000UC0ECT9
DE000HV43SC4	DE000HV43XQ4	DE000UC0DE75	DE000UC0ECY9
DE000HV43SD2	DE000HV43YD0	DE000UC0DEL4	DE000UC0ED75
DE000HV43SP6	DE000HV43YJ7	DE000UC0DEN0	DE000UC0EDB5
DE000HV43SV4	DE000HV43YM1	DE000UC0DEP5	DE000UC0EDE9
DE000HV43N75	DE000HV43YU4	DE000UC0DER1	DE000UC0EDG4
DE000HV43N83	DE000HV43Z22	DE000UC0DF90	DE000UC0EDH2
DE000HV43ND3	DE000HV43Z89	DE000UC0DGF1	DE000UC0EDU5
DE000HV43NE1	DE000HV43ZC9	DE000UC0DGY2	DE000UC0EDY7
DE000HV43TC2	DE000HV43ZM8	DE000UC0DH98	DE000UC0EE41
DE000HV43TF5	DE000UC0D2Q7	DE000UC0DHK9	DE000UC0EEF4
DE000HV43NQ5	DE000UC0D2T1	DE000UC0DHS2	DE000UC0EEH0
DE000HV43P99	DE000UC0D3E1	DE000UC0DHY0	DE000UC0EEJ6
DE000UC0D0M0	DE000UC0D3P7	DE000UC0DJ05	DE000UC0EEQ1
DE000UC0D0D9	DE000UC0D3Q5	DE000UC0DJ62	DE000UC0EER9
DE000UC0D0V1	DE000UC0D3W3	DE000UC0DJN9	DE000UC0EGN3
DE000UC0D155	DE000UC0D4K6	DE000UC0DKC0	DE000UC0EGU8
DE000HV43TM1	DE000UC0D4V3	DE000UC0DKS6	DE000UC0EGY0
DE000HV43TS8	DE000UC0D4X9	DE000UC0DL84	DE000UC0EH06
DE000HV43U19	DE000UC0D502	DE000UC0DLF1	DE000UC0EJH9
DE000HV43U27	DE000UC0D643	DE000UC0DLM7	DE000UC0EHC4
DE000HV43U68	DE000UC0D5B2	DE000UC0DM00	DE000UC0EHL5
DE000HV43UC0	DE000UC0D5H9	DE000UC0DM18	DE000UC0EK27
DE000UC0D1E5	DE000UC0D6N5	DE000UC0DML7	DE000UC0EK35
DE000HV43UX6	DE000UC0D6Q8	DE000UC0DN41	DE000UC0EHQ4
DE000UC0D1F2	DE000UC0D6X4	DE000UC0DN90	DE000UC0EK76
DE000HV43V18	DE000UC0D6Z9	DE000UC0DNJ9	DE000UC0EHV4
DE000HV43V59	DE000UC0D858	DE000UC0DNP6	DE000UC0EHX0
DE000HV43V67	DE000UC0D7V6	DE000UC0DNX0	DE000UC0EHZ5
DE000HV43V91	DE000UC0DA53	DE000UC0DP15	DE000UC0EJ04
DE000UC0D1J4	DE000UC0DA79	DE000UC0DPD7	DE000UC0EKG9
DE000HV43VP0	DE000UC0D9V2	DE000UC0DPG0	DE000UC0EJ20
DE000HV43W25	DE000UC0DAE7	DE000UC0DR62	DE000UC0EKM7
DE000HV43W41	DE000UC0DAL2	DE000UC0DRF8	DE000UC0EKN5
DE000HV43W82	DE000UC0DAY5	DE000UC0DRJ0	DE000UC0EFA2
DE000UC0D1T3	DE000UC0DC36	DE000UC0DRK8	DE000UC0EJA4

DE000HV43WJ1	DE000UC0DC85	DE000UC0DRT9	DE000UC0EFF1
DE000HV43WN3	DE000UC0DCF0	DE000UC0DQE3	DE000UC0EFL9
DE000HV43WP8	DE000UC0DCM6	DE000UC0DQM6	DE000UC0EL18
DE000HV43X32	DE000UC0DCV7	DE000UC0DQR5	DE000UC0EF65
DE000HV43XJ9	DE000UC0DD01	DE000UC0DQV7	DE000UC0ELD4
DE000HV43XL5	DE000UC0DDE1	DE000UC0DSE9	DE000UC0ELH5
DE000HV43XT8	DE000UC0DDG6	DE000UC0DSL4	DE000UC0ELL7
DE000HV43XW2	DE000UC0DE18	DE000UC0DSX9	DE000UC0ELN3
DE000HV43YF5	DE000UC0DE42	DE000UC0DTQ1	DE000UC0ELS2
DE000HV43YG3	DE000UC0DE59	DE000UC0DU59	DE000UC0EMJ9
DE000HV43YS8	DE000UC0DEB5	DE000UC0DV09	DE000UC0EM41
DE000HV43YZ3	DE000UC0DED1	DE000UC0DV41	DE000UC0EME0
DE000HV43Z71	DE000UC0DEH2	DE000UC0DV90	DE000UC0EMN1
DE000HV43ZG0	DE000UC0DEM2	DE000UC0DVP9	DE000UC0EN24
DE000HV43ZL0	DE000UC0DES9	DE000UC0DW65	DE000UC0EN32
DE000UC0D205	DE000UC0DEY7	DE000UC0DWR3	DE000UC0EN40
DE000UC0D2V7	DE000UC0DEZ4	DE000UC0DWG6	DE000UC0ENC2
DE000UC0D3J0	DE000UC0DF82	DE000UC0DWJ0	DE000UC0ENG3
DE000UC0D3G6	DE000UC0DFB2	DE000UC0DWU7	DE000UC0EPP9
DE000UC0D3S1	DE000UC0DH15	DE000UC0DY30	DE000UC0EPR5
DE000UC0D3X1	DE000UC0DH31	DE000UC0DX56	DE000UC0EPS3
DE000UC0D460	DE000UC0DH56	DE000UC0DX64	DE000UC0EQ62
DE000UC0D4J8	DE000UC0DH72	DE000UC0DYD9	DE000UC0EQE1
DE000UC0D4N0	DE000UC0DHL7	DE000UC0DYF4	DE000UC0ERX9
DE000UC0D4S9	DE000UC0DHV6	DE000UC0DXK6	DE000UC0ES37
DE000UC0D585	DE000UC0DJH1	DE000UC0DXM2	DE000UC0ES52
DE000UC0D5E6	DE000UC0DKA4	DE000UC0DXT7	DE000UC0EQT9
DE000UC0D6R6	DE000UC0DKB2	DE000UC0DYK4	DE000UC0ES86
DE000UC0D742	DE000UC0DKG1	DE000UC0DYQ1	DE000UC0EQU7
DE000UC0D7A0	DE000UC0DKQ0	DE000UC0DYZ2	DE000UC0ER12
DE000UC0D7L7	DE000UC0DKY4	DE000UC0DZ39	DE000UC0ESL2
DE000UC0D7U8	DE000UC0DLD6	DE000UC0DZ47	DE000UC0ER61
DE000UC0D908	DE000UC0DM26	DE000UC0DZJ3	DE000UC0ER79
DE000UC0D9A6	DE000UC0DM75	DE000UC0DZW6	DE000UC0EST5
DE000UC0D9P4	DE000UC0DME2	DE000UC0E039	DE000UC0EVW3
DE000UC0D9Y6	DE000UC0DMN3	DE000UC0E062	DE000UC0ERE9
DE000UC0DB11	DE000UC0DN66	DE000UC0E0N7	DE000UC0ESX7

DE000UC0DB78	DE000UC0DND2	DE000UC0E0Z1	DE000UC0EVZ6
DE000UC0DBA3	DE000UC0DNE0	DE000UC0E179	DE000UC0ERP5
DE000UC0DBQ9	DE000UC0DNG5	DE000UC0E1E4	DE000UC0ET85
DE000UC0DBV9	DE000UC0DNR2	DE000UC0E1F1	DE000UC0ETC9
DE000UC0DC02	DE000UC0DNU6	DE000UC0E1L9	DE000UC0EWG4
DE000UC0DC93	DE000UC0DNY8	DE000UC0E203	DE000UC0ETM8
DE000UC0DD76	DE000UC0DP49	DE000UC0E344	DE000UC0EWQ3
DE000UC0DDC5	DE000UC0DP98	DE000UC0E377	DE000UC0EWR1
DE000UC0DDR3	DE000UC0DPM8	DE000UC0E3C4	DE000UC0EWY7
DE000UC0DDS1	DE000UC0DPP1	DE000UC0E3F7	DE000UC0EU58
DE000UC0DDU7	DE000UC0DPS5	DE000UC0E3H3	DE000UC0EUD5
DE000UC0DE34	DE000UC0DPV9	DE000UC0E2N3	DE000UC0EXE7
DE000UC0DGZ9	DE000UC0DR54	DE000UC0E4S8	DE000UC0EXF4
DE000UC0DH64	DE000UC0DR70	DE000UC0E4U4	DE000UC0EXG2
DE000UC0DHC6	DE000UC0DRL6	DE000UC0E4W0	DE000UC0EXL2
DE000UC0DHZ7	DE000UC0DRW3	DE000UC0E4Z3	DE000UC0EXS7
DE000UC0DJ13	DE000UC0DS04	DE000UC0E583	DE000UC0EXX7
DE000UC0DJ54	DE000UC0DQA1	DE000UC0E5M8	DE000UC0EY39
DE000UC0DJ96	DE000UC0DQB9	DE000UC0E609	DE000UC0EYE5
DE000UC0DJK5	DE000UC0DQC7	DE000UC0E6C7	DE000UC0EYF2
DE000UC0DK85	DE000UC0DQJ2	DE000UC0E6J2	DE000UC0EYH8
DE000UC0DKW8	DE000UC0DS87	DE000UC0E6S3	DE000UC0EUY1
DE000UC0DLE4	DE000UC0DS95	DE000UC0E6V7	DE000UC0EV81
DE000UC0DLH7	DE000UC0DSN0	DE000UC0E6Z8	DE000UC0EVL6
DE000UC0DLT2	DE000UC0DTF4	DE000UC0E898	DE000UC0EYQ9
DE000UC0DLU0	DE000UC0DTH0	DE000UC0E8J8	DE000UC0EZ38
DE000UC0DLX4	DE000UC0DTL2	DE000UC0E8S9	DE000UC0EZ53
DE000UC0DM34	DE000UC0DUY3	DE000UC0E8U5	DE000UC0EZ79
DE000UC0DM91	DE000UC0DV25	DE000UC0E8X9	DE000UC0FAP8
DE000UC0DMF9	DE000UC0DVC7	DE000UC0E963	DE000UC0FAX2
DE000UC0DMG7	DE000UC0DVM6	DE000UC0E997	DE000UC0FD82
DE000UC0DMH5	DE000UC0DVU9	DE000UC0E9A5	DE000UC0F2S1
DE000UC0DMJ1	DE000UC0DWB7	DE000UC0E9N8	DE000UC0FDC0
DE000UC0DMQ6	DE000UC0DWC5	DE000UC0E9Q1	DE000UC0FB19
DE000UC0DMV6	DE000UC0DWY9	DE000UC0E9V1	DE000UC0F366
DE000UC0DMZ7	DE000UC0DX07	DE000UC0EA78	DE000UC0FB27
DE000UC0DN82	DE000UC0DX72	DE000UC0EA86	DE000UC0F382

DE000UC0DNC4	DE000UC0DXA7	DE000UC0EAB1	DE000UC0F3L4
DE000UC0DNF7	DE000UC0DY14	DE000UC0EAN6	DE000UC0F3M2
DE000UC0DNM3	DE000UC0DY48	DE000UC0EC19	DE000UC0FB68
DE000UC0DNT8	DE000UC0DYG2	DE000UC0EC43	DE000UC0F408
DE000UC0DP31	DE000UC0DXD1	DE000UC0EBB9	DE000UC0F432
DE000UC0DPK2	DE000UC0DXJ8	DE000UC0ECE1	DE000UC0F473
DE000UC0DRH4	DE000UC0DXL4	DE000UC0ECJ0	DE000UC0F4E7
DE000UC0DRM4	DE000UC0DYH0	DE000UC0EBJ2	DE000UC0F4H0
DE000UC0DRY9	DE000UC0DYT5	DE000UC0ECN2	DE000UC0F6S2
DE000UC0DS46	DE000UC0DYW9	DE000UC0ECZ6	DE000UC0F6Y0
DE000UC0DQP9	DE000UC0DZD6	DE000UC0ED00	DE000UC0F721
DE000UC0DS79	DE000UC0DZH7	DE000UC0EDD1	DE000UC0F762
DE000UC0DQT1	DE000UC0DZQ8	DE000UC0EE58	DE000UC0F523
DE000UC0DSF6	DE000UC0E013	DE000UC0EEW9	DE000UC0F531
DE000UC0DSP5	DE000UC0E0T4	DE000UC0EEZ2	DE000UC0F549
DE000UC0DSS9	DE000UC0E112	DE000UC0EF16	DE000UC0F572
DE000UC0DT78	DE000UC0E187	DE000UC0EF32	DE000UC0FDU2
DE000UC0DT94	DE000UC0E1H7	DE000UC0EFZ9	DE000UC0FDV0
DE000UC0DUN6	DE000UC0E245	DE000UC0EG98	DE000UC0F2N2
DE000UC0DUS5	DE000UC0E336	DE000UC0EGA0	DE000UC0F5F1
DE000UC0DVN4	DE000UC0E393	DE000UC0EGD4	DE000UC0F7K7
DE000UC0DVT1	DE000UC0E3A8	DE000UC0EGS2	DE000UC0F5J3
DE000UC0DW16	DE000UC0E3G5	DE000UC0EH22	DE000UC0F5N5
DE000UC0DWX1	DE000UC0E3P6	DE000UC0EH30	DE000UC0FE08
DE000UC0DX15	DE000UC0E3V4	DE000UC0EJL1	DE000UC0F7V4
DE000UC0DX80	DE000UC0E435	DE000UC0EJP2	DE000UC0FE16
DE000UC0DX49	DE000UC0E4Y6	DE000UC0EHE0	DE000UC0F903
DE000UC0DYE7	DE000UC0E591	DE000UC0EHG5	DE000UC0F7Y8
DE000UC0DXF6	DE000UC0E5B1	DE000UC0EK50	DE000UC0F929
DE000UC0DYJ6	DE000UC0E5W7	DE000UC0EHU6	DE000UC0F5W6
DE000UC0DYM0	DE000UC0E6N4	DE000UC0EKP0	DE000UC0F697
DE000UC0DYV1	DE000UC0E6Q7	DE000UC0EKQ8	DE000UC0FC00
DE000UC0DZ05	DE000UC0E6X3	DE000UC0EFD6	DE000UC0F9J5
DE000UC0DZ62	DE000UC0E708	DE000UC0EKW6	DE000UC0F9R8
DE000UC0DZZ9	DE000UC0E7E1	DE000UC0EJD8	DE000UC0FA28
DE000UC0E005	DE000UC0E7U7	DE000UC0EFP0	DE000UC0FA85
DE000UC0DZU0	DE000UC0E7V5	DE000UC0EL75	DE000UC0FAA0

DE000UC0E1P0	DE000UC0E823	DE000UC0EFS4	DE000UC0FC83
DE000UC0E1R6	DE000UC0E8A7	DE000UC0EF73	DE000UC0FEJ3
DE000UC0E1W6	DE000UC0E8B5	DE000UC0ELJ1	DE000UC0F8H1
DE000UC0E1Z9	DE000UC0E8G4	DE000UC0ELQ6	DE000UC0FEM7
DE000UC0E237	DE000UC0E906	DE000UC0ELW4	DE000UC0FER6
DE000UC0E2W4	DE000UC0E971	DE000UC0EM33	DE000UC0FEU0
DE000UC0E369	DE000UC0E9L2	DE000UC0EMT8	DE000UC0FEZ9
DE000UC0E3J9	DE000UC0EA45	DE000UC0EMV4	DE000UC0FF98
DE000UC0E3K7	DE000UC0EAC9	DE000UC0EN73	DE000UC0FFB7
DE000UC0E3N1	DE000UC0EAK2	DE000UC0ENE8	DE000UC0FG06
DE000UC0E3U6	DE000UC0EAV9	DE000UC0ENN9	DE000UC0FG14
DE000UC0E401	DE000UC0EAW7	DE000UC0ENU4	DE000UC0FG22
DE000UC0E2L7	DE000UC0EAX5	DE000UC0ENY6	DE000UC0FG48
DE000UC0E443	DE000UC0EB36	DE000UC0EP22	DE000UC0FG55
DE000UC0E484	DE000UC0EB77	DE000UC0EPA1	DE000UC0FGK6
DE000UC0E4A6	DE000UC0EC84	DE000UC0EPH6	DE000UC0FGD1
DE000UC0E4C2	DE000UC0ECB7	DE000UC0EPU9	DE000UC0FGP5
DE000UC0E2P8	DE000UC0EBF0	DE000UC0EQ70	DE000UC0FGT7
DE000UC0E4J7	DE000UC0ECH4	DE000UC0EQA9	DE000UC0FGV3
DE000UC0E2R4	DE000UC0ECU7	DE000UC0EQC5	DE000UC0FH96
DE000UC0E4T6	DE000UC0ECW3	DE000UC0ERW1	DE000UC0FKK8
DE000UC0E4V2	DE000UC0ED59	DE000UC0ES45	DE000UC0FKL6
DE000UC0E534	DE000UC0EDL4	DE000UC0EQV5	DE000UC0FHF4
DE000UC0E542	DE000UC0EDQ3	DE000UC0ESA5	DE000UC0FHP3
DE000UC0E5G0	DE000UC0EE09	DE000UC0ESB3	DE000UC0FJ86
DE000UC0E5K2	DE000UC0EE25	DE000UC0EQY9	DE000UC0FJA1
DE000UC0E5L0	DE000UC0EE82	DE000UC0EVP7	DE000UC0FJF0
DE000UC0E5Q9	DE000UC0EEK4	DE000UC0ESP3	DE000UC0FJX3
DE000UC0E5U1	DE000UC0EEM0	DE000UC0ER95	DE000UC0FK00
DE000UC0E617	DE000UC0EES7	DE000UC0ESU3	DE000UC0FK18
DE000UC0E6B9	DE000UC0EEY5	DE000UC0EVY9	DE000UC0FK91
DE000UC0E6R5	DE000UC0EFX4	DE000UC0ERF6	DE000UC0FKJ0
DE000UC0E6U9	DE000UC0EGJ1	DE000UC0ERG4	DE000UC0FLM2
DE000UC0E716	DE000UC0EGL7	DE000UC0ERK6	DE000UC0FLU5
DE000UC0E7B7	DE000UC0EGR4	DE000UC0ERL4	DE000UC0FM65
DE000UC0E7S1	DE000UC0EGT0	DE000UC0ET28	DE000UC0FM81
DE000UC0E8E9	DE000UC0EGW4	DE000UC0EW98	DE000UC0FND7

DE000UC0E8T7	DE000UC0EH55	DE000UC0EWJ8	DE000UC0FNR7
DE000UC0E914	DE000UC0EJJ5	DE000UC0EWM2	DE000UC0FP47
DE000UC0E9R9	DE000UC0EH89	DE000UC0ETT3	DE000UC0FPH3
DE000UC0E9X7	DE000UC0EJM9	DE000UC0EWS9	DE000UC0FPZ5
DE000UC0EA03	DE000UC0EHD2	DE000UC0ETW7	DE000UC0FQ38
DE000UC0EAS5	DE000UC0EJS6	DE000UC0EWV3	DE000UC0FQ79
DE000UC0EAU1	DE000UC0EJT4	DE000UC0ETZ0	DE000UC0FN31
DE000UC0EAZ0	DE000UC0EHF7	DE000UC0EU17	DE000UC0FQQ2
DE000UC0EBX3	DE000UC0EHT8	DE000UC0EU25	DE000UC0FQW0
DE000UC0EB10	DE000UC0EKA2	DE000UC0EX14	DE000UC0FR03
DE000UC0EBC7	DE000UC0EKB0	DE000UC0EX22	DE000UC0FRA4
DE000UC0ECC5	DE000UC0EKD6	DE000UC0EX48	DE000UC0FRH9
DE000UC0ECD3	DE000UC0EKH7	DE000UC0EUA1	DE000UC0FS44
DE000UC0EBL8	DE000UC0EKL9	DE000UC0EXB3	DE000UC0FS51
DE000UC0EBN4	DE000UC0EJ53	DE000UC0EXD9	DE000UC0FSM7
DE000UC0EBP9	DE000UC0EKS4	DE000UC0EUN4	DE000UC0FSZ9
DE000UC0ECV5	DE000UC0EL26	DE000UC0EUQ7	DE000UC0FTR4
DE000UC0ECX1	DE000UC0EFQ8	DE000UC0EXR9	DE000UC0FTS2
DE000UC0ED18	DE000UC0EL83	DE000UC0EUX3	DE000UC0FTW4
DE000UC0ED26	DE000UC0EFU0	DE000UC0EVB7	DE000UC0FU08
DE000UC0ED42	DE000UC0ELF9	DE000UC0EVE1	DE000UC0FU16
DE000UC0ED67	DE000UC0ELX2	DE000UC0EVF8	DE000UC0FUF7
DE000UC0EDA7	DE000UC0ELZ7	DE000UC0EYS5	DE000UC0FUJ9
DE000UC0EDJ8	DE000UC0EMF7	DE000UC0EZ95	DE000UC0FUK7
DE000UC0EDX9	DE000UC0EMG5	DE000UC0FAH5	DE000UC0FUU6
DE000UC0EDZ4	DE000UC0EMR2	DE000UC0FAJ1	DE000UC0FT76
DE000UC0EE66	DE000UC0EMX0	DE000UC0FD58	DE000UC0FTC6
DE000UC0EEA5	DE000UC0EN57	DE000UC0F2U7	DE000UC0FVM1
DE000UC0EEC1	DE000UC0EN81	DE000UC0F309	DE000UC0FVW0
DE000UC0EEP3	DE000UC0EN99	DE000UC0F341	DE000UC0FWB2
DE000UC0EEV1	DE000UC0ENB4	DE000UC0F3A7	DE000UC0FWK3
DE000UC0EF40	DE000UC0ENS8	DE000UC0F3E9	DE000UC0FYY0
DE000UC0EG15	DE000UC0EP30	DE000UC0F3F6	DE000UC0FWZ1
DE000UC0EG80	DE000UC0EP48	DE000UC0FB43	DE000UC0FX47
DE000UC0EGB8	DE000UC0EPC7	DE000UC0FB76	DE000UC0FXV8
DE000UC0EGF9	DE000UC0EPJ2	DE000UC0F457	DE000UC0FZ37
DE000UC0EGK9	DE000UC0EPV7	DE000UC0F4G2	DE000UC0FZ45

DE000UC0EH71	DE000UC0EPW5	DE000UC0F4S7	DE000UC0FZ86
DE000UC0EJX6		DE000UC0F6Z7	DE000UC0FZA7
	DE000UC0EQ88		
DE000UC0EK01	DE000UC0EQB7	DE000UC0F4Y5	DE000UC0FXG9
DE000UC0EK19	DE000UC0EQD3	DE000UC0F770	DE000UC0FZB5
DE000UC0EKC8	DE000UC0ERU5	DE000UC0F564	DE000UC0FXH7
DE000UC0EKE4	DE000UC0EQG6	DE000UC0F7G5	DE000UC0FZG4
DE000UC0EFC8	DE000UC0ERY7	DE000UC0F8L3	DE000UC0FZS9
DE000UC0EJB2	DE000UC0EQL6	DE000UC0F5E4	DE000UC0G018
DE000UC0EFK1	DE000UC0ES11	DE000UC0FBM3	DE000UC0G059
DE000UC0EFM7	DE000UC0ES78	DE000UC0F8U4	DE000UC0G117
DE000UC0EL67	DE000UC0EQX1	DE000UC0F8V2	DE000UC0G1J1
DE000UC0EFR6	DE000UC0ESK4	DE000UC0F8X8	DE000UC0G2B6
DE000UC0EFW6	DE000UC0EVR3	DE000UC0F8Z3	DE000UC0G6G6
DE000UC0ELM5	DE000UC0ESR9	DE000UC0F7X0	DE000UC0G2T8
DE000UC0EM17	DE000UC0EVT9	DE000UC0F648	DE000UC0G2V4
DE000UC0EM74	DE000UC0ERH2	DE000UC0FBV4	DE000UC0G2W2
DE000UC0EMA8	DE000UC0EW15	DE000UC0FBW2	DE000UC0G6Q5
DE000UC0EMW2	DE000UC0ET10	DE000UC0F671	DE000UC0G323
DE000UC0ENF5	DE000UC0EW31	DE000UC0F9D8	DE000UC0G349
DE000UC0ENL3	DE000UC0ERQ3	DE000UC0F8B4	DE000UC0G6V5
DE000UC0ENP4	DE000UC0ERR1	DE000UC0F6B8	DE000UC0G3B4
DE000UC0EP55	DE000UC0EW64	DE000UC0F9M9	DE000UC0G1T0
DE000UC0EP71	DE000UC0ET69	DE000UC0FC18	DE000UC0G3R0
DE000UC0EP89	DE000UC0ETF2	DE000UC0FEB0	DE000UC0G3T6
DE000UC0EPK0	DE000UC0EWD1	DE000UC0FC34	DE000UC0G455
DE000UC0EPM6	DE000UC0ETG0	DE000UC0FA02	DE000UC0G1X2
DE000UC0EQ39	DE000UC0EWE9	DE000UC0FAD4	DE000UC0G232
DE000UC0EQ54	DE000UC0ETJ4	DE000UC0FEL9	DE000UC0G4L1
DE000UC0EQF8	DE000UC0ETL0	DE000UC0FCH1	DE000UC0G4N7
DE000UC0EQH4	DE000UC0ETN6	DE000UC0FET2	DE000UC0G4Z1
DE000UC0EQQ5	DE000UC0EWL4	DE000UC0FCK5	DE000UC0G521
DE000UC0EQS1	DE000UC0EWU5	DE000UC0FCP4	DE000UC0G7G4
DE000UC0EQW3	DE000UC0EU66	DE000UC0FF49	DE000UC0G7Q3
DE000UC0ESH0	DE000UC0EX63	DE000UC0FCX8	DE000UC0G7Z4
DE000UC0ER20	DE000UC0EUE3	DE000UC0FFF8	DE000UC0G570
DE000UC0ESM0	DE000UC0EUG8	DE000UC0FFJ0	DE000UC0G8H0
DE000UC0ER87	DE000UC0EUJ2	DE000UC0FFN2	DE000UC0G8L2

DE000UC0ESQ1	DE000UC0EUM6	DE000UC0FFR3	DE000UC0G8V1
DE000UC0EVS1	DE000UC0EXP3	DE000UC0FFV5	DE000UC0G8Y5
DE000UC0ET36	DE000UC0EXW9	DE000UC0FFW3	DE000UC0G5E3
DE000UC0ET77	DE000UC0EY88	DE000UC0FFX1	DE000UC0G5G8
DE000UC0ETB1	DE000UC0EYA3	DE000UC0FG71	DE000UC0G5H6
DE000UC0EWA7	DE000UC0EUZ8	DE000UC0FG89	DE000UC0G9P1
DE000UC0EWC3	DE000UC0EV08	DE000UC0FGW1	DE000UC0G9Q9
DE000UC0EWF6	DE000UC0EV16	DE000UC0FH21	DE000UC0G5Q7
DE000UC0EWK6	DE000UC0EV99	DE000UC0FH62	DE000UC0G5R5
DE000UC0EWN0	DE000UC0EVC5	DE000UC0FHE7	DE000UC0G5L8
DE000UC0ETU1	DE000UC0EVG6	DE000UC0FHN8	DE000UC0GA92
DE000UC0EU09	DE000UC0EVM4	DE000UC0FKQ5	DE000UC0GAK7
DE000UC0EU41	DE000UC0EYT3	DE000UC0FKU7	DE000UC0G5Y1
DE000UC0EU82	DE000UC0EYX5	DE000UC0FHY5	DE000UC0GB18
DE000UC0EXA5	DE000UC0EZ20	DE000UC0FKZ6	DE000UC0G604
DE000UC0EUH6	DE000UC0FAF9	DE000UC0FHZ2	DE000UC0G687
DE000UC0EUP9	DE000UC0FAQ6	DE000UC0FJ60	DE000HV444C3
DE000UC0EXN8	DE000UC0FAR4	DE000UC0FJ94	DE000HV444K6
DE000UC0EY70	DE000UC0FAU8	DE000UC0FJG8	DE000HV444T7
DE000UC0EYD7	DE000UC0FD66	DE000UC0FJS3	DE000HV44550
DE000UC0EYG0	DE000UC0FAW4	DE000UC0FJU9	DE000HV44592
DE000UC0EYJ4	DE000UC0F2W3	DE000UC0FLL4	DE000UC0GC25
DE000UC0EUU9	DE000UC0F2X1	DE000UC0FLW1	DE000UC0GCA4
DE000UC0EUV7	DE000UC0FB01	DE000UC0FLX9	DE000UC0GCZ1
DE000UC0EVA9	DE000UC0F358	DE000UC0FM08	DE000UC0GD32
DE000UC0EVK8	DE000UC0F3D1	DE000UC0FMC1	DE000UC0GD81
DE000UC0EUR5	DE000UC0F3R1	DE000UC0FNB1	DE000UC0GDB0
DE000UC0EYM8	DE000UC0F3T7	DE000UC0FNL0	DE000UC0GDF1
DE000UC0EYN6	DE000UC0F3U5	DE000UC0FNN6	DE000UC0GDK1
DE000UC0EZ87	DE000UC0FB50	DE000UC0FNV9	DE000UC0GDP0
DE000UC0FAS2	DE000UC0F416	DE000UC0FNX5	DE000UC0GDQ8
DE000UC0FD41	DE000UC0FB84	DE000UC0FP13	DE000UC0GDT2
DE000UC0FD90	DE000UC0F424	DE000UC0FP70	DE000UC0GER4
DE000UC0F2R3	DE000UC0FDL1	DE000UC0FPB6	DE000UC0GEU8
DE000UC0FDA4	DE000UC0F499	DE000UC0FMY5	DE000HV03FB7
DE000UC0F2V5	DE000UC0F6H5	DE000UC0FPW2	DE000HV038H2
DE000UC0F2Z6	DE000UC0F4C1	DE000UC0FQ20	DE000HV1FJ90

DE000UC0FDB2	DE000UC0F4N8	DE000UC0FQG3	DE000HV4A7V2
DE000UC0F390	DE000UC0F6X2	DE000UC0FQP4	DE000HV1GVD0
DE000UC0F3P5	DE000UC0F713	DE000UC0FQT6	DE000HV1GV28
DE000UC0F3S9	DE000UC0FDS6	DE000UC0FR78	DE000HV1GYL7
DE000UC0FDH9	DE000UC0FBG5	DE000UC0FRC0	DE000HV1GY33
DE000UC0F3Y7	DE000UC0F7D2	DE000UC0FRE6	DE000HV1GZ40
DE000UC0F3T7	DE000UC0F7F7		
		DE000UC0FRN7	DE000HV1G1F5
DE000UC0F440	DE000UC0FBK7	DE000UC0FRT4	DE000HV4BDJ0
DE000UC0F4D9	DE000UC0F2P7	DE000UC0FRY4	DE000HV4BH44
DE000UC0F6L7	DE000UC0F7L5	DE000UC0FS69	DE000HV1KUY0
DE000UC0F6M5	DE000UC0F8N9	DE000UC0FSE4	DE000HV1LW79
DE000UC0F4K4	DE000UC0F8P4	DE000UC0FSS4	DE000HV1NHR5
DE000UC0FBB6	DE000UC0F8T6	DE000UC0FSU0	DE000HV1NH50
DE000UC0FBD2	DE000UC0FBN1	DE000UC0FSX4	DE000HV1NJC3
DE000UC0F4U3	DE000UC0FDZ1	DE000UC0FTQ6	DE000HV1NLD7
DE000UC0FBE0	DE000UC0F7W2	DE000UC0FU24	DE000HV1NLH8
DE000UC0F739	DE000UC0F630	DE000UC0FU73	DE000HV1NM53
DE000UC0F4Z2	DE000UC0F986	DE000UC0FUD2	DE000HV1NM87
DE000UC0F754	DE000UC0F838	DE000UC0FT27	DE000HV4BQ68
DE000UC0F7B6	DE000UC0F9A4	DE000UC0FUV4	DE000HV4BR42
DE000UC0F7H3	DE000UC0F861	DE000UC0FVJ7	DE000HV1PDC1
DE000UC0FBJ9	DE000UC0F879	DE000UC0FVY6	DE000HV1PHJ7
DE000UC0FDX6	DE000UC0F9E6	DE000UC0FWN7	DE000HV1PHP4
DE000UC0F7S0	DE000UC0FBY8	DE000UC0FWQ0	DE000HV4BU70
DE000UC0F5R6	DE000UC0F8C2	DE000UC0FZ03	DE000HV4BVK0
DE000UC0F5L9	DE000UC0F6C6	DE000UC0FXW6	DE000HV4BVM6
DE000UC0FBQ4	DE000UC0F9L1	DE000UC0FY46	DE000HV4BVQ7
DE000UC0F5T2	DE000UC0F9Q0	DE000UC0FY87	DE000HV1P607
DE000UC0FBR2	DE000UC0F9Y4	DE000UC0FY95	DE000HV1QLG3
DE000UC0FBS0	DE000UC0FA10	DE000UC0FYA0	DE000HV4BY35
DE000UC0FE24	DE000UC0FA36	DE000UC0FYB8	DE000HV4BZP0
DE000UC0FBT8	DE000UC0FA44	DE000UC0FZH2	DE000HV1R751
DE000UC0F663	DE000UC0FEG9	DE000UC0FYM5	DE000HV1R785
DE000UC0FE57	DE000UC0FCB4	DE000UC0FYN3	DE000HV1SAP3
DE000UC0F5V8	DE000UC0FCL3	DE000UC0FZN0	DE000HV1SN73
DE000UC0F820	DE000UC0FF23	DE000UC0FZV3	DE000HV1SWB7
DE000UC0F994	DE000UC0FCV2	DE000UC0G091	DE000HV1TK26
DE0000C01'994		DE0000C00091	

DE000UC0FE65	DE000UC0FF72	DE000UC0G0H7	DE000HV1TLQ6
DE000UC0FE99	DE000UC0FF80	DE000UC0G0P0	DE000HV1UDG2
DE000UC0F9K3	DE000UC0FFH4	DE000UC0G0Q8	DE000HV1U243
DE000UC0FEA2	DE000UC0FFK8	DE000UC0G0S4	DE000HV1VE12
DE000UC0FC26	DE000UC0FGH2	DE000UC0G0X4	DE000HV1VJG7
DE000UC0F9U2	DE000UC0FH13	DE000UC0G109	DE000HV1VJH5
DE000UC0F9W8	DE000UC0FHH0	DE000UC0G141	DE000HV1V7R8
DE000UC0FA77	DE000UC0FHT5	DE000UC0G1F9	DE000HV1V7Y4
DE000UC0FAB8	DE000UC0FHW9	DE000UC0G2C4	DE000HV1V969
DE000UC0FAC6	DE000UC0FL09	DE000UC0G2D2	DE000HV1WC70
DE000UC0F8G3	DE000UC0FJ45	DE000UC0G6H4	DE000HV1WC88
DE000UC0FEV8	DE000UC0FJC7	DE000UC0G2J9	DE000HV1WRH6
DE000UC0FCN9	DE000UC0FJJ2	DE000UC0G2K7	DE000HV1WRW5
DE000UC0FF15	DE000UC0FJN4	DE000UC0G2Q4	DE000HV1WPW9
DE000UC0FFD3	DE000UC0FL58	DE000UC0G6K8	DE000HV1WP67
DE000UC0FFG6	DE000UC0FJV7	DE000UC0G2R2	DE000HV1WSC5
DE000UC0FFU7	DE000UC0FJW5	DE000UC0G2S0	DE000HV1WT30
DE000UC0FH54	DE000UC0FK26	DE000UC0G2X0	DE000HV1WUN8
DE000UC0FH70	DE000UC0FL74	DE000UC0G398	DE000HV1WUQ1
DE000UC0FH88	DE000UC0FL90	DE000UC0G6X1	DE000HV1WUX7
DE000UC0FKW3	DE000UC0FLF6	DE000UC0G3L3	DE000HV1WU37
DE000UC0FJ03	DE000UC0FLJ8	DE000UC0G3M1	DE000HV1WU45
DE000UC0FL25	DE000UC0FLK6	DE000UC0G1U8	DE000HV1WVA3
DE000UC0FL33	DE000UC0FLS9	DE000UC0G703	DE000HV1WVD7
DE000UC0FJD5	DE000UC0FM24	DE000UC0G729	DE000HV1XT54
DE000UC0FJT1	DE000UC0FMA5	DE000UC0G1W4	DE000HV1XVR5
DE000UC0FJZ8	DE000UC0FME7	DE000UC0G4C0	DE000HV1XV35
DE000UC0FK75	DE000UC0FMT5	DE000UC0G208	DE000HV1XXB5
DE000UC0FKD3	DE000UC0FMW9	DE000UC0G4X6	DE000HV1XXL4
DE000UC0FLE9	DE000UC0FNG0	DE000UC0G7J8	DE000HV1XZS4
DE000UC0FLP5	DE000UC0FNH8	DE000UC0G7K6	DE000HV10163
DE000UC0FLZ4	DE000UC0FNK2	DE000UC0G7M2	DE000HV10304
DE000UC0FM73	DE000UC0FNZ0	DE000UC0G810	DE000HV10338
DE000UC0FM99	DE000UC0FP54	DE000UC0G836	DE000HV10353
DE000UC0FMB3	DE000UC0FP62	DE000UC0G877	DE000HV10569
DE000UC0FN98	DE000UC0FP96	DE000UC0G562	DE000HV106N5
DE000UC0FP05	DE000UC0FPE0	DE000UC0G596	DE000HV10GL9

DE000UC0FPC4	DE000UC0FPN1	DE000UC0G5A1	DE000HV10GP0
DE000UC0FPP6	DE000UC0FPQ4	DE000UC0G8P3	DE000HV10GY2
DE000UC0FPT8	DE000UC0FPS0	DE000UC0G984	DE000HV10H49
DE000UC0FPU6	DE000UC0FQ04	DE000UC0G9F2	DE000HV10K44
DE000UC0FPY8	DE000UC0FN07	DE000UC0G5S3	DE000HV10KC0
DE000UC0FQ46	DE000UC0FQ53	DE000UC0GA27	DE000HV10KR8
DE000UC0FQA6	DE000UC0FQX8	DE000UC0GAB6	DE000HV10L35
DE000UC0FQC2	DE000UC0FQZ3	DE000UC0GAP6	DE000HV10LB0
DE000UC0FQM1	DE000UC0FRR8	DE000UC0GAU6	DE000HV404E3
DE000UC0FQR0	DE000UC0FRS6	DE000UC0G5U9	DE000HV40525
DE000UC0FR29	DE000UC0FS02	DE000UC0G653	DE000HV11J95
DE000UC0FR52	DE000UC0FS28	DE000UC0G695	DE000HV11TM8
DE000UC0FR86	DE000UC0FS77	DE000UC0GB91	DE000HV11TN6
DE000UC0FRQ0	DE000UC0FSF1	DE000UC0GBJ7	DE000HV11TP1
DE000UC0FRW8	DE000UC0FSG9	DE000HV444S9	DE000HV11U90
DE000UC0FS36	DE000UC0FSH7	DE000HV44543	DE000HV11VP7
DE000UC0FS93	DE000UC0FSN5	DE000HV445D8	DE000HV12417
DE000UC0FSD6	DE000UC0FTL7	DE000UC0GBX8	DE000HV12DJ6
DE000UC0FSW6	DE000UC0FTT0	DE000UC0GBY6	DE000HV12E08
DE000UC0FTF9	DE000UC0FTV6	DE000UC0GBZ3	DE000HV12UP7
DE000UC0FTG7	DE000UC0FUL5	DE000UC0GC33	DE000HV12VK6
DE000UC0FTJ1	DE000UC0FUP6	DE000UC0GC82	DE000HV13571
DE000UC0FTK9	DE000UC0FUR2	DE000UC0GCC0	DE000HV136U7
DE000UC0FTM5	DE000UC0FT68	DE000UC0GCT4	DE000HV136Y9
DE000UC0FTU8	DE000UC0FV72	DE000UC0GD08	DE000HV13BB5
DE000UC0FTX2	DE000UC0FVE8	DE000UC0GDG9	DE000HV13F55
DE000UC0FU32	DE000UC0FVG3	DE000UC0GDM7	DE000HV13FN1
DE000UC0FU57	DE000UC0FVK5	DE000UC0GDN5	DE000HV13HL1
DE000UC0FU81	DE000UC0FW22	DE000UC0GDS4	DE000HV13TT9
DE000UC0FUE0	DE000UC0FYT0	DE000UC0GED4	DE000HV13U72
DE000UC0FUT8	DE000UC0FYV6	DE000UC0GEC6	DE000HV13UA7
DE000UC0FT43	DE000UC0FW55	DE000UC0GEK9	DE000HV13UT7
DE000UC0FT92	DE000UC0FWA4	DE000UC0GES2	DE000HV14UU3
DE000UC0FTA0	DE000UC0FWU2	DE000HV0V4H7	DE000HV14UW9
DE000UC0FTB8	DE000UC0FWX6	DE000HV00RR4	DE000HV14UY5
DE000UC0FTE2	DE000UC0FX54	DE000HV02ED8	DE000HV15790
DE000UC0FV07	DE000UC0FX88	DE000HV038Z4	DE000HV15AL1

DE000UC0FV23	DE000UC0FXX4	DE000HV039S7	DE000HV40E04
DE000UC0FV56	DE000UC0FZ52	DE000HV1DDY1	DE000HV40E79
DE000UC0FV64	DE000UC0FY20	DE000HV4A843	DE000HV16NL2
DE000UC0FV80	DE000UC0FY79	DE000HV1GUW2	DE000HV16PV6
DE000UC0FV98	DE000UC0FXK1	DE000HV1GU37	DE000HV16PY0
DE000UC0FVC2	DE000UC0FZE9	DE000HV1GU94	DE000HV16Q34
DE000UC0FVH1	DE000UC0FYE2	DE000HV1GV69	DE000HV1ZDT4
DE000UC0FVL3	DE000UC0FYH5	DE000HV1GY90	DE000HV1ZJ62
DE000UC0FVS8	DE000UC0FYL7	DE000HV1GZL4	DE000HV1ZJ96
DE000UC0FVT6	DE000UC0FZK6	DE000HV4BC49	DE000HV1ZKP7
DE000UC0FYW4	DE000UC0FZM2	DE000HV1HPT6	DE000HV1ZQE8
DE000UC0FWE6	DE000UC0G042	DE000HV4BHZ7	DE000HV1ZRW8
DE000UC0FWJ5	DE000UC0G075	DE000HV1LDG1	DE000HV1ZRY4
DE000UC0FWL1	DE000UC0G0J3	DE000HV1LW61	DE000HV1ZT60
DE000UC0FWP2	DE000UC0G0Z9	DE000HV1LW95	DE000HV1ZTL7
DE000UC0FYZ7	DE000UC0G190	DE000HV1LZM2	DE000HV1ZTQ6
DE000UC0FWT4	DE000UC0G1B8	DE000HV1LZP5	DE000HV1ZTT0
DE000UC0FXA2	DE000UC0G6D3	DE000HV1MKX9	DE000HV1ZTW4
DE000UC0FZ94	DE000UC0G273	DE000HV1MTR2	DE000UC001J2
DE000UC0FXL9	DE000UC0G2F7	DE000HV1NHP9	DE000UC004N8
DE000UC0FYC6	DE000UC0G2H3	DE000HV1NHS3	DE000UC006N3
DE000UC0FYG7	DE000UC0G2N1	DE000HV1NH92	DE000UC007E0
DE000UC0FZL4	DE000UC0G6L6	DE000HV1NJJ8	DE000UC008Q2
DE000UC0FYQ6	DE000UC0G2Z5	DE000HV1NJM2	DE000UC00D25
DE000UC0FZR1	DE000UC0G1M5	DE000HV1NK89	DE000UC00JG7
DE000UC0FZW1	DE000UC0G1R4	DE000HV1NLT3	DE000UC00KJ9
DE000UC0FZX9	DE000UC0G3Q2	DE000HV1NLU1	DE000UC00QC1
DE000UC0FZZ4	DE000UC0G448	DE000HV1NL96	DE000UC00SP9
DE000UC0G034	DE000UC0G489	DE000HV1NMA1	DE000UC00T68
DE000UC0G0E4	DE000UC0G497	DE000HV4BTD9	DE000UC00TS1
DE000UC0G0K1	DE000UC0G4T4	DE000HV4BT99	DE000UC00XV7
DE000UC0G0N5	DE000UC0G7D1	DE000HV1PF50	DE000UC00YT9
DE000UC0G158	DE000UC0G505	DE000HV1PF68	DE000UC00ZA6
DE000UC0G166	DE000UC0G7E9	DE000HV1PF84	DE000UC00ZE8
DE000UC0G1G7	DE000UC0G513	DE000HV4BWE1	DE000UC00ZF5
DE000UC0G2U6	DE000UC0G7L4	DE000HV4BXX9	DE000UC00ZG3
DE000UC0G2Y8	DE000UC0G7R1	DE000HV4BX69	DE000UC00ZU4

DE000UC0G331	DE000UC0G7S9	DE000HV1PWH0	DE000UC010K1
DE000UC0G1P8	DE000UC0G885	DE000HV1PY81	DE000UC010R6
DE000UC0G6W3	DE000UC0G8B3	DE000HV1P7P0	DE000UC01165
DE000UC0G3J7	DE000UC0G8T5	DE000HV1P7R6	DE000UC011A0
DE000UC0G3V2	DE000UC0G968	DE000HV1QJ55	DE000UC011E2
DE000UC0G3Z3	DE000UC0G976	DE000HV1QLB4	DE000UC01223
DE000UC0G414	DE000UC0G9A3	DE000HV1QLH1	DE000UC012L5
DE000UC0G4B2	DE000UC0G9B1	DE000HV1QL85	DE000UC012R2
DE000UC0G224	DE000UC0G9C9	DE000HV4BY27	DE000UC012Y8
DE000UC0G4M9	DE000UC0G9H8	DE000HV4BY68	DE000UC01371
DE000UC0G4P2	DE000UC0G9V9	DE000HV4BZC8	DE000UC014X6
DE000UC0G7U5	DE000UC0G5P9	DE000HV4BZK1	DE000UC015N4
DE000UC0G802	DE000UC0GA01	DE000HV4B0J1	DE000UC01637
DE000UC0G828	DE000UC0GA19	DE000HV4B1C4	DE000UC01751
DE000UC0G8C1	DE000UC0GA35	DE000HV4B1W2	DE000UC017T7
DE000UC0G8D9	DE000UC0GAG5	DE000HV1RUP3	DE000UC01DB9
DE000UC0G8K4	DE000UC0GAJ9	DE000HV1SES9	DE000UC01DD5
DE000UC0G8M0	DE000UC0GAQ4	DE000HV1SN57	DE000UC01DJ2
DE000UC0G8X7	DE000UC0GAR2	DE000HV1SWF8	DE000UC01E15
DE000UC0G992	DE000UC0GBE8	DE000HV1S122	DE000UC01EP7
DE000UC0G5J2	DE000HV444E9	DE000HV1S9S7	DE000UC01G05
DE000UC0G9G0	DE000HV444Q3	DE000HV1TCS1	DE000UC01G13
DE000UC0G9N6	DE000HV444V3	DE000HV1T2B7	DE000UC01G88
DE000UC0G9T3	DE000HV444W1	DE000HV1T583	DE000UC01GR8
DE000UC0GA76	DE000HV44501	DE000HV1UB99	DE000UC01H95
DE000UC0GAC4	DE000HV44519	DE000HV1UC80	DE000UC01HA2
DE000UC0GAE0	DE000UC0GBU4	DE000HV1U2Y6	DE000UC01JP6
DE000UC0GAS0	DE000UC0GC66	DE000HV1U201	DE000UC01NH5
DE000UC0GAX0	DE000UC0GC74	DE000HV1VJL7	DE000UC01NP8
DE000UC0GB26	DE000UC0GCQ0	DE000HV1VJ17	DE000UC01P12
DE000UC0G5W5	DE000UC0GCY4	DE000HV1V8R6	DE000UC01P53
DE000UC0G661	DE000UC0GD73	DE000HV1V9H5	DE000UC01Q52
DE000UC0GB59	DE000UC0GDA2	DE000HV1WLS6	DE000UC01QH8
DE000UC0GBB4	DE000UC0GDE4	DE000HV1WNM5	DE000UC01QU1
DE000UC0GBK5	DE000UC0GDJ3	DE000HV1WN93	DE000UC01R85
DE000UC0GBL3	DE000UC0GDR6	DE000HV1WPN8	DE000UC01RT1
DE000UC0GBN9	DE000UC0GDV8	DE000HV1WRX3	DE000UC01M23

DE000UC0GBP4	DE000UC0GE07	DE000HV1WST9	DE000UC01M31
DE000UC0GBS8	DE000UC0GE31	DE000HV1WS72	DE000UC01MJ3
DE000HV444D1	DE000UC0GE49	DE000HV1WT22	DE000UC01MR6
DE000HV445E6	DE000UC0GE64	DE000HV1WT71	DE000UC01WJ2
DE000HV445G1	DE000UC0GEN3	DE000HV1WT89	DE000UC01VJ4
DE000UC0GC09	DE000UC0GEP8	DE000HV1WUH0	DE000UC02197
DE000UC0GCF3	DE000HV0XCB1	DE000HV1WU03	DE000UC025H5
DE000UC0GCH9	DE000HV012G9	DE000HV1WU52	DE000UC025S2
DE000UC0GCS6	DE000HV02EA4	DE000HV1WVJ4	DE000UC026P6
DE000UC0GD24	DE000HV02EQ0	DE000HV1XT39	DE000UC02A59
DE000UC0GD40	DE000HV03DL1	DE000HV1XVP9	DE000UC02EV3
DE000UC0GD65	DE000HV03D26	DE000HV1XXP5	DE000UC02EX9
DE000UC0GDL9	DE000HV1AM25	DE000HV1XXR1	DE000UC02F21
DE000UC0GDX4	DE000HV1BDQ1	DE000HV101D7	DE000UC02FL1
DE000UC0GDY2	DE000HV4A777	DE000HV101J4	DE000UC02G12
DE000UC0GDZ9	DE000HV1GEY2	DE000HV103Z6	DE000UC02GC8
DE000UC0GE15	DE000HV1GE03	DE000HV105H9	DE000UC02GL9
DE000UC0GE56	DE000HV1G1G3	DE000HV107P8	DE000UC02GV8
DE000UC0GE80	DE000HV1G1R0	DE000HV10BX5	DE000UC02LZ9
DE000UC0GEH5	DE000HV1G2J5	DE000HV10DJ0	DE000UC02M06
DE000UC0GEV6	DE000HV1K5N4	DE000HV10DK8	DE000UC02MW4
DE000HV0V3R8	DE000HV1LXB0	DE000HV10FJ5	DE000UC02MX2
DE000HV0V367	DE000HV1LXC8	DE000HV10FQ0	DE000UC02W61
DE000HV0XMM7	DE000HV4BLC8	DE000HV10GC8	DE000UC02WE1
DE000HV03D75	DE000HV4BMK9	DE000HV10J39	DE000UC02WT9
DE000HV038W1	DE000HV1L4T3	DE000HV10JR0	DE000UC02YZ2
DE000HV039V1	DE000HV1L4Y3	DE000HV10JW0	DE000UC03070
DE000HV1F5C4	DE000HV1L5A0	DE000HV10K36	DE000UC03435
DE000HV4A8B2	DE000HV1MSC6	DE000HV10K93	DE000UC03195
DE000HV1GFP7	DE000HV1NHN4	DE000HV10L19	DE000UC032Q2
DE000HV1GU45	DE000HV1NHU9	DE000HV10L27	DE000UC03609
DE000HV1G119	DE000HV1NHZ8	DE000HV406M1	DE000UC03633
DE000HV1G127	DE000HV1NH01	DE000HV407Q0	DE000UC03302
DE000HV4BDU7	DE000HV1NJF6	DE000HV11HR2	DE000UC03674
DE000HV1K467	DE000HV1NJH2	DE000HV11LY0	DE000UC036F6
DE000HV1LW46	DE000HV1NJQ3	DE000HV11N81	DE000UC038B1
DE000HV1LW87	DE000HV1NLB1	DE000HV11SG2	DE000UC03A25

DE000HV1LXH7	DE000HV1NMP9	DE000HV11VG6	DE000UC03E54
DE000HV4BL14	DE000HV1NMU9	DE000HV12EC9	DE000UC03G78
DE000HV4BL63	DE000HV1NN37	DE000HV12JY2	DE000UC03GC6
DE000HV1M1Z5	DE000HV4BQW5	DE000HV12RB3	DE000UC03GD4
DE000HV1M604	DE000HV4BSN0	DE000HV12S02	DE000UC03JY4
DE000HV1NBU2	DE000HV4BUA3	DE000HV12UD3	DE000UC03KG9
DE000HV1NHT1	DE000HV1PB39	DE000HV12V98	DE000UC03KH7
DE000HV1NHW5	DE000HV1PC95	DE000HV12VG4	DE000UC03N20
DE000HV1NH27	DE000HV1PGK7	DE000HV12VH2	DE000UC03NT6
DE000HV1NH43	DE000HV4BUK2	DE000HV135T1	DE000UC03WC3
DE000HV1NJA7	DE000HV4BWF8	DE000HV13CT5	DE000UC03WM2
DE000HV1NJR1	DE000HV4BX85	DE000HV13D73	DE000UC03WZ4
DE000HV1NLS5	DE000HV1PPU7	DE000HV13E56	DE000UC03Y35
DE000HV1NL88	DE000HV1P7U0	DE000HV13FL5	DE000UC03YC9
DE000HV1NM20	DE000HV1QJ63	DE000HV13HK3	DE000UC03Z34
DE000HV4BQV7	DE000HV1QKU6	DE000HV13ME6	DE000UC041L4
DE000HV4BSA7	DE000HV1QK94	DE000HV14UZ2	DE000UC043E5
DE000HV4BTK4	DE000HV1QLW0	DE000HV15469	DE000UC043U1
DE000HV4BTL2	DE000HV1QLX8	DE000HV154Q8	DE000UC047W8
DE000HV4BT24	DE000HV4BY76	DE000HV15543	DE000UC04CY7
DE000HV1PF76	DE000HV4BY92	DE000HV155X1	DE000UC04FE2
DE000HV1PGP6	DE000HV4BZB0	DE000HV156S9	DE000UC04E87
DE000HV1PHK5	DE000HV4BZE4	DE000HV157M0	DE000UC04EA3
DE000HV4BU54	DE000HV4BZM7	DE000HV15AM9	DE000UC04EC9
DE000HV4BVJ2	DE000HV4B0B8	DE000HV15HE1	DE000UC04EP1
DE000HV4BWX1	DE000HV4B098	DE000HV15JN8	DE000UC04H50
DE000HV1PY73	DE000HV1RA46	DE000HV15JP3	DE000UC04HN9
DE000HV1QLZ3	DE000HV1RZE6	DE000HV15YW8	DE000HV40VA8
DE000HV4BY43	DE000HV1R8N1	DE000HV40DT6	DE000HV40VU6
DE000HV4BZF1	DE000HV1SAU3	DE000HV40E61	DE000HV40VY8
DE000HV4B0A0	DE000HV1SX97	DE000HV16CN1	DE000HV40WC2
DE000HV4B007	DE000HV1S0F3	DE000HV16DL3	DE000HV40WF5
DE000HV4B1V4	DE000HV1S2E2	DE000HV16NA5	DE000HV40WG3
DE000HV4B130	DE000HV1T2C5	DE000HV16P19	DE000HV40X84
DE000HV1RWA1	DE000HV1T575	DE000HV16PF9	DE000HV40XR8
DE000HV1RZD8	DE000HV1UDC1	DE000HV16Q26	DE000HV40XS6
DE000HV1R6W6	DE000HV1U2V2	DE000HV1ZEX4	DE000HV40YG9

DE000HV1SEN0	DE000HV1U2X8	DE000HV1ZR70	DE000HV40YL9
DE000HV1S130	DE000HV1VJK9	DE000HV1ZRF3	DE000HV411D0
DE000HV1S312	DE000HV1VJ09	DE000HV1ZTC6	DE000HV40Z74
DE000HV1TBS3	DE000HV1WFH1	DE000HV1ZTD4	DE000HV40ZE1
DE000HV1U2W0	DE000HV1WL20	DE000HV1ZTH5	DE000HV41002
DE000HV1U227	DE000HV1WL46	DE000HV1ZTM5	DE000HV41051
DE000HV1WFJ7	DE000HV1WPE7	DE000HV1ZV58	DE000HV41325
DE000HV1WF10	DE000HV1WSD3	DE000HV1ZZU5	DE000HV413A2
DE000HV1WL38	DE000HV1WS49	DE000UC00027	DE000HV410U6
DE000HV1WMQ8	DE000HV1WUS7	DE000UC000J4	DE000HV413S4
DE000HV1WNL7	DE000HV1WUV1	DE000UC00589	DE000HV413V8
DE000HV1WNZ7	DE000HV1WVC9	DE000UC006S2	DE000HV41127
DE000HV1WN02	DE000HV1WVH8	DE000UC006X2	DE000HV41424
DE000HV1WN69	DE000HV1XR80	DE000UC007F7	DE000HV41457
DE000HV1WPA5	DE000HV1XSF6	DE000UC008H1	DE000HV41465
DE000HV1WP91	DE000HV1XTA5	DE000UC00CT5	DE000HV414T0
DE000HV1WSR3	DE000HV1XUQ9	DE000UC00D17	DE000HV41515
DE000HV1WS23	DE000HV1XVQ7	DE000UC00JD4	DE000HV41531
DE000HV1WUM0	DE000HV1XWM4	DE000UC00JY0	DE000HV415R1
DE000HV1WUR9	DE000HV100S7	DE000UC00Q79	DE000HV415T7
DE000HV1WU11	DE000HV101L0	DE000UC00RR7	DE000HV415U5
DE000HV1XR64	DE000HV101M8	DE000UC00RT3	DE000HV418S3
DE000HV1XSE9	DE000HV107T0	DE000UC00T35	DE000HV418Z8
DE000HV1XSG4	DE000HV107Z7	DE000UC00T43	DE000HV419B7
DE000HV1XS48	DE000HV10FW8	DE000UC00V80	DE000HV419C5
DE000HV1XS97	DE000HV10HL7	DE000UC00WD7	DE000HV419T9
DE000HV1XTM0	DE000HV10JU4	DE000UC00WE5	DE000HV41A31
DE000HV1XT70	DE000HV10JZ3	DE000UC00Z52	DE000HV41A64
DE000HV1XT88	DE000HV10KE6	DE000UC00ZD0	DE000HV41AF9
DE000HV1XVV7	DE000HV10LA2	DE000UC00ZL3	DE000HV41AL7
DE000HV1XWS1	DE000HV40574	DE000UC01066	DE000HV41AQ6
DE000HV1XWZ6	DE000HV11L67	DE000UC010S4	DE000HV41B55
DE000HV1X0T7	DE000HV11M09	DE000UC010Z9	DE000HV41C05
DE000HV100D9	DE000HV11P71	DE000UC01199	DE000HV41C13
DE000HV10189	DE000HV11UB9	DE000UC011F9	DE000HV41C54
DE000HV101N6	DE000HV11VF8	DE000UC01215	DE000HV41CA6
DE000HV101V9	DE000HV12367	DE000UC012D2	DE000UC04JD6

DE000HV10205	DE000HV124Y5	DE000UC012X0	DE000HV41CN9
DE000HV105K3	DE000HV12904	DE000UC01348	DE000HV41CS8
DE000HV107U8	DE000HV12RW9	DE000UC013J7	DE000HV41CW0
DE000HV107Y0	DE000HV12SQ9	DE000UC013S8	DE000HV41CX8
DE000HV10F25	DE000HV12U57	DE000UC01447	DE000HV41D20
DE000HV10FN7	DE000HV12UL6	DE000UC01462	DE000UC04K06
DE000HV10GG9	DE000HV12UR3	DE000UC014P2	DE000UC04VU5
DE000HV10H15	DE000HV135U9	DE000UC014Q0	DE000UC04VV3
DE000HV10HN3	DE000HV136K8	DE000UC015L8	DE000UC04WM0
DE000HV10JF5	DE000HV136V5	DE000UC015M6	DE000UC04WW9
DE000HV10KS6	DE000HV13BE9	DE000UC016Y9	DE000UC04X35
DE000HV10L01	DE000HV13BF6	DE000UC01702	DE000UC04XB1
DE000HV10L43	DE000HV13BT7	DE000UC017A7	DE000UC04ZT8
DE000HV10L84	DE000HV13CC1	DE000UC017L4	DE000UC050E0
DE000HV10LV8	DE000HV13CS7	DE000UC017Z4	DE000UC050T8
DE000HV40558	DE000HV13CU3	DE000UC01850	DE000UC05133
DE000HV11LZ7	DE000HV13FF7	DE000UC018H0	DE000UC052S6
DE000HV11MN1	DE000HV13HQ0	DE000UC01GS6	DE000UC05CW8
DE000HV11MQ4	DE000HV13UH2	DE000UC01H12	DE000UC05DM7
DE000HV11V24	DE000HV15KA3	DE000UC01KT6	DE000UC05LK4
DE000HV11V32	DE000HV40E53	DE000UC01N06	DE000UC05M60
DE000HV122G6	DE000HV40EY4	DE000UC01ND4	DE000UC05Q58
DE000HV12E73	DE000HV40F03	DE000UC01P61	DE000UC05S98
DE000HV12R86	DE000HV169W4	DE000UC01Q45	DE000UC05SF9
DE000HV12SH8	DE000HV16NQ1	DE000UC01Q86	DE000UC05TB6
DE000HV12U40	DE000HV16PB8	DE000UC01RB9	DE000UC05U52
DE000HV13563	DE000HV16PE2	DE000UC01M72	DE000UC05V02
DE000HV135Q7	DE000HV1ZER6	DE000UC01W70	DE000UC05VA4
DE000HV13BL4	DE000HV1ZJA1	DE000UC01WA1	DE000UC05ZA5
DE000HV13BM2	DE000HV1ZKF8	DE000UC021R3	DE000UC05ZK4
DE000HV13DL0	DE000HV1ZRX6	DE000UC025E2	DE000UC061W9
DE000HV13DQ9	DE000HV1ZTB8	DE000UC02643	DE000UC06214
DE000HV13F48	DE000HV1ZTE2	DE000UC02775	DE000UC062F2
DE000HV13FQ4	DE000HV1ZTR4	DE000UC028T4	DE000UC06A06
DE000HV13FR2	DE000HV1ZX80	DE000UC02916	DE000UC06AG3
DE000HV13M49	DE000HV1ZXT2	DE000UC029W6	DE000UC06BZ1
DE000HV13NV8	DE000HV1ZY71	DE000UC02F05	DE000UC06C61

DE000HV13TD3	DE000UC00001	DE000UC02FX6	DE000HV41P42
DE000HV157L2	DE000UC00019	DE000UC02GQ8	DE000HV41P75
DE000HV15881	DE000UC00076	DE000UC02H52	DE000HV41PC4
DE000HV15AA4	DE000UC000B1	DE000UC02HD4	DE000HV41PL5
DE000HV15HD3	DE000UC000R7	DE000UC02K24	DE000HV41PP6
DE000HV15JR9	DE000UC001L8	DE000UC02M14	DE000HV41Q09
DE000HV15UX4	DE000UC00720	DE000UC02QE3	DE000HV41Q17
DE000HV15YS6	DE000UC00738	DE000UC02W53	DE000HV41QX8
DE000HV15YU2	DE000UC008Y6	DE000UC02XG4	DE000HV41R57
DE000HV40G93	DE000UC00DK2	DE000UC02YQ1	DE000HV41RC0
DE000HV16JJ4	DE000UC00KT8	DE000UC02ZR6	DE000HV41RR8
DE000HV16JM8	DE000UC00PZ4	DE000UC03104	DE000HV41RS6
DE000HV16JQ9	DE000UC00QE7	DE000UC035U7	DE000HV41RU2
DE000HV16JZ0	DE000UC00R78	DE000UC037P3	DE000HV41S64
DE000HV16PX2	DE000UC00SM6	DE000UC03A90	DE000HV41SH7
DE000HV16Q18	DE000UC00SZ8	DE000UC03AH8	DE000HV41T06
DE000HV1ZE00	DE000UC00T76	DE000UC03CX1	DE000HV41T30
DE000HV1ZGC3	DE000UC00UN0	DE000UC03EA5	DE000HV41T71
DE000HV1ZJ54	DE000UC00YF8	DE000UC03EU3	DE000HV41TD4
DE000HV1ZJB9	DE000UC00YG6	DE000UC03G52	DE000HV41TE2
DE000HV1ZJQ7	DE000UC00YV5	DE000UC03G86	DE000HV41TF9
DE000HV1ZQX8	DE000UC00Z86	DE000UC03GB8	DE000HV41TL7
DE000HV1ZXG9	DE000UC00ZT6	DE000UC03KE4	DE000HV41U37
DE000UC000U1	DE000UC00ZZ3	DE000UC03S09	DE000HV41UB6
DE000UC000V9	DE000UC01025	DE000UC03UR5	DE000HV41UK7
DE000UC000X5	DE000UC01033	DE000UC03Y19	DE000HV41UL5
DE000UC006U8	DE000UC010C8	DE000UC03Z75	DE000HV41UN1
DE000UC00712	DE000UC010W6	DE000UC040Q5	DE000HV41UW2
DE000UC008G3	DE000UC01157	DE000UC040X1	DE000HV41UX0
DE000UC008N9	DE000UC011L7	DE000UC041A7	DE000HV41V10
DE000UC00DA3	DE000UC011W4	DE000UC041B5	DE000HV41V51
DE000UC00DJ4	DE000UC012P6	DE000UC043H8	DE000HV41VV2
DE000UC00DL0	DE000UC012U6	DE000UC043P1	DE000HV41W84
DE000UC00JW4	DE000UC012Z5	DE000UC04409	DE000HV41W92
DE000UC00KS0	DE000UC01306	DE000UC04466	DE000HV41WT4
DE000UC00QY5	DE000UC01355	DE000UC044N4	DE000HV41X59
DE000UC00R37	DE000UC01363	DE000UC04BK8	DE000HV41X67

DE000UC00SU9	DE000UC013G3	DE000UC04D47	DE000HV41XG9
DE000UC00RS5	DE000UC013R0	DE000UC04DB3	DE000HV41XH7
DE000UC00SV7	DE000UC013T6	DE000UC04DN8	DE000HV41XR6
DE000UC00T84	DE000UC01470	DE000UC04FN3	DE000HV41Y17
DE000UC00T92	DE000UC014B2	DE000UC04FS2	DE000HV41Y90
DE000UC00V64	DE000UC014K3	DE000UC04FV6	DE000HV41YA0
DE000UC00X62	DE000UC014Z1	DE000UC04ED7	DE000HV41YW4
DE000UC00XX3	DE000UC01595	DE000UC04EQ9	DE000HV41Z73
DE000UC00YL6	DE000UC015E3	DE000UC04HV2	DE000HV41ZM2
DE000UC00ZM1	DE000UC01660	DE000HV40V86	DE000HV42026
DE000UC00ZR0	DE000UC016L6	DE000HV40VX0	DE000HV420J8
DE000UC010J3	DE000UC01710	DE000HV40WB4	DE000HV420L4
DE000UC010U0	DE000UC01736	DE000HV40YD6	DE000HV420W1
DE000UC011B8	DE000UC018K4	DE000HV411A6	DE000HV42158
DE000UC011S2	DE000UC01D73	DE000HV411F5	DE000HV42190
DE000UC01264	DE000UC01D81	DE000HV411H1	DE000HV421F4
DE000UC013C2	DE000UC01DC7	DE000HV411N9	DE000HV422A3
DE000UC013Y6	DE000UC01DE3	DE000HV40YY2	DE000HV422F2
DE000UC01405	DE000UC01DK0	DE000HV40YZ9	DE000HV422G0
DE000UC01496	DE000UC01DQ7	DE000HV411Z3	DE000HV422K2
DE000UC014W8	DE000UC01EV5	DE000HV40Z82	DE000HV422M8
DE000UC016N2	DE000UC01GH9	DE000HV40ZH4	DE000HV422T3
DE000UC016P7	DE000UC01GK3	DE000HV40ZL6	DE000HV423C7
DE000UC01744	DE000UC01H20	DE000HV40ZS1	DE000HV423D5
DE000UC01785	DE000UC01HE4	DE000HV40ZV5	DE000HV423E3
DE000UC017D1	DE000UC01KQ2	DE000HV412Q0	DE000HV423M6
DE000UC017E9	DE000UC01NE2	DE000HV41069	DE000HV42455
DE000UC017H2	DE000UC01PE7	DE000HV41333	DE000HV424K8
DE000UC017N0	DE000UC01PL2	DE000HV41390	DE000HV424S1
DE000UC01843	DE000UC01Q94	DE000HV410R2	DE000HV42521
DE000UC01868	DE000UC01QV9	DE000HV413M7	DE000HV42570
DE000UC01D16	DE000UC01QW7	DE000HV410T8	DE000HV425T6
DE000UC01D32	DE000UC01R77	DE000HV410Y8	DE000HV425X8
DE000UC01D57	DE000UC01RA1	DE000HV414V6	DE000HV42646
DE000UC01DF0	DE000UC01RH6	DE000HV41580	DE000HV426D8
DE000UC01DT1	DE000UC01M49	DE000HV415A7	DE000HV426M9
DE000UC01E49	DE000UC01M80	DE000HV415J8	DE000HV42752

DE000UC01E64	DE000UC01ST9	DE000HV41887	DE000HV427L9
DE000UC01EY9	DE000UC01SY9	DE000HV418D5	DE000HV428G7
DE000UC01KG3	DE000UC01W39	DE000HV418F0	DE000HV428H5
DE000UC01L08	DE000UC01W47	DE000HV418P9	DE000HV428V6
DE000UC01NJ1	DE000UC01W88	DE000HV418Q7	DE000HV42950
DE000UC01NL7	DE000UC01W96	DE000HV416B3	DE000HV429J9
DE000UC01NN3	DE000UC020Z8	DE000HV416E7	DE000HV42A89
DE000UC01NQ6	DE000UC026D2	DE000HV41929	DE000HV42AB6
DE000UC01NR4	DE000UC029J3	DE000HV41945	DE000HV42AJ9
DE000UC01NU8	DE000UC02BY3	DE000HV41994	DE000HV42AP6
DE000UC01P87	DE000UC02CC7	DE000HV41713	DE000HV42AR2
DE000UC01Q29	DE000UC02CK0	DE000HV41A98	DE000HV42AZ5
DE000UC01RN4	DE000UC02CY1	DE000HV41B71	DE000HV42B88
DE000UC01SQ5	DE000UC02A26	DE000HV41B89	DE000HV42BG3
DE000UC01VD7	DE000UC02A83	DE000HV41BB6	DE000HV42BV2
DE000UC01VE5	DE000UC02F47	DE000HV41BT8	DE000HV42C95
DE000UC01WP9	DE000UC02FK3	DE000HV41BV4	DE000HV42CA4
DE000UC01VH8	DE000UC02G79	DE000HV41DA4	DE000HV42CG1
DE000UC025Z7	DE000UC02G95	DE000HV41DF3	DE000HV42CT4
DE000UC02601	DE000UC02GD6	DE000UC04K71	DE000HV42DF1
DE000UC026Q4	DE000UC02GY2	DE000UC04KV6	DE000HV42DM7
DE000UC02AD9	DE000UC02GZ9	DE000UC04TR5	DE000HV42F76
DE000UC02BZ0	DE000UC02H78	DE000UC04UH4	DE000HV42G34
DE000UC02FR8	DE000UC02JL3	DE000UC04W77	DE000UC06DU8
DE000UC02FY4	DE000UC02MQ6	DE000UC04WH0	DE000UC06GR7
DE000UC02GA2	DE000UC02MU8	DE000UC04WN8	DE000UC06F76
DE000UC02HZ7	DE000UC02P45	DE000UC050F7	DE000UC06JX9
DE000UC02LY2	DE000UC02P52	DE000UC053S4	DE000UC06LF2
DE000UC02P78	DE000UC02P60	DE000UC05E29	DE000UC06PK3
DE000UC02PR7	DE000UC02QV7	DE000UC05LC1	DE000UC06Q73
DE000UC02RN2	DE000UC02Q69	DE000UC05P42	DE000UC06QW6
DE000UC02VB9	DE000UC02YF4	DE000UC05P75	DE000UC06R56
DE000UC02XH2	DE000UC02ZZ9	DE000UC05P91	DE000UC06R80
DE000UC02YP3	DE000UC03062	DE000UC05QR8	DE000UC06RE2
DE000UC02Z35	DE000UC030Z7	DE000UC05QT4	DE000UC06T88
DE000UC030S2	DE000UC034W6	DE000UC05SE2	DE000UC06U69
DE000UC035Q5	DE000UC031X0	DE000UC05TS0	DE000UC06UN7

DE000UC036E9	DE000UC02SU5	DE000UC05TX0	DE000UC06W26
DE000UC037M0	DE000UC03765	DE000UC05U60	DE000UC06W59
DE000UC03CZ6	DE000UC037D9	DE000UC05UF5	DE000UC06WV6
DE000UC03EW9	DE000UC037N8	DE000UC05UR0	DE000UC06XM3
DE000UC03EX7	DE000UC02TG2	DE000UC069V4	DE000UC06Y08
DE000UC03EY5	DE000UC03EB3	DE000UC069Z5	DE000UC06YT6
DE000UC03G94	DE000UC03ED9	DE000UC06A22	DE000UC06ZW7
DE000UC03U54	DE000UC03EE7	DE000UC06B39	DE000UC07196
DE000UC03Y27	DE000UC03BZ8	DE000UC06BS6	DE000UC075V1
DE000UC03YU1	DE000UC03GE2	DE000UC06BX6	DE000UC076H8
DE000UC040W3	DE000UC03GF9	DE000HV41PA8	DE000UC076K2
DE000UC04144	DE000UC03JE6	DE000HV41Q33	DE000UC076M8
DE000UC04177	DE000UC03L63	DE000HV41Q41	DE000UC076Q9
DE000UC04458	DE000UC03QP7	DE000HV41QA6	DE000UC076X5
DE000UC047Q0	DE000UC03WK6	DE000HV41QS8	DE000UC07881
DE000UC048Q8	DE000UC03XA5	DE000HV41RY4	DE000UC078D3
DE000UC04BE1	DE000UC03YA3	DE000HV41S49	DE000UC078F8
DE000UC04BL6	DE000UC03Z67	DE000HV41SC8	DE000UC078Q5
DE000UC04D62	DE000UC044F0	DE000HV41SK1	DE000UC078T9
DE000UC04FF9	DE000UC04B07	DE000HV41SL9	DE000UC07D93
DE000UC04G28	DE000UC04BF8	DE000HV41T63	DE000UC07FZ0
DE000UC04EG0	DE000UC04BM4	DE000HV41TM5	DE000UC07GB9
DE000UC04EN6	DE000UC04BT9	DE000HV41U45	DE000UC07GD5
DE000UC04HJ7	DE000UC04C55	DE000HV41U78	DE000UC07GE3
DE000UC04HU4	DE000UC04D39	DE000HV41UP6	DE000UC07GN4
DE000HV40VT8	DE000UC04F60	DE000HV41US0	DE000UC07H99
DE000HV40VW2	DE000UC04D96	DE000HV41VC2	DE000HV42GS7
DE000HV40VZ5	DE000UC04DE7	DE000HV41VT6	DE000HV42GX7
DE000HV40WE8	DE000UC04FC6	DE000HV41VX8	DE000HV42HL0
DE000HV40XK3	DE000UC04FD4	DE000HV41WH9	DE000HV42HM8
DE000HV40XP2	DE000UC04FU8	DE000HV41WQ0	DE000HV42HQ9
DE000HV40Y42	DE000UC04G36	DE000HV41WY4	DE000HV42J56
DE000HV40YB0	DE000UC04G69	DE000HV41X75	DE000HV42J80
DE000HV41192	DE000UC04G77	DE000HV41XS4	DE000HV42JD3
DE000HV411B4	DE000UC04GF7	DE000HV41Y41	DE000HV42JJ0
DE000HV40YM7	DE000UC04GG5	DE000HV41YB8	DE000HV42JN2
DE000HV40YR6	DE000UC04EH8	DE000HV41YJ1	DE000UC07MW3

DE000HV411J7	DE000UC04GZ5	DE000HV41YR4	DE000UC07N42
DE000HV40YU0	DE000UC04HK5	DE000HV41YS2	DE000UC07NA7
DE000HV40Z09	DE000HV40V60	DE000HV41YU8	DE000UC07NL4
DE000HV411T6	DE000HV40XE6	DE000HV41YV6	DE000HV42JQ5
DE000HV40Z58	DE000HV40XQ0	DE000HV41ZR1	DE000HV42JT9
DE000HV40Z66	DE000HV40Y67	DE000HV41ZW1	DE000UC07PS4
DE000HV41218	DE000HV40YE4	DE000HV42091	DE000UC07Q07
DE000HV40Z90	DE000HV411G3	DE000HV420A7	DE000UC07QA0
DE000HV40ZB7	DE000HV411W0	DE000HV420F6	DE000UC07QM5
DE000HV412L1	DE000HV40ZA9	DE000HV420P5	DE000UC07TZ1
DE000HV40ZU7	DE000HV41234	DE000HV420Q3	DE000UC07VY0
DE000HV412N7	DE000HV40ZD3	DE000HV420U5	DE000UC07WU6
DE000HV412P2	DE000HV40ZF8	DE000HV421C1	DE000UC07X08
DE000HV40ZW3	DE000HV412X6	DE000HV421K4	DE000UC07YB2
DE000HV40ZX1	DE000HV412Y4	DE000HV422D7	DE000UC08301
DE000HV41010	DE000HV410B6	DE000HV422S5	DE000UC084N0
DE000HV41077	DE000HV413C8	DE000HV42398	DE000UC08699
DE000HV41317	DE000HV41119	DE000HV423B9	DE000UC086S4
DE000HV410E0	DE000HV413X4	DE000HV423H6	DE000UC087S2
DE000HV413B0	DE000HV415H2	DE000HV42471	DE000UC087Z7
DE000HV410J9	DE000HV415K6	DE000HV424M4	DE000UC089S8
DE000HV410L5	DE000HV415L4	DE000HV425L3	DE000UC08BW4
DE000HV410X0	DE000HV415M2	DE000HV425Q2	DE000UC08BX2
DE000HV414U8	DE000HV415P5	DE000HV425Y6	DE000UC08DR0
DE000HV41523	DE000HV415S9	DE000HV426K3	DE000UC08DT6
DE000HV41572	DE000HV418C7	DE000HV426N7	DE000UC08C28
DE000HV41598	DE000HV415X9	DE000HV426R8	DE000UC08DV2
DE000HV415D1	DE000HV418N4	DE000HV426X6	DE000UC08CP6
DE000HV415F6	DE000HV416A5	DE000HV426Y4	DE000UC08EB2
DE000HV418B9	DE000HV419D3	DE000HV42703	DE000UC08EC0
DE000HV418K0	DE000HV419G6	DE000HV427F1	DE000UC08EU2
DE000HV418M6	DE000HV419X1	DE000HV42893	DE000UC08EW8
DE000HV416C1	DE000HV41A56	DE000HV428A0	DE000UC08FD5
DE000HV418Y1	DE000HV41A80	DE000HV42927	DE000UC08FJ2
DE000HV416Z2	DE000HV41AD4	DE000HV429L5	DE000UC08FX3
DE000HV41705	DE000HV41AH5	DE000HV429S0	DE000UC08HN0
DE000HV419V5	DE000HV41AP8	DE000HV429T8	DE000UC08HR1

DE000HV41A15	DE000HV41BA8	DE000HV42A63	DE000UC08JD7
DE000HV41A49	DE000UC04JR6	DE000HV42AQ4	DE000UC08KC7
DE000HV41AC6	DE000HV41CM1	DE000HV42AU6	DE000UC08MF6
DE000HV41AJ1	DE000HV41D04	DE000HV42AW2	DE000UC08MG4
DE000HV41B97	DE000HV41DC0	DE000HV42BF5	DE000UC08ML4
DE000HV41BU6	DE000UC04KY0	DE000HV42BW0	DE000UC08N74
DE000HV41BY8	DE000UC04PU7	DE000HV42BY6	DE000UC08NT5
DE000HV41C88	DE000UC04RP3	DE000HV42C12	DE000UC08NZ2
DE000HV41CP4	DE000UC04RX7	DE000HV42C61	DE000UC08P15
DE000HV41CR0	DE000UC04TU9	DE000HV42CE6	DE000UC08N33
DE000UC04R17	DE000UC04V94	DE000HV42CS6	DE000UC08PA0
DE000UC04TN4	DE000UC04VZ4	DE000HV42D29	DE000UC08PF9
DE000UC04W85	DE000UC05DK1	DE000HV42D94	DE000UC08QH3
DE000UC04WF4	DE000UC05DR6	DE000HV42E28	DE000UC08QL5
DE000UC04X92	DE000UC05E60	DE000HV42EQ6	DE000UC08QW2
DE000UC050W2	DE000UC05LF4	DE000HV42F84	DE000UC08TT2
DE000UC05109	DE000UC05M86	DE000HV42F92	DE000UC090R8
DE000UC052V0	DE000UC05P67	DE000HV42FB5	DE000UC090X6
DE000UC05DP0	DE000UC05PU4	DE000HV42G26	DE000HV42SA0
DE000UC05E86	DE000UC05QU2	DE000UC06CT2	DE000HV42SG7
DE000UC05JP7	DE000UC05SP8	DE000UC06EG5	DE000HV42SN3
DE000UC05LL2	DE000UC05TV4	DE000UC06GK2	DE000HV42SS2
DE000UC05PS8	DE000UC05UD0	DE000UC06GQ9	DE000HV42SZ7
DE000UC05Q82	DE000UC05UK5	DE000UC06F43	DE000HV42T62
DE000UC05QQ0	DE000UC05V51	DE000UC06JU5	DE000HV42TD2
DE000UC05S07	DE000UC05ZE7	DE000UC06K12	DE000HV42TN1
DE000UC05SA0	DE000UC060A7	DE000UC06KN8	DE000HV42TV4
DE000UC05SQ6	DE000UC062Y3	DE000UC06KW9	DE000HV42U85
DE000UC05T97	DE000UC068H5	DE000UC06KZ2	DE000HV42UV2
DE000UC05T14	DE000UC069W2	DE000UC06M36	DE000HV42UY6
DE000UC05TZ5	DE000UC06A30	DE000UC06N43	DE000HV42V27
DE000UC05ZB3	DE000UC06A97	DE000UC06N50	DE000HV42VA4
DE000UC062U1	DE000UC06AF5	DE000UC06PF3	DE000HV42VE6
DE000UC06A71	DE000UC06AP4	DE000UC06Q16	DE000HV42VQ0
DE000UC06B05	DE000UC06B13	DE000UC06R98	DE000HV42VX6
DE000UC06B21	DE000UC06BP2	DE000UC06SW2	DE000UC09515
DE000HV41NZ0	DE000HV41NX5	DE000UC06TP4	DE000HV42WV8

DE000HV41PK7	DE000HV41P34	DE000UC06W42	DE000UC09739
DE000HV41PR2	DE000HV41P67	DE000UC06X09	DE000UC097T9
DE000HV41PV4	DE000HV41Q25	DE000UC06XT8	DE000UC09BY8
DE000HV41PY8	DE000HV41Q66	DE000UC06Y16	DE000UC09D59
DE000HV41Q74	DE000HV41QB4	DE000UC06YV2	DE000UC09EX4
DE000HV41QF5	DE000HV41QN9	DE000UC06YX8	DE000UC09FA9
DE000HV41QH1	DE000HV41QQ2	DE000UC06Z31	DE000UC09EJ3
DE000HV41QY6	DE000HV41QV2	DE000UC06ZP1	DE000UC09EN5
DE000HV41R08	DE000HV41QW0	DE000UC07014	DE000UC09EQ8
DE000HV41R16	DE000HV41R65	DE000UC070P4	DE000UC09GF6
DE000HV41R24	DE000HV41RA4	DE000UC07105	DE000UC09H06
DE000HV41R81	DE000HV41S23	DE000UC07162	DE000UC09HF4
DE000HV41S07	DE000HV41S31	DE000UC071C0	DE000UC09MQ1
DE000HV41S56	DE000HV41SB0	DE000UC07626	DE000UC09NH8
DE000HV41S98	DE000HV41SF1	DE000UC07634	DE000UC09NN6
DE000HV41TR4	DE000HV41SG9	DE000UC07659	DE000UC09NP1
DE000HV41U94	DE000HV41SJ3	DE000UC076N6	DE000UC09NU1
DE000HV41UC4	DE000HV41ST2	DE000UC076T3	DE000UC09PL5
DE000HV41UQ4	DE000HV41SU0	DE000UC076W7	DE000UC09Q47
DE000HV41UR2	DE000HV41SY2	DE000UC078L6	DE000UC09WT4
DE000HV41UZ5	DE000HV41T97	DE000UC07BD6	DE000UC09XL9
DE000HV41V28	DE000HV41TK9	DE000UC07DA8	DE000UC09YF9
DE000HV41VA6	DE000HV41TQ6	DE000UC07BH7	DE000UC09ZH2
DE000HV41VD0	DE000HV41U11	DE000UC07FW7	DE000UC09ZR1
DE000HV41VZ3	DE000HV41UD2	DE000UC07G09	DE000UC0A052
DE000HV41W27	DE000HV41UT8	DE000UC07GL8	DE000UC0A193
DE000HV41W76	DE000HV41UU6	DE000UC07GM6	DE000UC0A342
DE000HV41WA4	DE000HV41V02	DE000UC07GZ8	DE000UC0A3A2
DE000HV41WB2	DE000HV41V36	DE000UC07HP7	DE000UC0A6X7
DE000HV41WD8	DE000HV41V44	DE000HV42H17	DE000UC0A953
DE000HV41WU2	DE000HV41VE8	DE000HV42H41	DE000UC0A9B7
DE000HV41XA2	DE000HV41VL3	DE000HV42H66	DE000UC0A9Q5
DE000HV41YC6	DE000HV41VU4	DE000UC07JC1	DE000UC0AAF0
DE000HV41YL7	DE000HV41VY6	DE000HV42H90	DE000UC0AAL8
DE000HV41YN3	DE000HV41WC0	DE000HV42HG0	DE000UC0AB22
DE000HV41Z08	DE000HV41WG1	DE000HV42HR7	DE000UC0AB89
DE000HV41ZE9	DE000HV41XQ8	DE000HV42HT3	DE000UC0AE94

DE000HV41ZG4	DE000HV41Y33	DE000HV42J07	DE000UC0AG27
DE000HV41ZN0	DE000HV41Y74	DE000HV42J15	DE000UC0AG43
DE000HV41ZP5	DE000HV41Y82	DE000UC07LT1	DE000UC0AGJ9
DE000HV41ZY7	DE000HV41YM5	DE000HV42JL6	DE000UC0AGZ5
DE000HV42059	DE000HV41YT0	DE000UC07NM2	DE000UC0AH00
DE000HV42083	DE000HV41Z16	DE000UC07TQ0	DE000UC0AKM5
DE000HV420G4	DE000HV41Z40	DE000UC07TY4	DE000UC0AMC2
DE000HV421R9	DE000HV41Z99	DE000UC07VP8	DE000UC0ANG1
DE000HV421U3	DE000HV41ZD1	DE000UC07WA8	DE000UC0ANM9
DE000HV422N6	DE000HV41ZF6	DE000UC08426	DE000UC0ANN7
DE000HV422P1	DE000HV42034	DE000UC084W1	DE000UC0AP18
DE000HV422Z0	DE000HV42042	DE000UC084Z4	DE000UC0AP91
DE000HV423Z8	DE000HV420T7	DE000UC08525	DE000UC0APB7
DE000HV42489	DE000HV42133	DE000UC08533	DE000UC0AS72
DE000HV424F8	DE000HV421B3	DE000UC086E4	DE000UC0AQN0
DE000HV424U7	DE000HV421E7	DE000UC086K1	DE000UC0ATB9
DE000HV425C2	DE000HV421H0	DE000UC086L9	DE000UC0AWL2
DE000HV42661	DE000HV421L2	DE000UC086M7	DE000UC0AWN8
DE000HV426A4	DE000HV421V1	DE000UC086P0	DE000UC0AWP3
DE000HV426B2	DE000HV42216	DE000UC087Q6	DE000UC0AWS7
DE000HV426E6	DE000HV42240	DE000UC08806	DE000UC0AWZ2
DE000HV42729	DE000HV42281	DE000UC08B86	DE000UC0AX75
DE000HV427N5	DE000HV422C9	DE000UC08DP4	DE000UC0AX83
DE000HV427Y2	DE000HV422J4	DE000UC08CG5	DE000UC0AXA3
DE000HV42877	DE000HV422L0	DE000UC08DW0	DE000UC0AXJ4
DE000HV428N3	DE000HV422V9	DE000UC08DH1	DE000UC0AXL0
DE000HV428R4	DE000HV422Y3	DE000UC08FA1	DE000UC0AY25
DE000HV42968	DE000HV42307	DE000UC08FC7	DE000UC0AYA1
DE000HV42984	DE000HV42315	DE000UC08HT7	DE000UC0AYB9
DE000HV42992	DE000HV423G8	DE000UC08KM6	DE000UC0AYD5
DE000HV429A8	DE000HV423S3	DE000UC08PR4	DE000UC0AYG8
DE000HV429H3	DE000HV42430	DE000UC08Q14	DE000UC0AYQ7
DE000HV429Q4	DE000HV424V5	DE000UC08Q30	DE000UC0AZV4
DE000HV42AD2	DE000HV425A6	DE000UC08RH1	DE000UC0B068
DE000HV42AT8	DE000HV425E8	DE000UC08RK5	DE000UC0B084
DE000HV42AV4	DE000HV425G3	DE000UC08W73	DE000UC0B0G4
DE000HV42AY8	DE000HV425H1	DE000UC09226	DE000UC0B0J8

DE000HV42BK5	DE000HV425M1	DE000HV42SH5	DE000UC0B2C9
DE000HV42BL3	DE000HV425V2	DE000HV42SU8	DE000UC0B2H8
DE000HV42BR0	DE000HV42679	DE000HV42SX2	DE000UC0B3V7
DE000HV42C04	DE000HV42711	DE000HV42T05	DE000UC0B415
DE000HV42CB2	DE000HV42745	DE000HV42TM3	DE000UC0B373
DE000HV42CK3	DE000HV42778	DE000HV42TU6	DE000UC0B4C5
DE000HV42D78	DE000HV427A2	DE000HV42UJ7	DE000UC0B3F0
DE000HV42DH7	DE000HV427C8	DE000HV42UL3	DE000UC0B3P9
DE000HV42DK1	DE000HV42885	DE000HV42V50	DE000UC0B5F5
DE000HV42DT2	DE000HV428P8	DE000HV42V84	DE000UC0B5K5
DE000HV42DY2	DE000HV429G5	DE000HV42VL1	DE000UC0B5L3
DE000UC06DR4	DE000HV429P6	DE000HV42VU2	DE000UC0B8J1
DE000UC06DS2	DE000HV42AH3	DE000HV42VZ1	DE000UC0B944
DE000UC06DT0	DE000HV42B47	DE000UC093V4	DE000UC0B9F7
DE000UC06F84	DE000HV42BC2	DE000UC09770	DE000UC0BA30
DE000UC06KV1	DE000HV42BN9	DE000UC09C50	DE000UC0BA48
DE000UC06KY5	DE000HV42BT6	DE000UC09DJ5	DE000UC0BBJ8
DE000UC06M10	DE000HV42CF3	DE000UC09DP2	DE000UC0BBK6
DE000UC06MR5	DE000HV42CM9	DE000UC09DY4	DE000UC0BBY7
DE000UC06NE1	DE000HV42DD6	DE000UC09EV8	DE000UC0BCA5
DE000UC06NF8	DE000HV42EU8	DE000UC09E33	DE000UC0BCD9
DE000UC06PH9	DE000UC06DE2	DE000UC09FB7	DE000UC0BDA3
DE000UC06R23	DE000UC06DN3	DE000UC09GT7	DE000UC0BDL0
DE000UC06RA0	DE000UC06EJ9	DE000UC09GV3	DE000UC0BDV9
DE000UC06TW0	DE000UC06FW9	DE000UC09GX9	DE000UC0BDW7
DE000UC06W83	DE000UC06GH8	DE000UC09NK2	DE000UC0BE51
DE000UC06WB8	DE000UC06GN6	DE000UC09NL0	DE000UC0BE69
DE000UC06WD4	DE000UC06EM3	DE000UC09NX5	DE000UC0BFF7
DE000UC06X82	DE000UC06F19	DE000UC09SD6	DE000UC0BFR2
DE000UC06XW2	DE000UC06F68	DE000UC09SE4	DE000UC0BGR0
DE000UC06Y65	DE000UC06L45	DE000UC09X14	DE000UC0BGU4
DE000UC06Z64	DE000UC06LC9	DE000UC09ZN0	DE000UC0BH82
DE000UC06ZM8	DE000UC06M44	DE000UC09ZU5	DE000UC0BHM9
DE000UC06ZR7	DE000UC06MU9	DE000UC0A0E0	DE000UC0BK20
DE000UC074Q4	DE000UC06MW5	DE000UC0A128	DE000UC0BK87
DE000UC075Z2	DE000UC06N19	DE000UC0A169	DE000UC0BKD2
DE000UC07600	DE000UC06N68	DE000UC0A1N9	DE000UC0BKJ9

DEGODUCOZCZE	DEGOOLICO(NDZ	DE000LIC0 A 1D4	DEGOOLICODIZMO
DE000UC07675	DE000UC06NP7	DE000UC0A1P4	DE000UC0BKM3
DE000UC076D7	DE000UC06PL1	DE000UC0A2E6	DE000UC0BKU6
DE000UC076F2	DE000UC06SR2	DE000UC0A334	DE000UC0BKW2
DE000UC076V9	DE000UC06T54	DE000UC0A6A5	DE000UC0BL45
DE000UC078C5	DE000UC06TY6	DE000UC0A6L2	DE000UC0BLB4
DE000UC078K8	DE000UC06U44	DE000UC0A938	DE000UC0BLQ2
DE000UC07A96	DE000UC06VV8	DE000UC0A946	DE000UC0BLT6
DE000UC07BF1	DE000UC06VX4	DE000UC0A9N2	DE000UC0BM51
DE000UC07DC4	DE000UC06W18	DE000UC0A9V5	DE000UC0BMM9
DE000UC07E68	DE000UC06X90	DE000UC0AA49	DE000UC0BPE9
DE000UC07GK0	DE000UC06XJ9	DE000UC0AA56	DE000UC0BPF6
DE000UC07H16	DE000UC06Y24	DE000UC0AAJ2	DE000UC0BPU5
DE000UC07HC5	DE000UC06Y40	DE000UC0AB14	DE000UC0BQB3
DE000UC07HG6	DE000UC06YS8	DE000UC0ACW1	DE000UC0BQS7
DE000UC07HV5	DE000UC06YU4	DE000UC0ADK4	DE000UC0BMY4
DE000HV42GG2	DE000UC06YZ3	DE000UC0AEQ9	DE000UC0BR64
DE000UC07L28	DE000UC06Z72	DE000UC0AFX2	DE000UC0BR98
DE000HV42GT5	DE000UC06ZS5	DE000UC0AG76	DE000UC0BRJ4
DE000HV42GY5	DE000UC06ZT3	DE000UC0AGA8	DE000UC0BRL0
DE000HV42H58	DE000UC06ZU1	DE000UC0AHA6	DE000UC0BRQ9
DE000UC07L51	DE000UC06ZX5	DE000UC0AJ08	DE000UC0BRV9
DE000HV42HK2	DE000UC071Q0	DE000UC0AJ81	DE000UC0BS22
DE000HV42HN6	DE000UC071T4	DE000UC0AKB8	DE000UC0BS97
DE000HV42HP1	DE000UC075Y5	DE000UC0ALE0	DE000UC0BSA1
DE000HV42HS5	DE000UC07618	DE000UC0ANH9	DE000UC0BSE3
DE000HV42J98	DE000UC07642	DE000UC0AMR0	DE000UC0BSF0
DE000HV42JF8	DE000UC07691	DE000UC0AP00	DE000UC0BSQ7
DE000HV42JM4	DE000UC076C9	DE000UC0AP26	DE000UC0BP09
DE000UC07NU5	DE000UC076G0	DE000UC0AP42	DE000UC0BP25
DE000UC07Q31	DE000UC076S5	DE000UC0AP67	DE000UC0BT05
DE000UC07UH7	DE000UC07899	DE000UC0AP83	DE000UC0BTU7
DE000UC07WS0	DE000UC078H4	DE000UC0ARA5	DE000UC0BTW3
DE000UC07X40	DE000UC078M4	DE000UC0ARL2	DE000UC0BU51
DE000UC07Y64	DE000UC079U5	DE000UC0ARM0	DE000UC0BU69
DE000UC07Y98	DE000UC07E84	DE000UC0AS56	DE000UC0BU77
DE000UC08327	DE000UC07FU1	DE000UC0AS98	DE000UC0BUJ8
DE000UC08475	DE000UC07HL6	DE000UC0AQL4	DE000UC0BUL4

DE000UC08483	DE000UC07HQ5	DE000UC0AT22	DE000UC0BUM2
DE000UC084T7	DE000HV42GH0	DE000UC0AWJ6	DE000UC0BUY7
DE000UC084X9	DE000HV42GR9	DE000UC0AX00	DE000UC0BV92
DE000UC08509	DE000UC07J14	DE000UC0AX34	DE000UC0BVB3
DE000UC086G9	DE000UC07L44	DE000UC0AVU5	DE000UC0BVQ1
DE000UC088A8	DE000HV42H82	DE000UC0AXK2	DE000UC0BW83
DE000UC088D2	DE000HV42HA3	DE000UC0AVV3	DE000UC0BX33
DE000UC08BL7	DE000HV42HE5	DE000UC0AXX5	DE000UC0BXN4
DE000UC08BN3	DE000HV42HH8	DE000UC0AXY3	DE000UC0BXP9
DE000UC08CU6	DE000UC07L85	DE000UC0AY58	DE000UC0BXW5
DE000UC08EA4	DE000HV42HV9	DE000UC0AYC7	DE000UC0BY32
DE000UC08ED8	DE000HV42HX5	DE000UC0AZK7	DE000UC0BZ15
DE000UC08D92	DE000HV42HY3	DE000UC0AZP6	DE000UC0C157
DE000UC08DB4	DE000HV42J31	DE000UC0AZY8	DE000UC0C173
DE000UC08DD0	DE000UC07LS3	DE000UC0B076	DE000UC0C1A4
DE000UC08EX6	DE000HV42JA9	DE000UC0B1H0	DE000UC0C1C0
DE000UC08FK0	DE000UC07MQ5	DE000UC0B209	DE000UC0C1H9
DE000UC08GF8	DE000HV42JW3	DE000UC0B217	DE000UC0BZW0
DE000UC08J70	DE000UC07P40	DE000UC0B2F2	DE000UC0C1K3
DE000UC08MD1	DE000UC07VJ1	DE000UC0B449	DE000UC0C1L1
DE000UC08N66	DE000UC07VM5	DE000UC0B381	DE000UC0C1N7
DE000UC08N90	DE000UC07WN1	DE000UC0B498	DE000UC0C1P2
DE000UC08NH0	DE000UC07WQ4	DE000UC0B3E3	DE000UC0C1S6
DE000UC08P07	DE000UC07Y49	DE000UC0B3K0	DE000UC0C207
DE000UC08P23	DE000UC084R1	DE000UC0B5J7	DE000UC0C231
DE000UC08N41	DE000UC084S9	DE000UC0B7S4	DE000UC0C256
DE000UC08Q22	DE000UC084U5	DE000UC0B8M5	DE000UC0C0E8
DE000UC08Q89	DE000UC085P2	DE000UC0BAY9	DE000UC0C0K5
DE000UC08QB6	DE000UC086H7	DE000UC0BC38	DE000UC0C2C8
DE000UC08QN1	DE000UC086T2	DE000UC0BDF2	DE000UC0C0S8
DE000UC08R88	DE000UC089R0	DE000UC0BDG0	DE000UC0C0W0
DE000UC08RT6	DE000UC089T6	DE000UC0BE02	DE000UC0C009
DE000UC08SB2	DE000UC08B94	DE000UC0BFG5	DE000UC0C025
DE000UC08U26	DE000UC08DQ2	DE000UC0BFU6	DE000UC0C058
DE000UC08XJ5	DE000UC08CJ9	DE000UC0BH74	DE000UC0C2S4
DE000UC090S6	DE000UC08CS0	DE000UC0BHD8	DE000UC0C2T2
DE000HV42SC6	DE000UC08E75	DE000UC0BHF3	DE000UC0C363

DE000HV42SE2	DE000UC08E91	DE000UC0BJU8	DE000UC0C4P6
DE000HV42SF9	DE000UC08DF5	DE000UC0BK38	DE000UC0C538
DE000HV42SW4	DE000UC08EV0	DE000UC0BKQ4	DE000UC0C595
DE000UC093J9	DE000UC08EY4	DE000UC0BLC2	DE000UC0C5B3
DE000HV42T70	DE000UC08GG6	DE000UC0BLE8	DE000UC0C5N8
DE000HV42TE0	DE000UC08GQ5	DE000UC0BLL3	DE000UC0C6B1
DE000HV42TF7	DE000UC08K28	DE000UC0BLX8	DE000UC0C6P1
DE000HV42TP6	DE000UC08MN0	DE000UC0BMB2	DE000UC0C7J2
DE000HV42TQ4	DE000UC08MY7	DE000UC0BPB5	DE000UC0C7S3
DE000HV42TW2	DE000UC08N09	DE000UC0BMP2	DE000UC0C8F8
DE000HV42TX0	DE000UC08N25	DE000UC0BPG4	DE000UC0C8N2
DE000HV42U10	DE000UC08NU3	DE000UC0BPS9	DE000UC0CJT8
DE000HV42U44	DE000UC08PE2	DE000UC0BQA5	DE000UC0CJZ5
DE000HV42U77	DE000UC08PK9	DE000UC0BQH0	DE000UC0CK86
DE000HV42UD0	DE000UC08PL7	DE000UC0BQL2	DE000UC0CG58
DE000HV42UN9	DE000UC08QD2	DE000UC0BQN8	DE000UC0CKF5
DE000HV42UQ2	DE000UC08U59	DE000UC0BQP3	DE000UC0CKJ7
DE000HV42UT6	DE000UC090E6	DE000UC0BQU3	DE000UC0CKQ2
DE000HV42UW0	DE000HV42SM5	DE000UC0BR23	DE000UC0CKU4
DE000HV42V76	DE000HV42SV6	DE000UC0BRC9	DE000UC0CKX8
DE000HV42VT4	DE000HV42TC4	DE000UC0BRP1	DE000UC0CGZ1
DE000UC09713	DE000HV42TH3	DE000UC0BS55	DE000UC0CNP8
DE000UC09994	DE000HV42TJ9	DE000UC0BS89	DE000UC0CP32
DE000UC09C01	DE000HV42TK7	DE000UC0BSB9	DE000UC0CQL0
DE000UC09C19	DE000HV42U51	DE000UC0BSG8	DE000UC0CPH0
DE000UC09CK5	DE000HV42UE8	DE000UC0BSS3	DE000UC0CPP3
DE000UC09CP4	DE000HV42V92	DE000UC0BNY2	DE000UC0CRL8
DE000UC09D75	DE000HV42VC0	DE000UC0BP17	DE000UC0CRN4
DE000UC09EU0	DE000HV42VK3	DE000UC0BT13	DE000UC0CRP9
DE000UC09F57	DE000HV42VN7	DE000UC0BTH4	DE000UC0CPY5
DE000UC09E74	DE000HV42VP2	DE000UC0BTQ5	DE000UC0CRV7
DE000UC09E90	DE000HV42VV0	DE000UC0BUC3	DE000UC0CT12
DE000UC09ER6	DE000UC094V2	DE000UC0BUV3	DE000HV434F7
DE000UC09FP7	DE000HV42WR6	DE000UC0BUZ4	DE000HV43511
DE000UC09G56	DE000HV42WU0	DE000UC0BV19	DE000HV435B3
DE000UC09GD1	DE000UC096N4	DE000UC0BVG2	DE000HV435C1
DE000UC09GU5	DE000UC097R3	DE000UC0BW91	DE000HV435H0

DE000UC09HE7	DE000UC097Z6	DE000UC0BWA3	DE000HV435L2
DE000UC09LP5	DE000UC09812	DE000UC0BWE5	DE000HV435N8
DE000UC09N40	DE000UC09978	DE000UC0BWH8	DE000HV43636
DE000UC09NY3	DE000UC09CT6	DE000UC0BWU1	DE000HV436Q9
DE000UC09PR2	DE000UC09F40	DE000UC0BX58	DE000HV436S5
DE000UC09Q39	DE000UC09E58	DE000UC0BX66	DE000HV437L8
DE000UC09TT0	DE000UC09FC5	DE000UC0BY16	DE000UC0CT46
DE000UC09XN5	DE000UC09FJ0	DE000UC0BYC5	DE000UC0CTW1
DE000UC09XS4	DE000UC09HB3	DE000UC0BYF8	DE000UC0CUB3
DE000UC09Y54	DE000UC09HD9	DE000UC0BYJ0	DE000UC0CUJ6
DE000UC0A0F7	DE000UC09MP3	DE000UC0BYL6	DE000UC0CUZ2
DE000UC0A0J9	DE000UC09MR9	DE000UC0BZR0	DE000UC0CV00
DE000UC0A185	DE000UC09NV9	DE000UC0C165	DE000UC0CV91
DE000UC0A1K5	DE000UC09NW7	DE000UC0C1G1	DE000UC0CW41
DE000UC0A1L3	DE000UC09S94	DE000UC0BZU4	DE000UC0CVJ4
DE000UC0A1T6	DE000UC09WE6	DE000UC0BZX8	DE000UC0CVK2
DE000UC0A2J5	DE000UC09WF3	DE000UC0C1M9	DE000UC0CVS5
DE000UC0A4S2	DE000UC09XQ8	DE000UC0C082	DE000UC0CWT1
DE000UC0A4U8	DE000UC09Y70	DE000UC0C0D0	DE000UC0CX24
DE000UC0A5M2	DE000UC09Z38	DE000UC0C0F5	DE000UC0CXJ0
DE000UC0A5T7	DE000UC09ZF6	DE000UC0C0G3	DE000UC0CXM4
DE000UC0A656	DE000UC09ZT7	DE000UC0C0M1	DE000UC0CY31
DE000UC0A5E9	DE000UC0A0A8	DE000UC0C330	DE000UC0CY64
DE000UC0A6M0	DE000UC0A0C4	DE000UC0C348	DE000UC0CY98
DE000UC0A7G0	DE000UC0A0H3	DE000UC0C3W4	DE000UC0CYE9
DE000UC0A9C5	DE000UC0A177	DE000UC0C421	DE000UC0CYG4
DE000UC0A9E1	DE000UC0A1Q2	DE000UC0C496	DE000UC0CYH2
DE000UC0A9J0	DE000UC0A2H9	DE000UC0C4E0	DE000UC0CYV3
DE000UC0A9L6	DE000UC0A2K3	DE000UC0C4T8	DE000UC0CZ14
DE000UC0AAA1	DE000UC0A5Q3	DE000UC0C504	DE000HV43H81
DE000UC0AAH6	DE000UC0A5W1	DE000UC0C561	DE000HV438Z6
DE000UC0AAK0	DE000UC0A5X9	DE000UC0C5C1	DE000HV43917
DE000UC0AAM6	DE000UC0A5Z4	DE000UC0C5K4	DE000HV43925
DE000UC0AAN4	DE000UC0A698	DE000UC0C5M0	DE000HV43941
DE000UC0ACV3	DE000UC0A5F6	DE000UC0C710	DE000HV43958
DE000UC0AD12	DE000UC0A6E7	DE000UC0C751	DE000HV43J71
DE000UC0AD53	DE000UC0A6S7	DE000UC0C6N6	DE000HV439B5

DE000UC0AG19	DE000UC0A706	DE000UC0C7A1	DE000HV439K6
DE000UC0AG35	DE000UC0A7A3	DE000UC0C645	DE000HV43JE9
DE000UC0AGB6	DE000UC0A961	DE000UC0C7G8	DE000HV43JF6
DE000UC0AGC4	DE000UC0A979	DE000UC0C819	DE000HV439W1
DE000UC0AH83	DE000UC0A987	DE000UC0CJS0	DE000HV43AN9
DE000UC0AH91	DE000UC0A9S1	DE000UC0CKM1	DE000HV43AP4
DE000UC0AHV2	DE000UC0AA15	DE000UC0CL02	DE000HV43AX8
DE000UC0AKG7	DE000UC0AA31	DE000UC0CGS6	DE000HV43JS9
DE000UC0AP34	DE000UC0AAD5	DE000UC0CH99	DE000HV43B46
DE000UC0AP59	DE000UC0AB71	DE000UC0CNE2	DE000HV43B87
DE000UC0APA9	DE000UC0ABA9	DE000UC0CQP1	DE000HV43BA4
DE000UC0APD3	DE000UC0ABR3	DE000UC0CQR7	DE000HV43BD8
DE000UC0AR73	DE000UC0AD04	DE000UC0CQS5	DE000HV43BE6
DE000UC0ARZ2	DE000UC0AFU8	DE000UC0CQW7	DE000HV43BG1
DE000UC0AQH2	DE000UC0AG50	DE000UC0CPS7	DE000HV43JY7
DE000UC0ASX5	DE000UC0AG68	DE000UC0CRQ7	DE000HV43BR8
DE000UC0AT71	DE000UC0AHY6	DE000UC0CRY1	DE000HV43CA2
DE000UC0AWT5	DE000UC0ALG5	DE000UC0CS54	DE000HV43CB0
DE000UC0AXB1	DE000UC0ANE6	DE000HV434E0	DE000HV43BV0
DE000UC0AXR7	DE000UC0AR99	DE000HV434K7	DE000HV43JZ4
DE000UC0AY66	DE000UC0APX1	DE000HV434T8	DE000HV43CK1
DE000UC0AYN4	DE000UC0ARB3	DE000HV434Y8	DE000HV43C29
DE000UC0AYP9	DE000UC0ARJ6	DE000HV43503	DE000HV43K45
DE000UC0AYR5	DE000UC0ARY5	DE000HV43545	DE000HV43DB8
DE000UC0AYS3	DE000UC0AT30	DE000HV43578	DE000HV43DL7
DE000UC0B1P3	DE000UC0AWR9	DE000HV435A5	DE000HV43DN3
DE000UC0B1R9	DE000UC0AX67	DE000HV435D9	DE000HV43KD9
DE000UC0B225	DE000UC0AXG0	DE000HV435J6	DE000HV43DY0
DE000UC0B3W5	DE000UC0AXP1	DE000HV436U1	DE000HV43E27
DE000UC0B407	DE000UC0AXS5	DE000HV437D5	DE000HV43E76
DE000UC0B3D5	DE000UC0AXV9	DE000HV437H6	DE000HV43EF7
DE000UC0B4F8	DE000UC0AXZ0	DE000HV43826	DE000HV43EG5
DE000UC0B2T3	DE000UC0AYF0	DE000HV43842	DE000HV43EM3
DE000UC0B3R5	DE000UC0AYK0	DE000HV438A9	DE000HV43EP6
DE000UC0B5Y6	DE000UC0AYL8	DE000UC0CTD1	DE000HV43EQ4
DE000UC0B654	DE000UC0AZM3	DE000UC0CTJ8	DE000HV43EX0
DE000UC0B7T2	DE000UC0B092	DE000UC0CTT7	DE000HV43F42

DE000UC0B9Q4	DE000UC0B0E9	DE000UC0CU01	DE000HV43F59
DE000UC0BAT9	DE000UC0B2E5	DE000UC0CUD9	DE000HV43KN8
DE000UC0BAU7	DE000UC0B472	DE000UC0CUW9	DE000HV43F83
DE000UC0BR07	DE000UC0B4A9	DE000UC0CWK0	DE000HV43FD9
DE000UC0BAH4	DE000UC0B3G8	DE000UC0CWS3	DE000HV43FG2
DE000UC0BBF6	DE000UC0B647	DE000UC0CX32	DE000HV43FP3
DE000UC0BBH2	DE000UC0B7R6	DE000UC0CXB7	DE000HV43FR9
DE000UC0BDD7	DE000UC0B7W6	DE000UC0CXF8	DE000HV43G09
DE000UC0BDR7	DE000UC0B8L7	DE000UC0CXH4	DE000HV43GA3
DE000UC0BEH6	DE000UC0B8P8	DE000UC0CXK8	DE000HV43GM8
DE000UC0BEJ2	DE000UC0B8S2	DE000UC0CXX1	DE000HV43PK3
DE000UC0BE10	DE000UC0B9U6	DE000UC0CY23	DE000HV43KW9
DE000UC0BE36	DE000UC0BAB7	DE000UC0CYA7	DE000HV43KX7
DE000UC0BFJ9	DE000UC0BAV5	DE000UC0CYL4	DE000HV43L51
DE000UC0BGN9	DE000UC0BAZ6	DE000UC0CYR1	DE000HV43L85
DE000UC0BGP4	DE000UC0BB62	DE000UC0CYW1	DE000HV43LB1
DE000UC0BH09	DE000UC0BB70	DE000UC0CYX9	DE000HV43LG0
DE000UC0BHV0	DE000UC0BBE9	DE000UC0CYZ4	DE000HV43R97
DE000UC0BHB2	DE000UC0BC46	DE000UC0CZ55	DE000HV43RH5
DE000UC0BHC0	DE000UC0BCB3	DE000UC0CZ63	DE000HV43RP8
DE000UC0BHK3	DE000UC0BCC1	DE000UC0CZ97	DE000HV43LZ0
DE000UC0BJT0	DE000UC0BCE7	DE000HV43GV9	DE000HV43RY0
DE000UC0BK79	DE000UC0BCH0	DE000HV43HJ2	DE000HV43SF7
DE000UC0BKA8	DE000UC0BDN6	DE000HV43HM6	DE000HV43MK0
DE000UC0BKC4	DE000UC0BDQ9	DE000HV438H4	DE000HV43ML8
DE000UC0BKE0	DE000UC0BEG8	DE000HV438M4	DE000HV43MN4
DE000UC0BKK7	DE000UC0BFC4	DE000HV438R3	DE000HV43SH3
DE000UC0BL03	DE000UC0BFQ4	DE000HV438X1	DE000HV43SJ9
DE000UC0BLA6	DE000UC0BFY8	DE000HV43909	DE000HV43MQ7
DE000UC0BLS8	DE000UC0BGQ2	DE000HV43JA7	DE000HV43MR5
DE000UC0BLU4	DE000UC0BGT6	DE000HV439U5	DE000HV43MS3
DE000UC0BLV2	DE000UC0BH17	DE000HV43JG4	DE000HV43MZ8
DE000UC0BM10	DE000UC0BH58	DE000HV439X9	DE000HV43SX0
DE000UC0BM28	DE000UC0BKG5	DE000HV439Z4	DE000HV43N34
DE000UC0BME6	DE000UC0BKS0	DE000HV43A39	DE000HV43N42
DE000UC0BPH2	DE000UC0BLG3	DE000HV43A96	DE000HV43T04
DE000UC0BQ32	DE000UC0BLK5	DE000HV43AD0	DE000HV43T38

DE000UC0BMT4	DE000UC0BLW0	DE000HV43AG3	DE000HV43T46
DE000UC0BN01	DE000UC0BM02	DE000HV43JQ3	DE000HV43T95
DE000UC0BR31	DE000UC0BM69	DE000HV43AU4	DE000HV43NF8
DE000UC0BR80	DE000UC0BM93	DE000HV43AY6	DE000HV43NG6
DE000UC0BRA3	DE000UC0BMJ5	DE000HV43B04	DE000HV43NY9
DE000UC0BRM8	DE000UC0BPD1	DE000HV43B12	DE000HV43P08
DE000UC0BRN6	DE000UC0BMQ0	DE000HV43JV3	DE000HV43PB2
DE000UC0BRW7	DE000UC0BPL4	DE000HV43JW1	DE000HV43PC0
DE000UC0BS48	DE000UC0BPV3	DE000HV43BH9	DE000HV43PE6
DE000UC0BSZ8	DE000UC0BQ24	DE000HV43BL1	DE000UC0CZX6
DE000UC0BP74	DE000UC0BQ65	DE000HV43BW8	DE000UC0CZZ1
DE000UC0BTB7	DE000UC0BQW9	DE000HV43CM7	DE000UC0D023
DE000UC0BTP7	DE000UC0BQX7	DE000HV43K52	DE000UC0D0J6
DE000UC0BTV5	DE000UC0BQY5	DE000HV43C78	DE000UC0D0L2
DE000UC0BTX1	DE000UC0BMV0	DE000HV43CT2	DE000UC0D0A5
DE000UC0BU36	DE000UC0BRD7	DE000HV43CV8	DE000UC0D0C1
DE000UC0BUE9	DE000UC0BRH8	DE000HV43DR4	DE000UC0D0Y5
DE000UC0BUP5	DE000UC0BRK2	DE000HV43DS2	DE000UC0D106
DE000UC0BUT7	DE000UC0BRU1	DE000HV43DX2	DE000UC0D1B1
DE000UC0BV68	DE000UC0BRZ0	DE000HV43KE7	DE000HV43UH9
DE000UC0BVA5	DE000UC0BS63	DE000HV43E84	DE000HV43UL1
DE000UC0BVC1	DE000UC0BSC7	DE000HV43EK7	DE000HV43US6
DE000UC0BVF4	DE000UC0BSN4	DE000HV43EW2	DE000HV43UU2
DE000UC0BVP3	DE000UC0BSP9	DE000HV43F18	DE000HV43UV0
DE000UC0BVW9	DE000UC0BSX3	DE000HV43F34	DE000HV43V42
DE000UC0BW67	DE000UC0BP33	DE000HV43F91	DE000HV43V75
DE000UC0BWF2	DE000UC0BT47	DE000HV43FA5	DE000HV43VB0
DE000UC0BWG0	DE000UC0BT54	DE000HV43FH0	DE000UC0D1K2
DE000UC0BWL0	DE000UC0BP90	DE000HV43FK4	DE000HV43VD6
DE000UC0BWX5	DE000UC0BPA7	DE000HV43FV1	DE000HV43VE4
DE000UC0BX09	DE000UC0BTA9	DE000HV43G66	DE000HV43VG9
DE000UC0BX74	DE000UC0BTC5	DE000HV43G74	DE000HV43VZ9
DE000UC0BXJ2	DE000UC0BTM4	DE000HV43GG0	DE000UC0D1R7
DE000UC0BXK0	DE000UC0BTT9	DE000HV43GL0	DE000HV43WL7
DE000UC0BYB7	DE000UC0BU85	DE000HV43PG1	DE000HV43WZ7
DE000UC0BYH4	DE000UC0BUF6	DE000HV43PJ5	DE000HV43X24
DE000UC0BYK8	DE000UC0BUX9	DE000HV43PQ0	DE000HV43X57

DE000UC0C181	DE000UC0BV76	DE000HV43PR8	DE000HV43XA8
DE000UC0C1Q0	DE000UC0BVD9	DE000HV43PS6	DE000HV43XC4
DE000UC0C1T4	DE000UC0BVL2	DE000HV43KU3	DE000HV43XD2
DE000UC0C1X6	DE000UC0BVV1	DE000HV43QE4	DE000HV43XG5
DE000UC0C1Z1	DE000UC0BW26	DE000HV43QN5	DE000HV43XH3
DE000UC0C264	DE000UC0BW59	DE000HV43L28	DE000HV43XY8
DE000UC0C272	DE000UC0BW75	DE000HV43QS4	DE000HV43XZ5
DE000UC0C0N9	DE000UC0BWC9	DE000HV43QU0	DE000HV43Y07
DE000UC0C0R0	DE000UC0BWY3	DE000HV43QV8	DE000HV43YB4
DE000UC0C2H7	DE000UC0BX41	DE000HV43QW6	DE000HV43YE8
DE000UC0C017	DE000UC0BXS3	DE000HV43QY2	DE000HV43YK5
DE000UC0C2R6	DE000UC0BXZ8	DE000HV43LD7	DE000HV43YW0
DE000UC0C2V8	DE000UC0BY24	DE000HV43LE5	DE000HV43Z48
DE000UC0C2W6	DE000UC0BYE1	DE000HV43LK2	DE000HV43ZJ4
DE000UC0C2X4	DE000UC0BZ23	DE000HV43LR7	DE000UC0D2E3
DE000UC0C3R4	DE000UC0C1D8	DE000HV43RG7	DE000UC0D2N4
DE000UC0C413	DE000UC0C1R8	DE000HV43RM5	DE000UC0D2Y1
DE000UC0C439	DE000UC0C1U2	DE000HV43RS2	DE000UC0D403
DE000UC0C447	DE000UC0C223	DE000HV43RU8	DE000UC0D4P5
DE000UC0C462	DE000UC0C090	DE000HV43RW4	DE000UC0D627
DE000UC0C4D2	DE000UC0C0B4	DE000HV43MA1	DE000UC0D676
DE000UC0C4J9	DE000UC0C0C2	DE000HV43S47	DE000UC0D6A2
DE000UC0C4K7	DE000UC0C405	DE000HV43S54	DE000UC0D544
DE000UC0C4R2	DE000UC0C512	DE000HV43SG5	DE000UC0D5J5
DE000UC0C5F4	DE000UC0C553	DE000HV43N18	DE000UC0D5N7
DE000UC0C6L0	DE000UC0C5A5	DE000HV43N59	DE000UC0D5U2
DE000UC0C6S5	DE000UC0C5S7	DE000HV43T20	DE000UC0D767
DE000UC0C6U1	DE000UC0C702	DE000HV43T53	DE000UC0D7E2
DE000UC0C7C7	DE000UC0C686	DE000HV43T79	DE000UC0D8Z5
DE000UC0C7F0	DE000UC0C694	DE000HV43TE8	DE000UC0DA20
DE000UC0C942	DE000UC0C6C9	DE000HV43NH4	DE000UC0D9H1
DE000UC0C967	DE000UC0C6E5	DE000HV43NJ0	DE000UC0D9Q2
DE000UC0CK11	DE000UC0C6M8	DE000HV43NN2	DE000UC0DAG2
DE000UC0CK45	DE000UC0C777	DE000HV43NV5	DE000UC0DAH0
DE000UC0CGB2	DE000UC0C6X5	DE000HV43P24	DE000UC0DAN8
DE000UC0CKG3	DE000UC0C843	DE000HV43PD8	DE000UC0DBJ4
DE000UC0CGF3	DE000UC0C850	DE000UC0D0G2	DE000UC0DBM8

DE000UC0CGH9	DE000UC0C9N0	DE000UC0D0P3	DE000UC0DBY3
DE000UC0CGJ5	DE000UC0CJV4	DE000HV43TH1	DE000UC0DC10
DE000UC0CGK3	DE000UC0CK03	DE000HV43TY6	DE000UC0DDB7
DE000UC0CGL1	DE000UC0CK29	DE000HV43TZ3	DE000UC0DDK8
DE000UC0CGQ0	DE000UC0CG09	DE000HV43U50	DE000UC0DE26
DE000UC0CKS8	DE000UC0CK52	DE000HV43UE6	DE000UC0DEW1
DE000UC0CKY6	DE000UC0CK60	DE000HV43UJ5	DE000UC0DFD8
DE000UC0CHA2	DE000UC0CK78	DE000HV43VA2	DE000UC0DFF3
DE000UC0CHD6	DE000UC0CKA6	DE000HV43VC8	DE000UC0DHF9
DE000UC0CNN3	DE000UC0CKE8	DE000HV43VS4	DE000UC0DHH5
DE000UC0CNQ6	DE000UC0CKK5	DE000HV43VX4	DE000UC0DHX2
DE000UC0CP73	DE000UC0CGM9	DE000HV43W58	DE000UC0DJ47
DE000UC0CQM8	DE000UC0CGV0	DE000UC0D1U1	DE000UC0DJ70
DE000UC0CQX5	DE000UC0CGY4	DE000HV43WM5	DE000UC0DJJ7
DE000UC0CRK0	DE000UC0CH08	DE000HV43XU6	DE000UC0DK77
DE000UC0CRS3	DE000UC0CH24	DE000HV43Y31	DE000UC0DKD8
DE000UC0CQ07	DE000UC0CHB0	DE000HV43Y64	DE000UC0DLB0
DE000UC0CSV5	DE000UC0CHE4	DE000HV43YL3	DE000UC0DLL9
DE000UC0CSY9	DE000UC0CHG9	DE000HV43YN9	DE000UC0DM42
DE000UC0CT20	DE000UC0CNK9	DE000HV43YY6	DE000UC0DM83
DE000HV434M3	DE000UC0CP81	DE000HV43ZE5	DE000UC0DMD4
DE000HV434P6	DE000UC0CQT3	DE000UC0D2L8	DE000UC0DMK9
DE000HV434S0	DE000UC0CQV9	DE000UC0D346	DE000UC0DMR4
DE000HV43594	DE000UC0CRG8	DE000UC0D3D3	DE000UC0DMU8
DE000HV435M0	DE000UC0CRM6	DE000UC0D411	DE000UC0DMW4
DE000HV435P3	DE000UC0CPX7	DE000UC0D437	DE000UC0DNA8
DE000HV43602	DE000UC0CPC1	DE000UC0D4E9	DE000UC0DNB6
DE000HV43610	DE000UC0CS96	DE000UC0D4Q3	DE000UC0DNK7
DE000HV436J4	DE000UC0CSJ0	DE000UC0D619	DE000UC0DNN1
DE000HV436P1	DE000UC0CST9	DE000UC0D6E4	DE000UC0DNV4
DE000HV436V9	DE000UC0CSX1	DE000UC0D593	DE000UC0DP72
DE000HV436W7	DE000HV434G5	DE000UC0D5A4	DE000UC0DPC9
DE000HV436X5	DE000HV434J9	DE000UC0D5C0	DE000UC0DPN6
DE000HV43719	DE000HV434Q4	DE000UC0D6W6	DE000UC0DPQ9
DE000HV437C7	DE000HV434W2	DE000UC0D791	DE000UC0DPU1
DE000HV437G8	DE000HV434X0	DE000UC0D8K7	DE000UC0DR88
DE000HV437M6	DE000HV43586	DE000UC0D8S0	DE000UC0DRR3

DE000HV437S3	DE000HV435Z2	DE000UC0D973	DE000UC0DRS1
DE000HV437V7	DE000HV43651	DE000UC0DA38	DE000UC0DS12
DE000HV437Z8	DE000HV43685	DE000UC0D9E8	DE000UC0DS20
DE000HV43834	DE000HV436H8	DE000UC0D9M1	DE000UC0DS61
DE000HV43867	DE000HV436N6	DE000UC0DA95	DE000UC0DSA7
DE000HV43891	DE000HV43768	DE000UC0DAA5	DE000UC0DSH2
DE000UC0CTE9	DE000HV43784	DE000UC0DAR9	DE000UC0DST7
DE000UC0CTR1	DE000HV43792	DE000UC0DAT5	DE000UC0DSU5
DE000UC0CTV3	DE000HV437N4	DE000UC0DB86	DE000UC0DSW1
DE000UC0CU50	DE000HV437P9	DE000UC0DBT3	DE000UC0DT29
DE000UC0CU68	DE000HV437Q7	DE000UC0DC51	DE000UC0DTE7
DE000UC0CUM0	DE000HV437U9	DE000UC0DC77	DE000UC0DTG2
DE000UC0CVV9	DE000HV437W5	DE000UC0DCN4	DE000UC0DUJ4
DE000UC0CWD5	DE000HV437Y1	DE000UC0DDD3	DE000UC0DUQ9
DE000UC0CWG8	DE000HV43875	DE000UC0DDT9	DE000UC0DV33
DE000UC0CWP9	DE000UC0CUQ1	DE000UC0DE67	DE000UC0DVJ2
DE000UC0CWZ8	DE000UC0CVB1	DE000UC0DEE9	DE000UC0DVK0
DE000UC0CX65	DE000UC0CW90	DE000UC0DEK6	DE000UC0DVQ7
DE000UC0CX73	DE000UC0CVY3	DE000UC0DEQ3	DE000UC0DW57
DE000UC0CXQ5	DE000UC0CWC7	DE000UC0DEV3	DE000UC0DWF8
DE000UC0CXS1	DE000UC0CWE3	DE000UC0DFA4	DE000UC0DWH4
DE000UC0CXV5	DE000UC0CWJ2	DE000UC0DGX4	DE000UC0DWL6
DE000UC0CYB5	DE000UC0CWN4	DE000UC0DHG7	DE000UC0DWN2
DE000UC0CYQ3	DE000UC0CWU9	DE000UC0DHQ6	DE000UC0DY63
DE000UC0CZ06	DE000UC0CWW5	DE000UC0DHR4	DE000UC0DY71
DE000UC0CZ30	DE000UC0CX08	DE000UC0DHW4	DE000UC0DY97
DE000HV43GS5	DE000UC0CY15	DE000UC0DJD0	DE000UC0DXS9
DE000HV43GX5	DE000UC0CY49	DE000UC0DJM1	DE000UC0DYP3
DE000HV43GY3	DE000UC0CYJ8	DE000UC0DJP4	DE000UC0DYX7
DE000HV43H40	DE000UC0CYK6	DE000UC0DKX6	DE000UC0DZ21
DE000HV43H99	DE000UC0CYM2	DE000UC0DL92	DE000UC0DZ54
DE000HV43HA1	DE000UC0CYP5	DE000UC0DLG9	DE000UC0DZX4
DE000HV43HE3	DE000UC0CZ71	DE000UC0DLJ3	DE000UC0E054
DE000HV43HG8	DE000UC0CZB2	DE000UC0DLP0	DE000UC0E070
DE000HV43HV7	DE000UC0CZJ5	DE000UC0DM59	DE000UC0E0P2
DE000HV43HY1	DE000HV43GT3	DE000UC0DMP8	DE000UC0E0R8
DE000HV43HZ8	DE000HV43H16	DE000UC0DMX2	DE000UC0E0U2

	DEGOODULADUCE	DEGOOLICODNIE	DEGODIGOEONO
DE000HV43J14	DE000HV43H65	DE000UC0DN17	DE000UC0E0V0
DE000HV438S1	DE000HV43HD5	DE000UC0DN33	DE000UC0E0Y4
DE000HV438V5	DE000HV43HP9	DE000UC0DNH3	DE000UC0E1U0
DE000HV43J63	DE000HV43HT1	DE000UC0DNL5	DE000UC0E1V8
DE000HV43990	DE000HV43HX3	DE000UC0DNQ4	DE000UC0E1X4
DE000HV43J97	DE000HV438G6	DE000UC0DP56	DE000UC0E1Y2
DE000HV43JB5	DE000HV438J0	DE000UC0DP80	DE000UC0E211
DE000HV439L4	DE000HV438N2	DE000UC0DPB1	DE000UC0E2V6
DE000HV439Q3	DE000HV43966	DE000UC0DPF2	DE000UC0E2Y0
DE000HV43A21	DE000HV43974	DE000UC0DPH8	DE000UC0E3M3
DE000HV43A54	DE000HV43J89	DE000UC0DR96	DE000UC0E3Y8
DE000HV43JN0	DE000HV439F6	DE000UC0DRV5	DE000UC0E2B8
DE000HV43AK5	DE000HV43JC3	DE000UC0DQG8	DE000UC0E468
DE000HV43JP5	DE000HV439N0	DE000UC0DQH6	DE000UC0E2C6
DE000HV43AM1	DE000HV439V3	DE000UC0DQK0	DE000UC0E4B4
DE000HV43B95	DE000HV43A05	DE000UC0DS53	DE000UC0E4L3
DE000HV43BS6	DE000HV43A62	DE000UC0DQQ7	DE000UC0E4P4
DE000HV43CD6	DE000HV43AE8	DE000UC0DSB5	DE000UC0E567
DE000HV43BX6	DE000HV43JM2	DE000UC0DT11	DE000UC0E575
DE000HV43C03	DE000HV43AH1	DE000UC0DT86	DE000UC0E5D7
DE000HV43CL9	DE000HV43AJ7	DE000UC0DTB3	DE000UC0E5E5
DE000HV43C86	DE000HV43AL3	DE000UC0DTK4	DE000UC0E5J4
DE000HV43C94	DE000HV43AV2	DE000UC0DVV7	DE000UC0E5P1
DE000HV43D28	DE000HV43JR1	DE000UC0DVW5	DE000UC0E5S5
DE000HV43D85	DE000HV43BB2	DE000UC0DVY1	DE000UC0E641
DE000HV43DD4	DE000HV43BJ5	DE000UC0DW24	DE000UC0E658
DE000HV43DK9	DE000HV43BK3	DE000UC0DWK8	DE000UC0E674
DE000HV43DV6	DE000HV43BQ0	DE000UC0DXW1	DE000UC0E6D5
DE000HV43DZ7	DE000HV43CC8	DE000UC0DX98	DE000UC0E6E3
DE000HV43E35	DE000HV43CE4	DE000UC0DY55	DE000UC0E8K6
DE000HV43E43	DE000HV43CJ3	DE000UC0DYA5	DE000UC0E8M2
DE000HV43EZ5	DE000HV43K29	DE000UC0DYR9	DE000UC0E8P5
DE000HV43F00	DE000HV43CQ8	DE000UC0DYS7	DE000UC0E948
DE000HV43KP3	DE000HV43CZ9	DE000UC0DZR6	DE000UC0E989
DE000HV43FB3	DE000HV43D36	DE000UC0E096	DE000UC0E9E7
DE000HV43FC1	DE000HV43DH5	DE000UC0E0C0	DE000UC0E9K4
DE000HV43FM0	DE000HV43EA8	DE000UC0E104	DE000UC0E9S7

DE000HV43FW9	DE000HV43EC4	DE000UC0E120	DE000UC0E9W9
DE000HV43FX7	DE000HV43ER2	DE000UC0E1J3	DE000UC0EA52
DE000HV43FY5	DE000HV43ES0	DE000UC0E1K1	DE000UC0EA60
DE000HV43GC9	DE000HV43KK4	DE000UC0E1N5	DE000UC0EAD7
DE000HV43GH8	DE000HV43KM0	DE000UC0E278	DE000UC0EAF2
DE000HV43PF3	DE000HV43F67	DE000UC0E2T0	DE000UC0EAJ4
DE000HV43PU2	DE000HV43KR9	DE000UC0E2Z7	DE000UC0EAM8
DE000HV43PX6	DE000HV43FS7	DE000UC0E351	DE000UC0EBS3
DE000HV43KT5	DE000HV43FT5	DE000UC0E3Q4	DE000UC0EBW5
DE000HV43QD6	DE000HV43FU3	DE000UC0E3R2	DE000UC0EB69
DE000HV43KY5	DE000HV43G25	DE000UC0E3X0	DE000UC0EB93
DE000HV43QP0	DE000HV43GK2	DE000UC0E3Z5	DE000UC0EBK0
DE000HV43QR6	DE000HV43PH9	DE000UC0E450	DE000UC0ECL6
DE000HV43R06	DE000HV43PL1	DE000UC0E2M5	DE000UC0EBM6
DE000HV43R89	DE000HV43PM9	DE000UC0E4G3	DE000UC0ECS1
DE000HV43RB8	DE000HV43PN7	DE000UC0E4R0	DE000UC0ED34
DE000HV43RJ1	DE000HV43PW8	DE000UC0E518	DE000UC0ED91
DE000HV43LY3	DE000HV43Q31	DE000UC0E5X5	DE000UC0EDP5
DE000HV43RZ7	DE000HV43Q64	DE000UC0E690	DE000UC0EDR1
DE000HV43S21	DE000HV43Q72	DE000UC0E6A1	DE000UC0EDS9
DE000HV43MC7	DE000HV43Q80	DE000UC0E765	DE000UC0EDW1
DE000HV43SA8	DE000HV43KZ2	DE000UC0E781	DE000UC0EEB3
DE000HV43MM6	DE000HV43QH7	DE000UC0E7K8	DE000UC0EEL2
DE000HV43MV7	DE000HV43L10	DE000UC0E7R3	DE000UC0EET5
DE000HV43MW5	DE000HV43L93	DE000UC0E7X1	DE000UC0EEX7
DE000HV43SU6	DE000HV43QX4	DE000UC0E856	DE000UC0EG07
DE000HV43N67	DE000HV43RA0	DE000UC0E880	DE000UC0EG31
DE000HV43NA9	DE000HV43RF9	DE000UC0E930	DE000UC0EG56
DE000HV43NM4	DE000HV43LQ9	DE000UC0EA11	DE000UC0EGE2
DE000HV43NR3	DE000HV43LU1	DE000UC0EAA3	DE000UC0EGM5
DE000UC0CZW8	DE000HV43RN3	DE000UC0EAH8	DE000UC0EGP8
DE000UC0D015	DE000HV43LW7	DE000UC0EBR5	DE000UC0EGV6
DE000UC0D031	DE000HV43S13	DE000UC0EC68	DE000UC0EH48
DE000UC0D130	DE000HV43M84	DE000UC0EBE3	DE000UC0EH63
DE000HV43TJ7	DE000HV43S39	DE000UC0EBH6	DE000UC0EJN7
DE000HV43TU4	DE000HV43M92	DE000UC0ECR3	DE000UC0EJQ0
DE000HV43TW0	DE000HV43MD5	DE000UC0EDF6	DE000UC0EHB6

DE000HV43U92	DE000HV43S70	DE000UC0EE17	DE000UC0EHM3
DE000HV43UA4	DE000HV43S96	DE000UC0EE33	DE000UC0EHR2
DE000HV43UB2	DE000HV43MF0	DE000UC0EE74	DE000UC0EK68
DE000HV43UK3	DE000HV43MG8	DE000UC0EE90	DE000UC0EKF1
DE000HV43UM9	DE000HV43SE0	DE000UC0EEG2	DE000UC0EJ12
DE000HV43UP2	DE000HV43MJ2	DE000UC0EF24	DE000UC0EJ38
DE000HV43UR8	DE000HV43SL5	DE000UC0EG23	DE000UC0EKK1
DE000HV43VJ3	DE000HV43MY1	DE000UC0EH14	DE000UC0EJ95
DE000HV43VM7	DE000HV43N00	DE000UC0EJK3	DE000UC0EKU0
DE000HV43VY2	DE000HV43NB7	DE000UC0EHA8	DE000UC0EFH7
DE000HV43W09	DE000HV43TD0	DE000UC0EJV0	DE000UC0EL59
DE000HV43W90	DE000HV43NS1	DE000UC0EHN1	DE000UC0ELB8
DE000HV43WB8	DE000HV43NT9	DE000UC0EK43	DE000UC0ELE2
DE000HV43WE2	DE000HV43P16	DE000UC0EHY8	DE000UC0ELK9
DE000HV43WR4	DE000HV43P40	DE000UC0EKJ3	DE000UC0EM09
DE000HV43WU8	DE000HV43P73	DE000UC0EKR6	DE000UC0EM58
DE000HV43X08	DE000UC0D007	DE000UC0EFB0	DE000UC0EMS0
DE000HV43X99	DE000UC0D0K4	DE000UC0EJC0	DE000UC0EMY8
DE000HV43XB6	DE000UC0D0S7	DE000UC0EFG9	DE000UC0EN16
DE000HV43XM3	DE000UC0D0T5	DE000UC0EL34	DE000UC0EPB9
DE000HV43Y72	DE000UC0D0U3	DE000UC0ELG7	DE000UC0EPG8
DE000HV43YC2	DE000HV43TT6	DE000UC0ELT0	DE000UC0EPN4
DE000HV43YH1	DE000HV43U35	DE000UC0ELV6	DE000UC0EPT1
DE000HV43YR0	DE000HV43U43	DE000UC0EMH3	DE000UC0EQ21
DE000HV43YV2	DE000HV43UF3	DE000UC0EMM3	DE000UC0ES03
DE000HV43Z06	DE000UC0D1C9	DE000UC0EMU6	DE000UC0EQM4
DE000HV43Z30	DE000HV43UW8	DE000UC0ENH1	DE000UC0EQR3
DE000HV43Z55	DE000HV43VQ8	DE000UC0ENK5	DE000UC0ES60
DE000HV43ZK2	DE000HV43W33	DE000UC0ENV2	DE000UC0ES94
DE000UC0D2B9	DE000HV43W74	DE000UC0ENX8	DE000UC0ESE7
DE000UC0D2P9	DE000HV43WC6	DE000UC0EP06	DE000UC0ESG2
DE000UC0D3A9	DE000HV43WD4	DE000UC0EPF0	DE000UC0EVQ5
DE000UC0D3F8	DE000UC0D1V9	DE000UC0EPX3	DE000UC0ERA7
DE000UC0D3R3	DE000HV43WH5	DE000UC0EQ05	DE000UC0ERD1
DE000UC0D4R1	DE000HV43XK7	DE000UC0EQ13	DE000UC0EVX1
DE000UC0D4T7	DE000HV43XR2	DE000UC0ERT7	DE000UC0ESW9
DE000UC0D4U5	DE000HV43XS0	DE000UC0EQN2	DE000UC0ET44

DE000UC0D4Y7	DE000HV43XV4	DE000UC0ESC1	DE000UC0EW80
DE000UC0D4Z4	DE000HV43Y15	DE000UC0ESD9	DE000UC0EWB5
DE000UC0D5Z1	DE000HV43Y56	DE000UC0EQZ6	DE000UC0ETE5
DE000UC0D692	DE000HV43Y98	DE000UC0ER04	DE000UC0ETH8
DE000UC0D6F1	DE000HV43YQ2	DE000UC0ER38	DE000UC0EWX9
DE000UC0D6G9	DE000HV43ZB1	DE000UC0ER46	DE000UC0EX06
DE000UC0D5G1	DE000HV43ZD7	DE000UC0EVV5	DE000UC0EX55
DE000UC0D5K3	DE000HV43ZF2	DE000UC0ET51	DE000UC0EX71
DE000UC0D6L9	DE000UC0D2R5	DE000UC0EW72	DE000UC0EX97
DE000UC0D5V0	DE000UC0D2S3	DE000UC0ETD7	DE000UC0EY47
DE000UC0D6U0	DE000UC0D2U9	DE000UC0ETK2	DE000UC0EY96
DE000UC0D7D4	DE000UC0D2W5	DE000UC0EWH2	DE000UC0EYB1
DE000UC0D825	DE000UC0D395	DE000UC0ETP1	DE000UC0EV24
DE000UC0D841	DE000UC0D3C5	DE000UC0ETQ9	DE000UC0EV40
DE000UC0D8L5	DE000UC0D429	DE000UC0ETV9	DE000UC0EV65
DE000UC0D8T8	DE000UC0D510	DE000UC0ETX5	DE000UC0EV73
DE000UC0D940	DE000UC0D635	DE000UC0EU74	DE000UC0EVH4
DE000UC0D9N9	DE000UC0D684	DE000UC0EU90	DE000UC0EUT1
DE000UC0D9T6	DE000UC0D551	DE000UC0EUC7	DE000UC0FAG7
DE000UC0D9W0	DE000UC0D577	DE000UC0EX89	DE000UC0FD33
DE000UC0D9X8	DE000UC0D5D8	DE000UC0EUF0	DE000UC0FD74
DE000UC0DAC1	DE000UC0D5M9	DE000UC0EXM0	DE000UC0F2T9
DE000UC0DAD9	DE000UC0D6P0	DE000UC0EXZ2	DE000UC0FDF3
DE000UC0DAS7	DE000UC0D700	DE000UC0EY05	DE000UC0F3H2
DE000UC0DAZ2	DE000UC0D7B8	DE000UC0EV32	DE000UC0F3N0
DE000UC0DB29	DE000UC0D7F9	DE000UC0EYL0	DE000UC0F3W1
DE000UC0DB52	DE000UC0D7T0	DE000UC0EYP1	DE000UC0F4B3
DE000UC0DBH8	DE000UC0D866	DE000UC0FAE2	DE000UC0FBA8
DE000UC0DBN6	DE000UC0D8J9	DE000UC0FAK9	DE000UC0F4F4
DE000UC0DBP1	DE000UC0D9J7	DE000UC0F2Y9	DE000UC0F6T0
DE000UC0DBZ0	DE000UC0DA87	DE000UC0FDD8	DE000UC0F6U8
DE000UC0DDF8	DE000UC0DB37	DE000UC0FDE6	DE000UC0F4R9
DE000UC0DE83	DE000UC0DB45	DE000UC0F3C3	DE000UC0F4T5
DE000UC0DE91	DE000UC0DBC9	DE000UC0F3K6	DE000UC0FDR8
DE000UC0DEA7	DE000UC0DBF2	DE000UC0F3Q3	DE000UC0F4X7
DE000UC0DEJ8	DE000UC0DC44	DE000UC0FDG1	DE000UC0F796
DE000UC0DEX9	DE000UC0DC69	DE000UC0F3V3	DE000UC0FBF7

DE000UC0DFJ5	DE000UC0DD19	DE000UC0FDK3	DE000UC0FDT4
DE000UC0DGL9	DE000UC0DD92	DE000UC0F481	DE000UC0F7E0
DE000UC0DHP8	DE000UC0DDN2	DE000UC0F6E2	DE000UC0F5H7
DE000UC0DJ21	DE000UC0DEG4	DE000UC0F6F9	DE000UC0FDW8
DE000UC0DJA6	DE000UC0DET7	DE000UC0F6J1	DE000UC0F7P6
DE000UC0DJB4	DE000UC0DEU5	DE000UC0F6R4	DE000UC0FDY4
DE000UC0DJE8	DE000UC0DF09	DE000UC0F4M0	DE000UC0F7T8
DE000UC0DJF5	DE000UC0DF17	DE000UC0F6V6	DE000UC0F8W0
DE000UC0DJG3	DE000UC0DFH9	DE000UC0F515	DE000UC0F937
DE000UC0DKF3	DE000UC0DGD6	DE000UC0F7A8	DE000UC0F804
DE000UC0DKH9	DE000UC0DGK1	DE000UC0F7C4	DE000UC0F812
DE000UC0DKR8	DE000UC0DGU0	DE000UC0F7J9	DE000UC0FE40
DE000UC0DKU2	DE000UC0DH49	DE000UC0F8K5	DE000UC0FE81
DE000UC0DKV0	DE000UC0DH80	DE000UC0F2Q5	DE000UC0F8D0
DE000UC0DLA2	DE000UC0DHU8	DE000UC0F8R0	DE000UC0F8E8
DE000UC0DLK1	DE000UC0DJ39	DE000UC0F7Q4	DE000UC0F9N7
DE000UC0DLR6	DE000UC0DJ88	DE000UC0F5Q8	DE000UC0FED6
DE000UC0DLW6	DE000UC0DKJ5	DE000UC0F7U6	DE000UC0F9T4
DE000UC0DL35	DE000UC0DKK3	DE000UC0F5Y2	DE000UC0FA93
DE000UC0DMT0	DE000UC0DKL1	DE000UC0F911	DE000UC0FEF1
DE000UC0DN74	DE000UC0DKM9	DE000UC0F622	DE000UC0FC75
DE000UC0DP07	DE000UC0DKP2	DE000UC0F853	DE000UC0FEK1
DE000UC0DPL0	DE000UC0DLC8	DE000UC0F9B2	DE000UC0FCA6
DE000UC0DPR7	DE000UC0DLY2	DE000UC0F9C0	DE000UC0FCC2
DE000UC0DRD3	DE000UC0DM67	DE000UC0F9F3	DE000UC0FEN5
DE000UC0DRG6	DE000UC0DMM5	DE000UC0FBZ5	DE000UC0FCD0
DE000UC0DQD5	DE000UC0DN09	DE000UC0F689	DE000UC0FEP0
DE000UC0DS38	DE000UC0DN25	DE000UC0F6A0	DE000UC0FEQ8
DE000UC0DQW5	DE000UC0DNS0	DE000UC0F6D4	DE000UC0FES4
DE000UC0DT45	DE000UC0DNW2	DE000UC0F9V0	DE000UC0FEY2
DE000UC0DT52	DE000UC0DPE5	DE000UC0FC42	DE000UC0FCQ2
DE000UC0DT60	DE000UC0DPJ4	DE000UC0FEW6	DE000UC0FF31
DE000UC0DTC1	DE000UC0DPT3	DE000UC0FEX4	DE000UC0FCZ3
DE000UC0DUT3	DE000UC0DR47	DE000UC0FF07	DE000UC0FFA9
DE000UC0DUU1	DE000UC0DRA9	DE000UC0FCY6	DE000UC0FFL6
DE000UC0DUV9	DE000UC0DRC5	DE000UC0FD17	DE000UC0FFM4
DE000UC0DUX5	DE000UC0DRE1	DE000UC0FGG4	DE000UC0FGF6

DE000UC0DV17	DE000UC0DRP7	DE000UC0FGM2	DE000UC0FG97
DE000UC0DVA1	DE000UC0DRQ5	DE000UC0FGS9	DE000UC0FGJ8
DE000UC0DVB9	DE000UC0DRU7	DE000UC0FGY7	DE000UC0FGC3
DE000UC0DVG8	DE000UC0DQL8	DE000UC0FH47	DE000UC0FGQ3
DE000UC0DVL8	DE000UC0DSC3	DE000UC0FHD9	DE000UC0FGR1
DE000UC0DVS3	DE000UC0DSD1	DE000UC0FHJ6	DE000UC0FGU5
DE000UC0DW08	DE000UC0DSM2	DE000UC0FHQ1	DE000UC0FGX9
DE000UC0DW40	DE000UC0DSQ3	DE000UC0FHS7	DE000UC0FGZ4
DE000UC0DWP7	DE000UC0DTA5	DE000UC0FKS1	DE000UC0FHA5
DE000UC0DWS1	DE000UC0DTD9	DE000UC0FKX1	DE000UC0FHM0
DE000UC0DWW3	DE000UC0DTM0	DE000UC0FKY9	DE000UC0FKR3
DE000UC0DWZ6	DE000UC0DTN8	DE000UC0FL17	DE000UC0FHR9
DE000UC0DX23	DE000UC0DUP1	DE000UC0FJ78	DE000UC0FHU3
DE000UC0DXV3	DE000UC0DUW7	DE000UC0FJK0	DE000UC0FKT9
DE000UC0DYB3	DE000UC0DVR5	DE000UC0FJM6	DE000UC0FJ29
DE000UC0DYC1	DE000UC0DVX3	DE000UC0FJP9	DE000UC0FJ37
DE000UC0DYU3	DE000UC0DVZ8	DE000UC0FJQ7	DE000UC0FJB9
DE000UC0DZ70	DE000UC0DW73	DE000UC0FK34	DE000UC0FKC5
DE000UC0DZT2	DE000UC0DW99	DE000UC0FL82	DE000UC0FLB5
DE000UC0E0A4	DE000UC0DWE1	DE000UC0FKA9	DE000UC0FLN0
DE000UC0E0B2	DE000UC0DWT9	DE000UC0FKE1	DE000UC0FLR1
DE000UC0E0D8	DE000UC0DX31	DE000UC0FLG4	DE000UC0FLT7
DE000UC0E0S6	DE000UC0DXX9	DE000UC0FLV3	DE000UC0FM32
DE000UC0E153	DE000UC0DXY7	DE000UC0FLY7	DE000UC0FML2
DE000UC0E1A2	DE000UC0DXZ4	DE000UC0FM16	DE000UC0FMQ1
DE000UC0E1B0	DE000UC0DY06	DE000UC0FMD9	DE000UC0FMX7
DE000UC0E1G9	DE000UC0DXB5	DE000UC0FMG2	DE000UC0FN80
DE000UC0E1M7	DE000UC0DY89	DE000UC0FMH0	DE000UC0FNT3
DE000UC0E1Q8	DE000UC0DXH2	DE000UC0FMN8	DE000UC0FNU1
DE000UC0E1T2	DE000UC0DYL2	DE000UC0FMV1	DE000UC0FP88
DE000UC0E260	DE000UC0DYY5	DE000UC0FN56	DE000UC0FPD2
DE000UC0E2X2	DE000UC0DZC8	DE000UC0FNA3	DE000UC0FPF7
DE000UC0E302	DE000UC0DZG9	DE000UC0FNC9	DE000UC0FPR2
DE000UC0E328	DE000UC0DZM7	DE000UC0FNM8	DE000UC0FMZ2
DE000UC0E3D2	DE000UC0DZN5	DE000UC0FNW7	DE000UC0FQD0
DE000UC0E419	DE000UC0DZS4	DE000UC0FP39	DE000UC0FQJ7
DE000UC0E4E8	DE000UC0E1D6	DE000UC0FPG5	DE000UC0FQK5

DE000UC0E2Q6	DE000UC0E229	DE000UC0FPJ9	DE000UC0FR37
DE000UC0E4H1	DE000UC0E252	DE000UC0FPL5	DE000UC0FR60
DE000UC0E4N9	DE000UC0E385	DE000UC0FPM3	DE000UC0FRJ5
DE000UC0E4X8	DE000UC0E3S0	DE000UC0FPV4	DE000UC0FRV0
DE000UC0E559	DE000UC0E3W2	DE000UC0FQB4	DE000UC0FSR6
DE000UC0E5R7	DE000UC0E427	DE000UC0FQF5	DE000UC0FTH5
DE000UC0E5Y3	DE000UC0E476	DE000UC0FQH1	DE000UC0FTN3
DE000UC0E666	DE000UC0E4K5	DE000UC0FQN9	DE000UC0FTY0
DE000UC0E682	DE000UC0E4M1	DE000UC0FQS8	DE000UC0FUB6
DE000UC0E6F0	DE000UC0E526	DE000UC0FQU4	DE000UC0FUG5
DE000UC0E6G8	DE000UC0E5C9	DE000UC0FQY6	DE000UC0FUN1
DE000UC0E6P9	DE000UC0E5N6	DE000UC0FSB0	DE000UC0FUQ4
DE000UC0E757	DE000UC0E5V9	DE000UC0FSC8	DE000UC0FT50
DE000UC0E7F8	DE000UC0E625	DE000UC0FSL9	DE000UC0FTD4
DE000UC0E7G6	DE000UC0E6K0	DE000UC0FSP0	DE000UC0FVD0
DE000UC0E7P7	DE000UC0E6M6	DE000UC0FSQ8	DE000UC0FVU4
DE000UC0E7W3	DE000UC0E6Y1	DE000UC0FU40	DE000UC0FVZ3
DE000UC0E849	DE000UC0E732	DE000UC0FUC4	DE000UC0FW06
DE000UC0E872	DE000UC0E740	DE000UC0FT19	DE000UC0FW14
DE000UC0E8F6	DE000UC0E7A9	DE000UC0FUW2	DE000UC0FW30
DE000UC0E8Q3	DE000UC0E7C5	DE000UC0FXM7	DE000UC0FYU8
DE000UC0E8Z4	DE000UC0E7J0	DE000UC0FWD8	DE000UC0FW71
DE000UC0E955	DE000UC0E7M4	DE000UC0FXN5	DE000UC0FW89
DE000UC0E9B3	DE000UC0E7T9	DE000UC0FXQ8	DE000UC0FWC0
DE000UC0E9D9	DE000UC0E7Y9	DE000UC0FWR8	DE000UC0FXP0
DE000UC0E9G2	DE000UC0E7Z6	DE000UC0FX05	DE000UC0FWM9
DE000UC0EA29	DE000UC0E864	DE000UC0FXT2	DE000UC0FXR6
DE000UC0EA94	DE000UC0E8C3	DE000UC0FXZ9	DE000UC0FWW8
DE000UC0EAG0	DE000UC0E8D1	DE000UC0FY53	DE000UC0FXB0
DE000UC0EAQ9	DE000UC0E8R1	DE000UC0FXE4	DE000UC0FXY2
DE000UC0EBT1	DE000UC0E8V3	DE000UC0FY61	DE000UC0FY04
DE000UC0EAY3	DE000UC0E9C1	DE000UC0FYK9	DE000UC0FXF1
DE000UC0EBU9	DE000UC0E9F4	DE000UC0FZQ3	DE000UC0FXJ3
DE000UC0EBV7	DE000UC0E9M0	DE000UC0G000	DE000UC0FZD1
DE000UC0EB02	DE000UC0E9P3	DE000UC0G067	DE000UC0FZF6
DE000UC0EBZ8	DE000UC0E9U3	DE000UC0G0B0	DE000UC0FYJ1
DE000UC0EC01	DE000UC0E9Y5	DE000UC0G0G9	DE000UC0FYR4

DE000UC0EB51	DE000UC0E9Z2	DE000UC0G0L9	DE000UC0FYS2
DE000UC0EB85	DE000UC0EA37	DE000UC0G0M7	DE000UC0FZP5
DE000UC0ECG6	DE000UC0EAR7	DE000UC0G0U0	DE000UC0FZU5
DE000UC0EBG8	DE000UC0EBY1	DE000UC0G133	DE000UC0FZY7
DE000UC0ECK8	DE000UC0EC35	DE000UC0G1A0	DE000UC0G083
DE000UC0ECM4	DE000UC0EC50	DE000UC0G265	DE000UC0G0C8
DE000UC0EDC3	DE000UC0ECA9	DE000UC0G2A8	DE000UC0G0F1
DE000UC0EDM2	DE000UC0EBD5	DE000UC0G2M3	DE000UC0G0W6
DE000UC0EDN0	DE000UC0ECF8	DE000UC0G6M4	DE000UC0G6C5
DE000UC0EDT7	DE000UC0ECP7	DE000UC0G6N2	DE000UC0G6E1
DE000UC0EDV3	DE000UC0ECQ5	DE000UC0G6P7	DE000UC0G2G5
DE000UC0EEE7	DE000UC0ED83	DE000UC0G307	DE000UC0G315
DE000UC0EF08	DE000UC0EDK6	DE000UC0G6R3	DE000UC0G1N3
DE000UC0EG49	DE000UC0EEN8	DE000UC0G6S1	DE000UC0G3A6
DE000UC0EGX2	DE000UC0EEU3	DE000UC0G3G3	DE000UC0G1Q6
DE000UC0EGZ7	DE000UC0EFY2	DE000UC0G3H1	DE000UC0G3C2
DE000UC0EH97	DE000UC0EGC6	DE000UC0G1S2	DE000UC0G3Y6
DE000UC0EJR8	DE000UC0EGG7	DE000UC0G6Y9	DE000UC0G430
DE000UC0EJU2	DE000UC0EGH5	DE000UC0G711	DE000UC0G463
DE000UC0EHH3	DE000UC0EGQ6	DE000UC0G3X8	DE000UC0G1Z7
DE000UC0EJY4	DE000UC0EJW8	DE000UC0G406	DE000UC0G4G1
DE000UC0EJZ1	DE000UC0EHJ9	DE000UC0G737	DE000UC0G4J5
DE000UC0EHP6	DE000UC0EHK7	DE000UC0G471	DE000UC0G240
DE000UC0EK84	DE000UC0EHS0	DE000UC0G752	DE000UC0G257
DE000UC0EHW2	DE000UC0EK92	DE000UC0G760	DE000UC0G7B5
DE000UC0EF99	DE000UC0EJ61	DE000UC0G4A4	DE000UC0G7C3
DE000UC0EJ87	DE000UC0EJ79	DE000UC0G1Y0	DE000UC0G7F6
DE000UC0EKT2	DE000UC0EFE4	DE000UC0G4D8	DE000UC0G7T7
DE000UC0EKV8	DE000UC0EKX4	DE000UC0G4E6	DE000UC0G869
DE000UC0EKZ9	DE000UC0EKY2	DE000UC0G4F3	DE000UC0G893
DE000UC0EFJ3	DE000UC0EL00	DE000UC0G216	DE000UC0G8F4
DE000UC0EFN5	DE000UC0EFT2	DE000UC0G786	DE000UC0G8G2
DE000UC0EL42	DE000UC0EF57	DE000UC0G4H9	DE000UC0G5C7
DE000UC0EL91	DE000UC0EF81	DE000UC0G4U2	DE000UC0G8N8
DE000UC0ELA0	DE000UC0EMK7	DE000UC0G7P5	DE000UC0G8S7
DE000UC0EFV8	DE000UC0EM66	DE000UC0G7W1	DE000UC0G919
DE000UC0ELC6	DE000UC0EMQ4	DE000UC0G7Y7	DE000UC0G950

DE000UC0ELP8	DE000UC0EMZ5	DE000UC0G844	DE000UC0G5D5
DE000UC0ELR4	DE000UC0EN08	DE000UC0G8E7	DE000UC0G9D7
DE000UC0ELU8	DE000UC0ENJ7	DE000UC0G554	DE000UC0G9J4
DE000UC0ELY0	DE000UC0ENM1	DE000UC0G588	DE000UC0G9R7
DE000UC0EM25	DE000UC0EPD5	DE000UC0G8Q1	DE000UC0G9U1
DE000UC0EM82	DE000UC0EPL8	DE000UC0G8R9	DE000UC0G5K0
DE000UC0EMP6	DE000UC0EPQ7	DE000UC0G935	DE000UC0GAA8
DE000UC0EN65	DE000UC0EPY1	DE000UC0G9E5	DE000UC0GAD2
DE000UC0ENA6	DE000UC0EQ47	DE000UC0G9M8	DE000UC0GAT8
DE000UC0END0	DE000UC0EQK8	DE000UC0G9S5	DE000UC0G6A9
DE000UC0ENQ2	DE000UC0ERZ4	DE000UC0G5N4	DE000UC0GB67
DE000UC0ENR0	DE000UC0ES29	DE000UC0G9Y3	DE000UC0GBF5
DE000UC0ENT6	DE000UC0EQP7	DE000UC0G9Z0	DE000HV444A7
DE000UC0ENW0	DE000UC0ESJ6	DE000UC0GA43	DE000HV444L4
DE000UC0ENZ3	DE000UC0EVN2	DE000UC0GA50	DE000HV445B2
DE000UC0EP14	DE000UC0ESN8	DE000UC0GAV4	DE000UC0GBW0
DE000UC0EP63	DE000UC0EVU7	DE000UC0GAW2	DE000UC0GC17
DE000UC0EP97	DE000UC0ERB5	DE000UC0GAY8	DE000UC0GC58
DE000UC0EPE3	DE000UC0ESY5	DE000UC0GB00	DE000UC0GCW8
DE000UC0EPZ8	DE000UC0EW07	DE000UC0G620	DE000UC0GCX6
DE000UC0EQ96	DE000UC0ESZ2	DE000UC0G6B7	DE000UC0GD16
DE000UC0ERV3	DE000UC0ET02	DE000UC0GB42	DE000UC0GD57
DE000UC0EQJ0	DE000UC0EW49	DE000UC0GBC2	DE000UC0GD99
DE000UC0ESF4	DE000UC0EW56	DE000UC0GBG3	DE000UC0GDU0
DE000UC0ER53	DE000UC0ERS9	DE000UC0GBM1	DE000UC0GEG7
DE000UC0ESS7	DE000UC0ETS5	DE000UC0GBQ2	DE000UC0GEL7
DE000UC0ERC3	DE000UC0EWW1	DE000UC0GBR0	DE000UC0GET0
DE000UC0ESV1	DE000UC0EWZ4	DE000HV444P5	DE000UC0GEW4
DE000UC0ERJ8	DE000UC0EX30	DE000HV444R1	
DE000UC0EW23	DE000UC0EUB9	DE000HV444X9	
DE000UC0ERM2	DE000UC0EUK0	DE000HV44527	